Enis Karaarslan Ömer Aydin Ümit Cali Moharram Challenger *Editors*

Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse



Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse

Enis Karaarslan · Ömer Aydin · Ümit Cali · Moharram Challenger Editors

Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse



Editors Enis Karaarslan MSKU Metaverse Lab Department of Computer Engineering Faculty of Engineering Mugla Sitki Kocman University Mugla, Turkey

Ümit Cali D Department of Electric Power Engineering Faculty of Information Technology and Electrical Engineering Norwegian University of Science and Technology Trondheim, Norway Ömer Aydin D Department of Electrical and Electronics Engineering Faculty of Engineering Manisa Celal Bayar University Manisa, Turkey

Moharram Challenger Department of Computer Science University of Antwerp and Flanders Make Strategic Research Center Flanders, Belgium

ISBN 978-981-99-0251-4 ISBN 978-981-99-0252-1 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1

© The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. The registered company address is: 152 Beach Road, #21-01/04 Gateway East, Singapore 189721, Singapore

Foreword

The notion of digital twins represents a new stage in smart system development that has already shown to have a huge impact in recent years. This new topic has been made possible and accelerated by the developments and integration of various technologies such as the Internet of things, sensor technology, artificial intelligence, data science, and machine learning. As a result, a digital replica with rich representations of physical entities can be developed that maintains connectivity with the physical entity and enables living monitoring, control and simulations for intelligent decision-making. Rather than relying on direct observation and on-site manual tasks, digital twins provide remote control of processes based on (near) real-time digital information. This idea of a smart, connected digital replica offers innovative solutions to various problems in a broad range of application domains, including manufacturing, aerospace, smart farming, health care, and the automotive industry. Responsible innovations using digital twins can increase leverage and productivity and help create unprecedented value.

Clearly, the digital twin concept is not just a temporary hype but a long-term trend affecting an increasing number of application areas. The concept can be explained from a rationally sound, historical perspective and is part of the ongoing digital transformation process. However, despite its prevalence and growing popularity, there still seems to be a lack of understanding and consensus on the core concepts and implementation of digital twins in various application domain contexts. New concepts are validated, further developed and accepted through lessons learned from real case studies and experience in the practical context. Yet, while the digital twin concept has been proposed earlier in history, its application in a broader context is relatively new. Moreover, the number of applications reported on digital twins is limited to support further reflection on digital twin concepts and therefore help to learn from recent experience and increase understanding beyond the level of hype. Therefore, we need more insights into the diverse applications of digital twins concepts and reflect on the best practices for effective, responsible innovation. Of course, this is no easy task, given the multidisciplinary and interdisciplinary nature of digital twins. Developing digital twin-based systems requires a holistic systems engineering approach where multiple disciplines and often conflicting stakeholder concerns must be considered.

This book provides a timely and complementary contribution to current knowledge of digital twins, with valuable information on key concepts, concrete applications, and a vision for the future. I invite you to read this book and benefit from the valuable contributions reported in the separate chapters.

Prof. Dr. Bedir Tekinerdoğan Chair Information Technology Group Wageningen University and Research Wageningen, The Netherlands

Contents

Digital Twin Fundamentals

The Digital Twin Case in the Technological TransformationProcess: Research Articles, Academic Collaborations, and TopicsMuhammet Damar and Güzin Özdağoğlu	3
Towards Developing a Digital Twin for a Manufacturing PilotLine: An Industrial Case StudyFatemeh Kakavandi, Cláudio Gomes, Roger de Reus, Jeppe Badstue,Jakob Langdal Jensen, Peter Gorm Larsen, and Alexandros Iosifidis	39
An Architecture for Intelligent Agent-Based Digital Twin for Cyber-Physical Systems Hussein Marah and Moharram Challenger	65
Sustainable Digital Twin Engineering for the Internet of Production Shan Fur, Malte Heithoff, Judith Michael, Lukas Netz, Jérôme Pfeiffer, Bernhard Rumpe, and Andreas Wortmann	101
Digital Twin Use Cases	
Fog-Connected Digital Twin Implementation for AutonomousGreenhouse ManagementHakkı Soy and Yusuf Dilay	125
Digital Twin Applications for Smart and Connected Cities Durdu Hakan Utku, Ferhat Ozgur Catak, Murat Kuzlu, Salih Sarp, Vukica Jovanovic, Umit Cali, and Nasibeh Zohrabi	141
Digital Twin in Industry 4.0 and Beyond Applications Vukica Jovanovic, Murat Kuzlu, Umit Cali, Durdu Hakan Utku, Ferhat Ozgur Catak, Salih Sarp, and Nasibeh Zohrabi	155
Digital Twin and Manufacturing	175

Interoperable Digital Twin Solutions for Asset-Heavy Industry Zhicheng Hu, Amirashkan Haghshenas, Agus Hasan, Steffan Sørenes, Anniken Karlsen, and Saleh Alaliyat	195
Digital Twin in Health Care	209
Digital Twin in Chronic Wound Management Salih Sarp, Murat Kuzlu, Yanxiao Zhao, Ferhat Ozgur Catak, Umit Cali, Vukica Jovanovic, and Ozgur Guler	233
Digital Twin in Construction	249
An Interactive Digital Twin Platform for Offshore Wind Farms' Development	269
Digital Twin Applications in Spacecraft Protection	283
Emerging Metaverse	
Context Before Technology: The Possible Utopian/Dystopian Elements of the Metaverse with Examples from Great Literature Ozan Sönmez	297
Cross-platform and Personalized Avatars in the Metaverse: Ready Player Me Case	317
Security Issues in Artificial Intelligence Use for Metaverse and Digital Twin Setups Utku Kose	331

Digital Twin Fundamentals

The Digital Twin Case in the Technological Transformation Process: Research Articles, Academic Collaborations, and Topics



Muhammet Damar 💿 and Güzin Özdağoğlu 💿

1 Introduction

Technological developments that drive the world to the fourth industrial revolution create a significant competitive advantage for businesses that can keep up with these developments. Product and service producers who want to exist in this competition feel time pressure in new product development, product life cycles, and decision support processes. As a result of the opportunities provided by the technological transformations experienced, the medium or long-term waiting for the direct implementation of planning and designs and analysis of the results are no longer present. Much faster or rapid prototyping environments replaced these and real-time simulations years ago [2, 12, 16, 32, 44].

The primary source of these developments is the pairing technology that NASA developed and used many years ago. Bedding and mirrored technology create an exact virtual copy of a system, product, production, or service environment with the help of a sensor, artificial intelligence, Internet of things, machine learning, virtual and augmented reality, quantum computing, autonomous programming, and related technologies. It has become possible to create. Even if proposed at the beginning of the 2000s [24], it was 2010 when NASA defined this technology as the "digital twin" for the aeronautic sector [45], and this technology was highlighted as an essential component of the industrial revolution.

Digital twin has been more frequently related to systems engineering and, or specifically, to model-based system engineering. Like a virtual prototype, a digital twin is a dynamic digital representation of an existing system [39]. With the digital

M. Damar (🖂)

G. Özdağoğlu

Information Center, Dokuz Eylul University, Rectorate, İzmir, Turkey e-mail: muhammet.damar@deu.edu.tr

Faculty of Business, Dokuz Eylul University, İzmir, Turkey e-mail: guzin.kavrukkoca@deu.edu.tr

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_1

twin technology, a mirror image of the physical world can be created in the virtual world so that analysis of decision processes, plans, product development, and customer experiences on the system, product, or service can be made instantly. With the advantage of the ability to run much more advanced analysis and optimization models, it is possible to design the most suitable product for the needs of the customer, come up with the best plans, and eliminate unwanted situations as soon as possible [1, 25]. For this purpose, various models have been developed to integrate the Internet of Things and the other technologies that Industry 4.0 has provided [30]. Cloud computing, artificial intelligence, machine learning, big data analytics, and cyber-physical systems are the prominent technologies needed to design digital twins. The most frequent application areas that utilize these technologies are smart manufacturing, automation, guality control, production control, uncertainty and analysis, risk assessment, supply chains, operation and maintenance, real-time monitoring, real-time simulation, product life cycle, control systems, manufacturing process, fault detection, cyber-physical system, product design, machine tools, maintenance, production system, manufacturing industries, additive manufacturing, production process, process control, computer-aided design, and optimization.

Since its launch, the source of the rapid developments in this technology is the positive exponential trend followed by research in this field. In addition to technological developments, widespread effects of the results of these studies, which examine the topic from many different perspectives, are revealed by the publications they present to the literature. In this regard, the purpose of this chapter is to present bibliometric research, including the basic statistics, network relationships, and topic structures of the portfolio of articles in the relevant literature on digital twin technology enhanced with advanced visuals. In this context, related text and network analytics approaches are used along with bibliometrics and scientometrics. The data sources of the analyses are the leading scientific databases Web of Science (WoS) and Scopus and thus the study focuses on research articles published between 2010 and 2021 (June). As a result of the analyses, many output dimensions are obtained, such as authors, co-authorship relationships, journals, citation relations, keyword networks, and prominent topics and publication metrics.

In comparison to other studies, the research design is unique. The research, for example, includes not only the related papers in the WoS or Scopus databases but in both. This study handles these databases and provides findings comparatively. Even though the dimensions, criteria, and analyses are comparable to the previous research, none of them covers most of these dimensions together.

Digital twin technology is an integral part of the fifth industrial revolution [15], where personalized designs, cognitive programming, and collaborative robots are expected to be forefront. In this context, the findings presented reflect the structure of the existing literature on digital twin technology from a holistic perspective and have the qualities to support researchers and practitioners in this field in their research processes and accelerate this process.

2 Related Work

The research paper portfolio, rapidly amassed in the literature within the notion of a digital twin, is summarized using various approaches and serves as a reference for future research on this topic. These studies provide information extraction from different datasets, criteria, details, and dimensions in light of methods such as review, systematic review, and bibliometrics.

Krüger and Borsato [32] implemented the ProKnow-C method on a bibliometric dataset to filter the papers for further analysis and then discussed the recent studies in digital manufacturing and digital twin after presenting the descriptive statistics about the related work. Jones et al. [31] conducted a systematic review to recall the digital twin concept and characterize it over critical processes and terminology, along with knowledge gaps in the broader area. Agostino et al. [2] presented bibliometric research to reveal the application of simulation models in production and logistic systems related to digital twins before introducing their conceptual model. Chinotaikul and Vinayavekhin [16] examined digital transformation as a business research subject. They identified guiding publications and utilized co-word network analysis to reveal the intellectual structure of the selected papers. Kumar et al. [33] evaluated the papers from Scopus to infer key insights such as publishing volume, coauthorship networks, citation analysis, demographic distributions, concept proposals, keywords, affiliations, journals, and funding information. Ciano et al. [17] clarified the importance of digital twin in realizing smart industrial systems by discussing its role in implementing real-time systems, integration of digital twin, and Industry 4.0 technologies. Ante [5] conducted bibliometric research to identify the impact of digital twin on smart manufacturing and Industry 4.0 and applied exploratory factor analyses to categorize the implementation areas. Agnusdei et al. [1] assessed digital twin-oriented engineering and computer science studies to identify research clusters and future trends and discussed the findings from safety issues.

As evidenced by the cited research, as the number of studies centered on the notion of the digital twin grows, publications from other domains, authors, analyses, and models begin to appear in the literature. Another notable feature is that bibliometric or review studies published in the same year focus on various elements of the subject and produce diverse results. In this regard, this chapter puts forth another bibliometric research, including the basic statistics, network relationships, and topic structures of the portfolio of articles in the relevant literature on digital twin technology enhanced with advanced visuals.

3 Methodology

Focusing on the concept and technology of the digital twin, the main objective of this research is to reveal the statistics and patterns regarding authors, co-authorship relationships, collaborations, journals, citations, keyword networks, and prominent

topics and publication metrics in the relevant literature. Basic statistics, network relationships, and topic structures of the portfolio of articles are developed with advanced visuals. Thus, the research plan depends on these objectives and the related techniques of bibliometrics and scientometrics. The analyses were set to answer the following outcomes regarding the research on the concept of the digital twin:

- General distribution of the document types by years,
- Number of original articles by years,
- Impact of the articles in the related literature,
- Authors, countries, organizations and institutions, and collaborations among them,
- Journals and most cited articles,
- Thematic structures over author keywords.

In this context, related text and network analytics approaches are used along with bibliometrics and scientometrics methodologies. The study's data sources are the leading scientific databases Web of Science (WoS) and Scopus; the analyses focus on research articles published between 2010 and 2021 (June). We retrieved data based on the query "digital twin*" in a topic search.

3.1 Bibliometrics, Scientometrics, and Related Tools and Techniques

Activities to reveal the basic patterns of a particular subject in the literature, different topics and fields, connection points, and demographic elements are included in bibliometrics, scientometrics, informetrics, and webometrics as the techniques used within these methods. Although there are similarities in the focus, topics, and dimensions within the analysis, there are differences in the focus topics and dimensions within the analyses [8, 19, 28, 51]. Summary statistics on authors, keywords, and citations are provided in scientometric research. Furthermore, relationships such as co-authorship, co-citation, common keywords, and findings of advanced data analysis within the scope of time and clusters can be presented using network and density graphics in addition to summary statistics. Although the content and types of analyses are very similar in all similar methods, differences can be seen in the handling and details. For example, in the analyzes made within the scope of scientometrics, it is seen that the outputs are found in more dimensions [3]. In addition to descriptive statistics, network models and text analytics are employed in analyses [29]. Garfield [22] explained the historical development of scientometrics in detail in a chronological structure.

3.2 Preprocessing and Analysis

Different application environments such as Oracle database, WoS and Scopus analysis tools, Bibliometrix library in R [6], and spreadsheets were used for preprocessing, visualizations, and analysis. Several summary tables were organized to provide descriptive statistics for the selected dimensions. Also, appropriate software was utilized for further analyses, such as VOSviewer, i.e., the software package for analyzing and visualizing large bibliographic datasets. VOSviewer applies its modularity-based clustering similar to the multidimensional scaling based on the smart local moving algorithm [48, 49]. Within the scope of advanced data analysis, integrated network models with clustering analyzes have been developed to reveal the source perspectives of the research area, present the collaborations, thematic structure of keywords, and the journals in which the articles were published. These analyses first segment the raw data set, captured as plain text, using text analytics, create the network image over the metrics used in network analysis, and cluster it based on partnership levels and similarities. The findings were also discussed through the perspectives of fundamental laws of bibliometrics, i.e., Bradford's and Lotka's laws [13, 37].

4 Results and Findings

4.1 Overview of the Studies

The research on digital twin with Industry 4.0 was included in the analysis, as described in the methodology section. First and foremost, regardless of the category, the number of publications and summary visuals is displayed.

WoS databases comprise the following document types and frequencies (f); Articles (f:1,359), Proceedings Papers (f:921), Review Articles (f:123), Early Access (f:103), Editorial Materials (f:81), Book Chapters (f:26), Meeting Abstracts (f:7), News Items (f:5), Books (f:3), Corrections (f:2), Letters (f:2), Data Papers (f:1), respectively. In comparison to WoS, Scopus has a broader portfolio, i.e., Conference Paper (f:2266), Article (f:1757), Review (f:152), Conference Review (f:144), Book Chapter (f:141), Note (f:24), Editorial (f:21), Short Survey (f:13), Book (f:6), Erratum (f:2), Letter (f:2), Business Article (f:1), Data Paper (f:1), respectively.

There has been an upward tendency in recent years when we evaluate the impact of this article portfolio in WoS as evidenced by citation-based metrics such as Citing Articles (5091), Citing Articles Without self-citations (4352), Times Cited (10,028), Times Cited Without Self-Citations (6363), Average Citation Per Item (*ACP*) (7.38), *H*-Index (43). When we evaluate the impact of this article portfolio in Scopus as evidenced by citation-based metrics such as Times Cited (16,763), *ACP* (9.54), and *H*-Index (58), at this stage, we can speak of a significant effect in a relatively short timeframe, such as 2010–2021. This condition can be explained by exemplary studies

Years	Scopus		Web of Sci	ence
	N	% in 1757 articles	N	% in 1359 articles
2021	762	43.36	537	39.51
2020	622	35.40	526	38.70
2019	256	14.57	206	15.15
2018	69	3.92	62	4.56
2017	41	2.33	24	1.76
2016	3	0.17	1	0.07
2015	2	0.11	2	0.14
2014	1	0.05	1	0.07
2013	0	0	0	0
2012	0	0	0	0
2011	1	0.05	0	0
2010	0	0	0	0

Table 1 Article counts by years

conducted by key industry sectors, research and development institutions, and, of course, academicians.

Further analyses are presented to see the field's detailed research patterns, focusing on the research articles created within the context of this topic after giving a broad overview of the number of publications (Table 1).

In keeping with the general profile, annual changes in the number of research articles within the selected period demonstrate an increasing trend, as seen in Table 1. As a result of this pattern, approximately, 79% of the chosen portfolio dates from the last two years. With new research in the coming months, this rate is expected to reach at least 80% by the end of the year. Preliminary studies on innovations and current issues in the scientific field are usually presented and discussed as proceedings or conference papers in symposiums, conferences, and similar scientific meetings. As a result, the number of articles published in proceeding books can also provide antecedent clues about the level of interest in a given subject and field. The statistics show a similar trend in the digital twin, reflected in conference papers in the same direction. From this vantage point, it is reasonable to expect this trend to continue to rise in the following years with positive momentum.

Another intriguing conclusion is that before 2017, just a few studies were included in the chosen portfolio. Although the literature review claims that the concept of a digital twin has been introduced and discussed since the early 2000s and that the idea of a digital twin has gained even more importance and interest since the announcement of the fourth industrial revolution in 2010, the dissemination of relevant research has accelerated when the required technology has become available.

4.2 Authors

The top 25 authors in both WoS and Scopus are given in Table 2 regarding the number of articles published (N) along with the total number of citations (C), ACP, and the percentage of the article count in the selected portfolio.

Generally, 4644 authors picked from WoS databases produced 1359 publications in the publication portfolio. While there are scholars dedicated to this topic, there are also those who have recently developed an interest in it or have published only a few papers on it as part of broader studies. The number of authors who publish ten or more publications within the context of the digital twin concept, for example, is ten. These leading authors, regarding the number of articles published, can be listed as Liu Q. (*f*:14; *C*:526; *ACP*:37.57); Soderberg R. (*f*:14; *C*:243; *ACP*:17.36), Tao F. (*f*:14; *C*:1,695; *ACP*:121.07), Leng J.W. (*f*:12; *C*:514; *ACP*:42.83), Warmefjord K. (*f*:12; *C*:190; *ACP* 15.83), Zhang H. (*f*:12; *C*:913; *ACP*:76.08), Zhang Y. (*f*:12; *C*:30; *ACP*:2.50), Chen X. (*f*:11; *C*:448; *ACP*:40.73), Li J. (*f*:10; *C*:86; *ACP*:8.60), Park K.T. (*f*:10; *C*:94; *ACP*:9.40), respectively. 59 researchers are observed in the list when the threshold is lowered to five.

1757 articles from the Scopus database yielded a total of 5727 authors. The number of writers with five or more publications is 154, which appears to be greater than WoS when adjusted by article count. In parallel with WoS, ten authors create ten or more articles. The WoS database has a higher proportion of authorial records than the other one on this level. Top ten authors regarding article counts are Tao, F. (*f*:31; *C*:3092; *ACP*:99.74), Qi, Q. (*f*:16; *C*:2128; *ACP*:133.00), Liu, J. (*f*:14; *C*:519; *ACP*:37.07), Liu, X. (*f*:13; *C*:264; *ACP*:20.30), Cheng, J. (*f*:11; *C*:1334; *ACP*:121.27), Leng, J. (*f*:11; *C*:629; *ACP*:57.18), Liu, Q. (*f*:11; *C*:768; *ACP*:69.81), Zhang, M. (*f*:11; *C*:2002; *ACP*:182.0), Zhuang, C. (*f*:11; *C*:358; *ACP*:32.54), Qu, T. (*f*:10; *C*:168; *ACP*:16.80), respectively.

It is also striking that the WoS and Scopus databases contain a significant difference between the top ten author lists, which have the intersection set in terms of the journals they host.

Lotka's law is one of the laws proposed in bibliometrics. It refers to the frequency with which authors in a given field publish. It shows that "y authors contributing x articles in a given period is a fraction of the number contributing a single article, based on the formula $x^n y$, where n nearly always equals two, i.e., an approximate inverse-square law, where the number of authors publishing a certain number of articles is a fixed ratio to the number of authors publishing a single article" [37: 323].

Lotka's law attempted to forecast the scientific productivity process to determine what contributions authors who wrote in a particular subject made to the literature and how their articles were quantitatively distributed in that field's literature [52: 62]. A Pareto-like distribution emerges when the number of contributions is plotted according to the number of authors [9: 23]. It is possible to assess the author's productivity status in the specified portfolio using the Bibliometrix library, available in the R coding environment. The findings of the analyses performed in this context are shown in Table 3.

Table 2	Top 25 authors accor	ding to	the numbe	r of publication	tions					
Rank	Scopus					Web of Science				
	Authors	N	c	ACP	% in 1757 articles	Authors	Ν	С	ACP	% in 1359 articles
	Tao, F.	31	3092	99.74	1.76	Liu, Q.	14	526	37.57	1.03
2	Qi, Q.	16	2128	133.00	0.91	Soderberg, R.	14	243	17.36	1.03
e	Liu, J.	14	519	37.07	0.79	Tao, F.	14	1695	121.07	1.03
4	Liu, X.	13	264	20.30	0.73	Leng, J. W.	12	514	42.83	0.88
5	Cheng, J.	=	1334	121.27	0.62	Warmefjord, K.	12	190	15.83	0.88
6	Leng, J.	Ξ	629	57.18	0.62	Zhang, H.	12	913	76.08	0.88
7	Liu, Q.	=	768	69.81	0.62	Zhang, Y.	12	30	2.50	0.88
8	Zhang, M.	=	2002	182.00	0.62	Chen, X.	11	448	40.73	0.80
6	Zhuang, C.	=	358	32.54	0.62	Li, J.	10	86	8.60	0.73
10	Qu, T.	10	168	16.80	0.56	Park, K. T.	10	94	9.40	0.73
11	Hu, T.	6	473	52.55	0.51	Noh, S. D.	6	69	7.67	0.66
12	Liu, Z.	6	196	21.77	0.51	Zhang, M.	6	1004	111.56	0.66
13	Lu, Y.	6	422	46.88	0.51	Lu, Y. Q.	~	183	22.88	0.58
14	Park, K. T.	6	274	30.44	0.51	Rosen, R.	×	ę	0.38	0.58
15	Söderberg, R.	6	285	31.66	0.51	Xu, X.	×	281	35.13	0.58
16	Wärmefjord, K.	6	285	31.66	0.51	Zhang, D.	8	321	40.13	0.58
17	Zhang, D.	6	444	49.33	0.51	Zhang, K.	8	23	2.88	0.58
18	Zhang, Y.	6	19	2.11	0.51	Chen, C. H.	7	163	23.29	0.51
19	Chen, X.	~	576	72.00	0.45	Lindkvist, L.	7	175	25.00	0.51
20	Noh, S. D.	8	105	13.12	0.45	Strube, J.	7	17	2.43	0.51
										(continued)

10

- 60 -
<u> </u>
·=
+
–
\sim
~
. U .
\sim
2
a >
.
-
~
_

Table 2	(continued)									
Rank	Scopus					Web of Science				
	Authors	N	С	ACP	% in 1757 articles	Authors	Ν	С	ACP	% in 1359 articles
21	Stark, R.	~	109	13.62	0.45	Tan J. R.	7	25	3.57	0.51
22	Strube, J.	~	20	2.50	0.45	Zhang, C.	7	82	11.71	0.51
23	Xu, X.	×	382	47.75	0.45	Zheng, P.	٢	175	25.00	0.51
24	Zhang, H.	~	1317	164.62	0.45	Huang, G. Q.	7	26	3.71	0.51
25	Bao, J.	7	101	14.42	0.39	Qu, T.	7	15	2.14	0.51

No. of articles	Scopus		Web of Science	:
	No. of authors	Proportion of authors	No. of authors	Proportion of authors
1	3972	0.855	4358	0.832
2	439	0.095	506	0.097
3	123	0.026	141	0.027
4	50	0.011	79	0.015
5	22	0.005	43	0.008
6	12	0.003	21	0.004
7	9	0.002	25	0.005
8	5	0.001	16	0.003
9	2	0.000	8	0.002
10	2	0.000	5	0.001
11	1	0.000	5	0.001
12	4	0.001	1	0.000
13	0	0.000	6	0.001
14	3	0.001	3	0.001
15	0	0.000	4	0.001
16	0	0.000	1	0.000
17	0	0.000	4	0.001
18	0	0.000	2	0.000
19	0	0.000	2	0.000
20	0	0.000	1	0.000

Table 3 Author productivity through Lotka's law

When the WoS and Scopus data in Table 3 are evaluated, the number of researchers writing an article in the field is between 80 and 85% of the total researchers, while the number of researchers producing two documents in the area is between 9.5 and 9.7% and the number of researchers producing three articles is between 2.6 and 2.7%. When these results are evaluated together with the increasing trend in publications and citations, the digital twin is a current and open subject that has attracted significant attention from many authors in various fields.

A co-authorship network was developed to reveal the collaborations at the author level, as depicted in Fig. 1. The related clustering analysis was conducted in VOSviewer with the help of its original algorithm. The primary use parameter for co-authorship networks is the minimum number of documents as a threshold to appear on the network; therefore, two articles for WoS and four articles in Scopus were used by considering the total number of articles in each portfolio. In Fig. 1, the most productive authors in terms of the number of articles published seem to be the centroids of the corresponding clusters; moreover, the author groups in high collaboration are indicated in different colors.



Fig. 1 Co-authorships analysis by authors-based Web of Science and Scopus data countries

The article portfolio from WoS and Scopus databases has 72 different countries at its address. Although there are slight differences in the rankings, the top five countries are China, Germany, the USA, the UK, and Italy in both databases. These five countries remain dominant in half of the portfolio (Table 4). Countries in the top ten by the number of publications in Scopus are China (f:2,040), Germany (f:845), USA (f:628), UK (f:422), Italy (f:327), Spain (f:241), South Korea (f:239), France (f:189), Australia (f:112), Sweden (f:109), whereas in WoS, China (f:674), Germany (f:372), USA (f:363), UK (f:223), Italy (f:151), South Korea (f:120), France (f:109), Russia (f:109), Spain (f:102), Sweden (f:82), respectively. China is the leading country having 25% of the portfolio. Table 4 exhibits more countries in the top list to emphasize the other leading countries and the position of Turkey in this portfolio.

Rank	Scopus				Web of Science			
	Countries/regions	N	С	% in 1757 articles	Countries/regions	N	С	% in 1359 articles
1	China	441	1982	25.09	China	290	3579	21.33
2	Germany	255	352	14.51	USA	204	1123	15.01
3	USA	210	265	11.95	Germany	192	1083	14.12
4	UK	144	439	8.19	UK	116	491	8.53
5	Italy	100	394	5.69	Italy	88	448	6.47
6	Russia	96	154	5.46	France	65	122	4.78
7	South Korea	68	145	3.87	South Korea	64	221	4.70
8	Spain	68	108	3.87	Spain	63	193	4.63
9	France	66	57	3.75	Sweden	50	294	3.67
10	Sweden	42	185	2.39	Russia	49	27	3.60
11	Hong Kong	40	34	2.27	Australia	37	242	2.72
12	Australia	39	143	2.21	India	36	86	2.64
13	India	35	53	1.99	Switzerland	35	47	2.57
14	Switzerland	35	53	1.99	Singapore	33	274	2.42
15	Norway	34	121	1.93	Netherlands	32	125	2.35
16	Singapore	32	94	1.82	Norway	32	123	2.35
17	Canada	31	13	1.76	Denmark	29	137	2.13
18	Denmark	28	62	1.59	Finland	28	112	2.06
19	Finland	28	24	1.59	Canada	27	222	1.98
20	Netherlands	28	42	1.59	Austria	22	48	1.61
21	Austria	26	66	1.47	Belgium	22	33	1.61
22	Belgium	22	9	1.25	Brazil	22	76	1.61
23	Greece	21	56	1.19	Greece	21	94	1.54
24	Poland	21	26	1.19	Poland	18	52	1.32
25	Japan	18	30	1.02	New Zealand	17	174	1.25
41	Turkey	6	5	0.34	Serbia	6	1	0.44
42					Turkey	6	6	0.44

 Table 4
 Distribution of article counts by countries

Since more than one author mainly produces the articles, cross-country collaborations are worth examining within the scope of international partnerships. The country-based collaboration map and network in Fig. 2 were created due to the analyses carried out with the help of the Bibliometrix library in R. Figure 2 is consistent with Table 4 regarding the leading countries such that those countries constitute the cores of the clusters in the network. They also have most of the incoming flows in the collaboration map (Scopus). This map was developed using only the bibliometric data Scopus provided since the visualizations in WoS and Scopus are too close to each other. Presenting both of them might result in redundant figures in the text.

China, Hungary, Norway, Australia, Singapore, Canada, New Zealand, and Saudi Arabia are the highly collaborating countries in the red cluster around China. In the blue cluster, the UK and the USA are in the center of the clusters. Still, the USA has a more significant portfolio in the field where Korea, Sweden, Italy, Finland, Spain, Denmark, Belgium, Luxemburg, Thailand, Ireland, Estonia, United Arab Emirates, India, Cyprus, Greece, Switzerland, South Africa, and Pakistan are placed around these countries. The last and green cluster hosts Portugal, Czech Republic, Slovakia, Brazil, France, Austria, Romania, Germany, Netherlands, and Japan location Germany in the center. The numerous interactions of cluster centers should not be overlooked and considered when evaluating collaboration between more than two countries in detail.

Incorporating organizations and countries into the purview of bibliometric analysis yield valuable sub-dimension data. As a result, institutions to whom academics



Fig. 2 Country-based collaboration map (minimum four edges) and collaboration network institutions and organizations

who desire to advance in this discipline can turn or examine collaboration options are offered. In this regard, gathering the information for institutions and organizations in WoS and Scopus regarding the digital twin concept, it is clear that German institutions stand out among those that provide a research environment for producing articles in both databases (Table 5 and Fig. 3). Rheinisch-Westfälische Technische Hochschule Aachen, Siemens AG, Universität Stuttgart, Technical University of Munich, Technische Universität Darmstadt, Friedrich-Alexander-Universität Erlangen-Nuremberg are some of Germany's most prestigious institutions. Furthermore, as illustrated in Fig. 2, European institutions have begun to collaborate more globally.

The other confronting institutions listed in Table 5 are China (Beihang University, Shanghai University, Shanghai Key Laboratory of Intelligent Manufacturing and Robotics), the UK (University of Cambridge, Cranfield University, The University of Sheffield), Russia (Peter the Great St. Petersburg Polytechnic University Russia, Saint Petersburg National Research University of Information Technologies, Mechanics and Optics University), in Italy (Politecnico di Milano, Politecnico di Torino), Norway (Norwegian University of Science Technology, DNV GL—Det Norske Veritas and Germanischer Lloyd—AS). It also stands out in digital twin scientific production with Finland, France, Hong Kong, Singapore, Greece, Sweden, Hungary, and New Zealand institutions.

Another notable discovery in Fig. 3 is that, while institution-level collaborations in Europe emerged as small clusters of two or three, more substantial and multiple links have been developed in clusters in the Far East, with locations like Hong Kong and China at the center.

4.3 Sources and Top Articles

The journals that distinguish out in bibliometrics research, as well as the articles published in these journals, are crucial in the analysis dimensions. Bradford's law is one of the first things that comes to mind at this point. Bradford's law defines how publications on a given topic are distributed. It is concerned with the submission of works to journals. Separation can be realized in core and other journals if scientific publications are managed according to this Law [13, 14]. According to Bradford, most publications on a given subject are published in a few journals devoted particularly to that topic or the main topic of which it is a part, and these journals constitute the field's core journals [13]. Doan (2019) emphasized this fact, stating that when a bibliography on a specific subject is sought, a small core set of journals will always contain a significant share (1/3) of the papers published in that subject or discipline. Therefore, sources can be categorized concerning Bradford's law, resulting in distinct zones. This law can also be adopted for managing and budgeting library resources, managing publications in order of priority and resource allocation, and deciding which journal databases to join on a field basis.

The statistics gathered at this level of the investigation are presented in three tables. Table 6 lists the journals that have published the most articles on digital twin,

Table 5	(continued)							
Rank	Scopus				Web of Science			
	Institutions and organizations	Country	N	% in 1757 articles	Institutions and organizations	Country	N	% in 1359 articles
12	Budapest University of Technology and Economics	Hungary	17	0.96	University of Michigan	USA	16	1.17
13	Friedrich-Alexander-Universität Erlangen-Nürmberg	Germany	16	0.91	University of Michigan System	USA	16	1.17
14	University of Cambridge	UK	16	0.91	Guangdong University of Technology	China	15	1.10
15	Beihang University	China	15	0.85	US Department of Energy Doe	USA	15	1.10
16	Panepistimion Patron	Greece	15	0.85	University of Auckland	New Zealand	15	1.10
17	Aalto University	Finland	15	0.85	Beijing Institute of Technology	China	14	1.03
18	Cranfield University	UK	14	0.79	Northwestern Polytechnical University	China	14	1.03
19	Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique	France	13	0.73	Russian Academy of Sciences	Russia	14	1.03
20	Politecnico di Torino	Italy	13	0.73	Rwth Aachen University	Germany	14	1.03
21	Shanghai University	China	13	0.73	Sungkyunkwan University	South Korea	14	1.03
								(continued)

18

 Table 5 (continued)

caldal	(continued)							
Rank	Scopus				Web of Science			
	Institutions and organizations	Country	Ν	% in 1757 articles	Institutions and organizations	Country	Ν	% in 1359 articles
22	DNV GL (Det Norske Veritas and Germanischer Lloyd) AS	Norway	13	0.73	Cranfield University	UK	13	0.95
23	Shanghai Key Laboratory of Intelligent Manufacturing and Robotics	China	13	0.73	Fraunhofer Gesellschaft	Germany	13	0.95
24	The University of Sheffield	UK	12	0.68	Hong Kong Polytechnic University	Hong Kong	13	0.95
25	The University of Auckland	New Zealand	12	0.68	Jinan University	China	13	0.95



Fig. 3 Institutions and organizations-based collaboration networks

while Tables 7 and 8 list the top articles published in these journals as well as the most cited, or in other words, the top publications with the most significant influence in this subject. The journals were classified into different zones as a consequence of additional analyses of journal data within the scope of Bradford's law. It was observed that the portfolio of articles was published in 539 different journals in WoS and 691 in Scopus.

According to Bradford's law, 457 articles in Zone 1, home to 14 journals, account for 26% of the portfolio. WoS indexed journals in Zone 1 are IEEE Access (f:65), Applied Sciences-Basel (f:60), Journal of Manufacturing Systems (f:45), International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology (f:40), Sensors (f:39), Sustainability (f:32), International Journal of Computer Integrated Manufacturing

Rank	Scopus			Web of Science		
	Publication titles	N	% in 1757 articles	Publication titles	N	% in 1359 articles
1	Jisuanji Jicheng Zhizao Xitong Computer Integrated Manufacturing Systems	74	4.21	IEEE Access	65	4.78
2	Applied Sciences Switzerland	64	3.64	Applied Sciences Basel	60	4.41
3	IEEE Access	57	3.24	Journal of Manufacturing Systems	45	3.31
4	Journal of Manufacturing Systems	54	3.07	International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology	39	2.87
5	ZWF Zeitschrift Fuer Wirtschaftlichen Fabrikbetrieb	38	2.16	Sensors	39	2.87
6	International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology	35	1.99	Sustainability	32	2.35
7	Sustainability Switzerland	30	1.70	International Journal of Computer Integrated Manufacturing	26	1.91
8	International Journal of Computer Integrated Manufacturing	28	1.59	International Journal of Production Research	26	1.91
9	Sensors Switzerland	27	1.53	Robotics And Computer Integrated Manufacturing	23	1.69
10	IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics	23	1.30	CIRP Annals Manufacturing Technology	22	1.61
11	Robotics And Computer Integrated Manufacturing	23	1.30	Ercim News	21	1.54
12	Energies	20	1.13	Energies	20	1.47

 Table 6
 Top 25 journals in Scopus and WoS

(continued)

Rank	Scopus			Web of Science		
	Publication titles	N	% in 1757 articles	Publication titles	N	% in 1359 articles
13	International Journal of Production Research	20	1.13	Processes	20	1.47
14	Processes	18	1.02	Journal of Cleaner Production	17	1.25
15	CIRP Annals	17	0.96	ATP Magazine	16	1.17
16	Journal of Computing and Information Science In Engineering	16	0.91	Journal of Computing And Information Science in Engineering	15	1.10
17	Sensors	14	0.79	IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics	14	1.03
18	Advances In Biochemical Engineering Biotechnology	13	0.73	Journal of Intelligent Manufacturing	14	1.03
19	IEEE Internet Computing	13	0.73	Automation in Construction	12	0.88
20	Journal of Cleaner Production	13	0.73	Advances in Computers	10	0.73
21	Automation In Construction	12	0.68	Digital Twin Paradigm for Smarter Systems and Environments The Industry Use Cases	10	0.73
22	IEEE Internet of Things Journal	12	0.68	Journal of Management in Engineering	10	0.73
23	Journal of Intelligent Manufacturing	11	0.62	Engineering Fracture Mechanics	9	0.66
24	Russian Engineering Research	11	0.62	Journal of Ambient Intelligence and Humanized Computing	9	0.66
25	Journal of Management in Engineering	10	0.56	Advances in Civil Engineering	8	0.58

Table 6 (continued)

Rank	Title	Journal	Authors	Year	C
1	Digital twin-driven product design, manufacturing, and service with big data	International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology	Tao, F., Cheng, J., Qi, Q., Zhang, M., Zhang, H., Sui, F.	2018	746
2	Shaping the digital twin for design and production engineering	CIRP Annals—Manufacturing Technology	Schleich, B., Anwer, N., Mathieu, L., Wartzack, S.	2017	406
3	Digital Twin and Big Data Towards Smart Manufacturing and Industry 4.0: 360 Degree Comparison	IEEE Access	Qi, Q., Tao, F.	2018	377
4	A Review of the Roles of Digital Twin in CPS-based Production Systems	Procedia Manufacturing	Negri, E., Fumagalli, L., Macchi, M.	2017	372
5	Digital Twin Shop-Floor: A New Shop-Floor Paradigm Towards Smart Manufacturing	IEEE Access	Tao, F., Zhang, M.	2017	351
6	Predicting the impacts of epidemic outbreaks on global supply chains: A simulation-based analysis on the coronavirus outbreak (COVID-19/SARS-CoV-2) case	Transportation Research Part E: Logistics and Transportation Review	Ivanov, D.	2020	348
7	Reengineering aircraft structural life prediction using a digital twin	International Journal of Aerospace Engineering	Tuegel, E. J., Ingraffea, A. R., Eason, T. G., Spottswood, S. M.	2011	338
8	Digital Twin in Industry: State-of-the-Art	IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics	Tao, F., Zhang, H., Liu, A., Nee, A. Y. C.	2019	281
9	C2PS: A digital twin architecture reference model for the cloud-based cyber-physical systems	IEEE Access	Alam, K. M., El Saddik, A.	2017	261
10	Toward a Digital Twin for real-time geometry assurance in individualized production	CIRP Annals—Manufacturing Technology	Soderberg, R., Warmefjord, K., Carlson, J. S., Lindkvist, L.	2017	214

 Table 7
 Most cited articles in Scopus

(continued)

Rank	Title	Journal	Authors	Year	С
11	Digital twin-driven product design framework	International Journal of Production Research	Tao, F., Sui, F., Liu, A., Qi, Q., Zhang, M., Song, B., Guo, Z., Lu, S. CY., Nee, A. Y. C.	2019	182
12	Digital twin-based smart production management and control framework for the complex product assembly shop-floor	International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology	Zhuang, C., Liu, J., Xiong, H.	2018	182
13	Digital twin workshop: a new paradigm for future workshop	Jisuanji Jicheng Zhizao Xitong/Computer Integrated Manufacturing Systems, CIMS	Tao, F., Zhang, M., Cheng, J., Qi, Q.	2017	173
14	Digital Twins: The Convergence of Multimedia Technologies	IEEE Multimedia	El Saddik, A.	2018	172
15	Digital twin-driven prognostics and health management for complex equipment	CIRP Annals	Tao, F., Zhang, M., Liu, Y., Nee, A. Y. C.	2018	166
16	The Digital Twin: Demonstrating the Potential of Real Time Data Acquisition in Production Systems	Procedia Manufacturing	Uhlemann, T. H. -J., Schock, C., Lehmann, C., Freiberger, S., Steinhilper, R.	2017	166
17	Customer experience challenges: bringing together digital, physical and social realms	Journal of Service Management	Bolton, R. N., McColl-Kennedy, J. R., Cheung, L., Gallan, A., Orsingher, C., Witell, L.,Zaki, M.	2018	154
18	A Digital Twin-Based Approach for Designing and Multi-Objective Optimization of Hollow Glass Production Line	IEEE Access	Zhang, H., Liu, Q., Chen, X., Zhang, D., Leng, J.	2017	152
19	Digital Twins and Cyber-Physical Systems toward Smart Manufacturing and Industry 4.0: Correlation and Comparison	Engineering	Tao, F., Qi, Q., Wang, L., Nee, A. Y. C.	2019	141

Table 7 (continued)

(continued)

Table 7 (c	ontinued)
------------	-----------

Rank	Title	Journal	Authors	Year	С
20	A systematic design approach for service innovation of smart product-service systems	Journal of Cleaner Production	Zheng, P., Lin, T. -J., Chen, CH., Xu, X.	2018	141

Table 8 Most cited articles in WoS

Rank	Title	Journal	Authors	Year	C
1	Digital twin-driven product design, manufacturing and service with big data	International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology	Fei, T., Jiangfeng, C., Qinglin, Q., Zhang, M., Zhang, H., Fangyuan, S.	2018	505
2	Predicting the impacts of epidemic outbreaks on global supply chains: A simulation-based analysis on the coronavirus outbreak (COVID-19/SARS-CoV-2) case	Transportation Research Part E-Logistics and Transportation Review	Ivanov, D.	2020	288
3	Digital Twin and Big Data Towards Smart Manufacturing and Industry 4.0: 360 Degree Comparison	IEEE Access	Qi, Q. L.; Tao, F.	2018	260
4	Shaping the digital twin for design and production engineering	CIRP Annals-Manufacturing Technology	Schleich, B., Anwer, N., Mathieu, L., Wartzack, S	2017	257
5	Digital Twin Shop-Floor: A New Shop-Floor Paradigm Towards Smart Manufacturing	IEEE Access	Tao, F., Zhang, H.	2017	223
6	The future of manufacturing industry: a strategic roadmap toward Industry 4.0	Journal of Manufacturing Technology Management	Ghobakhloo, M.	2018	222
7	Digital Twin in Industry: State-of-the-Art	IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics	Tao, F., Zhang, H., Liu, A., & Nee, A. Y	2019	198
8	C2PS: A Digital Twin Architecture Reference Model for the Cloud-Based Cyber-Physical Systems	IEEE Access	Alam, K. M.; El Saddik, A.	2017	186

Rank	Title	Journal	Authors	Year	C
9	Toward a Digital Twin for real-time geometry assurance in individualized production	CIRP Annals-Manufacturing Technology	Söderberg, R., Wärmefjord, K., Carlson, J. S., Lindkvist, L.	2017	143
10	Digital twin-driven product design framework	International Journal of Production Research	Tao, F., Sui, F., Liu, A., Qi, Q., Zhang, M., Song, B.,, Nee, A. Y.	2019	131
11	Digital twin-driven prognostics and health management for complex equipment	CIRP Annals-Manufacturing Technology	Tao, F., Zhang, M., Liu, Y., & Nee, A. Y.	2018	123
12	Digital twin-based smart production management and control framework for the complex product assembly shop-floor	International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology	Zhuang, C. B., Liu, J. H., Xiong, H.	2018	116
13	Customer experience challenges: bringing together digital, physical and social realms	Journal of Service Management	Bolton, R. N., McColl-Kennedy, J. R., Cheung, L., Gallan, A., Orsingher, C., Witell, L., Zaki, M.	2018	107
14	A systematic design approach for service innovation of smart product-service systems	Journal of Cleaner Production	Zheng, P., Lin, T. J., Chen, C. H., & Xu, X.	2018	106
15	Digital twin-driven rapid individualised designing of automated flow-shop manufacturing system	International Journal of Production Research	Liu, Q., Zhang, H., Leng, J., & Chen, X.	2019	102
16	A Digital Twin-Based Approach for Designing and Multi-Objective Optimization of Hollow Glass Production Line	IEEE Access	Zhang, H., Liu, Q., Chen, X., Zhang, D., & Leng, J.	2017	102
17	Building blocks for a digital twin of additive manufacturing	Acta Materialia	Knapp, G. L., Mukherjee, T., Zuback, J. S., Wei, H. L., Palmer, T. A., De, A., & DebRoy, T. J. A. M.	2017	99

Table 8 (continued)

(continued)

Rank	Title	Journal	Authors	Year	C
18	Digital twin-driven manufacturing cyber-physical system for parallel controlling of smart workshop	Journal of Ambient Intelligence and Humanized Computing	Leng, J., Zhang, H., Yan, D., Liu, Q., Chen, X., & Zhang, D.	2019	94
19	Defining a Digital Twin-based Cyber-Physical Production System for autonomous manufacturing in smart shop floors	International Journal of Production Research	Ding, K., Chan, F. T., Zhang, X., Zhou, G., Zhang, F.	2019	92
20	A digital supply chain twin for managing the disruption risks and resilience in the era of Industry 4.0	Production Planning & Control	Ivanov, D., Dolgui, A.	2021	91

Table 8 (continued)

(f:27), International Journal of Production Research (f:26), Robotics and Computer-Integrated Manufacturing (f:23), CIRP Annals-Manufacturing Technology (f:22), Ercim News (f:21), Energies (f:20), Processes (f:20), Journal of Cleaner Production (f:17), respectively. Zone 2 comprises 116 journals and 461 articles, whereas Zone 3 comprises 409 journals and 441 articles.

According to Scopus data, there are 19 journals in Zone 1, and 558 articles published in these journals, contributing to 31% of all articles. The number of journals in Zone 2 is 99, with 333 papers published, and the number of journals in Zone 3 is 573, with 866 articles. Journals in Zone 1 that are indexed in Scopus but not included in WoS databases are Jisuanji Jicheng Zhizao Xitong/Computer Integrated Manufacturing Systems (f:74), ZWF Zeitschrift Fuer Wirtschaftlichen Fabrikbetrieb (f:38), IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics (f:23), Journal of Computing and Information Science in Engineering (f:16), Advances in Biochemical Engineering/Biotechnology (f:13), IEEE Internet Computing (f:13), respectively.

Researchers may primarily monitor the field thanks to Bradford's law, publish their papers in relevant journals, receive more citations from related journals, and allow more researchers to review and evaluate their work. Of course, the journals in Zone 1 and the top 25 magazines with the highest number of articles, as determined by WoS and Scopus data in Table 6, can be described as the fields they will select as a source of publishing for both following and contributing to the area.

The citation information for the top 20 most cited works in the WoS and Scopus databases (Tables 7 and 8) is "Fei, T., Jiangfeng, C., Qinglin, Q., Zhang, M., Zhang, H., & Fangyuan, S. (2018). Digital twin-driven product design, manufacturing and service with big data. The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology, 94(9–12), 3563–3576." This article has been cited 505 times in WoS and 746 times in Scopus. The same work has varying citation numbers in two bibliometric databases since they can only manage the citations delivered to the relevant works through their source pool.

When Tables 2, 7, and 8 are combined, it is clear that Tao, F. has five papers in WoS and eight in Scopus in the list of the most cited papers. Another discovery is that Cheng, J. has collaborated widely and participated in collaborative and highly cited research with Leng, J., Liu, Q., and Zhang, M.

Furthermore, the presence of Chinese researchers among the most cited works implies that Chinese researchers have had a significant impact on the development of this research topic and have leading institutions in this field, as depicted in Fig. 3. It is recommended that researchers interested in researching this topic as doctoral or postdoctoral researchers should pay special attention to China and its institutions.

4.4 The Related Research Areas, Keywords, and Potential Topics

Park et al. [41:596] highlighted that the utilities of the industrial Internet of things, connected microsmart factories in factory-as-a-service systems are suboptimal in cost and throughput. A digital twin was created and deployed, employing a digital process model with the identical setup of manufacturing parts, synchronized information, and functional units. The digital twin notion is a phenomenon that can generate solutions in terms of sustainability, profitability, efficiency, and competitiveness for industries that can employ this technology and institutions and researchers who provide the advancement of digital twin technology. It has begun to take place in the focus of production enterprises in particular. When looking at the research topics in the literature, it is clear that they are likewise centered in this setting. When the research areas (e.g., Engineering, Computer Science, and Materials Science) centered on the research papers collected from the WoS and Scopus databases are assessed, this pattern may be seen more clearly in Table 9.

When the keywords were analyzed, it was discovered that there were 4425 researcher keywords used in 1359 papers in WoS, with 700 terms appearing twice or more, 143 words appearing five times or more, and 43 words appearing ten times or more. Meanwhile, in Scopus, 5266 keywords are utilized, with 814 repeating two or more times, 152 for five or more, and 52 for ten or more.

When the research articles obtained from both sources are evaluated by keyword and subject-specific, it is discovered that the most intensely discussed topics with the digital twin topic are Industry 4.0 [18], simulation, Internet of things, smart manufacturing, blockchain, ontology, big data, 3D printers, and 3D modeling, cyber-physical system, robotics, cloud computing, 5G mobile communication, digitalization, network architecture, and blockchain.

Figures 4 and 5 show the factorial analysis topic dendrogram results over WoS and Scopus data, demonstrating this condition. Actually, this circumstance indicates which technologies are involved in the change we are through and which technologies are being incorporated to help the digital twin issue go more smoothly. Cyber-physical systems and digital twins, for example, are piquing the interest of industry

Rank	Scopus			Web of Science		
	Research areas	N	% in 1757 articles	Research areas	N	% in 1359 articles
1	Engineering	1260	71.71	Engineering	840	61.81
2	Computer Science	798	45.41	Computer Science	340	25.01
3	Materials Science	263	14.96	Materials Science	134	9.86
4	Physics and Astronomy	201	11.43	Operations Research Management Science	123	9.05
5	Business, Management and Accounting	177	10.07	Chemistry	120	8.83
6	Energy	164	9.33	Telecommunications	108	7.94
7	Chemical Engineering	159	9.04	Science Technology Other Topics	104	7.65
8	Mathematics	159	9.04	Automation Control Systems	95	6.99
9	Environmental Science	126	7.17	Physics	87	6.40
10	Decision Sciences	111	6.31	Environmental Sciences Ecology	65	4.78
11	Social Sciences	110	6.26	Instruments Instrumentation	64	4.70
12	Biochemistry, Genetics and Molecular Biology	88	5.00	Energy Fuels	59	4.34
13	Chemistry	77	4.38	Mechanics	42	3.09
14	Earth and Planetary Sciences	74	4.21	Construction Building Technology	41	3.01
15	Medicine	30	1.70	Mathematics	32	2.35
16	Agricultural and Biological Sciences	18	1.02	Robotics	30	2.20
17	Economics, Econometrics and Finance	18	1.02	Business Economics	24	1.76
18	Immunology and Microbiology	18	1.02	Remote Sensing	23	1.69
19	Multidisciplinary	18	1.02	Metallurgy Metallurgical Engineering	20	1.47
20	Arts and Humanities	14	0.79	Thermodynamics	17	1.25

 Table 9
 Research areas that the concept of digital twin are covered

(continued)
Rank	Scopus			Web of Science		
	Research areas	N	% in 1757 articles	Research areas	N	% in 1359 articles
21	Pharmacology, Toxicology and Pharmaceutics	14	0.79	Geology	14	1.03
22	Health Professions	6	0.34	Oceanography	14	1.03
23	Neuroscience	3	0.17	Biotechnology Applied Microbiology	11	0.80
24	Psychology	3	0.17	Mining Mineral Processing	11	0.80
25	Nursing	1	0.05	Transportation	10	0.73

Table 9 (continued)

researchers and practitioners. Cyber-physical integration, which manufacturers are rapidly adopting, is a crucial prerequisite for smart production [47: 653]. Physical systems operate as sensors to collect real-world data and transfer it to processing modules, which then analyze and notify the findings to the associated physical systems through a feedback loop [4:2050].

Tao et al. [46:20418] stated that "a smart manufacturing era is coming" due to the advancements and applications of new information technologies such as cloud computing, the Internet of things, big data, and artificial intelligence. Dai [18:1]



Fig. 4 Conceptual structure-factorial analysis topic dendrogram (WoS)



Fig. 5 Conceptual structure-factorial analysis topic dendrogram (Scopus)

emphasized the digital twin idea, as the leading edge of digital manufacturing solutions for modern industries, plays a vital role in the Industry 4.0 era. They described the main activities as follows:

- Accessing the sensor information from the production lines to the primary machines over the network.
- The data processed rapidly by machine learning or artificial intelligence determine the ideal production parameters with optimization for the way the robots work and monitoring and evaluation in real-time.
- Storing, keeping, analyzing, and improving logs, sensor data, outputs of processes, and many more with cloud computing technology; determining the optimum system parameters on the digital twin and transferring them to the physical system in real-time.
- Technological possibilities such as operating production schemes at different nodes on an encrypted blockchain indicate how smart manufacturing and smart factory.

The Internet of things provides vital links for communication between digital twins' components. The Internet of things allows an item to connect and interact with other devices using sensors, internet lines, and software. As a result, the physical thing in question can be remotely observed and controlled with the help of this technology which also allows for real-time updates to the digital models under investigation. As a result, it is not surprising that the digital twin issue is a common topic in many studies.

The use of information-based machine learning and deep learning systems, building ideal processes and supporting management decisions are the most critical areas in which studies are generally piled up and at the forefront of the research. Knowledge-based systems, along with machine learning, deep learning, and artificial intelligence technologies, are utilized to estimate the best feasible scenario. The related concepts in the portfolio of selected articles are revealed as knowledgebased systems, neural networks, data analytics, data acquisition, digital transformation, decision support systems, data visualization, data integration, data fusion, data mining, predictive maintenance, and data handling, along with abovementioned approaches.

The research on digital twins may also be observed in the improvement of production lines, quality control, control systems, risk assessment, process control, optimization, fault detection, and digital twin research is where digital twin can be used. Alam and El Saddik [4:2050] claimed that sensors and actuators have become more inexpensive and accessible. As a result, the digital twin technology of flexible sensors has progressed well. The data collected from sensors via computer networks are used to activate the physical system via computer systems.

Another concept in research published on a digital twin is smart connected products. A smart and connected product is the third wave of IT competition, transforming how value is produced by integrating IT into the physical good or any output [42]. The booming of information and communications technology development and implementation has triggered the flourish of a promising smart and connected product market and benefits manufacturing companies' servitization toward a smart product-service systems value proposition [53:666].

The hot topics that are used and focused on in related research in this direction are; smart, automation, quality control, manufacture, production control, uncertainty, and manufacturing analysis, risk assessment, supply chains, operation and maintenance, real-time monitoring, real-time systems, real-time simulation, product life cycle, control systems, fault detection, cyber-physical system, product design, machine tools, maintenance, production system, additive manufacturing, production, process control, computer-aided design, optimization. In new-generation intelligent manufacturing, also known as smart manufacturing, smart technologies such as the Internet of things, cloud computing, big data analytics, cyber-physical systems, and digital twins have been located in the center. It was also stated that smart manufacturing provides an organizational environment that meets the needs for socialization, personalization, servitization, intelligence, and greenization [36, 46:20418, 54, 55].

The smart city, building industry, energy, health, and aircraft sectors are among the topics that have been widely investigated and brought to the fore on the digital twin. Building information models and building information modeling are heavily researched, particularly in the construction industry [27, 40, 56]. The subject of structural health monitoring the healthcare [35, 38], in the energy industry, energy utilization, energy efficiency, and sustainability [11, 50] are the hot topics that are studied together with digital twin technology. Starting the research on related issues is helpful for academics interested in the digital twin and the construction or health sectors or who wish to specialize in this field. For example, in health care, [35:49088] emphasized that a simulation is an integral approach, especially for the developments in medical planning, resource allocation, and activity prediction. Combining digital twin with healthcare would result in a novel and effective method for delivering more precise and quick services for geriatric healthcare.

Naturally, the digital twin as a research topic has been handled along with software, hardware, and technology developments. This fact has also been demonstrated by the papers gathered from WoS and Scopus. One can find several use cases that have integrated digital twin, computer, sensor, and software technologies which allow the creation of diverse scenarios using models created on physical assets or the physical side of the twin, such as smart manufacturing lines, smart buildings, and equipment, which and then transfer to the digital world. By doing so, the relevant data on the state of physical assets is acquired using sensors, and the digital simulation is automatically updated using software [7, 20, 21, 43]. The most intensively investigated and discussed topics on computer and software technology along with digital twin are found to be embedded systems, computer simulation, Bayesian networks, Monte Carlo methods, computer software, algorithm, genetic algorithms, learning algorithms, semantics, cyber-physical system, computer control systems, decision making, intelligent manufacturing, digital representations, computer architecture, three-dimensional computer graphics, sensors, digitization, and systems engineering.

Another field where the digital twin is handled intensively is education. E-learning, learning management systems, engineering education, modeling, augmented reality, virtual reality, and human–robot collaboration are the hot topics that are intensively studied for more efficient progress of the related industry and the improvement of the quality of the workforce trained in the industry [10, 23, 26, 34].

Particularly in physics and astronomy (Table 9), the technologies that constitute the foundation of digital twin technology are being developed to satisfy the demands of space studies. Digital twin technology, which provides all possibilities for the training, testing, maintenance, management, and monitoring processes of space technologies and other related equipment designed for particular purposes, is increasingly being used in conjunction with other associated technologies such as augmented reality, virtual reality, and human–robot collaboration, and researchers in this field also pursue new research that will respond to these challenges.

5 Conclusion

Process simulation models with direct connections to flowing data through the related processes have been pushing applications of real-time methods with the introduction of Industry 4.0. This new situation allows for creating digital twin models, which provides a reliable analysis platform for visualizing and optimizing data in production environments designed with smart technologies.

While practices and research and development activities on the digital twin concept and related technologies continue to overgrow, scientific publications that explain these activities, share experiences, and make recommendations for future research can also be found in the literature. Studies evaluating and reviewing the trends followed by this rapidly expanding publishing portfolio, the topics it focuses on, the challenges it addresses, and the methodologies it employs are equally important in assessing the current situation and giving insight into future research. Section 2 provided several reviews, systematic reviews, and bibliometric studies on digital twins and associated application fields. Each of them holistically portrays the scenario in their period using variables established in the study design, such as author, journal, citation, and subject.

In addition to the review of past studies in this context, we conducted a new bibliometric study that focused on the general patterns of related research presented in a timeframe from 2010, the year when the concept of Industry 4.0 to the date of data collection (June 2021) over related bibliometric data (articles) of WoS and Scopus, as defined in our research plan. The analyses were conducted using more inferential and sophisticated statistics such as clustering, factor, and network analysis, as well as descriptive and basic statistics, which extract general frequency distributions in many dimensions and depict available patterns regarding authors, countries, institutions and organizations, journals, collaborations, topics, citations, and related metrics. The Bibliometrix library, which executes on the R platform, and the necessary interfaces were used to implement these analyses.

Compared to earlier systematic reviews and bibliometric studies, prominent researchers in the field of digital twin continue providing new research. Still, numerous researchers force the ranks regarding the number of publications and citations with their productivity. Although the most cited article has remained unchanged, it has been noted that the old rankings of the articles have been modified. Furthermore, this chapter also provided results in a broader sense by adding more dimensions, e.g., countries, institutions, journals, and collaborations over these dimensions.

During the selected timeframe, the related research has primarily focused on the creation of the essential technology components for the digital twin; the formation of digital twin supported models within the context of smart or digital manufacturing; building sophisticated data analysis and optimization models based on artificial intelligence and big data analytics; the use of digital twin models for assistance and training in a variety of disciplines, as well as their integration with various technologies. All the findings showed that the digital twin as a research topic is one of the most critical technologies for the industrial revolution. It integrates and systematically interacts with many technologies such as cloud computing, big data, computer-aided systems, sensors, deep learning, machine learning, cyber-physical systems, and blockchain.

The existence of concepts such as blockchain, supply chain, additive manufacturing, optimization, modeling, reinforcement learning, predictive maintenance, monitoring, augmented reality, and interoperability, which are not prominent in previous studies, but stand out in the thematic analyzes of this study, is the presence of many findings such that digital twin technologies and models have not stacked in the design or prototype stage; on the contrary, it is now at implementation and analysis stage. Our findings supported this idea with the revealed conceptual structure that articles on the digital twin concept also covered integrations with other technologies, production management, and planning approaches. These findings can also be considered an indicator of the application of advanced optimization and machine learning algorithms in monitoring and improving digital twin models.

On the other hand, the analysis of digital twin models and related organizational research has been relatively limited. Even though robots and robot software have displaced people from many routine and regular jobs, these systems and high-tech goods' design, administration, and operation will still require human labor due to rapid technological advancements. Researchers of organizational behavior and human resources, in particular, may research human positions, new job definitions, different competencies, authorities, and responsibilities for digital twin and related processes; therefore, they may complete the organizational aspect of these systems in addition to the economic and technological aspects.

As a result, with this study, we have presented the studies on digital twin technology and models, which have been carried out since the announcement of Industry 4.02, from a broad perspective with the bibliometric research method, and we have revealed the dynamics of this field holistically in a big picture frame. We present this section to the readers' attention hoping that the study's findings will guide researchers and practitioners to help them understand the current developments; observe the dynamics and demographics; make literature survey plans and support their topic selection.

References

- Agnusdei, G. P., Elia, V., & Gnoni, M. G. (2021). Is digital twin technology supporting safety management? A bibliometric and systematic review. *Applied Sciences*, 11(6), 2767.
- Agostino, I. R. S., Broda, E., Frazzon, E. M., & Freitag, M. (2020). Using a digital twin for production planning and control in industry 4.0. In *Scheduling in industry 4.0 and cloud manufacturing* (pp. 39–60). Springer.
- Al, U. (2008), Türkiye'nin Bilimsel Yayın Politikası: Atıf Dizinlerine Dayalı Bibliyometrik Bir Yaklaşım, Erişim Adresi: http://Bbytezarsivi.Hacettepe.Edu.Tr/Xmlui/Handle/2062/256
- Alam, K. M., & El Saddik, A. (2017). C2PS: A digital twin architecture reference model for the cloud-based cyber-physical systems. *IEEE access*, 5, 2050–2062.
- Ante, L. (2021). Digital twin technology for smart manufacturing and industry 4.0: A bibliometric analysis of the intellectual structure of the research discourse. *Manufacturing Letters*, 27, 96–102.
- Aria, M., & Cuccurullo, C. (2017). Bibliometrix: An R-tool for comprehensive science mapping analysis. *Journal of Informetrics*, 11(4), 959–975.
- Austin, M., Delgoshaei, P., Coelho, M., & Heidarinejad, M. (2020). Architecting smart city digital twins: Combined semantic model and machine learning approach. *Journal of Management in Engineering*, 36(4), 04020026.
- 8. Björneborn, L., & Ingwersen, P. (2004). Toward a basic framework for webometrics. *Journal* of The American Society for Information Science and Technology, 55(14), 1216–1227.
- Böll, S. (2007). A scientometric method to analyze scientific journals as exemplified by the area of information science. (Yayınlanmamış Yüksek Lisans Tezi). Bilgi Bilimleri Fakültesi, Saarland Üniversitesi, Almanya.

- Borgen, K. B., Ropp, T. D., & Weldon, W. T. (2021). Assessment of augmented reality technology's impact on speed of learning and task performance in aeronautical engineering technology education. *The International Journal of Aerospace Psychology*, pp. 1–11.
- 11. Borowski, P. F. (2021). Digitization, digital twins, blockchain, and industry 4.0 as elements of management process in enterprises in the energy sector. *Energies*, *14*(7), 1885.
- 12. Boschert, S., & Rosen, R. (2016). Digital twin—the simulation aspect. In *Mechatronic futures* (pp. 59–74). Springer.
- Bradford, S. C. (1934). Sources of information on Specific Subjects. *Engineering*, 137(3550), 85–86. Reprint in: *Journal of Information Science*. (1985). 10(4), 173–180.
- 14. Bradford, S. C. (1937). The extent to which scientific and technical literature is covered by present abstracting and indexing periodicals. *Chemistry and Industry.*, 23(10), 947–951.
- 15. Bryndin, E. (2020). Formation and management of industry 5.0 by systems with artificial intelligence and technological singularity. *American Journal of Mechanical and Industrial Engineering*, 5(2), 24–30.
- Chinotaikul, P., & Vinayavekhin, S. (2020, September). Digital transformation in business and management research: Bibliometric and co-word network analysis. In 2020 1st International Conference on Big Data Analytics and Practices (IBDAP) (pp. 1–5). IEEE.
- Ciano, M. P., Pozzi, R., Rossi, T., & Strozzi, F. (2020). Digital twin-enabled smart industrial systems: A bibliometric review. *International Journal of Computer Integrated Manufacturing*, pp. 1–19.
- Dai, S., Zhao, G., Yu, Y., Zheng, P., Bao, Q., & Wang, W. (2021). Ontology-based information modeling method for digital twin creation of as-fabricated machining parts. *Robotics and Computer-Integrated Manufacturing*, 72(2021), 1–16.
- Damar, M., Küme, T., Turhan Damar, H., Özdağoğlu, G., Özdağoğlu, A., & Tuncel, P. (2019). 54-Bibliyografi ve İlişkili Kavramlar. Editor, Önvural, B., Çoker, C., Akan, P., Küme, T. içinde, Tıbbi Laboratuvar Yönetimi, Laboratuvar Uzmanları için Kılavuz (s. 563–578). İzmir: Meta Basım.
- Dong, R., She, C., Hardjawana, W., Li, Y., & Vucetic, B. (2019). Deep learning for hybrid 5G services in mobile edge computing systems: Learn from a digital twin. *IEEE Transactions on Wireless Communications*, 18(10), 4692–4707.
- Firouzi, F., Farahani, B., Daneshmand, M., Grise, K., Song, J. S., Saracco, R., Wang, L. L., Lo, K., Angelov, P., Soares, E., & Luo, A. (2021). Harnessing the power of smart and connected health to tackle COVID-19: IoT, AI, robotics, and blockchain for a better world. *IEEE Internet* of Things Journal.
- Garfield, E. (2009). From the science of science to scientometrics visualizing the history of science with histcite software. *Journal of Informetrics*, 3(3), 173–179. https://doi.org/10.1016/ J.Joi.2009.03.009
- Gazzotti, S., Ferlay, F., Meunier, L., Viudes, P., Huc, K., Derkazarian, A., Friconneau, J. P., Peluso. B., & Martins, J. P. (2021). Virtual and augmented reality use cases for fusion design engineering. *Fusion Engineering and Design*, 172, 112780.
- Grieves, M. W. (2005). Product lifecycle management: The new paradigm for enterprises. International Journal of Product Development, 2(1–2), 71–84.
- Grieves, M., & Vickers, J. (2017). Digital twin: Mitigating unpredictable, undesirable emergent behavior in complex systems. In *Transdisciplinary perspectives on complex systems* (pp. 85– 113). Springer.
- Hasan, S. M., Lee, K., Moon, D., Kwon, S., Jinwoo, S., & Lee, S. (2021). Augmented reality and digital twin system for interaction with construction machinery. *Journal of Asian Architecture* and Building Engineering, pp. 1–12.
- He, R., Li, M., Gan, V. J., & Ma, J. (2021). BIM-enabled computerized design and digital fabrication of industrialized buildings: A case study. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 278, 123505.
- Hood, W. W., & Wilson, C. S. (2001). The literature of bibliometrics, scientometrics, and informetrics. *Scientometrics*, 52(2), 291–314.

- Hosseini, M. R., Martek, I., Zavadskas, E. K., Aibinu, A. A., Arashpour, M., & Chileshe, N. (2018). Critical evaluation of off-site construction research: A scientometric analysis. *Automation in Construction*, 87, 235–247. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.Autcon.2017.12.002
- Jiang, Z., Guo, Y., & Wang, Z. (2021). Digital twin to improve the virtual-real integration of industrial IoT. *Journal of Industrial Information Integration*, 22, 100196.
- Jones, D., Snider, C., Nassehi, A., Yon, J., & Hicks, B. (2020). Characterising the digital twin: A systematic literature review. *CIRP Journal of Manufacturing Science and Technology*, 29, 36–52.
- Krüger, S., & Borsato, M. (2019). Developing knowledge on digital manufacturing to digital twin: A bibliometric and systemic analysis. *Procedia Manufacturing*, 38, 1174–1180.
- Kumar, S., Patil, S., Bongale, A., Kotecha, K., & Bongale, A. K. M. (2020). Demystifying artificial intelligence based digital twins in manufacturing—A bibliometric analysis of trends and techniques. *Library Philosophy and Practice*, pp. 1–21.
- Liu, S., Lu, S., Li, J., Sun, X., Lu, Y., & Bao, J. (2021). Machining process-oriented monitoring method based on digital twin via augmented reality. *The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology*, 113(11), 3491–3508.
- Liu, Y., Zhang, L., Yang, Y., Zhou, L., Ren, L., Wang, F., Liu, R., Pang, Z., & Deen, M. J. (2019). A novel cloud-based framework for the elderly healthcare services using digital twin. *IEEE Access*, 7, 49088–49101.
- Liu, Y., Zhang, Y., Ren, S., Yang, M., Wang, Y., & Huisingh, D. (2020). How can smart technologies contribute to sustainable product lifecycle management? *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 249(2020), 1–5.
- Lotka, A. J. (1926). The frequency distribution of scientific productivity. *Journal of the Washington Academy of Science*, 16(12), 317–323.
- Ma, Y., Wang, Y., Yang, J., Miao, Y., & Li, W. (2016). Big health application system based on health internet of things and big data. *IEEE Access*, 5, 7885–7897.
- Madni, A. M., Madni, C. C., & Lucero, S. D. (2019). Leveraging digital twin technology in model-based systems engineering. *Systems*, 7(1), 1–13.
- 40. Pan, Y., & Zhang, L. (2021). A BIM-data mining integrated digital twin framework for advanced project management. *Automation in Construction*, *124*, 103564.
- 41. Park, K. T., Nam, Y. W., Lee, H. S., Im, S. J., Noh, S. D., Son, J. Y., & Kim, H. (2019). Design and implementation of a digital twin application for a connected micro smart factory. *International Journal of Computer Integrated Manufacturing*, 32(6), 596–614.
- Porter, M. E., & Heppelmann, J. E. (2015). How smart, connected products are transforming companies. *Harvard business review*, 93(10), 96–114.
- 43. Radanliev, P., De Roure, D., Nicolescu, R., Huth, M., & Santos, O. (2021). Digital twins: Artificial intelligence and the IoT cyber-physical systems in Industry 4.0. *International Journal of Intelligent Robotics and Applications*, pp. 1–15.
- 44. Savarino, P., Abramovici, M., & Göbel, J. C. (2018, July). A methodological approach for the identification of context-specific reconfiguration options in the PLM-context. In *IFIP International conference on product lifecycle management* (pp. 389–399). Springer, Cham.
- Shafto, M., Conroy, M., Doyle, R., Glaessgen, E., Kemp, C., LeMoigne, J., & Wang, L. (2012). Modeling, simulation, information technology & processing roadmap. *National Aeronautics* and Space Administration, 32, 1–38.
- Tao, F., & Zhang, M. (2017). Digital twin shop-floor: A new shop-floor paradigm towards smart manufacturing. *IEEE Access*, 5, 20418–20427.
- 47. Tao, F., Qi, Q., Wang, L., & Nee, A. Y. C. (2019). Digital twins and cyber–physical systems toward smart manufacturing and industry 4.0: Correlation and comparison. *Engineering*, *5*(4), 653–661.
- Van Eck, N. J., & Waltman, L. (2010). Software survey: VOSviewer, a computer program for bibliometric mapping. *Scientometrics*, 84(2), 523–538.
- 49. Waltman, L., & Van Eck, N. J. (2013). A smart local moving algorithm for large-scale modularity-based community detection. *The European physical journal B*, *86*(11), 1–14.

- Xiang, F., Huang, Y., Zhang, Z., Jiang, G., Zuo, Y., & Tao, F. (2019). New paradigm of green manufacturing for product life cycle based on digital twin. *Jisuanji Jicheng Zhizao Xitong/Computer Integrated Manufacturing Systems, CIMS*, 25(6), 1505–1514.
- 51. Yang, S., & Yuan, Q. (2017). Are scientometrics, informetrics, and bibliometrics different? In: October 16–20, 2017 16th international conference of the international society for scientometrics and informetrics, Wuhan, China.
- 52. Yılmaz, M. (2006). Lotka yasası ve Türkiye'de kütüphane ve bilgi bilimi literatürü. *Türk Kütüphaneciliği*, *16*(1), 61–69.
- Zheng, P., Lin, T. J., Chen, C. H., & Xu, X. (2018). A systematic design approach for service innovation of smart product-service systems. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 201, 657–667.
- 54. Zhong, R. Y., Xu, X., Klotz, E., & Newman, S. T. (2017). Intelligent manufacturing in the context of industry 4.0: a review. *Engineering*, *3*(5), 616–630.
- 55. Zhou, J., Li, P., Zhou, Y., Wang, B., Zang, J., & Meng, L. (2018). Toward new-generation intelligent manufacturing. *Engineering*, 4(1), 11–20.
- Zhu, J., & Wu, P. (2021). Towards effective BIM/GIS data integration for smart city by integrating computer graphics technique. *Remote Sensing*, 13(10), 1889.

Towards Developing a Digital Twin for a Manufacturing Pilot Line: An Industrial Case Study



Fatemeh Kakavandi, Cláudio Gomes, Roger de Reus, Jeppe Badstue, Jakob Langdal Jensen, Peter Gorm Larsen, and Alexandros Iosifidis

1 Introduction

Increasing manufacturing customization, reducing the manufacturing cost and CO_2 emissions, faster system verification and validation are goals that have been sought in industry. Smart manufacturing and Industry 4.0, assisted by different technologies, are introduced to make these objectives possible. Digital twin (DT), the virtual counterpart of a physical entity, is one of the current concepts of Industry 4.0 that has gained attention both in industry and academia [1]. A DT can simultaneously represent, monitor, optimize, and control the physical replica [2].

C. Gomes e-mail: claudio.gomes@ece.au.dk

P. G. Larsen e-mail: pgl@ece.au.dk

A. Iosifidis e-mail: ai@ece.au.dk

R. de Reus Device Manufacturing Development, Novo Nordisk A/S, Hillerød, Denmark e-mail: rder@novonordisk.com

J. Badstue CIM Industrial Systems A/S, Aarhus, Denmark e-mail: jba@cim.as

J. L. Jensen Alexandra Institute, Aarhus, Denmark e-mail: jakob.langdal@alexandra.dk

F. Kakavandi (🖂) · C. Gomes · P. G. Larsen · A. Iosifidis

Department of Electrical and Computer Engineering, Aarhus University, Aarhus, Denmark e-mail: Fatame.kakavandi@ece.au.dk

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_2

1.1 Definitions of Digital Twins

Different academics and industrial practitioners have defined DTs over the past years, but most of these definitions touch upon the same concepts [3, 4]. One of the first definitions of the DT comes from NASA and the US Air Force Research Laboratory, which referred to DT as "an integrated multi-physics, multi-scale, probabilistic simulation of a vehicle or system that uses the best available physical models, sensor updates, fleet history, and so forth, to mirror the life of its flying twin" [5]. However, nowadays, DT is defined by a broader definition as a virtual replica that continuously updates and represents products, assets, personnel, or processes and adapts synchronously to depict changes in geometric characteristics, resource states, or working conditions [6].

1.2 Elements

Different vital elements of DTs are referred to as dimensions, and according to the literature, DTs can include three or five dimensions [3]. The basic three-dimension model of DT points out the physical entity, virtual counterpart, and the connection as the main DT elements. Later, a five-dimensional definition of DT was proposed by Tao et al. [7], which introduced the services that DT provides, and the data transferred between two entities as vital elements of DT.

1.3 Enabling Technology

Five-dimension DT emphasizes the need for a high-fidelity model with a comprehensive perception of the environment. For this purpose, different sensing technologies are needed to make the virtual model aware of the physical entity status. Furthermore, different big data analytics methods are needed due to the large volume of data. Moreover, for transmitting data between the twins, different communication protocols are needed [8].

1.4 Case Study

This case study focuses on developing a DT for an industrial manufacturing prototype with multiple steps. The adjustments and assembly of several components and subassemblies are performed at speeds suitable for high-volume production. Therefore, the data collection is implemented with a mature method, and all equipment and process signals from various sensors are organized as a database. Furthermore, the details related to the assembly machine, the product, and the process of interest are explained in Sect. 3.

Standard programmable logic controller (PLC) data collection mechanisms are typically limited by a sampling rate that is considerably lower than the scan cycle at which the PLCs operate, e.g., 100 ms intervals versus 5 μ s scan cycles. For the data collection to keep up with the scan cycle speed, we employ a Kafka-based ingestion solution where data are buffered and transmitted efficiently from the PLC to a Kafka broker running on standard PC hardware [9]. Using Kafka allows us to consume the PLC data, unpack and interpret them so that the data can be re-published back into Kafka, and become ready for further analysis. By delegating the data processing to standard PC hardware, we can currently process approximately 500,000 datapoints/s. Moreover, data collection and ingestion architecture of this case study is described in Sect. 4.

Furthermore, to gain access to the data in a structured manner, we utilized the CATCH.AI proprietary system. The system gives the ability to store, visualize, and act on the data in an easy-to-use interface, so the focus can stay on developing the analysis tools. Furthermore, the CATCH.AI system is used to set up a trigger for the data analytics model that is executed when a particular manufacturing process step is concluded. In Sect. 5, the details of the CATCH.AI tool are clarified.

The data analytics model deploys a machine learning method to extract the summarized knowledge from the database. In other words, to evaluate the quality of the products, an anomaly detection model is developed for one step of the assembly process. To train the anomaly detection model, some products in normal status are produced. However, to validate the detector, some fault injection experiments also need to be conducted. The quality and sample numbers also play an essential role in the performance of the model; therefore, some synthetic data are produced with a data augmentation method. Furthermore, Sect. 6 describes the experiments and machine learning methods that have been used in the case study.

This chapter describes our case study and introduces different definitions and elements. We will discuss about the novelty of this work, the physical system, the volume of the data, and the data analysis and processing tools. Finally, we discuss the challenges in enabling a DT of such a large case study, along with lessons learned and future work.

The remainder of the chapter is organized as follows. In Sect. 2, related work in DT for manufacturing is discussed. Section 3 introduces the physical system and the process of interest. Furthermore, the details about the data collection and storage tools that have been used in this case study are provided in Sect. 4. Moreover, Sect. 5 describes the dashboard and visualization tool, CATCH.AI and its connection to the data management section and the data analytics tool. Afterward, Sect. 6 presents the anomaly detection model and different assembly experiments to produce normal and abnormal products. Finally, Sect. 7 summarizes the chapter and discusses the challenges of constructing a DT for a manufacturing pilot line.

2 Related Work

In recent years, people in academia and industry have invested in designing DTs for various physical entities, which has led to different simulation tools employed for such physical machines. Data storage and transmission methods for further analysis have been explored concerning data with diverse volumes or content in various applications. Furthermore, DTs with diverse services have been developed for physical devices with different objectives. For displaying the results of the DT, various visualization tools and dashboards have been designed. This section introduces some of the DT enablers, tools, and techniques briefly.

2.1 Physical Systems

Designing DT has gained attention in different industries; therefore, various physical entities have been studied for developing DT. In [10], the authors defined an architecture for developing DTs and examined their proposed method in a case study which includes a refinery automation system with four valves. Moreover, some physical systems like grinding wheel [11], 3D printer [12], welding production line [13], rotating machinery [14], machine tools [15], and robots [16] have been invested for designing DT. In [17], the authors proposed an incubator system that is complex enough to highlight the need for DTs while at the same time being simple enough to be built from widely available tools. Later, in [18], the authors described the implementation of a DT for the incubator system. The resulting architecture has been generalized in [19] based on the comparison with another DT for a race car test bench.

2.2 Data Management Technologies

Data storage and transmission are data-related functionalities for expressing the physical entity and connecting it to its digital replica. Therefore, various methods have been proposed and applied for these purposes.

2.2.1 Data Storage

There are various frameworks for big data storage, for example, MySQL and HBase. In the MySQL framework, data are stored as tables with records of data in rows and the data description in columns [20]. Furthermore, for storing the data related to the machine tool in [15], the PostgreSQL database is employed. This database is

an open-source database running on a local PC through the Internet using a script in Python.

2.2.2 Data Transmission

Different data transmission protocols have been introduced to efficiently and securely connect the two digital and virtual replicas. Lu et al. in [2] describe how industrial communication protocols have evolved from the fieldbus legacy communication method to the second generation, Ethernet-based protocols and the current category, wireless network technologies. All these improvements are implemented to satisfy the real-time and reliability requirements of industrial processes. On the other hand, transmission mechanisms can be divided into two categories wire-based or wireless methods. Some of the wire-based tools are twisted pair coaxial cable and optical fiber; the wireless methods are Zig-Bee, Bluetooth, Wi-Fi, ultra-wideband (UWB), and near-field communication (NFC) [10].

2.3 Digital Twin Services

Depending on the physical system, DTs have diverse objectives; for instance, in the aerospace domain, a DT should be able to predict the life cycle of an aircraft. However, the DT machining application enables real-time quality inspection of machining results [21]. Furthermore, one of the important yet less achievable goals of a DT is process optimization and control that is implemented for a machine tool to stabilize machining parameters for achieving optimum surface roughness in [22]. On the other hand, fault diagnosis is one of the DT services that has been implemented for different physical systems. For example, the authors in [14] developed a pilot digital twin prototype of a rotor system that effectively diagnoses rotor unbalance fault and predicts its progression.

3 Physical Pair

This section describes the physical system in this case study briefly. Moreover, different machine and the device components are shown and explained to better understand the process. The process of interest is briefly introduced since the anomaly detection model is designed for this process.

3.1 Pilot Line

The physical pair consists of a test bench for medical device assembly by Stevanato Group/SVM. As shown in Fig. 1, this small assembly line contains a base and top frame (1 and 2). The transport system (3) is a modular XTS linear motion platform by Beckhoff automation. The linear motors (5 and 6, Linmot PR02-52) provide both vertical and rotary motion and are equipped with force and torque transducers for continuous process monitoring with sampling frequencies up to 20 kHz. A sensor system (4) for single-point data is used to verify the assembly process. The most common way of doing so is by measuring the total height or other geometric dimensions of the assembly.

A closer look of the system is provided in Fig. 2. The mover, or pallet, is mounted on the transport system. It contains the sub-assemblies and component to be assembled and can move to an arbitrary position along its axis of movement.



Fig. 1 Schematics of the physical pair while the actual machine is shown in Fig. 2. The assembly equipment consists of (1) base frame, (2) top frame (not shown in figure), (3) transport system, (4) sensor system, (5) and (6) linear motors. The linear motors perform the assembly steps, and the sensor system verifies the assembly



Fig. 2 A more detailed look at the equipment from Fig. 1. The transport system moves a pallet, also called mover, which contains components to be assembled. In this figure, a gripper, mounted on linear motor (6), holds a component which must be mounted to a subassembly for the fabrication of a device. Correct assembly can typically be verified by using a height probe

3.2 Process of Interest

The test case in this study is the assembly of a medical device. Its constituent components and assembly process steps are shown in Fig. 3. First, two modules, also called subassemblies, are mounted together (as shown in Fig. 3a). This requires linear movement in the direction of the arrow with prior alignment and rotational orientation along the long axis of the modules. Next, the modules are joined using a snap-fit consisting of two main snaps and two minor snaps to stabilize the assembly. A certain axial force is required for successful operation. Second, a similar process with a segmented ring snap is performed with a single component mounted onto the new subassembly (shown in Fig. 3b) to form the complete device shown in Fig. 3c.

A snap joint between two plastic components is illustrated in Fig. 4. Upon mounting the green component (moving right to left) onto the blue one, the entire snap structure is bent inward until the "hook" snaps into place and establishes the joint. The axial force mentioned above is needed to bend the snap structure and overcome friction during the assembly process.

According to the process sequence in Fig. 3, the mover is positioned, and the one subassembly is picked up by the gripper, which then moves upward. The mover is



Fig. 3 Assembly of a medical device consisting of two modules (subassemblies) and one component (a). The two modules are assembled in (b), and the device is completed when the final component is mounted (c)



Fig. 4 Snap joint between two plastic components (image by Christoph Roser at AllAbout-Lean.com under the free CC-BY-SA 4.0 license)

then repositioned, and the two subassemblies are mounted by a controlled movement of the linear motor. This sequence is then repeated for the second step in which the single component is mounted to complete device assembly.

3.3 Process Assessment

The entire sequence is shown in Fig. 3. Both for the assembly process itself, as well as the axial acceleration and deceleration of the motor with the gripper, forces are

required. The process is typically verified by a height measurement, which ensures that all components are assembled in the correct position. However, geometrical tolerances may cause the verification to be insufficient, and additional action is needed to ensure the snap quality is perfect.

One of the solutions that can address this problem is to correlate the product quality and the process behavior. In other words, by looking into the force and displacement curves that represent the process behavior, we can evaluate the quality of the products. For this purpose, a data transfer layer is needed to collect the data and store them on a hard drive for data access and visualization.

4 Data Management

In this section, the data collection and storage methods are briefly described. First, the data transfer layer Apache Kafka, a distributed event store and stream-processing platform applied for data collection, is explained. The data transfer layer runs on a local computer close to the physical system. Then, data are temporarily stored in Kafka, and later, it can be transferred to a cloud-based solution.

4.1 Data Collection

Extracting data from PLCs in real time and with a resolution sufficient to capture all state changes requires a very efficient data collection mechanism. In order to collect and harmonize the data coming from the different PLCs of the manufacturing line, an Apache Kafka-based data collection platform has been implemented.

Kafka is chosen as a transport layer in the solution due to its unique capabilities for high throughput and strict ordering guarantees. Furthermore, Kafka is well supported and integrated into standard data engineering and analytics tools and therefore provides a bridge between the industrial engineering traditions and modern data science development methodologies.

The platform consists of a number of input adapters (Kafka Connect sources) that consume a continuous stream of binary data from the PLCs that are optimized for transmission efficiency and publish them into a separate Kafka topic for each PLC. The binary data are then consumed and converted into a structured format and published back into new topics ready for further consumption by data analytics tools as shown in Fig. 5.

In our setup, the input adapters support two commonly used protocols, MQTT and plain TCP. The data format transmitted through these protocols is typically not standardized, and therefore, the interpretation/conversion into a structured format is tightly coupled to this format.

Many solutions for consuming process data generated by PLCs rely on samplingbased technologies like OPC-UA where the current state of the PLC is sampled at



Fig. 5 Data collection structure with Kafka

regular intervals, typically every 100 ms. This is often sufficient to capture high-level process steps, but not always enough to fully create a model of the physical system. Therefore, the PLC code has been augmented with a block that during each scan cycle transmits all changed data values to the Kafka input adapters.

4.2 Data Storage

Kafka supports the concept of automatic retention management. That is, each topic containing data in Kafka can be configured with a retention parameter telling Kafka for how long to store data in the topic. This is used to allow Kafka to take on the role of a data buffer. Data are typically stored in Kafka for hours or a few days in which time-relevant data are retransmitted to more permanent data storage, e.g., an SQL database or a cloud-based system.

5 Dashboard CATCH.AI

In this section, CATCH.AI, the dashboard and visualization tool, is briefly introduced. CATCH.AI is a flexible software solution made for working with significant amounts of data. The data model structure, dashboard, and some CATCH.AI capabilities are explained in the following. It is outside the scope of this chapter to give a full overview of CATCH.AI features. We refer the reader to [23] for more details. In the following, we discuss the features of CATCH.AI used in connection to the case study.

5.1 Catch.AI Overview

Catch.AI is a tool that allows the creation and configuration of dashboards, visualizations, data collection, and feedback loops that can reconfigure the physical system. Figure 6 shows an example dashboard, where the time series related to a process and different diagrams related to it are displayed. However, CATCH.AI cannot use data analysis tools internally; it can activate external sources for data analysis purposes.

CATCH.AI is made as a flexible solution that can cater to a wide range of different inputs; in this case study, we will focus on the input from the Kafka system. The raw data are transferred from the Kafka database to the CATCH.AI data model. It provides an easy-to-use Web interface that makes the data accessible event based. Furthermore, the report section in CATCH.AI makes it possible to access historic data for data mining purposes. In addition, CATCH.AI provides dashboard functionality with both historical and live data.

5.2 CATCH.AI Connection to Kafka

CATCH.AI has a REST API with OPENAPI3 description available. This interface is used to connect Kafka and CATCH.AI. A custom mapper application is made for the project to take care of the Kafka consume interface and map it into the domain model of CATCH.AI. This mapper also ensures that we have more clean data to work with, since NULL characters can occur in the raw data streams. Therefore, the data are cleaned up before being made available in CATCH.AI for easier usage by the end-user.

5.3 CATCH.AI Data Structure

As mentioned above, CATCH.AI organizes data in an event-based manner to make it easier to access data related to different steps of product assembly. Therefore, labeling the data with three keywords: **device**, **event**, and **property**, enables an easy access method to reach the data with specific characteristics.

The different equipment in the physical system or the DT correspond to the keyword **device** in our case study; for example, the linear motor, shown in Fig. 1 as number (6), in the assembly line is addressed as one device in CATCH.AI.



Fig. 6 CATCH.AI dashboard. The plots in the left show EM06-M1 (device) properties (force, torque, and displacement) related to one product assembly, while the camera shows the live video of the assembly process. The diagram in the right bottom corner shows different events in the product assembly

Furthermore, the **property** of a device is defined as measurement values or states related to the device; for example, the force sensor in the linear motor is defined as a property.

Moreover, different state changes in properties of the machine form **event**. For example, the stop and start points in producing a product can be defined as events (see Fig. 6). However, different events can be described based on different properties.

In this case study, the process of interest (as described in Sect. 3.2) is defined as an event base on the displacement as the property and the linear motor as the device. Therefore, it is easier and significantly faster to access the data related to the process of interest.

5.4 CATCH.AI Data Access

The event-based data structure lets the end-user access the specific data in the timeline of the assembly process. On the other hand, if the end-user wants to access the data related to one unit in production, they can select two events, "Start Process" and "End Process."

Therefore, the advantage of describing the data structure based on events is that it makes it possible to search a significant volume of data from weeks of production, including billions of data points in a short period. For example, Fig. 7 shows data related to a unit produced in the assembly process. Different properties of Device 1 regarding starting and ending events are visible there.

5.5 CATCH.AI for External Services

Instead of polling for data in CATCH.AI on an interval, the system also contains the "RuleEngine," allowing us to work directly with the stream of data. For example, the RuleEngine can be set up to trigger an external process when the product is finished. In this case, later additions to the system, such as machine learning algorithms, reporting, and other visualization tools, would not necessarily have to parse everything in real time, but only act when required, that is, when a specific pattern is found within the data stream.

In this case study, the data related to each product assembly process can be transferred to the anomaly detection model via CATCH.AI by triggering the corresponding Python code. Figure 8 shows the rule management system in CATCH.AI where the anomaly detection model is triggered when the product assembly is finished.









6 Anomaly Detection Model

In this section, the anomaly detection model is described. This includes the machine learning model, the dataset, and the experiment settings used to train and test the anomaly detection model.

6.1 Product Quality Assessment

Evaluating the quality of products in an assembly process is critical. In this case study, we evaluate the products by analyzing the behavior of the assembly process, which is equal to looking into various signals from different parts of the process and using this to predict the product quality. Anomaly detection also is a process monitoring tool for early warnings before the product quality is compromised.

This case study is a proof of concept. It is essential to evaluate the process quality based on the recorded signals. Figure 9 shows the force and displacement recorded over the time from one of the equipment in the pilot line. The highlighted area in Fig. 9 shows the force and displacement curves in the process. The force profile is the measurement we investigate since it records the force applied to assemble the components and the reaction.

The aim of analyzing the force profile is to find the anomaly in the products via signals recorded while producing the product. For example, Fig. 10 shows that the abnormality can be visible with the force signal by plotting the force curve related to a normal and abnormal product in the same image. The blue signal was recorded



Fig. 9 Force and displacement of the process



Fig. 10 Force-displacement for normal and abnormal products

when a normal product was assembled; while the orange one displays an abnormal product that deviates from the normal status.

An anomaly detection model should be developed to detect the anomalous cases automatically based on the deviation from the normal situation. Since anomalies can rarely happen, mining the signals related to normal products is valuable. We want to identify the outer bounds of the normal date such that data outside this limit can be classified as abnormal concerning what is considered normal data.

6.2 Detection Model

The detection model consists of a one-class support vector machine (OCSVM) [24] to find the boundary enclosing the normal data and random guided warping to generate augmented data. The augmented data can help generalize the detection model and improve performance. Below, the theory related to these methods is described briefly.

6.2.1 One-Class Support Vector Machine

To detect the abnormality in the force curve, the OCSVM model is applied. This method is trained by using only normal data, which is mapped to another feature space through a nonlinear kernel function. In that feature space, the objective is to define



Fig. 11 Finding the boundary around the normal data with OCSVM for a random dataset in two dimensions

the hyperplane that best discriminates this data from the origin. This hyperplane in the feature space then corresponds to a complex shape in the original space enclosing the normal data.

For example, as shown in Fig. 11, the white and red dots show normal and abnormal random data points, respectively, in two-dimensional space. With the help of the radial basis function (RBF) as the nonlinear kernel, the boundary around the normal data can be calculated in a way that does not include the abnormal data (for more information about the theory, see [24]).

With adjusting the boundary, the accuracy of the model can be increased, or it can worsen the performance of the classifier, as shown in Fig. 11. Therefore, introducing a penalty term weighted by ν in the optimization formula as the regularization factor can express the trade-off between model complexity and training error; ν controls the number of training samples excluded by the decision boundary.

In Fig. 12, the normal training samples (white dots) are used to train the OCSVM. The abnormal data (red dots) and normal test samples (green dots) are used to evaluate the performance of the model. Figure 12 shows that increasing ν tightens the boundary and does not allow anomalous samples. On the other hand, a smaller ν will introduce some uncertainty in training dataset. Therefore, tuning the hyperparameter ν is an essential factor in training OCSVM to gain the suitable performance at test time.



Fig. 12 OCSVM performance with different ν values

6.2.2 Data Augmentation Method

Random guided warping is applied to generate new normal samples to address data shortage [25]. The backbone of this method is a similarity search technique called dynamic time warping (DTW); this augmentation algorithm can generate new data similar to the real dataset.

Dynamic Time Warping

DTW is a classic method for finding the optimized distance between two time series, and it is robust to temporal distortion. Consider two time series $\mathbf{r} = r_1, \ldots, r_i, \ldots, r_I$ and $\mathbf{s} = s_1, \ldots, s_j, \ldots, s_J$ with sequence lengths I and J, respectively, shown in Fig. 13. We consider r and s to be univariate time series. To find the global distance, DTW finds the minimal path on the element-wise cost matrix C (the Euclidean distance) using dynamic programming (for more information about the theory, see [26]). Furthermore, the two sequences are stacked in Fig. 13 with a bias to see the warping path.

This minimal path is referred to as the *warping path*, and the warping path is a mapping from the time steps of one series to the other. For example, the gray lines in Fig. 13 show the warping path. However, instead of using a one-to-one mapping from two time-axes in series, similar patterns are connected to find the optimum distance between \mathbf{r} and \mathbf{s} .

Random Guided Warping

Random guided warping uses DTW and a reference pattern to generate synthetic patterns. In this case, instead of randomly warping the data sample and hoping it is



Fig. 13 Alignment with DTW between *r* and *s* [8]

realistic, a teacher is used to instruct warping in time domain. For example, assume $S = \{s_1, s_2, \ldots, s_N\}$ is the training set, an augmented dataset will be generated called S' such that the accuracy of anomaly detection model trained on $S \cup S'$ is better than S alone. One of the advantages of using a reference for warping is that both the local patterns exist in the original dataset.

For generating an augmented sample \mathbf{s}' , a *random* sample \mathbf{r} is chosen from the training set S. Furthermore, the warping path between two data samples \mathbf{s} and \mathbf{r} can be calculated by DTW. Moreover, we can exploit the warping path to align the elements of the two time series. By aligning the elements in this way, sections of \mathbf{s} are warped in the time domain to fit \mathbf{r} as shown in Fig. 14.

The result is a sequence s' that has the feature values of s, but the time steps of r under the warping path constraints provided by DTW. Finally, the process is repeated by selecting any two random patterns in S. It is possible to synthesize N^2 number of time series where N is the number of patterns in each class S. Finally, the augmented training set S' and the real training set S train the anomaly detection model, as shown in Fig. 14.



Fig. 14 Random guided warping for generating S' (inspired by [25])

Table 1 Different types of faults that have been applied	Туре	Value	Product ID	
	Type 1	175°	8	
		170°	9	
		185°	10	
		190°	11	
	Туре 2	4	19	
		2	20	
		2	21	
		3	22	
		All	23	

6.3 Experiments

Some experiments have been operated to collect data related to abnormal products, which is described in the following. Furthermore, a normal dataset is introduced in this subsection for training the model and is collected by running the physical system in the regular setting. For tuning the hyperparameter v, the normal and abnormal data are split into train, validation, and test sets, which is described in detail in this subsection.

6.3.1 Fault Injection

Some data samples with abnormal labels are needed to test the anomaly detection model. However, the process is robust, and the probability of an anomaly happening is low. Therefore, many products need to be assembled before an anomaly occurs. However, producing many products with the pilot line is costly. Therefore, we had to introduce some fault into the process to test any future anomaly detection method. For this purpose, two types of faults have been applied.

- First Type: With this type of fault, the setting related to the gripper position is changed (see Fig. 2). The default setting is 180°, but we gradually changed the default setting with ±5° and ±10° according to Table 1.
- Second Type: With this type of fault, we remove some of the deformation structures of a plastic component in the product. Different number of components have been removed, as Table 1 shows.

6.3.2 Dataset

For training and testing the anomaly detection model, data samples with labels *normal, abnormal* are needed. Therefore, 102 devices were produced in normal situations, and force measurements related to these products were collected. These

Table 2 Dataset description with normal and abnormal	Data type	Number of samples	Time series length
labels	Normal	102	11,239
	Abnormal	9	11,299

force samples are referred to as normal data through this report. Furthermore, nine abnormal devices were assembled to test the anomaly detection model (see Table 1). Therefore, the data related to these abnormal devices are addressed as abnormal data.

Table 2 shows the normal and abnormal dataset and the time series length. The size of normal and abnormal dataset is one of the challenges in this case study; since producing the products is expensive, we relied on a small database. However, to overcome data shortage, we use a data augmentation method (see Sect. 2).

6.3.3 Hyperparameter Selection

For finding the boundary around the normal dataset, the OCSVM model is applied according to Sect. 6.2.1. In this model, the RBF is the kernel for mapping the raw data to a new feature space; therefore, tuning the hyperparameters ν in OCSVM is a vital task.

For tuning ν , we used a five-fold cross-validation method that can consider the anomaly data in the validation time. Values in [0.001, 0.01] have been investigated with a step length of 0.001 to find the best value for ν .

For conducting the cross-validation process, the normal data are split into train and test sets with the ratio of (80%, 20%). In each iteration of cross-validation, we split the training set into five subsets which four subsets are used for training the model while the remaining subset is used for validation.

Furthermore, Fig. 15 explains how the five-fold cross-validation process is applied. The training set formed by only normal data is split into five subsets. For each candidate value of v, we apply five experiments as follows. On each experiment, we use four (out of the five) subsets to train the model. The remaining subset is merged with the abnormal data (four samples) to form the validation set. We train the OCSVM with the training set (formed only by normal data), and we evaluate its performance on the validation set (formed by both normal and abnormal data). After running the five experiments, we calculate the average performance. Then, the average performances corresponding to different values of v are sorted, and we select the value of v corresponding to the best performance.

As shown in Table 3 for different values of ν , the performance of the model differs. In this project, the F1-score ($2\frac{\text{Precision} \times \text{Recall}}{\text{Precision} + \text{Recall}}$) is the metric used for choosing the best model; the OCSVM model with a higher F1-score is selected. For example, among (0.002, 0.001) with the highest F1-score, we set up ν to 0.002.



Fig. 15 Five-fold cross-validation. normal validation

ν	F1-score	
0.01	0.8975	
0.009	0.8975	
0.008	0.8975	
0.007	0.8975	
0.006	0.8975	
0.005	0.8975	
0.004	0.9006	
0.003	0.9006	
0.002	0.9041	
0.001	0.9041	

6.3.4 Results

Table 3 Results of thecross-validation for findingthe hyperparameter v

The result for the OCSVM with the augmentation method is shown in Table 4. The five-fold cross-validation algorithm employs the normal and abnormal data as the train and validation set for tuning the hyperparameter for the OCSVM. As described in Sect. 6.3.3, in each iteration in the cross-validation, four subsets of data are used for training. The fifth subset of data is chosen to validate the model with specific ν . The last 20% of the normal data are reserved for testing the final anomaly detection model.

Result/model	OCSVM	OCSVM with Random guided warping method
F1-score	0.67	0.89
Recall	1.0	1.0
Precision	0.5	0.8

 Table 4
 Results of the anomaly detection model

Table 4 shows the results of the anomaly detection model with test set that includes 20% of normal data and five anomalous samples. We used the data augmentation method to improve the performance of the model. The results in Table 4 indicate that augmented data help improve the model performance by generalizing the model.

The OCSVM, with the assistance of augmented training data, can define a boundary around the normal samples; therefore, the abnormal products can be successfully labeled by testing the force measurements recorded while assembling them with the anomaly detection model.

7 Conclusion

This case study aims to establish a DT for a physical system, trace back the anomalies to the leading source, and predict the quality of the products with more confidence, higher speed, and less invasive methods. Moreover, the DT can help the operators by visualizing the signals related to the assembly process. In this case, they better understand the process and the machine.

This chapter discussed developing a DT for a medical device assembly pilot line. First, we described the physical machine and the product in detail and clarified the process of interest where we focused on developing the machine learning tool. In the process of interest, the subassemblies are mounted together with vertical displacement and applied force. The critical point in the process is the snap process quality, where two components should engage precisely.

Second, we introduced the Kafka data ingestion tool to collect and store data locally for further analysis. In this case, the binary data are collected through PLCs via Kafka with efficient speed and then consumed and converted into a structured format and published back into new topics ready for further consumption by data analysis tools.

Then, we presented the CATCH.AI as a tool for creating and configuring the dashboard, visualization, and feedback loop that can reconfigure the physical system. In addition, CATCH.AI can organize the data collected from the physical system, make it easily accessible, and trigger the external data analysis tools for data mining purposes.

Eventually, we introduced the anomaly detection model and the experiments we conducted to assemble the normal and abnormal products. First, we applied a oneclass support vector machine model to determine the boundary around the normal data. To make the model generalize better, we used an augmentation algorithm to widen the decision boundary. The anomaly detection model is reliable, and we can apply a similar model to detect abnormal samples in the other steps of the assembly process.

One of the challenges in this case study has been collecting a large amount of data from different assembly process steps with high throughput and low latency, storing the data in a structured way and mining a large amount of data. Therefore, to overcome these challenges, we propose different solutions; the Kafka data layer

can collect the data with high throughput and store the data locally. However, a cloud-based storage solution will be considered a permanent solution. Moreover, by focusing on one assembly step at a time, we split the big data mining problem into smaller subproblems; therefore, we analyzed a smaller volume of data to extract the knowledge.

Acknowledgements We would like to thank the following people from Novo Nordisk A/S; Jeppe Wind, Tinna Dofradóttir, Thomas Algot Søllested, and Sebastian Dengler for providing the physical system, conducting data collection, and insights to understand the assembly process.

Additionally, we extend our gratitude to Novo Nordisk A/S, CIM Industrial A/S and Alexandra Institute A/S for their participation in this case study.

References

- 1. Melesse, T. Y., Pasquale, V. D., & Riemma, S. (2020). Digital twin models in industrial operations: A systematic literature review. *Procedia Manufacturing*, *42*, 267–272.
- 2. Lu, Y., Liu, C., Kevin, I., Wang, K., Huang, H., & Xu, X. (2020). Digital twin-driven smart manufacturing: Connotation, reference model, applications and research issues. *Robotics and Computer-Integrated Manufacturing*, *61*.
- 3. Hu, W., Zhang, T., Deng, X., Liu, Z., & Tan, J. (2021). Digital twin: A State-of-the-art review of its enabling technologies, applications and challenges. *Journal of Intelligent Manufacturing and Special Equipment*, 2(1), 1–34.
- 4. Schallmo, D., Williams, C.A., & Boardman, L. (2017). Digital transformation of business models—Best practice, enablers, and roadmap. *International Journal of Innovation Management*, 21(1).
- Glaessgen, E., & Stargel, D. (2012). The digital twin paradigm for future NASA and US air force vehicles. In AIAA/ASME/ASCE/AHS/ASC structures, structural dynamics and materials conference, Honolulu, Hawaii.
- 6. Kritzinger, W., Karner, M., Traar, G., Henj, J., & Sihn, W. (2018). Digital twin in manufacturing: A categorical literature review and classification. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, *51*(11), 1016–1022.
- Tao, F., & Zhang, M. (2017). Digital twin shop-floor: A new shop-floor paradigm towards smart manufacturing. *IEEE Access*, 5, 20418–20427.
- Minerva, R., Lee, G. M., & Crespi, N. (2020). Digital twin in the IoT context: A survey on technical features, scenarios, and architectural models. *Proceedings of the IEEE*, 108(10), 1785–1824.
- 9. Sax, M. J. (2018). "Apache Kafka," in encyclopedia of big data technologies. Springer International Publishing.
- Schroeder, G. N., Steinmetz, C., Rodrigues, R. N., Henriques, R. V. B., Rettberg, A., & Pereira, C. E. (2021). A Methodology for digital twin modeling and deployment for industry 4.0. *Proceedings of the IEEE*, 109(4), 556–567.
- 11. Kannan, K., & Arunachalam, N. (2019) A digital twin for grinding wheel: An information sharing platform for sustainable grinding process. *Journal of Manufacturing Science and Engineering*, 141(2).
- Hu, L., Nguyen, N.-T., Tao, W., Leu, M. C., Liu, X. F., Shahriar, M. R., & Su, S. M. N. A. (2018). Modeling of cloud-based digital twins for smart manufacturing with MT connect. *Procedia Manufacturing*, 26, 1193–1203.
- Zheng, Y., Yang, S., & Cheng, H. (2019). An application framework of digital twin and its case study. *Journal of Ambient Intelligence and Humanized Computing*, 10, 1141–1153.

- Wang, J., Ye, L., Gao, R. X., Li, C., & Zhang, L. (2019). Digital twin for rotating machinery fault diagnosis in smart manufacturing. *International Journal of Production Research*, 57(12), 3920–3934.
- Cai, Y., Starly, B., Cohen, P., & Lee, Y.-S. (2017). Sensor data and information fusion to construct digital-twins virtual machine tools for cyber-physical manufacturing. *Procedia Manufacturing*, 10, 1031–1042.
- Kaigom, E. G., & Roßmann, J. (2016). Toward physics-based virtual reality testbeds for intelligent robot manipulators—An eRobotics approach. In *International conference on intelligent robots and systems (IROS)*, Daejeon, Korea.
- Feng, H., Gomes, C., Thule, C., Lausdahl, K., Sandberg, M., & Larsen, P. G. (2021). *The incubator case study for digital twin engineering* [Online]. Available: https://arxiv.org/abs/2102.10390. [Accessed April 2022].
- 18. Feng, H., Gomes, C., Thule, C., Lausdahl, K., Iosifidis, A., & Larsen, P. G. (2021). Introduction to digital twin engineering. In *Annual modeling and simulation conference (ANNSIM)*.
- 19. Paredis, R., Gomes, C., & Vangheluwe, H. (2021). Towards a family of digital model/shadow/twin workflows and architectures. In *International conference on innovative intelligent industrial production and logistics, online streaming.*
- 20. Ongo, G., & Kusuma, G. P. (2018). Hybrid database system of MySQL and MongoDB in web application development. In *International conference on information management and technology (ICIMTech)*, Jakarta, Indonesia.
- Hardwick, M. (2017). Digital twin machining. STEP Tools, Inc., [Online]. Available: http:// www.steptools.com/blog/20171011_twin_machining/. [Accessed April 2022].
- Zhao, Z., Wang, S., Wang, Z., Wang, S., Ma, C., & Yang, B. (2020). Surface roughness stabilization method based on digital twin-driven machining parameters self-adaption adjustment: A case study in five-axis machining. *Journal of Intelligent Manufacturing*, 33, 943–952.
- CIM.AS. (2022). CATCH.AI [Online]. Available: https://cim.as/catch-ai/. [Accessed March 2022].
- Schölkopf, B., Platt, J. C., Shawe-Taylor, J., Smola, A. J., & Williamson, R. C. (2001). Estimating the support of a high-dimensional distribution. *Neural Computation*, 13(7), 1443–1471.
- 25. Iwana, B. K., & Uchida, S. (2021). Time series data augmentation for neural networks by time warping with a discriminative teacher. In *International conference on pattern recognition (ICPR)*, Milan, Italy.
- Sakoe, H., & Chiba, S. (1978). Dynamic programming algorithm optimization for spoken word recognition. *IEEE Transactions on Acoustics, Speech, and Signal Processing*, 26(1), 43–49.

An Architecture for Intelligent Agent-Based Digital Twin for Cyber-Physical Systems



Hussein Marah and Moharram Challenger

1 Introduction

Digital Twin is one of the cutting-edge technologies in the era of smart production and manufacturing of the fourth industrial revolution (Industry 4.0), where cyberphysical systems (CPS) and the Internet of Things (IoT) are pervasive and widely utilized, and they play a major role to realize such technology [1]. Digital Twin has been considered a powerful and promising technology that can be utilized in multiple phases of the CPS product life cycle (e.g., designing phase, implementation phase, production phase, and evaluation phase) by utilizing the bi-directional data communication between physical and digital worlds. Digital Twin has gained much attention in the last decade from the research community and the industry as well.

According to several definitions of the Digital Twin, it can be defined generally as a replica of a physical system and its assets that are connected to and which are being represented in a virtual world which wraps all the desired properties and features that represent how the real physical system is interacting with the environment [2]. Digital Twin usually collects data from sensors of the physical system, which might be stored in a cloud or a data repository (e.g., a database). The Digital Twin can use the stored data to perform specific tasks like analysis, diagnosis, forecasting, and visualization to evaluate the performance and check the system's behavior.

Despite the significant potential and promising applications of Digital Twin, engineers face numerous challenges when building and modeling Digital Twins. The process of creating an identical virtual representation of a physical system comprises several challenging tasks, such as dealing with the real-time data that is sent from

H. Marah (⊠) · M. Challenger

M. Challenger e-mail: moharram.challenger@uantwerpen.be

Department of Computer Science, University of Antwerp and Flanders Make Strategic Research Center, Antwerp, Belgium

e-mail: hussein.marah@uantwerpen.be

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_3
the physical systems and making this data available instantaneously to the digital representation—also tackling the different levels of complexity in the CPS where several heterogeneous components are connected and interacting with each other at different levels of abstraction. Modeling and deploying a Digital Twin depend on several requirements to produce a reliable and valid digital replica, especially for time-critical systems where the system's behavior and correctness must be ensured in a real-time frame, which verifies that the system operates correctly and adheres to its requirements.

Moreover, to model and design a trustworthy Digital Twin, we must use an approach that can deal individually with the different levels of complexity. The complexity that confronts engineers while designing and modeling a Digital Twin for a CPS should be tackled by intelligent techniques and approaches. For this matter, we suggest using the intelligent multi-agent system and agent-based modeling approach to achieve this goal, which can provide us with the required capabilities to model, design, and operate a Digital Twin.

Generally, computer modeling and simulation is a field that tries to imitate and emulate real-world objects or processes and their dynamics. Also, modeling and simulation can target the system planned to be built and represent it as a computational model to do tasks such as analysis, observation, and inspection to derive predictions, obtain an in-depth understanding of the expected system, and enhance its performance. The term "model" has several definitions in the literature, but in brief, a "model" is a simplified and abstract representation of real-world objects [3]. Modeling and simulation tools and frameworks are widely available due to the excessive demand to build and virtualize many systems to enable analyzing and observing physical objects even without their actual existence and in order to cut off the high costs of building physical systems in the absence of detailed information and having obscurity regarding their expected behavior [4]. Agent-based modeling and simulation (ABMS) is a subfield and an approach for modeling and simulation which first applied and recognized in different scientific areas, such as in biology, and ecology economy, where it was used to model and simulate complex phenomena and then was extended and applied in more disciplines, especially in STEM (science, technology, engineering, and mathematics) domain. Nevertheless, agent-based modeling has been applied widely in computer science domain [3].

This book chapter introduces a novel approach for designing and modeling a Digital Twin based on intelligent agent-based modeling and simulation. The term "intelligent" is sometimes ambiguous and can be interpreted and perceived differently according to the environment and context. Intelligence in the agent-based paradigm can be defined as the goal-directed behavior of agents, or in other words, the autonomous and reactive behavior of agents where they sense the environment and act accordingly to changes instantly, so they achieve their objectives. In addition, intelligent agents must show proactive behavior, such as taking the initiative to satisfy their predefined objectives and goals. Additionally, another essential feature in intelligent agents is their sociability, which governs the capability of interacting with other agents regardless of their type, location, or internal goals. Eventually, they

can establish cooperation and coordination to achieve the common objectives of the entire agent system [5].

The remainder of the book chapter is organized into six sections as the following: Sect. 2 discusses the related works and existing studies in the literature. Section 3 paves the way by discussing the main paradigms, concepts, and definitions of the terms that are used in this chapter, such as intelligent agents and multi-agent systems, agent-based modeling and simulation, and Digital Twin. The proposed architecture was discussed in Sect. 4 at a high level, where the primary components of the architecture are explained and detailed. Section 5 gives a reference implementation and an overview of the technologies available to realize all the components in the architecture. Section 6 demonstrates a case study and discusses the tools and framework that are used to realize the system. A summary is given in Sect. 7, which summarizes the main points; also, questions and challenges are discussed; and finally, future works are briefly discussed and recapped.

2 Related Work

Many researchers have adopted agent-based modeling and multi-agent systems paradigms to develop and build robust and intelligent solutions capable of handling complex systems and their interactions [6]. The use of multi-agent systems to create cyber-physical systems has received notable interest from the research community; also, companies have developed and deployed many industrial agent-based solutions.

In the context of building a Digital Twin, which mainly mirrors the physical asset with their equivalent virtual entities (digital asset), the first step in this phase is to collect information about the components in order to be able to represent and visualize them digitally. Following this context, dealing with CPS could trigger several challenges due to the complex structure and the components' heterogeneity of the CPS systems. In this respect, researchers have presented, introduced, and discussed several and various methods, techniques, and architectures to tackle CPS-related challenges and tried to address the complexity that comes with these systems. In the literature, plenty and diverse approaches and methodologies are introduced, which mainly discuss about realizing and implementing Digital Twin. In this section, we try to summarize and concise some of these studies and works.

The authors in the paper [7] proposed a new DT modeling architecture. This architecture includes five layers to manage the data in the Digital Twin. Those layers are listed as the following (device layer, user interface layer, web service layer, query layer, and data repository layer). Also, in addition to the developed Digital Twin, an augmented reality system was created and used to display real-time information.

Haag and Anderl [8] built a Digital Twin of a bending beam test bench that combines specific modeling and simulation methods to simulate the physical entity, digital entity, and the connections between them.

The paper introduced in [9] presents the followed steps and procedures of constructing a Digital Twin for a mechanical machine called (sheet metal punching

machine) to support the interactive design of optimal numerical control (NC) machining programs. Based on the results, the developed prototype could provide an interactive simulation for the basic behavior of the actual sheet metal machine, such as its machining operations, movements, and its connection with the robotic arms.

The research carried out by [10] introduced an architecture reference model for Digital Twin for cloud-based CPS. The main properties of this model help to identify the degree between interaction of basic and hybrid modes (computation, communication, and control). In order to realize the implementation, a smart interaction controller based on a Bayesian belief network was designed. The integration of the fuzzy rule base with the Bayes network enabled the system to make reconfiguration. To show the efficiency of the architecture reference model, the authors presented a telematics-based prototype for an application of driving assistance.

The paper [11] introduced the implementation of Digital Twin for the micropunching machine system. Also, the paper discusses the key enablers for twinning the two assets (physical parts and their virtual counterpart). According to the results, ultra-high accuracy of punching and high-speed punching could be achieved in this implementation.

In [12], Zongmin Jiang et al. claim introducing a novel approach and a new reference that overviews practical applications of a Digital Twin. In their implementation, they present a model of Digital Twin body (DTB) named the OKDD model that constructed from ontology-body (OB), knowledge-body (KB), data-body (DB), and digital-portal (DP). Those models are applied to an example of a power grid substation. In addition, they provide a demo of the health management (PHM) system of a 110 kV substation.

Despite different Digital Twin implementations, there is a shortage of utilizing the agent-based modeling and multi-agent paradigm as core technology. In the next paragraph, we summarize related works that adopted agents as the core component to build Digital Twins.

In the research work that was proposed by [13], the authors developed a Digital Twin using a modeling method based on a multi-agent architecture. The paper focuses on specific objectives such as controlling and observing the quality throughout manufacturing processes. Additionally, it offers methods for collecting pertinent data, so it is possible to examine the corresponding effects and influences on the final product's quality.

A recent paper proposed in [14] discussed an approach to develop a Digital Twin of a plant (wheat). The plant is built as an intelligent system considering the knowledge base on macro-stages of plant development. The multi-agent methodology is used to monitor and control the development of the plant in many details.

The study in [15] proposed an approach that addresses one of the smart cities' issues. The authors exploited an existing simulation model of the traffic system in Hamburg City, and they presented an experimental setup to integrate the existing city's simulation model with a real-time sensor network. Then, by using a large-scale multi-agent framework named (MARS), a Digital Twin was built. The entire process defines the description of the model phase to the phase of retrieving the

real-time data from the IoT sensors. Finally, an integration process for the existing simulation was presented and discussed.

In recent work, the authors in [16] proposed an intelligent agent-based architecture to increase the robustness of the Digital Twin, which includes improving the realtime synchronization and the accuracy of the representativeness in the DT. Secondary cryogenic manufacturing use case was used in this work.

In [17], intelligent Digital Twin architecture for cyber-physical production system (CPPS) is highlighted. In addition, the required components for the Digital Twin are also proposed; the paper considered two use cases such as self-x, plug and produce, and predictive maintenance. The authors of this paper required three main characteristics to realize a Digital Twin: (real-time data source from the environment, the ability to synchronize with this data and with the physical asset, and the capability of visualizing and simulating the acquired data). The implementation utilized some methods like anchor-point-method as well as an agent-based method for integration and dealing with the heterogeneous data.

A Digital Twin that is implemented in a cyber-physical manufacturing systems (CPMS) using the multi-agent paradigm utilizing the RFID technology is proposed in the study [18]. The objectives of the implementation are to improve tracking and tracing of the complex manufacturing processes. This study considered the interactions between both in a single system itself and the other systems that exist in multiple sites of the supply chain system. The cryogenic supply chain in the UK was also used as a case study by the authors to demonstrate the viability of their deployment.

In Table 1, we have summed up part of the related works done to design, build, and realize a Digital Twin by using different architectures and the agent architecture as well.

In the context of using agents in modeling and simulation and integrating largescale and complex systems with real-time requirements, some works have been carried out to investigate this matter. The work proposed in [19] selected multi-agentbased modeling and simulation (MABMS) technology over traditional methods to simulate a large-scale system like a high-speed train (HST). The approach enables the simulation of the relationships between the individual and different HST's components.

Anyhow, there are challenges which are encountered, specifically when deploying a system with a real-time requirement like IoT with agent-based modeling paradigm [20]. According to the authors of the [21], the absence of methods and mechanisms that can dynamically incorporate real-time input makes it impossible to use agent-based modeling for real-time simulation. Therefore, they tried to address this drawback in their work by showing how data assimilation techniques like the unscented Kalman filter (UKF) may be used to incorporate pseudo-real data into an agent-based model at run-time.

The claim about the drawback of current agent-based modeling approaches to incorporating real-time data to make precise decisions or forecasts the near future is also expressed in the paper [22]. Thus, the authors introduced an approach to increase the model-based predictions using agent-based modeling in real-time. The

Description	Approaches and tools	Domain	IoT/CPS support	Agent-based
Digital Twin based on web services and augmented reality [7]	Web services, augmented reality (AR)	Industry and manufacturing	Yes	No
Proof of concept of Digital Twin [8]	Web-based, finite element method (FEM) simulation, CAD	Industry and manufacturing	Yes	No
Digital Twin for a sheet metal punching machine [9]	3D modeling, CAD/CAM, Ethernet/IP	Industry and manufacturing	Yes	No
Digital Twin for cloud-based CPS [10]	Bayesian network	Automotive industry	Yes	No
Digital Twin for the micro-punching machine system [11]	Deep learning, computer numerical control	Industry and manufacturing	Yes	No
An architecture of Digital Twin in smart grid [12]	Prognostic and health management system	Smart grids	x	No
Digital Twin of a wheat plant [14]	Multi-agent approach	Agriculture	X	Yes
Digital Twins for smarter cities [15]	Multi-agent approach, MARS framework	Smart cities	x	Yes
Improve the robustness and resilience in the Digital Twin [16]	Agent-based architecture	Medical production	X	Yes
Digital Twin integration in multi-agent cyber-physical manufacturing systems [18]	Agent-based modeling, RFID	Cyber-physical manufacturing	Yes	Yes

 Table 1
 Comparison of the related work in the literature

method utilized agent-based modeling through combining parameter calibration and data assimilation (DA).

Despite all the aforementioned approaches that discussed building a Digital Twin with a variety of approaches, techniques, and methodologies, there is still a lack of methods capable of handling the complexities of CPS components and adapting to the unpredictable changes and uncertainties of the CPS systems. Thus, some researchers have embraced using more intelligent and smart methodologies such as agent-based and multi-agent systems, which offer the ability of an individual component to analyze and act autonomously and interact with other actors to solve mutual and more complex problems. Hence, implementing intelligent techniques that synthesize complex problems into smaller ones and have components that can take independent actions to solve every particular problem should be appropriately addressed. Therefore, in our study, we propose an intelligent approach for building a Digital Twin based on the agent paradigm by applying agent-based modeling and multi-agent systems techniques.

3 Background

This section gives a general overview of the key concepts and terms used and the technologies deployed in our proposed approach. Fundamental topics such as the intelligent agent concept, multi-agent systems programming paradigms, and agent-based modeling and simulation have been discussed. As an emergent technology, we discuss the different terms, concepts, and key components of Digital Twin that are proposed in the literature. Finally, in a related context, CPS is discussed, and some examples of its applications are given.

3.1 Intelligent Agents and Multi-agent System

Multi-agent systems are organized systems where they consist a group of agents (i.e., society) interacting and cooperating with each other to reach their goals that leads to solving a particular problem [23].

Nowadays, the evolution in computing has led to open a wide door for many problems to emerge, and they tend to be composite and more complex than before. Many of those problems are pretty hard to solve by a single agent, entity, or individual process. Thus, in the multi-agent architecture, complex issues could be dismantled into small and separate segments and then assigned them separately to respective agents to be solved.

The term "agent" usually refers to an individual entity or component composed of essential features, capabilities, and characteristics (e.g., autonomous, proactivity, reactivity, and interactivity) that constitute the internal and external behaviors of this agent [23]. These features govern the behavior and the attitude of agents while



Fig. 1 Overview of the agent and its environment

interacting and communicating with the environment. The next figure (Fig. 1) gives an overview of how agents could be in an environment, and what are actions could happen in such systems.

The multi-agent paradigm has been applied by researchers in various disciplines to address distributed systems and environments that have high levels of complexity. Therefore, the benefit of using the multi-agent systems can be summarized into three major points; (1) single agent can focus and keep track of its own environment and its software-specific nature; (2) the interaction between different agents can be modeled and monitored; and (3) sub-components of the system can deal with the difficulties and complexities that encounter agents [24].

Decentralization is the main concept in MAS-based frameworks where the coordination and the other tasks (e.g., planning, execution sending information, etc.) for keeping the connection between agents are not controlled by one agent so it will not suffer from the overload caused by controlling such tasks [24]. Typically, in the MAS-based frameworks, there are requirements that must be adhered to when designing multi-agent systems such as the coordination among the agents as well as the protocols that the agents must follow when they interact with each other. Due to the limitation of the capabilities in some agents, normally, agents rely on other agents to provide some information or to provide some resources (e.g., high memory requirement or big-data processing, etc.). Following this mechanism makes agents in the multi-agent systems frameworks work cooperatively on a global plan.

Building evolving software is one of the significant challenges in systems existing these days, where the environment changes dynamically and rapidly. Hence, it is important to have software that can observe and then interact and respond to the changes and finally adapt itself accordingly [24]. Such systems are usually equipped with sophisticated software and algorithms that imitate intelligent behavior.

An intelligent agent is a type of agent that has an autonomous behavior and acts toward solving a certain problem (achieving a goal), by using its other components and entities such as sensors, to observe the environment and learn, then achieve their goals by commands or by providing information. A very well-known example of a programming model of intelligent agents is the belief-desire-intention (BDI) software model [25], where agents can have a set of beliefs that describe the environment and its features; a set of desires that are computational states that the agent should maintain; and finally, a set of intentions that any individual agent constantly works to achieve and which leads to solving a problem in the agent's environment [3].

3.2 Agent-Based Modeling and Simulation (ABMS)

The field of agent-based modeling and simulation is related to multi-agent systems and artificial intelligence [26]. Basically, it is a computational modeling approach for modeling and simulating complex systems consisting of multiple autonomous agents interacting with their peers as well as with the environment in which they operate. Agent-based modeling and simulation is common and well-known modeling approach to model social systems and decision-making processes [26]. Agent-based modeling and simulation is used to model and simulate the dynamic actions and processes in the system and also the communications between the agents in the environment.

Currently, agent-based modeling and simulation is a widely used model approach that is applied to simulate large-scale and complex phenomena. In agent-based modeling and simulation, an agent is the main entity in the system, where every agent represents an independent component in the system and eventually a set of agents construct the system. Every agent in agent-based modeling and simulation is an autonomous entity that has certain attributes, plans, goals and engages with other agents for facilitating and solving a common problem [3]. On the other side, M&S approaches use other approaches and implementation such as modeling languages for complex systems like metamodeling tools (EMF, Ecor, Xtext, and MOF) or such general-purpose modeling languages like SysML and Unified Modeling Language (UML) to model the components in the target systems [3].

Evaluation and forecasting are among the main objectives for the modeling and simulation frameworks as well as deriving insights to predict the performance and the behavior of the system which could be very crucial in certain systems. The complexity of autonomous agents consists of an emerging behavior of agents which can vary from the basic behavioral status like "if–then" to more complex cognitive and reactive attitude, also complexity in agents could be represented as an independent behavior of agents without an external direction that drives an agent when encountering a situation in the environment [3]. Modeling different agents with distinct objectives and behaviors usually are carried out using agent-based paradigms.

Another similar modeling paradigm to build agent-based systems is by using the individual-based model (IBM) that has the feature for individual decision-making

during the simulation process [27]. Originally, the individual-based model was first proposed in a study in 1998 by Huston, DeAngelis, and Post [28]. This model was developed and especially deployed in ecology modeling. In ecology, there are many questions that were not addressed by existing standard approaches and models that were used at that time. Existing models were not able to address many questions and behaviors are related to ecological systems like (aging and mating, etc.). The existing systems treated all the individuals in the system as homogeneous, which resulted in not observing any individual behavior and the entire population acted similarly. Thus, this kind of individuality is really important to some environments, where individuals have their own actions that can affect the environment or be affected by the environment. Therefore, for designing an individual-based model, there are three primary factors to be considered, (1) agent behavior; (3) agent-agent interactions; and (3) agent-environment interaction. Individual-based model is intended to be used in complex adaptive systems where it has to deal with different emergent behavior and interactions between individual agents and with the environment [29].

Agent-based approaches enable software designers to design, prototype, and deploy a system unit (as agents) which have specialized and complicated capabilities and features that permit them to do several sophisticated processes like learning, reasoning, and acting toward the specified objectives in the domain [30].

Due to the complex world that we live in and the complexity of the systems that we need to analyze and model, the need for intelligent modeling approaches has increased drastically. Also, the need of designing software and systems which are capable of evolving over the time of operation according to the changes in the environment. Thus, the use of agent-based modeling and simulation methods over conventional and static modeling approaches could help us to address high complexity levels that exist in large and complex systems [31].

Various agent-based programming models are existing and have been used in several fields. Those models are used as the foundation of many agent-based programming languages. According to the surveys conducted in the [25], the beliefs, desires, and intentions (BDI) model is the most popular agent-based programming language model that is used to implement many agent-based systems. Among the other models that are used to build agent-based systems are rule-based, domain-specific language (DSL), and object-oriented (OOP) [25]. Also, it is reported that the Java programming language is one of the most used languages due to its cross-platform features provided through its Java virtual machine [3, 25].

3.3 Digital Twin and Key Concepts

We live in an era where robotics, cyber-physical systems (CPS), and the Internet of Things (IoT) have provided an outstanding foundation to build advanced industrial solutions by enabling the connection of the operations in the physical reality with the virtual computing infrastructures. With the wide range usage and utilization of CPS and IoT in the industrial and manufacturing systems, many challenges in the domain of cyber-physical systems and the Internet of Things have arisen. There are many examples, such as integration of cyber and physical parts, handling and processing real-time data, reporting, resource management, forecasting and safety verification, etc. Different approaches from the academic community as well as from industrial vendors have been proposed to tackle the different challenges in this domain. One of the most promising concepts to address different challenges of the CPS that were introduced in the last decades is the "Digital Twin".

Since introducing the concept of Digital Twin in this millennium, a considerable number of researchers and technology specialists have tried to give their perspectives and define a Digital Twin in different scopes of science and industry. Different terms and definitions were given. Up to the recent times, there is no consensus on an agreed and exact definition for the Digital Twin neither in the research community nor from the industrial providers who are building and using this technology [1].

However, the basic and the foundation of the Digital Twin concept was initially introduced by Dr. Grieves during his presentation called "Conceptual Ideal for PLM" at the University of Michigan [6]. Later, National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA) adopted the concept [6]. In NASA, Digital Twin is defined as "an approach to enable a suite of comprehensive multidisciplinary physics-based models that represent all of the physical materials, processes, and products, and ultimately incorporating these capabilities in the production and operation of spacecraft" [32].

The use of Digital Twin is different from one implementation to another. For example, if the Digital Twin is used during the design phase, then mostly the purpose of using it is verification and validation. On the other hand, if it is used as a simulation model to simulate the behavior and properties of the real physical system, then the purposes such as testing or collecting real-time data. Fundamentally, a Digital Twin can be tailored based on the requirements and field of usage.

Many Digital Twin implementations have been proposed by different vendors in the industry from commercial frameworks like Azure Digital Twins, General Electric Digital Twin, etc., or from open-source communities like Eclipse Ditto (https://www.eclipse.org/ditto/) or Eclipse Vorto (https://www.eclipse.org/vorto/).

Before realizing a DT, first, we should understand what the DT is exactly and what is the purpose behind a building and using such technology. However, despite the fact there is no single use of the DT, there is a general perspective for what are the objectives and the benefits of building a DT which most of them are analysisoriented objectives, such as visualization, testing, fault-tolerance, error detection, and self-correction.

Moreover, it is noteworthy that there are many terms used in the circle that outlines a Digital Twin technology, such as a digital shadow, digital thread, digital model, physical asset, digital asset, and twinning. These terms usually create confusion and misunderstanding, so they should be clearly defined and distinguished from each other. For instance, in the DT design, there are three main design variants (digital model, digital shadow, and Digital Twin) which are pointed out in the [33]. In those design variants, every variant has a digital object (DO) and physical object (PO) entities which are other terms used to describe digital asset and physical asset, respectively. In other meaning, DO represents the digital copy of the system under



Fig. 2 Design variants of physical and digital objects

study which could be realized as a simulator, while the PO represents the physical understudy in the real world. The three design variants are different in the type of connection and the data flow between the physical object and the digital object, and this can be seen clearly in Fig. 2, where the two types of connections are defined as a continuous and dotted line.

For instance, the digital model has a manual data connection between the digital object and the physical object, and this connection is manually updated and controlled. Consequently, any change in the status of the physical object will not affect the digital representation (digital object) and vice versa. In the case of digital shadow, there is a partially-manual connection and a partially-automatic connection between the physical object and the digital object, which means changes and updates in the physical object lead to updating the digital object, while the opposite direction is manually maintained. On the other hand, we can describe the connections and the data flow that exists in the Digital Twin as a fully synchronized bi-directional connection, and this means that any change in the physical object to the physical object; and usually, the connection from the digital object to the physical object is for controlling and orchestrating the physical object [33].

Digital thread is another concept that is related to Digital Twin. Digital thread is a connection link with main stages representing the product's life cycle from the beginning to the end life of the product. The thread is a data-driven link that includes phases from the concept and design to the operation and post-life of a product, and it is envisioned to be the essential source of data and information of a product instance in a short-term or a long-term life. Digital thread can be viewed as the essential source of information to update and feed the Digital Twin. It could be a very valuable source of information to build the next generation of the product by analyzing and synthesizing the available data and information of the existing product. Also, such type of information could lead to use more efficient strategies to operate the next generation. Many improvements and better decisions could be taken based on data-driven digital thread [34]. The next (Fig. 3) highlights the main concepts such as Digital Twin, digital shadow, and the digital thread engineering process as well. Also, it shows the physical asset as a physical system: an airplane which can be connected to either a Digital Twin or digital shadow according to the data connection model.



Fig. 3 Overview of the different concepts: Digital Twin, digital shadow, and digital thread

3.4 Cyber-Physical Systems

Cyber-physical systems (CPS) are powerful and promising systems that consist of multiple physical parts which are engineered, operated, monitored, and controlled by cyber elements (i.e., embedded systems) that are fully integrated and intertwined with physical parts. The process of coupling and mapping between the cyber world and the physical world offers enormous capabilities and an expanded range of CPS applications. Building CPS is achieved by the confluence, diffusion, and merging of different technologies and concepts. For instance, CPS should ensure real-time data flow from embedded systems with several microcontrollers, sensors, and actuators, and this could be achieved only with tight integration and coupling of the physical and cyber parts.

Leveraging such technology makes it possible to achieve considerable social benefit and economic impact. Besides that, the cross-disciplinary nature and the flexibility of the CPS systems gives an advantage and qualifies them to be implemented and utilized in a wide range of fields and areas such as health care and medical devices, transportation, agriculture, manufacturing, aerospace, transportation, and robotics [35].

4 The Proposed Architecture

Several Digital Twin architectures especially those associated with the Industry 4.0 domain are proposed in the literature, and they vary from one to another and include different development implementations, approaches, and techniques. In the next lines, we try to summarize some of followed development approaches and the architectures that have been utilized to realize a Digital Twin.

Digital Twin architecture based on big data is one of the approaches that has been followed by some researchers to implement the Digital Twin [36]. The architecture based on big data has advantages that big data can bring to the Digital Twin, such as the variability of the data which concerns dealing with real-time data as well as the capability to deal with historical data. Also, big data can bring other features such as advanced data processing methods, data mining, data analysis, and cleaning which can improve the product life cycle.

Another architecture is Digital Twin based on virtual reality (VR) and augmented reality (AR) which can propose essential features in some domains [37]. Fundamentally, VR and AR technologies are based on the concept of linking physical reality to virtual reality through simulation. So, VR and AR are utilized to build Digital Twin for purposes such as training, maintenance, prediction, analysis and forecasting.

The deployment of Digital Twin, based on the Internet of Things (IoT) concepts and methods, is well accepted in the industry due to the advanced technologies, such as reliable data exchange and efficient communication provided by IoT.

Another approach is based on cloud computing. Nowadays, cloud services are not just limited to storage services, instead, they provide a wide range of services that almost include everything needed for software and system development. Many big companies offer their services for building Digital Twin based by combining the cloud computing features with the IoT capabilities. For example, Microsoft provides through their cloud computing service (Azure), as a service to build a DT through their platform (Azure Digital Twin), Amazon offers a tool called (Amazon Sumerian) through their cloud service (AWS IoT). Also, among the companies that provide services to realize a Digital Twin is Oracle, through their cloud service (Oracle Internet of Things Cloud Service).

Digital Twin architecture based on modeling and simulation (M&S) which was an early architecture that was used to build the Digital Twin. NASA was working on this topic where high-fidelity simulation integrated with the vehicles to manage the vehicle's health and observe the maintenance history, and this mirroring process will provide a good level of safety as well as a reliable product [38].

Currently, many vendors provide modeling and simulation tools that can be very handy to realize a Digital Twin. Many software engineering paradigms are available, and they have been used for years to build complex systems. Model-based engineering (MBE) is an excellent example of a paradigm that could minimize the complexity of various systems. Therefore, architecture such as MBE and other tools, languages, and techniques were used and considered to build a Digital Twin. Architectures based on artificial intelligence (AI) approaches were also introduced in the literature, and

machine learning and deep learning algorithms and methods have been discussed and deployed to implement Digital Twins [39].

Although different approaches and architectures to build a Digital Twin have been presented and discussed by various researchers, still, approaches and architectures that have utilized agent paradigm are still rare and relatively new; also, several aspects in the agent paradigm still need to be discovered and explored. Therefore, this section is dedicated to discussing the proposed architecture and explaining the main components to construct a Digital Twin based on agents technology. Several tools, frameworks, and methods are used and integrated to compose the final Digital Twin. We will try to tackle every technology separately and demonstrate how different components are incorporated into our architecture.

4.1 General Overview

As stated in various definitions, the main characteristic of the Digital Twin is to have a physical asset and its virtual counterpart with a connection that transmits the data flow bi-directionally. The Digital Twin under operation is usually used for different inspecting and monitoring tasks (testing, verifying, debugging, etc.) of the physical elements by leveraging the features that are provided by the twinning of the physical world into the Digital Twin.

In the context of IoT and CPS, different physical parts are aggregated and then linked and connected to a cyber-part to comprise the whole system. In such systems, every physical component has its own capabilities and sub-processes (intelligence, optimization, computation capabilities, algorithms, error detection techniques, etc.).

In Digital Twin architecture, abstract representations of physical parts are modeled and then twinned and combined as a virtual representation. All those (i.e., physical and digital) components are aggregated together to create a Digital Twin. Representing physical world as virtual and digital entities requires using modeling and simulation tools. However, the heterogeneity of the components in the CPS/IoT systems imposes switching and choosing adequate modeling and simulation methods. In addition, to build a Digital Twin, specific requirements such as synchronization and real-time data flow with the physical asset should be constructed in order to have an accurate simulation for the physical asset in the Digital Twin.

In our implementation, the aforementioned characteristics are realized by raising the level of intelligence by adding an intelligent layer to represent the components of the system, all that was achieved by utilizing the intelligent agent architecture and multi-agent systems. Therefore, in this context, multi-agent systems architecture has been applied to implement and develop a Digital Twin. In the architecture of multiagent systems, multiple agents that represent different components of the system cooperate, coordinate, and interact with each other to tackle a mutual problem. In addition, the capabilities of agents such as autonomy and interactivity behaviors play a significant role and provide immense support in resolving complex and interrelated concerns [5]. Autonomous behavior in agents can result and take shape as different actions like analyzing, negotiating, coordination, cooperation, and acting proactively without being dependent on external intervention in order to achieve the objectives that are designed for their agents [5].

As a result, Digital Twin for CPS/IoT could be built by taking the advantage of the features that are provided by the multi-agent systems and the intelligent agent paradigm. Before diving into the details, we would like to give our conceptualization of the metamodel [40] that has been adopted as the foundation of our proposed architecture. The metamodel is elaborated to depict at a high level how the Digital Twin system is developed and deployed based on the agent-driven architecture.

The metamodel provided in (Fig. 4) describes how a Digital Twin is, in fact, a system that operates and targets a specific domain. The domain is targeted by a system, which is basically a Digital Twin. The targeted domain reflects the system environment and is the main source of the requirements, and thus the implementation of the Digital Twin will be adjusted as the domain is changed or switched, and finally, the evaluation is performed against the collected or modified requirements. Theoretically, many parts of the system can operate without any change if the domain has changed, but still, we have to consider every domain's specific requirements. It has been mentioned and discussed before in Sect. 3.4 that the Digital Twin has multiple design variants which depend on the data flow and the level of the integration between the physical and the digital objects. This point is highlighted in the metamodel where Digital Twin system can be either a Digital Twin (DT) or a digital shadow (DS) based on the data connection in the final implementation where if the connection is bi-directional, then the system is a Digital Twin and if the data connection has a unidirectional flow, then the system is a digital shadow. It is clearly described in Fig. 4 that the Digital Twin architecture is designed and deployed based on intelligent agents as in our implementation. In addition, this architecture uses a Digital Twin model that is deployed inside the Digital Twin that contains the information of the integration, implementation, and the deployment of the physical and the digital assets.

4.2 Main Components of the Architecture

This section gives the big picture of the suggested architecture where the main components are presented and explained. In Fig. 5, a general overview of the agent-based Digital Twin architecture is given.

4.2.1 Agent-Based CPS/IoT

The main goal of using the proposed approach is to build a Digital Twin for a CPS or IoT system. As illustrated in Fig. 5 specifically in the "agent-based CPS/IoT" box, CPS or IoT system is constructed and connected to the environment by the sensors that sense and take the measurements from conditions in the environment, as well actuators that control the environment by taking actions that are sent in commands



Fig. 4 Digital Twin system metamodel



Fig. 5 Architecture for intelligent agent-based modelling for Digital Twins

from the CPS, actions are taken based on the feedback sent after processing the sensed measurements taken beforehand.

In our proposed architecture, the CPS or the IoT system is built, programmed, and controlled by an agent-based platform. Thus, the CPS/IoT has the features of agents that provide the system with decent levels of intelligence. Despite the fact, the level of intelligence varies from one implementation of agent-based architecture to another, as well as what is the model used for programming. In the previous figure shown in Fig. 5, the agent-based CPS/IoT system comprises sensors and actuators that are connected directly to the system, and at the top, there is a software agent layer that controls the entire CPS/IoT system. Different CPS/IoT systems could be included in the agent-based architecture, but every individual system should be part of the same agent organization.

4.2.2 Agent-Based Digital Twin

The agent paradigm is the essence of the proposed architecture. As illustrated in Fig. 5, the "agent-based Digital Twin/digital shadow" green box comprises digital agents of the Digital Twin's virtual assets (located in virtual agent organization) and the other main agents are also defined, initiated, and located there. This box contains the Digital Twin major agents, which can be listed as reasoning agent, simulation agent, learning agent, and also visualization agent, and lastly, the generic data, which is basically a data repository of the Digital Twin, and it's also could be represented as an agent as well.

For a brief description, reasoning agent is responsible for the reasoning process (i.e., reason about the situation and takes decisions according to the context and finally chooses the best available plan from agent's set of plan) and establishing the connection and the communication with the virtual agent organization. The virtual agent organization consists of abstract digital agents which may communicate with each other and other agents as well. Every digital agent is designed as an intelligent agent that takes the responsibility to negotiate with other agents to achieve its set of goals.

The simulation agent is in charge of the coordination and setting up the simulation properties and the environment based on the implemented modeling and simulation approach. The simulation agent sometimes depends on an external agents or inputs from other simulation processes which may be triggered by running and executing the simulation agent. The simulation agent can communicate, interact, cooperate, or negotiate with other agents to perform various specific tasks like reporting, simulation, and prediction.

The other major agent is the learning agent. In fact, this agent mainly communicates with the data repository of the Digital Twin and can have specific access to any data type, such as historical data (known as digital traces), where this agent can apply machine learning or deep learning algorithms to this data to learn from the Digital Twin system history and provide visions and insights of possible future scenarios. In addition, by using the learning agent that analyses the digital traces, administrators, and Digital Twin users can observe the performance and the behavior of the physical components and make improvements if some parts perform poorly and replace them with better versions.

Visualization agent is responsible for presenting data as a form of useful information that can be utilized to improve, maintain, and operate the physical components safely and efficiently.

Basically, human agent represents the administrator of the system, and he has the permission to perform all these tasks if required. The last component in this main box is the generic data or data repository that is responsible for storing and collecting data from every agent in the physical agent organization, digital agent organization, and the entire MAS system. The collected data can be divided into several categories and forms (e.g., historical data, maintenance data and real-time operational data, etc.).

4.2.3 Simulation and Analysis

In general, the purpose of designing and building a Digital Twin is to simulate physical components and get information and the real-time updates of the system's status, above that, a Digital Twin could be very useful in designing, forecasting, or evaluating the physical systems. Thus, as shown in the previous figure (Fig. 5), the main goal of building a Digital Twin is to generate reports and perform analysis tasks or predict the scenarios for some conditions or situations.

The reports and information gathered from the Digital Twin could be sent to human agents responsible for such a system so they can analyze those reports accordingly. Also, these reports might be sent to other software agents where they decide, act, and make a decision based on this information.

The simulation agent in the architecture is responsible for performing simulations on the DT. This agent is programmed or implemented using modeling and simulation tools, and it may provide a graphical simulation and visualization (2D or 3D) to represent and view the simulated scenario from the real one. Indeed, implementing such an advanced simulation for the DT requires using powerful tools and technologies, but such a system could be very easy to comprehend and used by users.

Deploying an agent-based modeling environment depends on many factors and requirements that should be considered during the modeling of the environment. There are several languages and frameworks that have powerful capabilities when it comes to deploying an agent-based modeling and building an agent-based simulator. Some of those languages are NetLogo, MASON, Repast, GAMA, SARL, and AnyLogic. An early phase in this work will be the process of selecting the proper agent-based modeling language that suits the needs of this project which is mainly building a DT. Then, the constructed modeling environment will be initiated by the simulation agent that will be connected with CPS/IoT components through the physical agent organization. Thus, the simulation agent will use the real-time data generated from the CPS/IoT components through the physical agents or historical data stored in a data repository (database). Then, this data will be used to simulate a particular situation and observe the behavior of the current system. As in



Fig. 6 Simulation agent in Digital Twin

Fig. 6, the simulation agent is an intelligent agent which initiates and coordinates the agent-based simulator in the Digital Twin.

4.2.4 Learning and Reasoning

Logical behavior is something complicated in human brains, and this behavior comes from years of observing, reasoning, learning, and adapting to any encountered situation. In computers, the issue of applying such behavior in software is really complex and requires the adoption of intelligent algorithms, methods, and techniques to reach a similar level of this behavior. In the agents' paradigm, the reasoning mechanism is one of the key elements to achieving intelligence in agents. Thus, some architectures and approaches have been proposed to solve this issue. For instance, logicbased (symbolic) is one of the architectures that take advantage of representing the human knowledge symbolically and which makes the encoding and understanding by humans easier [41]. Also, a model named belief-desire-intention (BDI) has a deliberative architecture of BDI that relies on the reasoning about the actions that its agents take [41].

Learning is the field of applying machine learning techniques, methods, and algorithms in applications for problem-solving. Learning in agents is the same, except the application space involves agents that compose the system under inspection. In machine learning, three main approaches are mainly applied to different problems. The learning approaches are supervised, unsupervised, and reward-based learning. The main difference between these methods is the type of feedback provided to the learner by the critic [42]. Learning and reasoning agents can provide the Digital Twin with powerful capabilities to address complex and complicated challenges.

4.2.5 Multi-level Agents for Local Balancing and Self-adaptation

In some complex systems, there is a need to perform some heavy and extreme processing computations. The load on a specific part of the system or software can lead to some issues that affect the whole system performance like delays, freezing, and no responsiveness in the system. Thus, it is always mandatory to consider such requirements in the design phase of the system in order to avoid unpredictable behaviors and failures.

There are solutions to such issues like using a balancing strategy, where if intensive processing tasks are required, the system can distribute this task to different parts of the system and then aggregate the results. Load balancing is quite essential, especially in systems with limited resources like many physical components. Sometimes, a trade-off should be considered when using balancing, specifically, if the system is time-sensitive, for example, if the physical component gathers the data and then sends this data to be processed in the cloud. In this situation, delays are expected due to the time required to send data, process it, and finally, send the feedback rather than just process the data directly in the physical component itself.

Nevertheless, in our architecture of the agent-based Digital Twin, we have considered this requirement. The solution for such issues is to make agents self-adaptive and have multi-level physical agents in the physical asset and multi-level digital agents in the digital asset. This means agents will be designed to assess the tasks assigned to them and then decide whether it is required to balance the load with other agents, or they can continue and process and execute all the tasks by themselves. This concept is illustrated in the main figure (Fig. 5) of the proposed architecture.

4.2.6 Federated Digital Twins

Even though individual Digital Twin that targets a specific CPS or IoT system could be quite complex, the complexity level can still increase if we considered to have more than one Digital Twin and merging them under an extensive and inclusive system.

To give a clear and concrete example, in a realistic scenario, suppose we have a factory with many production lines and robots; every specific CPS has a particular role in the production and manufacturing process. Also, suppose that we have Digital Twin for every specific CPS system in the whole factory; the number of Digital Twins could be pretty high, but the major issue is not in having multiple Digital Twins; it is specifically how we orchestrate, manage, and communicate between these Digital Twins to address a specific issue in the entire system. For instance, ensuring safety

in a factory could be one of the mutual issues that concern all the parties in the system (i.e., all Digital Twins and their CPS). It is also possible to have multiple Digital Twins in from a single CPS system if we have considered every feature of our interest in this physical system as a Digital Twin with its functionality.

Therefore, to achieve such a requirement, we suggest having a higher-level organization called "Federated Digital Twins", in which we integrate, organize, manage, and supervise all sub-Digital Twins of the entire system. In such a scenario, standard communication protocols that are used in agent-based and multi-agent systems like FIPA communication language can simplify and facilitate the integration of multiple heterogeneous agent-based Digital Twins. Following this context, we intend to investigate and explore how to achieve such a hierarchy for Digital Twins based on agent-based and multi-agent systems in the future works and investigations.

In the figure (Fig. 5) of the main architecture, we have elaborated a conceptualization of the "Federated Digital Twins" concept on a high level of abstraction. Different features of interest of the target CPS system are represented as individual Digital Twins and organized under the umbrella of the Federated Digital Twins of that system.

5 Reference Implementation

In this section, we try to give a concrete idea of the technologies that could be used for implementing the proposed intelligent agent-based DT architecture by taking into consideration the specifications of the domain and the tools and frameworks used in the deployment process.

The figure given in Fig. 7 outlines the life cycle and stages according to the International Standard ISO/IEC/IEEE 15288 [43] for the system life cycle processes that are followed to build a DT/DS with the consideration of implementing both the physical and digital assets. Thus, in the first two subsections, we talk about physical asset and how to build its related system and sub-components, and then we discuss about the digital asset, and how it could be developed and integrated with the physical asset.

The rest of this section is made up of three subsections; agent-based CPS, agentbased modeling and simulation, and agent-based Digital Twin. In addition, we introduce a table that lists agent-based languages and frameworks for CPS used to build and realize different systems and solutions for CPS. Agent-based modeling and simulations tools are listed as well in another table. The two tables are provided based on the information collected from websites and papers that present these frameworks, tools, and languages.



Fig. 7 Digital Twin system life cycle according to ISO/IEC/IEEE 15288 [43]

5.1 Physical Asset

As shown in Fig. 7, at the very beginning, it is mandatory to target a specific domain and scope in which the DT will be implemented, and at this stage is where the concept and design phases of the system are conceptualized. In the concept stage, the physical system representing the physical asset in the Digital Twin could be a new target system planned to be built, or it can be an already existing system that needs a Digital Twin to integrate with in order to leverage the features of DT on this CPS system. In both cases, we should identify the target parts of the system to be twinned and mirrored in the DT.

The implementation of the physical asset in the CPS/IoT systems requires collecting the parts and components. First, we should define our bill of materials (BOM) that lists all the main physical parts and components. We have to identify the products such as sensors and actuators and consider the compatibility between the hardware and embedded software (e.g., APIs and libraries). The quality of the products could have a big impact positively or negatively on the final system. Thus,

choosing the proper technologies and products could enhance our system significantly. After that, we can start assembling the parts and construct the initial prototype and finish the "physical asset development" stage. Finally, we start the deployment of the assembled system. Generally, physical asset demand installing and using special software or specific programming language that are capable of running the embedded components such as sensors or actuators. After we finish this phase, we are having the final prototype of the physical system and we finished the "physical asset production" stage as described in Fig. 7.

5.2 Digital Asset

In the design phase of the digital asset or as it is sometimes referred to as (digital object, digital world, or digital space) predefined requirements must be identified in the "concept" stage with taking the consideration the implemented and the existing physical system (physical asset). Then, we have to identify physical objects and which components to be encompassed in the intended Digital Twin, For instance, if we have an IoT or CPS system that contains several sensors like temperature, pressure, CO2 sensor, humidity, etc., and our target is just to build a Digital Twin for the temperature sensor and the system that just retrieves the temperature readings, then we should write and define these details in the requirements in the concept stage. After that, we can design and model our specific system and start the development process, which can be realized by using programming languages and other tools and technologies. In this stage, it is crucial to build the system based on the properties of the physical asset, which means we have to consider the physical components' characteristics. The digital asset' behavior depends totally on the level of details of the physical asset required to be embodied in the Digital Twin. When the "digital asset development" stage is completed, a new stage named "digital asset production" will be started, where both physical assets and digital assets should be connected, coupled, and synced.

After this stage, we start the "utilization" phase where we utilize and start using both systems as a single working unit. According to the fundamental definition of Digital Twin and digital shadow, if the working system provides unidirectional data flow from the physical asset to the digital asset and the data are just sent from physical components like sensors, then we have a digital shadow, and in this case, the system could be utilized for just limited tasks like monitoring, simulation, and inspecting purposes. On the other hand, if the system can establish a back door channel (bidirectional flow) from the digital asset to the physical asset besides a connection from the physical asset to the digital asset, then we have a Digital Twin. In such a case, the system could read from physical components like sensors and issue and send commands and feedbacks to the actuators to influence the environment according to the fetched data from the sensors and this similar to a feedback control loop. In the "support" stage, several calibration iterations are required to guarantee and make sure physical asset and their counterparts are error-free and work properly and adhere to the requirements designed in the concept stage.

5.3 Agent-Based CPS

This subsection discusses and lists the most and widespread tools that are available to implement a CPS using the intelligent agent concept. According to the surveys [25, 44] that are conducted to compare and list the available tools in this domain, we will discuss the most relevant tools that are suitable to tackle such systems. Table 2, gives an overview about the tools and frameworks are discussed in this subsection.

SARL (http://www.sarl.io/) is the first language in our list is which is proposed by the authors in [45]. The language is basically used to build systems based on multi-agent systems. It deals with many features such as autonomy, dynamicity, interactions, decentralization, distribution, and reactivity. If SARL language is able to provide such features to build systems based on MAS, then it will be capable of implementing complex and distributed systems by providing such a language. Developers of SARL used Xtext and Xbas to build the language with inherited features. For developing multi-agent systems, SARL defines keywords that are specific for the multi-agent system, also it defines components that are reusable and can describe the behavior and the concepts of the agent [44]. Despite the options to use SARL with other sets of tools and frameworks, it can be used with a set of tools, platforms, or frameworks to support its execution, such as the Janus platform or the TinyMAS platform. It is unfortunate that SARL cannot specify the deployment of the multiagent systems because it does not have support for programming tools. Thus, Janus is the main official open-source Java 1.8 run-time environment that provides many features for developers to deploy, create, and monitor multi-agent applications [44].

Name	Approach (Model)	Language	CPS support	Last update	Source code
SARL	DSL	Java	Yes	2021	Open source
Jason	BDI agents	Java	Yes	2021	Open source
Jade	FIPA	Java	Yes	2017	Open source
JaCaMo	BDI, organization, and environment	Java		2020	Open source
SPADE	BDI agents, XMPP	Python	Yes	2021	Open source
Jadex	BDI agents, OOP	Java		2021	Open source
LightJason	BDI agents	Java		2021	Open source
JACK	BDI agents	Java		2015	X

 Table 2
 Agent-based programming languages and frameworks

Jason (http://jason.sourceforge.net/wp/) is another language for programming agents which is based on an AgentSpeak (L) and AgentSpeak enables agents with a set of plans which work according to different situations to achieve their goals. Basically, Jason is a Java-based framework that is extended from the AgentSpeak and which allows developers to build complex multi-agent systems. The features that Jason provides such as its extensibility allows users to customize the agent architecture and build software and multi-agent systems that can simulate real-world complex scenarios. Jason is a versatile language and gives its users the capability to model and include a major number of agents in the system, but one of the advantages of the language is that it is not intuitive enough compared to other programming languages, thus it can impose some challenges during the implementation of multi-agent systems using Jason [44].

JADE (https://jade.tilab.com/) is also another language for programming agents to build multi-agent systems. Jade is a widely used and popular language among multiagent systems developers. Jade provides a set of features and a collection of tools that support and simplify the deployment and debugging processes. Jade platforms comply with the FIPA specifications and implement agents and every individual agent is composed of a set of behaviors. Jade offers dynamicity to add agents into the environment of multi-agent systems. Also, the JADE platform provides a wide variety of tools such as graphical tools for managing agents, as well as monitor and displaying the exchanged messages during agents' run-time [44].

JaCaMo (http://jacamo.sourceforge.net/) is a platform that is based on three languages and technologies that represent the different abstraction levels, Jason, CArtAgO, and Moise. Every technology is used to tackle a specific part of the system. Jason is used for programming agents and CArtAgO for setup and programs the environment and finally, Moise is used for organizing the multi-agent systems.

SPADE (https://spade-mas.readthedocs.io/) is a multi-agent language that is written in Python and provides features to have agents that communicate and talk with other agents and humans based on instant messaging (XMPP). So, it supports building systems that provide notification capabilities to know the current state of the agents in real time.

LightJason (https://lightjason.org/) is a language that is inspired by two technologies AgentSpeak and Jason, but developers designed it from scratch. The language is suitable for distributed and concurrent computing environments. The languages enable designing and building agents systems based on an extended language of AgentSpeak with new features like (lambda-expression, multi-plan rule definition, explicit repair actions, multi-variable assignments, and parallel execution and thread-safe variables) and the new language called AgentSpeak (L++).

Jadex (https://www.activecomponents.org/) is an agent-based framework that extends the service component architecture (SCA) approach with agent-oriented concepts and offers the capability to program distributed and concurrent systems where the system can be composed of many components that provide services to consumers.

JACK framework (http://www.agent-software.com.au/products/jack/) is the only proprietary framework in the table. JACK is a Java-based multi-agent modeling

framework that supports the BDI model for building distributed and agent systems. Also, the framework provides GUI tools.

5.4 Agent-Based Modeling and Simulation

Modeling and simulation the behavior of agents mainly depends on the agent architecture and the approach used to build the agent system. M&S is widely used to have deep insights and understandings about different phenomena. In addition, building an ABMS simulation for a system that can imitate the exact behavior of the system agents in their real environment where rapid and big changes repeatedly occur before actually implementing it could be very crucial to build and construct a reliable and accurate system. According to the recently conducted reviews on the agent-based modeling and simulation tools and programming languages [25], there are numerous tools and languages that are focused on building simulation system by using the agentbased modeling and simulation approach. The most relevant and widely used agentbased modeling and simulation frameworks are listed in this subsection. Only updated and maintained frameworks from their developers and vendors are considered.

AnyLogic (https://www.anylogic.com/) is an industrial modeling and simulation tool that is used by many companies for various disciplines in manufacturing, transportation, rail logistics, ports and supply chains, etc. The framework supports modeling dynamic systems with an agent-based approach.

NetLogo (https://ccl.northwestern.edu/netlogo/) is the second framework in our list, which is very well-known and used in a wide range of universities to educate students about simulation and dynamic systems; also, the tool is used by researchers for building complex and distributed systems. NetLogo is a modeling framework for modeling agent-based systems, and it was evolved and developed for more than 20 years when the first version was released.

GAMA platform (https://gama-platform.github.io/) also is a powerful modeling and simulation tool that offers 3D capabilities as well as it fully provides geographic information system (GIS) features. The platform is based on an agent-based modeling approach; thus, it offers to build complex and spatial systems. The framework is built with its own language called GAma Modeling Language (GAML) which is inspired by Java and Smalltalk. The GAMA framework provides a clean and friendly user interface that enables developers to easily deal with their modes.

MASON (https://cs.gmu.edu/~eclab/projects/mason/) is a discrete event multiagent framework that was built purely with Java as a core language. MASON offers many functionalities, from supporting and visualizing 2D and 3D to generating snapshots and movies as well as charts and graphs. The next table (Table 3) gives an overview and information about the available tools and the languages that are built on, source code, and some features like geographic information system (GIS) and 3D.

Repast (https://repast.github.io/) is a suite of cutting-edge, open-source, and free agent-based modeling and simulation tools. The family consists (1) Repast Simphony

Name	Language	3D support	GIS capabilities	Last update	Source code
AnyLogic	Java	Yes	Yes	2020	x
NetLogo	NetLogo	Yes	Yes	2021	Open source
GAMA	GAma Modeling Language (GAML)	Yes	Yes	2021	Open source
MASON	Java	Yes	Yes	2019	Open source
Repast	Python, Java, C++	Yes	Yes	2022	Open source

Table 3 Agent-based modeling and simulation frameworks

is a Java-based modeling toolkit that is easy to use and optimized for usage on workstations and small computing clusters, (2) Repast for High Performance Computing is compact, expert-focused distributed agent-based modeling toolkit built on the C++ programming language and intended for usage on supercomputers and huge computing clusters, (3) Repast for Python is the newest toolkit in the Repast Suite for agent-based modeling. It is built on Python, and it aims to make using ABM techniques for modeling large-scale distributed systems easier for researchers from diverse scientific communities.

5.5 Agent-Based Digital Twin

Digital Twin implementation differs from one approach to another in terms of the languages and frameworks that are used to realize it. Nevertheless, most approaches have standard requirements, firstly, the capability to program CPS and represent them as virtual elements; secondly, the instantaneous synchronization for the data flow between the physical asset and their digital counterparts. Thus, the first criteria to use an agent-based programming language for building a Digital Twin is to consider the capability to program and represent the physical components as virtual components, and also the capability to establish the connection between physical asset or the software agents that control them in order to acquire the data in real time and pass this data to their digital representatives. Table 2 provides and enumerates some of the agent-based languages and the frameworks that could be deployed and used to program and control a CPS. Accordingly, several of the languages and frameworks could be deployed to build an agent-based Digital Twin. In Table 3, agent-based modeling and simulation frameworks are listed. Agent-based M&S tools are used to build simulations to simulate real systems and scenarios based on agents, and thus, we may have a Digital Twin simulation. For instance, we could build a simulator that considers all the physical asset' properties included in the real and operational Digital Twin for conducting and performing more complex and extreme scenarios. Frameworks and tools that support the deployment of the intelligent agent-based models for simulation, such as a BDI model, are the GAMA platform, NetLogo, and MASON. The challenge in using agent-based modeling and simulation frameworks

is the capability to connect the built simulator with the outside world, i.e., the ability to communicate with the system of the physical asset and receive real data. As a solution, a simulation agent responsible for conducting such simulations in the Digital Twin could be programmed and included in the Digital Twin. On the other hand, in general, selecting a proper agent-based language depends on the features provided by the language and its framework and for how far it is reliable and stable to deal with more complex and complicated systems. Thus, this decision could be taken based on concrete experiments and trials of the different tools and frameworks.

6 Case Study: Smart Inter Factory Logistics

This section is devoted to showing a proof of concept of an agent-based Digital Twin by introducing a smart inter factory logistics case study [46] and gives a full insight of a real scenario and how the mentioned points above about building and implementing a Digital Twin for the real system are considered. Therefore, we introduce a concrete case study that focuses on the implementation of an intelligent agent-based Digital Twin for smart factories and discusses the implementation details and the deployment specifications. Also, this proposed case study and the approach somehow considered the works that have been done to develop CPS based on MAS, which have been discussed in several papers and articles [47–50].

Smart factories are part of the Industry 4.0 revolution where traditional factory/manufacturing approaches, methods are replaced with smart implementations. Following that, smart factories are defined as future factories where the traditional services and networks are more smart, efficient, intelligent, reliable, time-effective, and accurate thanks to the advancement in cyber and physical technologies. The main purpose of technology transformation in factories is to enhance existing services and systems as well as solve the current problems that such existing systems cannot deal with and make the production process easier, safer, smoother, and achieve high levels of speed and accuracy during all manufacturing processes. A factory can be characterized as smart depending on many factors and standards that support advanced technologies such as big data, cloud computing, IoT networking, and communication [51]. For that reason, smart solutions are proposed by many researchers and by industrial companies in different scopes of manufacturing/factories/logistics.

The main players in a smart factory are the automated guided vehicles (AGV) which are types of autonomous robots that drive and follow a predefined or marked line by using a specific type of technology like radio waves, laser vision cameras, Global Positioning System (GPS) for localization and to navigate through the pathway. Also, these robots are equipped with several sensors and other intelligent parts that make them aware of their surroundings to avoid undesired situations like collisions or crashing into an obstacle. Such robots have been deployed in warehouses like "Amazon's Smart Warehouse" where they can guarantee a higher level of accuracy, speed, safety, and efficiency than using manual machines.

First and foremost, we used the ev3dev (https://www.ev3dev.org) operating system to develop, build, and run our Raspberry Pi-powered BrickPi (https://www. dexterindustries.com/brickpi) robots (AGVs). AGV robots comprise many physical parts such as servo motors attached to the chassis and the wheels to move the robots around the environment and ultrasonic sensor to detect obstacles and barriers. As an advantage, we equipped our robots with ultra-wideband (UWB) [52] technology provided by (https://www.pozyx.io) for indoor positioning and localization for steering and guiding the robots in the environment.

As explained before, our agent-based approach was implemented using a multiagent paradigm, and thus, all the robots are designed and programmed as agents using the JADE platform. In the physical space (i.e., physical asset), physical robots are operated by agents which we call them (physical agents) that controls the robot's behavior, which means they have all the essential data and information that make them aware of the robot status, like battery level, the color of the packages by examining the readings from the color sensor and also can identify close objects by reading the acquired values from the ultrasonic sensor that helps the robot to avoid obstacles.

In the digital part (i.e., digital asset), physical agents are represented as digital agents and they are associated with their physical counterparts and encapsulated in the digital space. Basically, digital agents interact and communicate with each other as well as they receive the real-time data stream from the physical agents. Agents in digital space interact with the monitor agent which copies some features from the conceptual reasoning agent, and which is in charge of coordination, monitoring, giving orders, and instructions for physical agents and accordingly to the robots.

Finally, we conducted experiments to show the proof of concept of our agent-based Digital Twin implementation. Essentially, our system is comprised of two robots that resemble factory robots that work to pick up some packages from a specific location and deliver them to a target destination. Robots can detect obstacles in their way. The Digital Twin has a supervisor agent that monitors the entire system; for example, this agent manages and prevents collisions. The monitor or the supervisor agent maintains a map of the positions of all physical agents and informs the relevant agents that there is a possible collision that could happen if they are close to each other. Hence, it manages and orchestrates the collision situation by prioritizing one of the robots (i.e., the physical agent). Consequently, it continues until it is safe for the other robots to continue to their final destination. The next figure (Fig. 8) shows the setup of the robots and the physical components that compose those robots. Robots are managed and controlled by agents that retrieve and processing the data from the physical components (e.g., distance values from ultrasonic sensor, position coordinates from UWB tags) as shown in Fig. 8.

On the other hand, the next figure (Fig. 9) illustrates the agents that compose the Digital Twin in the JADE platform and how the interaction and messages are exchanged between the physical and digital agents in the Digital Twin. The graphical user interface of the JADE and specifically the Sniffer application provided by JADE platform is shown in Fig. 9.



Fig. 8 Physical setup of the mobile robots



Fig. 9 Interactions between agents in the agent-based Digital Twin (JADE graphical user interface

7 Conclusion and Future Work

In conclusion, Digital Twin is a technology with very promising potential and unlimited applications. Digital Twin is getting more attention and has been applied in different scopes and domains of life. However, many researchers are trying to build and implement a Digital Twin in their various domains and areas of interest. Nevertheless, several aspects of this technology have not been covered and explored yet. In addition, Digital Twin, in principle, could be deployed in most of the domains. Nonetheless, the nature of systems in some fields can be pretty complex because of having heterogeneous elements, distributed architecture, and involves different stakeholders to compose and build up the system. Accordingly, in this book chapter, we introduce a new aspect and vision for modeling and designing a Digital Twin, and we define a determined line that we have followed to build a Digital Twin by considering and utilizing the agent-based modeling approach and multi-agent systems paradigm as the core and the essence of the Digital Twin implementation. Also, we covered several topics and discussed various concepts comprehensively in this book chapter. In addition, we introduced a reference architecture that can be used as a guideline for building physical and digital assets for the agent-based Digital Twin. Above all of that, we provided a list of tools, frameworks, and technologies that could be used to build pure agent-based CPS systems or agent-based simulations. The agent-based approach is considered to cope with and address the complexity induced by having the heterogeneous and interrelated physical and digital components in a Digital Twin, which are interacting, communicating, and negotiating with each other and constructing complex and distributed systems. Thus, intelligent and smart solutions are required to tackle such complexity.

In the direction of providing a solution and tackle this complexity, we have adopted the agent paradigm for building and realizing a reactive and cooperative multi-agentbased Digital Twin, and we have used specifically the JADE agent platform for development and deployment. We have shown how our presented approach evolved, and we have incorporated our Digital Twin implementation into a multi-robot system for a factory warehouse as a case study. In spite of the fact that agent-based modeling and simulation can be used to model and simulate certain scenarios for a system without using the physical components, and which could be quite helpful in some cases, for example, to simulate extreme scenarios that may not be possible and expensive to be conducted with the actual physical environment, up to now, in our case study, modeling and simulation capabilities are not yet provided. For that reason, we plan to extend our implementation based on the agent-based modeling and simulation approach by building a simulation environment that could be used to simulate more sophisticated and complex scenarios. This simulation function will allow us to gather and obtain deep insights and understanding of the system's behavior and its performance and how to make improvements and predict future failures.

Likewise, another extension that will be considered in our future investigations is deploying a more advanced decision-making mechanism in the reasoning agent in the Digital Twin. To realize that, the BDI software model could be considered and implemented, such that a reasoning agent can reason about a situation and decide based on the available set of beliefs and determines the most appropriate plan from the available set of plans based on the set of its intentions. In this way, the Digital Twin can adapt and adjust easily to a new situation and update the agent's libraries of beliefs, desires, and intentions according to the new context and conditions.

As the Digital Twin is a representation of the physical components, which requires high-fidelity synchronization techniques and technologies to manage the data flow from the physical asset to the digital counterparts and vice versa, and achieving such requirements, demands reliable technologies that guarantee a smooth stream of data bi-directionally in real time with minimum delays. Therefore, as another extension of the implementation, we aim to use real-time technologies for processing the highfrequency data influx. Time-series databases provide features for processing a huge amount of data as every value is associated with a processing and arrival timestamp; also, they offer the ability to store data for a long period of time as historical data that might be needed by specific agents in the Digital Twin, such as learning agents for predictive and analysis purposes.

Physical components in the Digital Twin are usually hardware, such as machines that contain sensors or/and actuators integrated into a single CPS/IoT system. Because of some physical and environmental effects, the physical component might operate inefficiently and send abnormal data "outliers", which is a type of noise in the data stream. Noisy data leads to conveying false information and then making wrong decisions and generating incorrect predictions. In such cases, methods and mechanisms for handling deviations are significantly essential to eliminate the undesired anomaly from the noisy data stream. Accordingly, technologies such as complex event processing and event streaming could be quite helpful in processing the data and detecting abnormalities. Therefore, we intend to elaborate our work using these technologies to produce reliable, robust, and efficient solutions.

References

- 1. Tao, F., Zhang, H., Liu, A., & Nee, A. Y. (2018). Digital twin in industry: State-of-the-art. *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics*, 15(4), 2405–2415.
- 2. Negri, E., Fumagalli, L., & Macchi, M. (2017). A review of the roles of digital twin in CPS-based production systems. *Procedia Manufacturing*, *11*, 939–948.
- Abar, S., Theodoropoulos, G. K., Lemarinier, P., & O'Hare, G. M. (2017). Agent based modelling and simulation tools: A review of the state-of-art software. *Computer Science Review*, 24, 13–33.
- 4. Feraud, M., & Galland, S. (2017). First comparison of SARL to other agent-programming languages and frameworks. *Procedia Computer Science*, 109, 1080–1085.
- 5. Bussmann, S., Jennings, N. R., & Wooldridge, M. J. (2004). Multiagent systems for manufacturing control: A design methodology. Springer Science & Business Media.
- 6. Grieves, M. (2016). Origins of the digital twin concept. Florida Institute of Technology, 8.
- Schroeder, G., Steinmetz, C., Pereira, C. E., Muller, I., Garcia, N., Espindola, D., & Rodrigues, R. (2016, July). Visualising the digital twin using web services and augmented reality. In 2016 IEEE 14th international conference on industrial informatics (INDIN) (pp. 522–527). IEEE.
- 8. Haag, S., & Anderl, R. (2018). Digital twin–Proof of concept. *Manufacturing Letters*, 15, 64–66.
- Moreno, A., Velez, G., Ardanza, A., Barandiaran, I., de Infante, Á. R., & Chopitea, R. (2017). Virtualisation process of a sheet metal punching machine within the Industry 4.0 vision. *International Journal on Interactive Design and Manufacturing (IJIDeM)*, 11(2), 365–373.
- Zhao, R., Yan, D., Liu, Q., Leng, J., Wan, J., Chen, X., & Zhang, X. (2019). Digital twin-driven cyber-physical system for autonomously controlling of micro punching system. *IEEE Access*, 7, 9459–9469.
- Jiang, Z., Lv, H., Li, Y., & Guo, Y. (2021). A novel application architecture of digital twin in smart grid. *Journal of Ambient Intelligence and Humanized Computing*, pp.1–17.
- ISO. (2015). ISO/IEC/IEEE International Standard—Systems and software engineering— System life cycle processes. In ISO/IEC/IEEE 15288 First edition 2015–05–15, pp.1–118, 15 May 2015. https://doi.org/10.1109/IEEESTD.2015.7106435

- Zheng, X., Psarommatis, F., Petrali, P., Turrin, C., Lu, J., & Kiritsis, D. (2020). A Qualityoriented digital twin modelling method for manufacturing processes based on a multi-agent architecture. *Proceedia Manufacturing*, 51, 309–315.
- Skobelev, P., Laryukhin, V., Simonova, E., Goryanin, O., Yalovenko, V., & Yalovenko, O. (2020, September). Multi-agent approach for developing a digital twin of wheat. In 2020 IEEE international conference on smart computing (SMARTCOMP) (pp. 268–273). IEEE.
- Clemen, T., Ahmady-Moghaddam, N., Lenfers, U. A., Ocker, F., Osterholz, D., Ströbele, J., & Glake, D. (2021, May). Multi-agent systems and digital twins for smarter cities. In *Proceedings* of the 2021 ACM SIGSIM conference on principles of advanced discrete simulation (pp. 45–55).
- 16. Erkoyuncu, J. A., Farsi, M., & Ariansyah, D. (2021). An intelligent agent-based architecture for resilient digital twins in manufacturing. *CIRP Annals*.
- 17. Digital thread vs. digital twin. https://www.compositesworld.com/articles/digital-thread-vs-dig ital-twin
- Alam, K. M., & El Saddik, A. (2017). C2PS: A digital twin architecture reference model for the cloud-based cyber-physical systems. *IEEE Access*, 5, 2050–2062.
- Kou, L., Fan, W., & Song, S. (2020). Multi-agent-based modelling and simulation of high-speed train. *Computers & Electrical Engineering*, 86, 106744.
- Huston, M., DeAngelis, D., & Post, W. (1988). New computer models unify ecological theory: Computer simulations show that many ecological patterns can be explained by interactions among individual organisms. *BioScience*, 38(10), 682–691.
- Clay, R., Kieu, L. M., Ward, J. A., Heppenstall, A., & Malleson, N. (2020, October). Towards real-time crowd simulation under uncertainty using an agent-based model and an unscented Kalman filter. In *International conference on practical applications of agents and multi-agent* systems (pp. 68–79). Springer, Cham.
- 22. Kieu, L. M., Malleson, N., & Heppenstall, A. (2020). Dealing with uncertainty in agent-based models for short-term predictions. *Royal Society open science*, 7(1), 191074.
- 23. Wooldridge, M. (2009). An introduction to multiagent systems. Wiley.
- Yadav, S. P., Mahato, D. P., & Linh, N. T. D., eds. (2020). Distributed artificial intelligence: A modern approach. CRC Press.
- Paula Ferreira, W. D., Armellini, F., Santa-Eulalia, L. A. D., & Rebolledo, C. (2021). Modelling and simulation in industry 4.0. In *Artificial intelligence in industry 4.0* (pp. 57–72). Springer.
- Macal, C. M., & North, M. J. (2009, December). Agent-based modeling and simulation. In Proceedings of the 2009 winter simulation conference (WSC) (pp. 86–98). IEEE.
- 27. Łomnicki, A. (1999). Individual-based models and the individual-based approach to population ecology. *Ecological modelling*, *115*(2–3), 191–198.
- Karnouskos, S., Leitao, P., Ribeiro, L., & Colombo, A. W. (2020). Industrial agents as a key enabler for realizing industrial cyber-physical systems: Multiagent systems entering industry 4.0. *IEEE Industrial Electronics Magazine*, 14(3), pp.18–32.
- 29. Uchmański, J., & Grimm, V. (1996). Individual-based modelling in ecology: What makes the difference? *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 11(10), 437–441.
- Schweiger, G., Nilsson, H., Schoeggl, J., Birk, W., & Posch, A. (2020). Modeling and simulation of large-scale systems: A systematic comparison of modeling paradigms. *Applied Mathematics* and Computation, 365, 124713.
- 31. Bonabeau, E. (2002). Agent-based modeling: Methods and techniques for simulating human systems. *Proceedings of the national academy of sciences*, *99*(suppl 3), 7280–7287.
- 32. National Aeronautics and Space Administration. NASA Technology Roadmaps, TA 12: Materials, Structures, Mechanical Systems, and Manufacturing. Tech. rep. July. 2015.
- Kritzinger, W., Karner, M., Traar, G., Henjes, J., & Sihn, W. (2018). Digital Twin in manufacturing: A categorical literature review and classification. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, 51(11), 1016–1022.
- Singh, V., & Willcox, K. E. (2018). Engineering design with digital thread. AIAA Journal, 56(11), 4515–4528.
- Latsou, C., Farsi, M., Erkoyuncu, J. A., & Morris, G. (2021). Digital twin integration in multiagent cyber physical manufacturing systems. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, 54(1), 811–816.

- Andre, P., Azzi, F., & Cardin, O. (2019, October). Heterogeneous communication middleware for digital twin based cyber manufacturing systems. In *International workshop on service orientation in holonic and multi-agent manufacturing* (pp. 146–157). Springer, Cham.
- Ghita, M., Siham, B., & Hicham, M. (2020). Digital twins development architectures and deployment technologies: Moroccan use case. *International Journal of Advanced Computer Science and Applications (IJACSA)*, 11(2).
- Glaessgen, E., & Stargel, D. (2012, April). The digital twin paradigm for future NASA and US Air Force vehicles. In 53rd AIAA/ASME/ASCE/AHS/ASC structures, structural dynamics and materials conference 20th AIAA/ASME/AHS adaptive structures conference 14th AIAA (p. 1818).
- 39. Rasheed, A., San, O., & Kvamsdal, T. (2020). Digital twin: Values, challenges and enablers from a modeling perspective. *Ieee Access*, *8*, 21980–22012.
- Porcino, D., & Hirt, W. (2003). Ultra-wideband radio technology: Potential and challenges ahead. *IEEE Communications Magazine*, 41(7), 66–74.
- 41. Panait, L., & Luke, S. (2005). Cooperative multi-agent learning: The state of the art. *Autonomous Agents and Multi-agent Systems*, 11(3), 387–434.
- 42. Calvaresi, D., Marinoni, M., Sturm, A., Schumacher, M., & Buttazzo, G. (2017, August). The challenge of real-time multi-agent systems for enabling IoT and CPS. In *Proceedings of the international conference on web intelligence* (pp. 356–364).
- Tekinerdogan, B., & Verdouw, C. (2020). Systems architecture design pattern catalog for developing digital twins. *Sensors*, 20(18), 5103.
- 44. Rodriguez, S., Gaud, N., & Galland, S. (2014). SARL: A general-purpose agent-oriented programming language. In *The 2014 IEEE/WIC/ACM international conference on intelligent agent technology*.
- Chen, B., Wan, J., Shu, L., Li, P., Mukherjee, M., & Yin, B. (2017). Smart factory of industry 4.0: Key technologies, application case, and challenges. *Ieee Access*, 6, 6505–6519.
- Challenger, M., Tezel, B. T., Amaral, V., Goulao, M., & Kardas, G., (2021). Agent-based cyber-physical system development with sea_ml++. In *Multi-paradigm modelling approaches* for cyber-physical systems (pp. 195–219). Academic.
- Yalcin, M. M., Karaduman, B., Kardas, G., & Challenger, M. (2021, September). An agentbased cyber-physical production system using lego technology. In 2021 16th Conference on computer science and intelligence systems (FedCSIS) (pp. 521–531). IEEE.
- 48. Challenger, M., & Vangheluwe, H. (2020, October). Towards employing ABM and MAS integrated with MBSE for the lifecycle of SCPSoS. In *Proceedings of the 23rd ACM/IEEE international conference on model driven engineering languages and systems: companion proceedings* (pp. 1–7).
- Schoofs, E., Kisaakye, J., Karaduman, B., & Challenger, M. (2021, June). Software agent-based multi-robot development: A case study. In 2021 10th Mediterranean conference on embedded computing (MECO) (pp. 1–8). IEEE.
- 50. Bellifemine, F. L., Caire, G., & Greenwood, D. (2007). *Developing multi-agent systems with JADE*. Wiley.
- Ashtari Talkhestani, B., Jung, T., Lindemann, B., Sahlab, N., Jazdi, N., Schloegl, W., & Weyrich, M. (2019). An architecture of an intelligent digital twin in a cyber-physical production system. *at*—*Automatisierungstechnik*, 67(9), 762–782.
- 52. Marah, H., & Challenger, M. (2022). Intelligent agents and multi agent systems for modeling smart digital twins. In: *Engineering multi-agent systems*. EMAS 2022. In Press.
- 53. Schluse, M., & Rossmann, J. (2016, October). From simulation to experimentable digital twins: Simulation-based development and operation of complex technical systems. In 2016 IEEE international symposium on systems engineering (ISSE) (pp. 1–6). IEEE.
- 54. Cardoso, R. C., & Ferrando, A. (2021). A review of agent-based programming for multi-agent systems. *Computers*, *10*(2), 16.
- 55. Baheti, R., & Gill, H. (2011). Cyber-physical systems. *The Impact of Control Technology*, 12(1), 161–166.

Sustainable Digital Twin Engineering for the Internet of Production



Shan Fur, Malte Heithoff, Judith Michael, Lukas Netz, Jérôme Pfeiffer, Bernhard Rumpe, and Andreas Wortmann

1 Introduction

Digital twins (DTs) [1–3] have become more prevalent recently. They are used to support the design, operations, and analysis of complex systems in many domains, such as automotive [4], construction [5], medicine [6], or robotics [7], and comprise much information about the systems and processes of the twinned original system. They promise not only a better understanding of cyber-physical production systems (CPPSs) during their design time [5], but also more efficient operations of these systems [8]. For this purpose, (i) operational knowledge must be obtained from operational data, which serves to optimize the system under consideration and to develop subsequent system versions more efficiently and (ii) expert knowledge must

M. Heithoff e-mail: heithoff@se-rwth.de

L. Netz e-mail: netz@se-rwth.de

B. Rumpe e-mail: rumpe@se-rwth.de

S. Fur · J. Pfeiffer · A. Wortmann Institute for Control Engineering of Machine Tools and Manufacturing Units (ISW), University of Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany e-mail: shan.fur@isw.uni-stuttgart.de

J. Pfeiffer e-mail: jerome.pfeiffer@isw.uni-stuttgart.de

A. Wortmann e-mail: andreas.wortmann@isw.uni-stuttgart.de

M. Heithoff \cdot J. Michael (\boxtimes) \cdot L. Netz \cdot B. Rumpe

Software Engineering, RWTH Aachen University, Aachen, Germany e-mail: michael@se-rwth.de

be made machine-processable for the operation of digital twins. Operational knowledge and expert knowledge [9] can be represented by models and, thus, automatically processed at runtime by the digital twin and the system. The operation of such digital twins therefore requires the use of software and system models at runtime, which demands that appropriate models can be formulated, analyzed, and used for interpretation or synthesis. For this purpose, the modeling languages in which these models are formulated must be explicit, machine-processable, and meaningfully integrated. Yet, most digital twins are designed and engineered ad-hoc, in a piecemeal fashion, which is costly, binds valuable engineering resources and hampers research as well as industrial application of digital twins.

Leveraging the abstraction and automation of model-driven development yields more efficient and sustainable engineering methods for digital twins. Based on interdisciplinary research conducted at the German "Internet of Production"¹ excellence cluster, we combine model-driven methods for the engineering of information systems, software architectures, and software language engineering to systematically and sustainably engineer digital twins. Within this chapter, we discuss challenges on the road to a systematic engineering of digital twins, present our model-driven approach for their engineering as well as possible implementations for different purposes. Our insights may guide researchers and practitioners to sustainable, planned, and efficient engineering and operations.

In the following, Sect. 2 introduces foundations before Sect. 3 discusses challenges in engineering digital twins. Section 4 introduces sustainability with and for digital twins, and Sect. 5 presents model-based approaches to consider sustainability with and for digital twins. Section 6 debates the related work before the last section concludes.

2 Background

2.1 Digital Twins in Production

A pillar of "Industry 4.0" [10, 11] is the digitization of participating CPPSs, processes, and stakeholders to facilitate design-space exploration, integration, verification and validation, monitoring, and the optimization of system behavior. Under the umbrella term "digital twin" [2, 3], research and industry in production have produced various approaches to modeling the digital representations of CPPSs for specific purposes. These approaches define digital twins as "digital equivalent to a physical product" [12], an "always current digital image of the production system" [13], "a mimic of a real-world asset displaying up to date information of what is currently happening" [14], "an integrated virtual model of a real-world system containing all of its physical

¹ Funded by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG, German Research Foundation) under Germany's Excellence Strategy—EXC 2023 Internet of Production—390621612. Website: https://www.iop.rwth-aachen.de.
information and functional units" [15], or "a virtual representation of an asset used from early design through building and operation" [16]. While there are many more approaches to define digital twins, most of these assume the same main functionality inherent in the definitions above: to digitally represent a system, process, or person during their operation [17].

In the following, we understand digital twins as software systems comprising data, models, and services to interact with a CPPS for a specific purpose. Therefore, each digital twin is connected (twinned) with an original system (the CPPS), which it represents and interacts with. We also assume the distinction that a digital twin has automated data flows from and to the twinned original system [2] to (i) obtain data from it to represent its behavior and (ii) to send data to it to change its behavior. These purposes can include obtaining a better understanding of the system under development or operation [1], predicting its behavior [18, 19], such as its need for maintenance, or prescribing its behavior to optimize it [8, 20].

2.2 Model-Driven Engineering

The number of software systems is continuously increasing. Additionally, they are becoming more important and more complex [21, 22]. The increasing complexity of the software of such CPPSs demands better concepts, methods, and tools that enable overcompensating this growth in complexity and harnessing their potential. An important reason for the complexity of CPPS' software is the conceptual gap between the problem domain challenges and the solution domain peculiarities. Overcoming this gap with handcrafted solutions demands enormous efforts and gives rise to *accidental complexities* [21], which are addional challenges in the solution domain that the problem domain task), one needs to program it taking care of memory management, persisting data, or network access (solution domain peculiarities). These accidental complexities increase software engineering risks, and it is paramount to reduce these.

Model-driven engineering [21, 23] captures software development methodologies that employ models to increase abstraction and reduce the conceptual gap. Therefore, from a model-centered perspective [24], researchers and practitioners utilize models as primary communication and development artifacts for various engineering activities, ranging from design, to documentation, requirements modeling, implementation, or deployment. To be machine-processable, these models conform to modeling languages [25], which can use more abstract terminology and concepts than programming languages. Using modeling languages tailored to a specific domain, so-called domain-specific languages (DSLs), enables problem domain experts to contribute to the development of complex systems directly and without needing to become solution domain experts. Models of such languages then can be automatically translated into software artifacts leveraging code generators that embody domain expertise (e.g., how to take memory management into account properly).

2.3 Digital Shadows for Production

Digital Shadows (DSs) [26, 27] capture the idea of collecting, aggregating, and abstracting manufacturing data for specific purposes sufficiently fast, such that decisions made on this data can impact processes and CPPSs having produced the data in a timely fashion. In contrast to digital twins, digital shadows, therefore, comprise only a reduced or abstracted subset of the available data (and possibly models) to represent a system with respect to a specific purpose. For this purpose, digital shadows need to comprise various kinds of data (such as measurement data, simulation data, and models) from different sources. We abstract and aggregate the data in domain-specific and application-specific ways and augment it with necessary metadata to fulfill the DSs' purpose. Through their specific abstraction and aggregation, digital shadows can be optimal data structures to ensure timely decision-making in CPPSs.

A result of the interdisciplinary research in the German "Internet of Production" cluster of excellence is a reference model that captures the main concepts of the digital shadow. It acts as a common foundation to standardize the architecture of the relevant data held in a digital shadow. The reference model is shown in Fig. 1 as a UML class diagram and shows the reference structure, consisting among others of the main container DigitalShadow, the asset it stands for, the purpose the shadow fulfills and it's contained *DataTraces*. As the authors of [26] propose a purposedriven approach for the DS, the purpose specifies what the DS is supposed to do. An asset "is an item, thing, or entity that has potential or actual value to an organization" [28, 29] and can be of physical or virtual nature. Assets are, e.g., manufacturing machines, human workers or a software component. For more complex assets, the structure can be composed into subcomponents. Sources (which also can be an asset) produce data of interest for our system and are, e.g., measurements or sensor data. This data is captured as DataPoints gathered in DataTraces where data points are single data entries, e.g., a table column as a snapshot at a point in time. A data trace always originates from a source (e.g., machine) and can be enriched with MetaData holding additional information like the experimental machine setup relevant for this data. In addition, *Models* supply a deeper understanding of the system structure and behavior or provide calculation specifications on how to aggregate and abstract the gathered data. Using this reference model, we can formalize the contextualized data aggregation in a common manner that sets the foundation to model-driven generation of digital shadows.

3 Challenges of Digital Twins

The idea of a digital shadow is subject to ongoing research [30, 31] and in the past has rarely been properly distinguished from the idea of a digital twin. Following a popular definition of digital twins based on the data flows between the original and its digital representation [2], the distinction is clear: a digital shadow follows the



Fig. 1 Conceptual model describing digital shadow structures [26]

original system under a specific illumination (view), whereas the digital twin follows the original system as well but also may change the behavior of that system. To this end, a digital twin must be a complex software system that interacts with the original system: neither a simulation model nor some cloud-based data storage and analytics (e.g., with AWS or Microsoft Azure) alone can fulfill the requirements imposed by this definition.

This confusion about definitions is a prime reason for why research on the reuse of digital twin (parts) is not advancing at a fast pace. Despite knowing that reuse (e.g., in the form of inheritance, frameworks, libraries, or containers) is one of the prime drivers of efficient software engineering (essentially, digital twins are software), there currently is little research on reusing digital twin parts to systematically and efficiently engineer more complex digital twins from less complex ones. For instance, when composing a car chassis with a motor, the corresponding digital twins should be composed as well, or when integrating a sensor in a production system and the system into a factory, their twins should be integrated as well. Instead, digital twins are created in an ad-hoc manner.

In the literature, there are different life cycle stages of digital twins w.r.t. to the twinned system. A DT might represent the original system "as-designed", "as-manufactured", or "as-operated" [32]. While digital twins "as-designed" tend to be in place at design time of their corresponding original system [33], the latter two kinds of representations often aim at representing the runtime of the original system. There is little research on integrating these perspectives, which can entail that there are DTs of a system "as-designed" and "as-operated" that are developed independent from another and with little synergies between both. One important reason behind this is that this terminology hides a fundamental distinction: a digital twin of a system "as-designed" aims to represent the idealized type of that system, that is, its developers aspire to it as being a valid representation for all instances of that system, whereas a digital twin "as-manufactured" or "as-operated" needs to incorporate manufacturing tolerances and effects, as well as the wear and tear of the individual system instance. This gap demands further investigation.

In line with these challenges, there is also little research on systematically engineering digital twins together with the original system (greenfield) or after the original system has been deployed (brownfield). Both enable different functions in the corresponding digital twins. In a greenfield approach, the data required for the digital twin to perform its intended functions can be considered in the interface of the original system. However, in a brownfield approach, this might not be possible and hence, brownfield engineering of digital twins will be subject to restrictions regarding what can be observed from the original system.

4 Sustainability and Digital Twins

Sustainability is of increasing importance. It comprises social, economic, and environmental aspects [34]. Social sustainability is often related to respect for individuals, equal opportunities, diversity, and human rights. Economic sustainability is related to economic growth. Environmental sustainability has the aim to improve human welfare through the protection of natural capital. They can be seen either as distinct perspectives [35] or as a system influencing one another [36]. The further definitions of these aspects differ in the literature, but what seems to unite them is the critique of the economic status quo from different ecological and social perspectives [34]. The United Nations General Assembly has further detailed these areas and suggest 17 sustainable development goals (SDGs) with 169 associated targets [37] that should be achieved by the member states. This results in passing on the targets to companies, local authorities, and nudging of individuals.

Recent literature about sustainability and digital twins has a special focus on sustainability assessment or evaluation, e.g., for educational buildings [38], railway station buildings [5], or smart campuses [39]. Other work focuses on the improvement of sustainability performances of whole value chains due to the simulation and optimization services digital twins are able to provide, e.g., in production [40], the future development and assessment of intelligent manufacturing along a set of indicators [41] and life cycle sustainability assessment in the clothing industry [42].

To sum up these approaches, we can develop digital twins

- to support the assessment of sustainability targets due to their ability to monitor, calculate, and visualize key sustainability indicators defined by humans,
- for the simulation and forecasting of sustainability indicators if they use historic information together with forecasting algorithms, and
- which integrate digital twin services that
 - assist with responsible consumption and use in relation to created products,
 - enable simulation of different variants of digital twins before building the physical one to improve resource efficiency,
 - facilitate optimizing production processes toward waste reduction and energy saving allowing a responsible production, and
 - provide self-adaptability to improve resource efficiency.

Talking about the *sustainable development* of certain objects, none of these approaches consider that the digital twins themselves could be the objects that are sustainably developed. Model-driven engineering [43] is a promising approach to support the sustainable development of digital twins in different regards, especially when using DSLs. It leads to (1) an increased development speed and reduced development time; (2) better software quality, e.g., less bugs, because of well-defined domain-specific modeling languages, automated model checking, transformation, as well as test and test case generation, leading to reduced development time in the long run of a software system; (3) improved maintainability as cross cutting implementation aspects can be changed in one place which again reduces the development time; and (4) empowered domain experts by developing low-code platforms for the development of digital twins.

Considering human resources, these aspects are supporting sustainable development goals in the areas of resource efficiency in consumption and production and allow to reduce technological inequalities. Less development time leads to reduced energy needs for the engineering process of digital twins.

In the following section, we show some of these approaches and their impact for companies, products, and humans.

5 Approaches for Sustainably Developed Digital Twins

We have conceived, analyzed, discussed, and realized different model-driven implementations of digital twins and the process to derive large parts of their implementation from these models to reduce the effort and resources required in engineering digital twins and ultimately improve the economic sustainability of their development.

5.1 Model-Driven Engineering of Self-adaptive Digital Twins

We have realized our architecture for DTs using the component and connector architecture description language MontiArc [44]. In MontiArc, software systems are described using hierarchical components that are connected via typed directed ports. Ports describe incoming and outgoing messages of components. Components can either be decomposed, consisting of one or more subcomponents, or atomic, providing a behavior implementation on themselves.

Our digital twin architecture [1, 8] facilitates self-adaptive manufacturing by recognizing the behavior of the twinned system that diverges from the intended behavior over time. It then takes measurements to fix or mitigate this divergent behavior. We employ different modeling techniques to leverage domain expertise to improve the capabilities of digital twins for adapting to such situations.



Fig. 2 Reference architecture for self-adaptive digital twins (based on [1])

The architecture for self-adaptive digital twins consists of four components each realizing a step in the self-adaptive loop (see Fig. 2):

- 1. *Data Processor*: It is connected to and collects relevant data from the *Data Lake*. The *Data Lake* encapsulates multiple databases storing data about the physical system and its environment.
- 2. *Evaluator*: It supervises the data collected by the data processor and triggers the reasoner if unintended or divergent behavior is recognized.
- 3. *Reasoner*: If triggered, based on data describing the intended behavior, it plans a solution to rectify the diverging behavior.
- 4. *Executor*: It is connected to the physical system, converts the solution of the reasoner into machine-executable commands, sends them to the physical system, and observes their execution.

To instruct and transfer domain knowledge into the digital twin architecture in a model-driven fashion, we leverage different domain-specific languages:

- *UML/P class diagrams* [45] describe elements of the domain, and their relations with each other.
- *Object-constraint language*² formulate constraints on the classes of the domain model.
- *Event condition action* [1] models enable domain experts to define events based on conditions over instances of the classes of the domain model. Actions define the digital twin's reaction to an occurring event. This action triggers the reasoner

² https://www.omg.org/spec/OCL/2.4/PDF.

of the digital twin to plan a solution for the detected event. Event models are interpreted during runtime.

- *Case-based reasoning* [8] is used for problem-solving. It reuses existing solutions from already encountered situations and computes solutions to occurring problematic situations on their basis. A case contains a condition based on the domain model, its solution, and the intended situation after applying the solution. Case similarity models define similarity metrics for cases. With that, the case-based reasoner knows based on which parameters, cases are more or less similar. Both, the case description models and the similarity models are interpreted during runtime. With more cases solved, the case base grows over time.
- *Communication specifications* enable the definition of data types that are accessible via a specific endpoint with a defined protocol. Currently, the architecture supports OPC-UA [46] and MQTT³ as communication protocols in our communication specification models.
- Query definitions are specifiable via an *expression language*. It comprises the expressions such as maximum, minimum, or simple mathematical expressions. The query language is employed for collecting and aggregating data in digital shadows from sources such as the *Data Lake*.

For deriving models of the mentioned modeling languages, existing engineering models of the CPPS can be reused. To this end, CAD, kinematics, material flow, control models, and others can be employed to derive events and parts of the domain model. This lowers the initial effort in developing the digital twin. The automatically derived models can be enriched by domain experts with further details.

Regarding sustainability, our digital twin enables humans to define sustainability via the modeling of events and case-based reasoning goals, and the respective architecture components responsible for monitoring and calculating indicators based on these models enable the assessment of sustainability targets. Furthermore, our digital twin is self-adaptive to improve efficiency and save resources by optimizing the production process.

Sustainable development is achieved through increased development speed by employing modeling languages and models for different aspects of the digital twin. These modeling languages are domain-specific, and, thus, empower domain experts to configure the digital twin to their needs through the reuse and semantic reification of common concepts of the model-driven development of digital twins.

5.2 Generating Digital Twin Cockpits

Digital twins require an interface for inspection and control. We define a digital twin cockpit as follows:

"A digital twin cockpit is the user interaction part (UI/GUI) of a digital twin.

³ http://mqtt.org.

It provides the graphical user interface for

- 1. visualizations of its data organized in digital shadows and models, and
- 2. the interaction with services of the digital twin, and thus
- 3. enabling humans to access, adapt, and add information and
- 4. monitor and partially control the physical system [47]."

Key aspects for a digital twin cockpit, such as the data structures and user interfaces, can be described with models. Using the MontiGem generator framework [48], developers produce a web application that can serve as a cockpit for a digital twin. It can be connected to the reference architecture for self-adapting digital twins [49]. The target application is a server-client architecture connected to a relational database (see Fig. 3). To realize the digital twin cockpit, a data structure and a UI generator are used. The first one generates the infrastructure that connects both the database and the client to the server. Based on the input domain model, it provides a multitude of interfaces to perform CRUD operations in the database as well as process client input in a systematic, authorized, and authenticated manner. The components created by the UI generator are fitted to the provided interfaces from the data-structure generator and thus provide implementation for detailed views on the current data available to the back end.

This approach supports reusability of components and models, due to its modeldriven design, enabling sustainable methodologies for software development. With



Fig. 3 Artifacts of the MontiGem generator framework used to generate a digital twin cockpit with multiple interfaces according to each role of the end user

this approach, the developer can rapidly implement digital twin cockpits that are easily adapted with custom logic and extended with further complex data structures.

5.3 Process Prediction as a Digital Twin Service

Using process mining techniques, we are able to analyze event data from physical systems and extract information related to processes, e.g., discover process models [50]. To systematically improve the operation of digital twins, we can use these techniques: Process discovery from runtime data of the physical object, conformance checking if the processes of the physical object are running as planned, and simulations or process prediction using process models where changes in processes in the long run can be foreseen [18].

We need to additionally provide functionality to handle explicated processes of the physical object and its context in the digital twin cockpit, which leads us to the concept of *process-aware digital twin cockpits*. A process-aware digital twin cockpit "is a digital twin cockpit that additionally provides functionality to handle explicated processes of the physical object and its' context" [47]. To integrate process prediction and conformance checking services allows us to analyze the processes of the CPPS based on real-time data during runtime of a self-adaptive DT.

We envision a model-driven DT architecture that uses models at runtime and incorporates process mining techniques (see Fig. 4) covering the following six steps:

1. **Generation of the DT**: Using domain knowledge of experts and from engineering models, e.g., AutomationML, CAD, Modelica, SysML, we can create a set of application-specific models such as class diagrams for the structure, or process models representing the machine processes or processes of related



Fig. 4 Process discovery services as well as conformance checking services as parts of a digital twin visualized in process-aware digital twin cockpits

humans. Together with application-independent models, e.g., the DT architecture or the basic digital shadow or process model structure to handle models during runtime, these models are used as input for code generators to generate a DT (see Fig. 4).

- Configuration of the generated DT application: We have to add relevant runtime models and specify digital shadow types. We need to know for which purpose the DS is needed, which data accessed by a fully qualified address with respective data points and metadata, should be chosen and how it should be aggregated.
- 3. **Initialization of DSs**: Using the DS types, the DT computes relevant DSs from the latest data and stores them for further processing.
- 4. **Process discovery**: By applying process discovery algorithms on data transformed into event logs, we can discover how processes run in the real environment. They can be stored and visualized in the DT cockpit.
- Runtime analysis: In a next step, discovered processes can be compared to processes-to-be in conformance checkers which allows to identify problems and reconfiguration needs of the physical object. Moreover, they can be used for process prediction.
- 6. User interaction: At runtime of the DT, human users can view data and processes about and interact with the physical object and the provided services of the DT.

These functionalities allow us to create DTs supporting sustainability, e.g., to compare as-is-processes with to-be processes regarding their use of materials and production of waste.

5.4 Low-Code Platforms for Model-Driven Digital Twins

Digital twins are highly complex software systems that require a high amount of development resources over a long time period. A high number of the components of a digital twin are either systematic or can be categorized as "boilerplate code", thus enabling a good application of generative approaches. Low-code development platforms (LCDP) aim to operate on similar principles as generators, by providing a large amount of implementation based on simple configurations and models.

The generator framework MontiGem [48] can be used to create a LCDP that enables the developer to configure and finally generate a digital twin [51, 52] (see Fig. 5). MontiGem is extended with LCDP language plugins and a model library covering multiple use cases. This enables the generation of a LCDP that provides the developer with user interfaces to configure the multiple models that ultimately define the digital twin. Once configured, the same framework can be used again to generate further digital twins for the same use case.

This approach combines the benefits of generators and LCDPs to rapidly produce multiple digital twins that can be used with similar configurations, e.g., on multiple



Fig. 5 Process in which MontiGem is used to generate an LCDP, which in turn is used to configure and control digital twins

machines on the same factory floor. This approach reduces development resources and, thus, supports the sustainable development of DTs.

5.5 Ontologies and Digital Twins

Ontologies [53] provide the terminology to express domain knowledge and make this locally gathered knowledge and its semantic concepts globally available. Ontologies, similar to UML class diagrams, describe structural parts of (production) data as well as their semantic interconnection. Reasoning and inference rules are used to derive new knowledge on a given data set. One of the driving purposes of ontologies is the ability to reuse domain knowledge: A detailed ontology, published by a group of researchers, can easily be repurposed by others allowing for combining ontologies to larger vocabularies tailored to a specific domain.

In our digital twin architecture, we can use ontologies to enrich the domain's structural part described by annotating additional information to classes and attributes in the class diagram. Commonly used concepts in production, such as sensors or material properties, are already defined in ontologies [54] and provide the development process of DTs with a formally defined vocabulary. This way, we can connect locally specified structure elements to globally valid concepts in a model-driven manner, reuse pre-existing components, and provide an easier comparison to other use cases.

5.6 Assistive Services Within Digital Twins

Digital twins could provide *intelligent assistive services* supporting human operators, e.g., they could assist operators in production processes in making the best possible decisions using human-behavior goals [55]. This is important, as operators have to handle an increasing amount of detailed information. Within not fully automated production steps, we can use assistive services within DTs to analyze a current task, identify next tasks, and suggest their (semi-automated) execution [56]. These intelligent assistive services [57] (1) provide support for human behavior tailored to specific situations, e.g., in case of adding resources in the production process or making repairments. (2) The support is based on stored and real-time monitored structural context and behavior data. Within DTs, especially ones which explicitly handle process information, large parts of the data are already available, e.g., process models for describing the physical object or relevant data and parameters. Missing aspects which have to be additionally modeled for realizing assistive services are support processes including user interaction. (3) The support is provided at the time the person needs it, e.g., when a human user has to operate with the CPPS, or when the person requests it, e.g., via interaction components of the digital twin. To realize such assistive services within the system architecture of DTs requires additional interaction components for user communication and assistive visualization and the internal handling of process models during runtime. Process models can be defined manually or one can use methods for the semantic annotation of user manuals [58] of production machines to automate the setup of assistive information.

To incorporate assistive services within digital twins support two different aspects of sustainability: Within the production process, assistive services can be used to provide users step-by-step support to improve key sustainability indicators. If products are delivered to customers together with a digital twin of the product, assistive services can be used to support customers with improving key sustainability indicators related to the use of the product.

5.7 Calibration and Adjustment of Simulation Models of Digital Twins

The simulation models used in virtual commissioning are suitable as a basis for digital twins of production systems, as they represent the behavior of these systems and are often already available from the development phase. These "as-designed" simulation models represent the respective production system in a generalized way [59, 60]. However, a digital twin requires simulation models that represent the real system; an "as-operated" model. If the "as-designed" models are used without any adaptations to the real system, there would be considerable discrepancies between the behavior of the general simulation models and that of the concrete production system. For this reason, they cannot be used directly within the digital twin. Therefore,

efforts are being made to synchronize the behavior of the simulation model and the real production system so that the model can become part of a real "twin" of the concrete production system instance.

So far, simulation models for virtual commissioning are only used in the development phase of production systems to test the control code [61]. With regard to the digital twin, there are some publications in which discrepancies between the simulation model and the real system are investigated and compensated for specific aspects of the digital twin [62-65]. For this, the simulation models must be adapted to the reality of the concrete CPPS instances, whose behavior increasingly diverges from the idealized assumptions of these simulation models due to tolerances in the structure, environmental influences or wear-"as-operated". However, the issue of how to convert the "as-designed" models into "as-operated" models is not addressed. The initial "as-designed" simulation models, thus, increasingly deviate from the reality of the actual system behavior, whereby they lose their predictive capabilities and analyses of this leading to erroneous conclusions. During commissioning, the general simulation models of the system must therefore be transformed into instance models of a concrete, physically constructed system in order to continue enabling useful analyses. Currently, however, changes through adaptation or wear and tear to the (often long-lived) CPPS are not represented in the digital twins or in updates to their simulation models, so that control and simulation of the CPPS assumes outdated assumptions encoded in the models and information relevant to the development of future versions of the represented CPPS is lost [66]. This is essentially a modeling challenge [66, 67].

To solve this modeling challenge, a sustainable methodology needs to be developed to (partially) automatically transform the general simulation models of CPPS into precise instance models during commissioning. For this purpose, it is investigated how different modeling concepts, methods, and tools of model-driven software development, such as software language engineering [56, 68, 69], model transformations [70] and self-adaptive digital twins [9, 8, 44], can be suitably adapted and combined in a domain-specific way.

6 Related Work

In the development process of production plants, it has become common for domain experts to design digital twins as simulation models with the purpose to develop and test the control code of the plant at an early stage. The real control hardware and communication medium (field bus system) are used for this as a hardware-inthe-loop simulation. It is advantageous if the simulation models are calculated in the real-time cycle of the communication periphery in order to be able to carry out the most meaningful tests possible. This process is commonly referred to as virtual commissioning. In most cases, it is sufficient to model simple kinematics and material flow to positively influence control code development. However, this does not apply to the use of simulation models in an operational simulation. In some cases, highly accurate simulation models are required that cannot be calculated in real time. Cosimulation has established itself for these cases [71]. There are also other potentials of these simulation models that go beyond pure virtual commissioning, such as control optimization by means of macroscopic material flow models [72] or the support of control development by means of AI [73–75]. These aspects make these simulation models interesting as a possible component of digital twins.

Recently, various digital twin platforms have emerged [76]. They aim at supporting developers in creating digital twins and digital shadows and provide tooling support for different aspects of a DT. Numerous DT platforms already exist from various vendors, e.g., by IBM,⁴ Oracle,⁵ Siemens,⁶ Amazon Web Services⁷ [77], Microsoft Azure⁸ [78], and Eclipse.⁹ We already compared the latter three platforms in terms of functionality [79]. All three of the investigated DT platforms provide comprehensive infrastructure for defining data structures for the data exchanged between physical and digital twins. For this purpose, they even provide modeling languages. However, models of these languages are not interoperable and restricted to their platform. Also, they miss standardized interfaces to enable composition of digital twins, or command models that enable interaction with other value-adding services, such as simulations or prediction. Because the platforms only provide modeling techniques for structural modeling, compared to our solution behavior, i.e., the communication, evaluation, and reasoning, of the DT cannot be defined in a model-based way and requires hand-written code to be deployed to the used cloud platform. This requires skilled software engineers, whereas our approach does not require programming skills from domain experts. Microsoft's and Amazon's DT platforms are part of their cloud ecosystems providing the advantage that their DTs can use machine learning capabilities, data processing algorithms, and CI/CD functionalities provided by their ecosystem. However, our approach to digital twins can be easily deployed to these platforms, enabling users to experience the advantages of these platforms. Our approach could be extended with interfaces to integrate features of the platforms.

⁴ https://digitaltwinexchange.ibm.com/.

⁵ https://docs.oracle.com/en/cloud/paas/iot-cloud/iotgs/oracle-iot-digital-twin-implementation. html.

⁶ https://siemens.mindsphere.io/content/dam/cloudcraze-mindsphere-assets/03-catalog-section/ 05-solution-packages/solution-packages/digitalize-and-transform/Siemens-MindSphere-Digita lize-and-Transform-sb-72224-A8.pdf.

⁷ https://aws.amazon.com/de/greengrass/.

⁸ https://docs.microsoft.com/en-us/azure/digital-twins/overview.

⁹ https://github.com/eclipse/vorto.

7 Conclusion

In this chapter, we have presented a collection of methods for the sustainable modeldriven development of digital twins. These methods are based on our understanding of digital twins as software systems that comprise data, models, and services enabling interaction with a CPPS for specific purposes. Leveraging models as primary development artifacts supports (a) the sustainable engineering of digital twins as well as (b) the engineering of sustainable digital twins, i.e., to leverage monitoring, controlling, and optimizing the behavior of CPPSs through their digital twins. The methods can be applied to digital twins in a variety of application domains and shall guide researchers and practitioners in the conception, engineering, and operations of digital twins.

References

- Bibow, P., Dalibor, M., Hopmann, C., Mainz, B., Rumpe, B., Schmalzing, D., Schmitz, M., & Wortmann, A. (2020). Model-driven development of a digital twin for injection molding. In International conference on advanced information systems engineering (CAiSE'20). Springer.
- Kritzinger, W., Karner, M., Traar, G., Henjes, J., & Sihn, W. (2018). Digital twin in manufacturing: A categorical literature review and classification. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, 51(11)
- 3. Qi, Q., Tao, F., Hu, T., Anwer, N., Liu, A., Wei, Y., Wang, L., & Nee, A. Y. C. (2021). Enabling technologies and tools for digital twin. *Journal of Manufacturing Systems* 58.
- 4. Chen, X., Kang, E., Shiraishi, S., Preciado, V. M., & Jiang, Z. (2018). Digital behavioral twins for safe connected cars. In *ACM/IEEE international conference on model driven engineering languages and systems*.
- 5. Kaewunruen, S., Xu, N. (2018). Digital twin for sustainability evaluation of railway station buildings. *Frontiers in Built Environment*, 77.
- Lauzeral, N., Borzacchiello, D., Kugler, M., George, D., Rémond, Y., Hostettler, A., & Chinesta, F. (2019). A model order reduction approach to create patient-specific mechanical models of human liver in computational medicine applications. *Computer Methods and Programs in Biomedicine*, 170.
- 7. Verner, I., Cuperman, D., Gamer, S., & Polishuk, A. (2019). Training robot manipulation skills through practice with digital twin of Baxter.
- Bolender, T., Bürvenich, G., Dalibor, M., Rumpe, B., & Wortmann, A. (2021). Self-adaptive manufacturing with digital twins. In 2021 International symposium on software engineering for adaptive and self-managing systems (SEAMS) (pp. 156–166). IEEE Computer Society.
- Feichtinger, K., Meixner, K., Rinker, F., Koren, I., Eichelberger, H., Heinemann, T., Holtmann, J., Konersmann, M., Michael, J., Neumann, E.-M., Pfeiffer, J., Rabiser, R., Riebisch, M., & Schmid, K. (2022). Industry voices on software engineering challenges in cyber-physical production systems engineering. In 2022 IEEE 27th International conference on emerging technologies and factory automation (ETFA). IEEE.
- 10. Lu, Y. (2017). Industry 4.0: A survey on technologies, applications and open research issues. *Journal of Industrial Information Integration*, 6.
- Khan, A., Turowski, K. (2016). A survey of current challenges in manufacturing industry and preparation for industry 4.0. In *Proceedings of the first international scientific conference on intelligent information technologies for industry (IITI'16)*, pp. 15–26.
- 12. Avventuroso, G., Silvestri, M., & Pedrazzoli, P. (2017). A networked production system to implement virtual enterprise and product lifecycle information loops. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, 50(1), 2017.

- Biesinger, F., Meike, D., Kraß, B., & Weyrich, M. (2019). A digital twin for production planning based on cyber-physical systems: A case study for a cyber-physical system-based creation of a digital twin. *Procedia CIRP* 79.
- Eyre, J. M., Dodd, T. J., Freeman, C., Lanyon-Hogg, R., Lockwood, A. J., & Scott, R. W. (2018) Demonstration of an industrial framework for an implementation of a process digital twin. In ASME international mechanical engineering congress and exposition 52019.
- Park, K. T., Nam, Y. W., Lee, H. S., Im, S. J., Noh, S. D., Son, J. Y., & Kim, H. (2019). Design and implementation of a digital twin application for a connected micro smart factory. *International Journal of Computer Integrated Manufacturing*, 32(6).
- 16. Sharma, P., Hamedifar, H., Brown, A., & Green, R. (2017). The dawn of the new age of the industrial Internet and how it can radically transform the offshore oil and gas industry. In *Offshore technology conference*. OnePetro.
- Dalibor, M., Jansen, N., Rumpe, B., Schmalzing, D., Wachtmeister, L., Wimmer, M., & Wortmann, A. (2022). A cross-domain systematic mapping study on software engineering for Digital Twins. *Journal of Systems and Software*, 193, 111361. Elsevier.
- Brockhoff, T., Heithoff, M., Koren, I., Michael, J., Pfeiffer, J., Rumpe, B., Uysal, M. S., Van Der Aalst, W. M., & Wortmann, A. (2021). Process prediction with digital twins. In ACM/IEEE international conference on model driven engineering languages and systems companion (MODELS-C). IEEE.
- Knapp, G. L., Mukherjee, T., Zuback, J. S., Wei, H. L., Palmer, T. A., De, A., & DebRoy, T. J. A. M. (2017). Building blocks for a digital twin of additive manufacturing. *Acta Materialia* 135.
- Braun, S., Dalibor, M., Jansen, N., Jarke, M., Koren, I., Quix, C., Rumpe, B., Wimmer, M., & Wortmann, A. (2023). Engineering digital twins and digital shadows as key enablers for industry 4.0. In B. Vogel-Heuser & M. Wimmer (Eds.), *Digital transformation: core technologies and emerging topics from a computer science perspective* (pp. 3–31). Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer.
- France, R., & Rumpe, B. (2007). Model-driven development of complex software: A research roadmap. In *Future of Software Engineering (FOSE'07)*. IEEE.
- 22. Kriebel, S., Markthaler, M., Salman, K. S., Greifenberg, T., Hillemacher, S., Rumpe, B., Schulze, C., Wortmann, A., Orth, P., & Richenhagen, J. (2018). Improving model-based testing in automotive software engineering. In: *IEEE/ACM international conference on software engineering: software engineering in practice track (ICSE-SEIP)*
- 23. Selic, B. (2003). The pragmatics of model-driven development. IEEE Software, 20(5).
- Mayr, H. C., Michael, J., Shekhovtsov, V. A., Ranasinghe, S., & Steinberger, C. (2018). A model centered perspective on software-intensive systems. In *Enterprise modeling and information* systems architectures (EMISA'18), CEUR 2097.
- Hölldobler, K., Rumpe, B., & Wortmann, A. (2018). Software language engineering in the large: Towards composing and deriving languages. *Computer Languages, Systems & Structures*, 54.
- Becker, F., Bibow, P., Dalibor, M., Gannouni, A., Hahn, V., Hopmann, C., Jarke, M., Koren, I., Kröger, M., Lipp, J., Maibaum, J., Michael, J., Rumpe, B., Sapel, P., Schäfer, N., Schmitz, G. J., Schuh, G., & Wortmann, A. (2021). A conceptual model for digital shadows in industry and its application. In: *Conceptual modeling*, ER'21. Springer.
- 27. Riesener, M., Schuh, G., Dölle, C., & Tönnes, C. (2019). The digital shadow as enabler for data analytics in product life cycle management. *Procedia CIRP 80*.
- 28. DIN ISO 55000:2017-05, Asset Management-Übersicht, Leitlinien und Begriffe.
- Spec, D. I. N. (2016). 91345: Reference architecture model industrie 4.0 (rami4. 0). DIN Std. DIN SPEC 91.345.
- Landherr, M., Schneider, U., & Bauernhansl, T. (2016). The application center industrie 4.0industry-driven manufacturing, research and development. *Procedia Cirp*, 57, 26–31. Elsevier.
- Heithoff, M., Michael, J., & Rumpe, B. (2022). Enhancing digital shadows with workflows. In Modellierung 2022 satellite events (pp. 142–146). Gesellschaft f
 ür Informatik e.V. https://doi. org/10.18420/modellierung2022ws-017
- Ríos, J., Staudter, G., Weber, M., Anderl, R., & Bernard, J. (2020). Uncertainty of data and the digital twin: A review. *International Journal of Product Lifecycle Management*, 12(4), 329–358.

- Michael, J., Nachmann, I., Netz, L., Rumpe, B., & Stüber, S. (2022). Generating digital twin cockpits for parameter management in the engineering of wind turbines. In *Modellierung 2022* (pp. 33–48). Gesellschaft für Informatik.
- 34. Purvis, B., Mao, Y., & Robinson, D. (2019). Three pillars of sustainability: In search of conceptual origins. *Sustainability Science*, 14, 681–695.
- 35. Brown, B. J., Hanson, M. E., Liverman, D. M., & Merideth, R. W. (1987). Global sustainability: Toward definition. *Environmental Management*, 11.
- 36. Macnaghten, P., & Jacobs, M. (1997). Public identification with sustainable development: Investigating cultural barriers to participation. *Global Environmental Change*, 7(1).
- UN: Transforming our world: The 2030 Agenda for sustainable development. Resolution adopted by the general assembly on 25 September 2015. https://sdgs.un.org/2030agenda
- Tagliabue, L. C., Cecconi, F. R., Maltese, S., Rinaldi, S., Ciribini, A. L. C., & Flammini, A. (2021). Leveraging digital twin for sustainability assessment of an educational building. *Sustainability*.
- Zaballos, A., Briones, A., Massa, A., Centelles, P., & Caballero, V. (2020). A smart campus' digital twin for sustainable comfort monitoring. *Sustainability*, 12.
- Barni, A., Fontana, A., Menato, S., Sorlini, M., & Canetta, L. (2018). Exploiting the digital twin in the assessment and optimization of sustainability performances. In *International Conference* on *Intelligent Systems (IS)*.
- 41. Li, L., et al. (2020). Sustainability assessment of intelligent manufacturing supported by digital twin. *IEEE Access 8*
- 42. Riedelsheimer, T., Dorfhuber, L., & Stark, R. (2020). User centered development of a digital twin concept with focus on sustainability in the clothing industry. *Procedia CIRP 90*.
- 43. Stahl, T., Völter, M., & Czarnecki, K. (2006). Model-driven software development: Technology, engineering, management. Wiley.
- 44. Ringert, J. O., Rumpe, B., Wortmann, A. (2014). Architecture and behavior modeling of cyber-physical systems with MontiArcAutomaton. In Aachener Informatik-Berichte, Software Engineering, Band 20. ISBN 978-3-8440-3120-1. Shaker Verlag.
- 45. Rumpe, B. (2017). Agile modeling with UML: Code generation, testing, refactoring. Springer.
- 46. Leitner, S. H., & Mahnke, W. (2006). OPC UA–service-oriented architecture for industrial applications. *ABB Corporate Research Center*, 48(61–66), 22.
- 47. Bano, D., Michael, J., Rumpe, B., Varga, S., & Weske, M. (2022). Process-aware digital twin cockpit synthesis from event logs. *Journal of Computer Languages (COLA)*, 70.
- Adam, K., Michael, J., Netz, L., Rumpe, B., & Varga, S. (2020). Enterprise information systems in academia and practice: lessons learned from a MBSE project. In 40 Years EMISA: digital ecosystems of the future: Methodology, techniques and applications (EMISA'19), LNI 304, GI.
- Dalibor, M., Michael, J., Rumpe, B., Varga, S., & Wortmann, A. (2020). Towards a modeldriven architecture for interactive digital twin cockpits. In *Conceptual modeling*. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-62522-1_28
- 50. van der Aalst, W. M. P. (2016). Process mining. Springer.
- Dalibor, M., Heithoff, M., Michael, J., Netz, L., Pfeiffer, J., Rumpe, B., Varga, S., & Wortmann, A. (2022). Generating customized low-code development platforms for digital twins. *Journal* of Computer Languages (COLA), 70.
- 52. Michael, J., & Wortmann, A. (2021). Towards development platforms for digital twins: A model-driven low-code approach. In *IFIP advances in information and communication technology, advances in production management systems. Artificial intelligence for sustainable and resilient production systems.* Springer.
- 53. Knublauch, H., Oberle, D., Tetlow, P., Wallace, E., Pan, J. Z., & Uschold, M. (2006). A semantic web primer for object-oriented software developers. *W3c working group note, W3C*.
- Eastman, R. D., Schlenoff, C. I., Balakirsky, S. B., & Hong, T. H. (2013). A sensor ontology literature review. NISTIR 7908.
- 55. Michael, J., Rumpe, B., & Varga, S. (2020). Human behavior, goals and model-driven software engineering for assistive systems. In *Enterprise modeling and information systems architectures* (*EMSIA*'20), CEUR 2628.

- Hölldobler, K., Michael, J., Ringert, J. O., Rumpe, B., & Wortmann, A. (2019). Innovations in model-based software and systems engineering. *The Journal of Object Technology*, 18(1), AITO.
- Michael, J. (2022). A vision towards generated assistive systems for supporting human interactions in production. In *Modellierung 2022 satellite events* (pp. 150–153). Gesellschaft für Informatik e.V.
- Steinberger, C., & Michael, J. (2020). Using semantic markup to boost context awareness for assistive systems. In Smart assisted living: toward an open smart-home infrastructure. Springer.
- Armendia, M., Cugnon, F., Berglind, L., Ozturk, E., Gil, G., & Selmi, J. (2019). Evaluation of machine tool digital twin for machining operations in industrial environment. *Procedia CIRP* 82.
- Verein Deutscher Ingenieure e.V. u. Verband der Elektrotechnik Elektronik Informationstechnik e.V.: Virtuelle Inbetriebnahme—Einführung der virtuellen Inbetriebnahme in Unternehmen, VDI/VDE 3693 Blatt 2. Beuth Verlag, 2018.
- 61. Pritschow, G., Röck, S. (2004). "Hardware in the Loop" simulation of machine tools. *CIRP* Annals 53(1).
- Kain, S., Dominka, S., Merz, M., & Schiller, F. (2009). Reuse of HiL simulation models in the operation phase of production plants. In *International Conference on Industrial Technology* (*ICIT'09*). IEEE.
- Talkhestani, B. A., Jazdi, N., Schlögl, W., & Weyrich, M. (2018). A concept in synchronization of virtual production system with real factory based on anchor-point method. *Procedia CIRP*, 67, 13–17.
- 64. Wei, Y., Hu, T., Zhou, T., Ye, Y., & Luo, W. (2021). Consistency retention method for CNC machine tool digital twin model. *Journal of Manufacturing Systems*.
- Zipper, H., Diedrich, C. (2019). Synchronization of industrial plant and digital twin. In International conference on emerging technologies and factory automation (ETFA). IEEE, pp. 1678–1681.
- 66. Bucchiarone, A. et al. (2021). What is the future of modeling? IEEE Software, 38(2).
- 67. Wortmann, A., Barais, O., Combemale, B., & Wimmer, M. (2020). Modeling languages in industry 4.0: an extended systematic mapping study, *Software and System Modeling*, 19(1), 67–94.
- Butting, A., & Wortmann, A. (2021). Language engineering for heterogeneous collaborative embedded systems. In *Model-based engineering of collaborative embedded systems* (pp. 239– 253). Springer.
- 69. Gupta, R., Kranz, S., Regnat, N., Rumpe, B., & Wortmann, A. (2021). Towards a systematic engineering of industrial domain-specific languages. In *IEEE/ACM international workshop on software engineering research and industrial practice (SER&IP)*.
- Kai, A., Hölldobler, K., Rumpe, B., & Wortmann, A. (2017). Modeling robotics software architectures with modular model transformations. *Journal of Software Engineering for Robotics* (*JOSER*), 8(1).
- Scheifele, C., Verl, A., Riedel, O. (2019). Real-time co-simulation for the virtual commissioning of production systems. *Proceedia CIRP*, 79
- 72. Kienzlen, A., Weißen, J., Verl, A., Göttlich, S. (2020). Simulative Optimierung der Steuerungsparameter eines Materialflusslayouts mit Bandförderern. Forschung im Ingenieurwesen.
- 73. Jaensch, F., Csiszar, A., Kienzlen, A., & Verl, A. (2018). Reinforcement learning of material flow control logic using hardware-in-the-loop simulation. In *International conference on artificial intelligence for industries (AI4I)*.
- 74. Jaensch, F., Csiszar, A., Scheifele, C., & Verl, A. (2018). Digital twins of manufacturing systems as a base for machine learning. In *International conference on mechatronics and machine vision in practice (M2VIP)*.
- 75. Jaensch, F., Csiszar, A., Scheifele, C., & Verl, A. (2019). Reinforcement learning of a robot cell control logic using a software-in-the-loop simulation as environment. *In International conference on artificial intelligence for industries (AI41).*

- 76. Qi, Q., Tao, F., Hu, T., Anwer, N., Liu, A., Wei, Y., Wang, L., & Nee, A. Y. C. (2021). Enabling technologies and tools for digital twin. *Journal of Manufacturing Systems*, 58.
- 77. Kurniawan, A. (2018). Learning AWS IoT: Effectively manage connected devices on the AWS cloud using services such as AWS Greengrass, AWS button, predictive analytics and machine learning. Packt Publishing Ltd.
- 78. Klein, S. (2017). IoT solutions in Microsoft's azure IoT Suite. Apress.
- Lehner, D., Pfeiffer, J., Tinsel, E. F., Strljic, M. M., Sint, S., Vierhauser, M., Wortmann, A., & Wimmer, M. (2021). Digital twin platforms: Requirements, capabilities, and future prospects. *IEEE Software*.

Digital Twin Use Cases

Fog-Connected Digital Twin Implementation for Autonomous Greenhouse Management



Hakkı Soy and Yusuf Dilay

1 Introduction

During the last decade, as a result of ongoing digitalization, many industries have been improving or upgrading their existing technologies in light of the increased utilization of automation and digitization to gather, analyze, and manage the data streams. In the manufacturing industry, all these emerging trends that enable the reconstruction of the existing ecosystems are called as Fourth Industrial Revolution, or shortly Industry 4.0 [1]. Industry 4.0 mainly aims to create 'smart' manufacturing lines and factories, wherein the operations are made intelligently to boost productivity and efficiency through modern technological innovations. Besides the manufacturing industry, thanks to advancing technologies, the digital transformation wave has also reshaped the way of doing farming in a big way [2]. The reflection of the Industry 4.0 paradigm on agricultural practices, known as Agriculture 4.0, offers farmers to collect, process, and analyze data timely and accurately through the use of advanced farm management systems. No doubt, empowering the capability of decision-making with regard to planting, fertilizing, and harvesting of crops can contribute significantly to increasing yield and quality as well as saving resources when cultivating crops [3, 4].

The undesired weather patterns (i.e., frost, limited sunshine, extreme heat, drought, and flooding) usually have a negative impact on crops yields [5]. Controlledenvironment agriculture (CEA) is a smarter approach to ensure the best harvesting conditions by precisely controlling plant growth conditions and optimize use of resources. In regions and/or seasons where it is not suitable to keep the plant growing

H. Soy (🖂)

Y. Dilay

Electrical and Electronics Engineering Department, Necmettin Erbakan University, Konya, Turkey e-mail: hakkisoy@erbakan.edu.tr

Vocational School of Technical Sciences, Karamanoglu Mehmetbey University, Karaman, Turkey e-mail: ydilay@kmu.edu.tr

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 125 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_5

to achieve a high level of productivity, a building that can provide optimal conditions for crop growth by controlling the environmental factors is called a 'greenhouse'. Greenhouses are naturally surrounded by translucent plastic or glass walls that allow the sun's rays to pass through them. Thanks to the microclimate created in the indoor environment in a greenhouse, it is possible to protect against the unfavorable climatic conditions in the outdoor environment is provided [6, 7]. Indoor microclimate control is essential for greenhouse cultivation, and it mainly depends on keeping the lighting, ventilation, irrigation, and heating operations at the optimal level. Modern greenhouses comprise several subsystems, which are operating independently of each other to control the indoor environmental conditions. When optimal control is applied, the crop yield increases and the production costs are also reduced [8, 9].

In a typical greenhouse, the temperature and humidity parameters directly affect the processes of respiration, transpiration, absorption, and translocation of plants and also indirectly change the growth rate of the crops. Hence, environmental conditions must be kept at desirable levels to keep plants healthy [10]. Besides, plants need water to continue their development. Insufficient irrigation causes economic losses due to the decrease in product quality and production capacity. On the contrary, if too much water is applied, the plants will be damaged. Over-irrigation disrupts the pH balance in the soil and also changes the oxygen and nitrogen concentrations [11, 12]. Unfortunately, the ideal environment (i.e., temperature, humidity, light) and soil (moisture, pH, oxygen, and other mineral nutrients) conditions for appropriate growth differ from plant to plant. Moreover, when considering different plants/crops that exist in the same greenhouse, decision-making for when to irrigate and how much water to apply are difficult problems to overcome for irrigation management in greenhouses [13].

Nowadays, thanks to the development of innovative information systems and the support that comes from modern communication technologies, it is possible to build a 'digital twin' of any physical space that includes a set of processes [14, 15]. A digital twin is a digital representation of a physical object, process, or overall system that is used for various purposes in buildings, transportation, and industrial plants [16, 17]. Actually, the digital twin is not a new concept, but it has not been widely adopted in earlier decades as a result of insufficient technological maturity. Essentially, a typical digital twin requires the virtual model of the connected physical entity, communication infrastructure, and enabling technologies that are used to collect, analyze, and store the data streams from distributed sensors. Internet of Things (IoT), artificial intelligence (AI), cloud computing, and big data technologies are indispensable tools to overcome the challenges due to the gap between the physical and virtual worlds [18]. Cyber-physical system (CPS) architecture provides an integrated and compatible framework for all these enablers by combining hardware and software resources [19].

Considering the successful applications in the industry, the employment of the digital twin technology can be an excellent complement to the management of smart greenhouse facilities [20]. Especially, the autonomous digital twin implementations help to remotely monitor the behavior of environmental parameters and allow to intelligently control the operation of actuators, i.e., motor, pump, valve, heater, and

fan in a greenhouse. Beyond that, through the empowered computation, the insights gleaned from simulations help to improve physical performance, better manage costs, predict the risks in the future, and take required measures to avoid them [21]. Digital twin applications are usually run on cloud server to get more computing power and storage capacity. It should be highlighted that the digital twins must be designed as real-time systems to immediately reflect changes in the real world. However, in some scenarios like smart farming, a strong and stable Internet connection is not always available for transferring the data collected from end devices to the cloud server. As a solution to this problem, it can be considered that the implement the digital twin on the edge devices or fog servers. Due to the limited computing resource at the edge of the network, the fog computing emerges as a most relevant approach [22, 23].

This chapter introduces an autonomous digital twin-based CPS framework that enables remote monitoring and control of the microclimate and irrigation conditions in a typical greenhouse environment. In our implementation, we have adopted a wireless sensor/actuator network (WSAN) architecture formed by sensor and actuator nodes besides the coordinator nodes that connect them directly to the local server. In order to intelligently manage the greenhouse environment, we have also created a fog-connected digital twin software that enables the analysis of the collected data between the edge and cloud. The experimental validation of the proposed approach has been performed in the pilot greenhouse of the Karamanoglu Mehmetbey University, Karaman Province, Turkey. The hardware design, communication protocol, and digital twin implementation of our study were explained in detail in the following sections.

2 Related Works

In recent literature, a considerable amount of research has been made to develop digital twin-based smart farms that can improve quality, productivity, and sustainability.

Verdouw et al. [24] have investigated the contributions of digital twin to the development of smart farming applications. The authors review the recent literature on the popular databases to find out the definitions of key concepts. After that, a conceptual framework has been presented for designing and implementing digital twin in farm management. The introduced framework includes two different models, namely control model and implementation model. Additionally, their framework was applied to case study to confirm its compliance. According to that, a monitoring digital twin is connected in (near) real time to its physical twin and it is used to monitor the operating conditions of the actual state via a digital representation, whereas an autonomous digital twin operates autonomously and fully controls the behavior of physical objects without intervention by humans. An autonomous digital twin can be considered as a self-adaptive system that can learn about its environment, self-diagnose its own service needs, and adapt itself to users' preferences. Clearly, autonomous twins create a complete control loop, but they run based on decision support models and control norms of humans. Besides them, a predictive digital

twin can forecast the future states and behavior of physical objects using data analytic methods. The prediction is done with collected sensor data that correspond to the current and historic state of the physical objects.

Pylianidis et al. [25] have realized a literature review of digital twins in agriculture research published between 2017 and 2020. This study has identified 28 use cases and compared them by considering reported benefits, service categories, and technology readiness levels to assess the level of adoption in agriculture. The authors emphasized that a key aspect of digital twin is information fusion from several heterogeneous sources. When the information fusion is combined with the continuous nature of operations, a digital twin can depict the complete picture of the past and the current state of the physical system as well as allow to estimate the future states. Moreover, a roadmap was provided for the development of agricultural digital twins with fewer components and simpler functionality. As mentioned there, on a fundamental level, a digital twin monitors the current state of the physical system (e.g., microclimate of a greenhouse). A slightly enhanced digital twin performs control operations (e.g., fans and windows in a greenhouse) in addition to monitoring service by adding actuator components. Further enhancing digital twins with model-based simulations can predict the state, behavior, and needs (e.g., excess soil moisture risk due to over-irrigation) in the future.

Alves et al. [26] have created a digital twin to control the irrigation system by leveraging the technologies developed during the 'Sensing Change' and 'Smart Water Management Platform (SWAMP)' projects, which aims to develop a soil moisture probe and IoT platform for water management, respectively. The Sensing Change project consists of a monitoring station, a smartphone application, and a cloud application for data visualization and analysis. The SWAMP platform can be configured both to do the decision-making process completely by the farmer or to apply AI for automated decision-making. The digital twin provides a graphical interface, shows the information collected using the IoT platform, and manages the operations like irrigation.

Today, besides the popularity in open-field agriculture, several digital twin applications have also been introduced for greenhouse management.

Chaux et al. [27] have introduced a digital twin architecture for CEA applications. A prototype greenhouse model has been utilized as a case study for the design and verification of their proposed digital twin architecture. The main aim is to optimize productivity by using a bilateral communication and simulation model. The required optimization has been achieved in the local device. Then, the optimal crop treatment and climate control strategy have been transferred to the controller for its implementation through a gateway. The EnergyPlus (energyplus.net) and DSSAT (dssat.net) were selected as simulation software to optimize the crop microclimate and treatments related to crop management, respectively. The authors have made a substantial contribution to our understanding of how the digital twin helps farmers to develop sustainable agriculture.

Cao et al. [28] have proposed a digital twin-based smart agriculture solution, called as iGrow, for autonomous greenhouse control. The authors' study contains three parts, namely the formulation of the autonomous greenhouse control problem

as a Markov decision process (MDP), designing the neural network-based simulator to simulate the complete planting process of an autonomous greenhouse, and creation of the closed-loop bi-level optimization algorithm to dynamically re-optimize the greenhouse control strategy with newly observed data during real-world production. Besides the simulation experiments, iGrow has also been tested in real scenarios, and the experimental results have validated the effectiveness of the proposed approach in autonomous greenhouse simulation and optimal control. The obtained results from the tomato pilot project in real autonomous greenhouses have shown that iGrow significantly increases crop yield (+10.15%) and net profit (+92.70%) with statistical significance compared to planting experts.

3 System Model

The proposed smart greenhouse management system comprises both physical and cyber spaces. The physical space relies on a wireless network of sensor and actuator nodes, known as WSAN, that are distributed over at certain locations in a greenhouse. The sensor nodes (SNs) are categorized into two different groups based on their sensing abilities. A weather SN is capable of sensing the temperature and humidity of the air inside the enclosed greenhouse environment, while a soil SN detects the moisture level on the roots of the plant. Similarly, the actuator nodes (ANs) are also categorized into two different groups based on their functions. A weather AN controls the ventilation fan to remove warm and moist air and replace it with drier air. Withal, a soil AN regulates the position of solenoid valve to satisfy the soil moisture requirements of individual crop types. Besides them, there are one or more coordinator nodes (CNs) to manage the distributed sensing and control functions in harmony with each other. Each CN has also a wireless link to the root node called as base node (BN). The BN connects the heterogeneous nodes in physical space to the local server in cyber space. The digital twin software runs in local server and describes the virtual replicas of all physical assets on the real world of the computer. Figure 1 shows the proposed smart greenhouse management system with all components.

Our digital twin implementation mainly aims to autonomously control the ventilation and irrigation operations without human supervision. According to that, the digital twin continuously collects data from the real greenhouse environment via the SNs and aggregates them to produce intelligent decisions. Then, it also triggers the required actions via the ANs to keep the environmental conditions ideal for plant growth. The optimal weather and soil conditions of individual crop types are held in the digital twin. The digital twin configuration interface allows to pair the SNs and ANs to each other with respect to their locations and functions. The role of the CN is to transfer the sensor readings and control commands in both directions between the cyber and physical systems. The SNs are battery-powered devices with constrained resources, and each of them is equipped with the necessary electronics to sense the environment. On the contrary, the ANs have more powerful resources, and they are



Fig. 1 System model of proposed digital twin implementation for smart greenhouse management

often supplied with the main power supply. Since the CN plays a critical role to integrate the physical and cyber spaces, it is also equipped with a power supply unit to ensure the uninterruptable operation.

4 Experimental Study

In this section, to validate the applicability of the proposed system, we present our experimental study. Figure 2 shows the view of the greenhouse in Karamanoglu Mehmetbey University used for our digital twin implementation.

4.1 System Setup and Method

The proposed WSAN-based greenhouse management system automatically controls the ventilation and irrigation operations to respond the changes in the environment. In our system setup, the soil SNs have been distributed on the ground, while the weather SNs have been placed at different zones in the greenhouse. To meet the ventilation needs, the weather ANs have been distributed inside the greenhouse to drive the air circulation fans. When combining the related weather SN/AN pairs, it is possible to provide an independent ventilation control function to a plurality of climatic zones



Fig. 2 View of the test greenhouse in Karamanoglu Mehmetbey University Campus

inside the greenhouse. Besides, the soil ANs manage the irrigation distribution by triggering the solenoid valves. The drip irrigation method has been preferred due to its water-saving advantage by allowing water to drip slowly to the roots of plants. So, the entire field is divided into laterals (water supply pipes), and one pair of soil SN/AN arranged on each lateral. The drip irrigation method eliminates the surface runoff and provides uniformity for the water distribution. Also, it decreases the incidence of plant diseases that can occur with the use of overhead sprinkler irrigation.

4.2 Hardware Design

In the hardware design of the nodes operating in the WSAN, the Arduino platform has been used due to its low cost, versatility, and extensive open-source support. On this basis, all of the SNs and ANs have been built on the Arduino Uno board using several electronic components. Arduino Uno has a Microchip ATmega328P microcontroller with 2 KB of SRAM, 1 KB of EEPROM, and also 32 KB of flash memory to store the program codes [29]. Additionally, the low-cost nRF24L01 transceiver module has been also used on hardware design of the SNs and ANs to allow wireless networking in the WSAN. The nRF24L01 transceiver operates in the unlicensed 2.4 GHz, and the band baud rate can be changed from the 250 kbps to 2 Mbps [30]. To reach long distances from greenhouse to local server, the CNs and the BN have been equipped with an nRF24L01+ transceiver module, which has a power amplifier (PA), and a low noise amplifier (LNA) as well as an external antenna on board [31].

The weather SN includes the DHT11 sensor (currently replaced by DHT20) to measure the temperature from -20 to +60 °C with an accuracy of ± 1 °C and relative humidity ranging from 5 to 95% with an accuracy of $\pm 5\%$ [32]. The soil SN is equipped with a SEN-13322 resistive type soil moisture sensor, which provides data depending on the amount of water in the soil. Principally, when the water content increases in the soil, the conductivity also increases between the pads of the sensor. The variation of conductivity also changes the soil resistance [33]. Figure 3 shows



Fig. 3 View of the soil SN on the Arduino Uno board

the soil SN with all hardware components. The weather AN has a driver circuit (with BDX53C transistor and 1N4007 diode) to rotate the air circulation fan with a 12V DC motor. The soil AN is connected with the AQT12SLT ordinary two-way solenoid valve, which operates between fully open and fully closed states. When the supply voltage (6/9/12/24/36V DC 110/220V AC) is applied to solenoid valve's terminals, it allows the water to flow through drip pipe [34]. Figures 4 and 5 show the soil AN and CN with all hardware components, respectively.

4.3 Network Architecture and Communication Protocol

A reliable connection is an essential requirement of the digital twin applications to ensure robust communication between the physical and cyber spaces. Hence, the connectivity is a cornerstone to establishing the successful CPS platform in the proposed smart greenhouse management system. Although the wired connectivity provides faster and more reliable data transmission, the installation of the cabling infrastructure is not possible in farmlands due to the significant additional costs. On this basis, we have established a wireless network that can enable the flow of sensor data from the greenhouse to the local server and also actuator commands from the local server to the greenhouse.

To meet the system requirements, our privileged design focus is on creating the WSAN architecture which has simplicity and scalability. But, due to the nRF24L01 transceivers' limitation on the number of connections, it is not very easy



Fig. 4 View of the soil AN on the Arduino Uno board



Fig. 5 View of the CN on the Arduino Uno board

to extend the wireless network with star topology. In the datasheet of the nRF24L01 transceiver [30], it is clearly stated that there can be up to six modules configured as a transmitter, which can actively communicate with one module configured as a receiver. So, the receiver opens six data pipes (0–5) and transmitters links to one of these pipes. By considering the star network restrictions imposed by the nRF24L01 module, we preferred to use cluster-tree topology to maintain the scalability in our WSAN implementation.



Fig. 6 Cooperative WSAN architecture for sensor-actuator coordination

The sensor-actuator coordination is an absolute aspect of WSAN-based systems to establish the wireless links for the transmission of monitoring data and control commands [35]. In our WSAN design, we used the cooperative architecture proposed in [36] to provide the sensor-actuator coordination. According to that, the SNs transmit their measured data of interest to the ANs directly and the ANs forward them to the CNs. Finally, the CNs transfer all the sensor readings to the local server via the BN, which is a common sink acting as an interface between the physical and cyber spaces. The digital twin application evaluates the collected data and sends the commands through the CNs to control the operating status of the ANs. Figure 6 depicts the data flows between the nodes by using sensor-actuator cooperation.

In the closed control loop, the SNs periodically report sensed data to the ANs and they stay in sleep mode at all the rest of the time to save energy. On the contrary, the ANs and CNs are kept continuously awake by switching between transmit and receive modes to listen and relay data from the SNs. Since the agricultural processes are not time critical, we have found it appropriate to extend the sampling period for sensor reading and actuator triggering in a way that does not block each other. Thus, it was assumed that the reporting period is fixed at five minutes and each SN reports a single data packet per period. After the aggregation and processing of upto-date data, the ANs are triggered when the setpoints are exceeded in an event-based manner.

The data exchange between the nRF24L01 transceivers is provided by Enhanced ShockBurstTM (ESB) protocol, which is developed by Nordic Semiconductor for ultra-low-power wireless applications [37]. Actually, ESB protocol has a baseband MAC protocol engine embedded in transceiver chips to define a clear channel access algorithm. Both the nRF24L01 and nRF24L01+ transceivers support the ESB pro-

tocol, and they use the generic packet format frame structure defined by it to ensure the transmitted packets can be received by the correct receiver. The RF24Network is a complete library for creating a WSAN with cluster-tree topology and cooperative sensor-actuator coordination [38]. In our implementation, by using the addressing scheme, we have configured all the nodes in a way that can directly communicate with their parent and children nodes. So, bidirectional information flow has been established between the WSAN operated in the greenhouse and the digital twin application on local server.

4.4 Digital Twin Implementation

Essentially, a digital twin is a software that provides a live representation of the real world for visualization, data analytics, and decision-making. Considering the application requirements of greenhouses, we have developed the digital twin application by using Visual C# language in Microsoft Visual Studio.NET Integrated Development Environment (IDE). The developed application consists of several graphical user interfaces (GUIs) that are connected to the database. It enables to flow of data in both directions between the virtual and physical parts. Clearly, the sensor data feed into the digital twin so that the current status of the physical world is updated. When the configured thresholds are exceeded, the alarm alerts are displayed on the dashboard. According to the results of simulations run on the digital twin, appropriate decisions are taken to control the actuators' positions.

In our system setup, the management of ventilation and irrigation operations is controlled by the digital twin application, which enables us to define all the crop types and their ideal growing conditions as well as placement in the greenhouse. The developed application allows configuring the system with different needs in different zones. In this way, the weather and soil SNs have been paired with suitable weather and soil ANs that are close to their duty profiles. Thanks to this collaborative operation, even if different plants are grown in the greenhouse, it is possible the independent control of fans and solenoid valves in different zones/laterals. So, the sufficient amount of water is applied to the plants, and the irrigation is terminated when the water will reach the roots by going drop by drop. The ventilation starts when fresh air is needed by plants. Figures 7 and 8 show the monitor and control functions of our digital twin software, respectively.

Besides visualization and data-driven decision-making, the developed digital twin has also the ability to make statistical data analytics (i.e., time-series analysis, descriptive statistics) to generate insights by detecting patterns of anomalies from large volumes of data. The obtained predictions can be helpful to provide early detection of plant diseases due to sudden climate change and over- or under-irrigation. Beyond that, it improves ventilation and irrigation schedules to achieve more yield with highest quality. Figure 9 shows the data analytics function of our digital twin software. Although our digital twin implementation operates on a fog computing-oriented sys-

cor Control Analytica Settings										
Zone 1				Zone 2					Outdoor	
Temperature 23.5	°C	Fan 1		Temperature	8.55	°C	Fan 1		Temperature 22.5 °C	
Humidity 54,8	%	Fan 2		Humidity	54.2	%	Fan2	OFF.	Humidity 46.3 %	
Soil Moisture				Soil Moisture					Date - Time	
Lateral 1		Valve 1	DIV	Lateral 1			Valve 1	ION	25.04.2022	STAR
Lateral 2	5	Valve 2	CFF.	Lateral 2			Valve 2	ON	022255	OTAN
Lateral 3		Valve 3	Dist.	Lateral 3			Valve 3	ON	86.36.55 PM	
Lateral 4		Valve 4	OFF	Lateral 4			Valve 4	OFF	Connection	
Lateral 5		Valve 5	ON.	Lateral 5			Valve 5	ON.	Compositi	STOP
Lateral 6		Valve 6	ON.	Lateral 6			Valve 6	ON	Edge Cloud	
Lateral 7		Valve 7	ON!	Lateral 7			Valve 7	ON.		
Lateral 8		Valve 8	CFF.	Lateral 8		2	Valve 8	ON		
Lateral 9		Valve 9	OFF	Lateral 9			Valve 9	ON		EXIT

Fig. 7 Monitor function of developed digital twin software

Zone 1 - Irrigation			Zone 2 - Irrigation			Zone 1 - Ventilation	-
Presets			Presets			Pan1 20 🗊 ℃	
Valve 1		Ore Core	Valve 1	ON D	011	ON	
Valve 2	04 04 04 04 04 04 04 04 04 04 04 04 04 0	OFF	Valve 2	ON STATE	OFF	Fan 2 26 🕆 °C	
Valve 3	(N)	077	Valve 3	01	OFF	ON OFF	
Valve 4	(A)	Ott	Valve 4	ON STOR	OFF	Zone 2 - Ventilation	STAR
Valve 5	ON	ON	Valve 5	ON	OFF	Fan 1 26 🕆 °C	
Valve 6	ON DE	OFF	Valve 6	ON	017	Fan 2 26 C	
Valve 7	CN.	OFF	Valve 7	01	OFF	ON OFF	STO
Valve 8	ON STO	Off.	Valve 8	01	OFF		
Valve 9		Constant Off	Valve 9	ON	OFF	O Manual	EVI
-8	ON DECK	077	-8	ON CON	OFF	Automatic	EXII

Fig. 8 Control function of developed digital twin software

tem model, it is available to performing big data analytics on historical logs when it is possible to establish a stable Internet connection with the cloud server. Through the use of powerful tools like machine learning, the cloud extension allows receiving predictive alerts and customized notifications regarding potential risks that could affect the crop yield. It also helps to proactively reduce unexpected issues.



Fig. 9 Data analytics function of developed digital twin software

5 Conclusion

In this study, we have introduced a new perspective on the smart greenhouse management system by applying the fog-connected digital twin technology. We have also presented a bidirectional communication infrastructure based on WSAN application. The proposed fog-connected digital twin approach significantly reduces the need for cloud connectivity through a secure, reliable, and high-speed network. Considering the infrastructure-constrained environments like agriculture, the fog computing can be very useful to realize the near real-time monitoring, data-driven decision-making, and data analytics functions. Although future insights have been provided with statistical methods over a short period of simulation time, the proposed system allows extending it for cloud computing to use machine learning on historical data logs. In our future work, we plan to create a cooperative platform that allows task sharing between the applications on fog and cloud layers.

References

- Pereira, A. C., & Romero, F. (2017). A review of the meanings and the implications of the industry 4.0 concept. *Procedia Manufacturing*, *13*, 1206–1214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.promfg. 2017.09.032.
- Wang, S., Wan, J., Li, D., & Zhang, C. (2016). Implementing smart factory of industy 4.0: An outlook. *International Journal of Distributed Sensor Networks*, 12(1), 1–10 https://doi.org/10. 1155/2016/3159805
- Zambon, I., Cecchini, M., Egidi, G., Saporito, M. G., & Colantoni, A. (2019). Revolution 4.0: Industry vs. agriculture in a future development for SMEs. *Processes*, 7(1), 1–16. https://doi. org/10.3390/pr7010036.

- Hrustek, L. (2020). Sustainability driven by agriculture through digital transformation. Sustainability, 12(20), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12208596.
- Siebert, S., Webber, H., & Rezaei, E. E. (2017). Weather impacts on crop yields—Searching for simple answers to a complex problem. *Environmental Research Letters*, 12(8), 1–3. https:// doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/aa7f15.
- Shamshiri, R. R., Kalantari, F., Ting, K. C., Thorp, K. R., Hameed, I. A., Weltzien, C., et al. (2018). Advances in greenhouse automation and controlled environment agriculture: A transition to plant factories and urban agriculture. *International Journal of Agricultural and Biological Engineering*, 11(1), 1–22.
- Shelford, T. J., & Both, A. J. (2020). Plant production in controlled environments. In N. M. Holden, M. L. Wolfe, J. A. Ogejo, & E. J. Cummins (Eds.), Introduction to Biosystems Engineering (pp. 1–28). Virginia Tech Publishing. https://doi.org/10.21061/ IntroBiosystemsEngineering
- Ma, D., Carpenter, N., Maki, H., Rehman, T. U., Tuinstra, M. R., & Jin, J. (2019). Greenhouse environment modeling and simulation for microclimate control. *Computers and Electronics in Agriculture*, 162, 134–142. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compag.2019.04.013.
- Ali, R. B., Bouadila, S., & Mami A. (2021). Design and implementation of a power supervisory of a controlled greenhouse in the north of Tunisia. In M. Jeguirim (Ed.), *Recent advances in renewable energy technologies* (pp. 353–386). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-323-91093-4.00010-X
- Moore, C. E., Meacham-Hensold, K., Lemonnier, P., Slattery, R. A., Benjamin, C., Bernacchi, C. J., et al. (2021). The effect of increasing temperature on crop photosynthesis: From enzymes to ecosystems. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 72(8), 2822–2844. https://doi.org/10.1093/jxb/ erab090.
- Filipović, A. (2020). Water plant and soil relation under stress situations. In R. S. Meena & R. Datta (Eds.), *Soil moisture importance* (pp. 1–36). IntechOpen. https://doi.org/10.5772/ intechopen.93528
- 12. Brendel. (2021). Greenhouse environment modeling and simulation for microclimate control. *Annals of Forest Science*, 78, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13595-021-01063-2.
- Ehrmann, J., & Ritz, K. (2013). Plant: Soil interactions in temperate multi-cropping production systems. *Plant Soil*, 376, 1–29. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-013-1921-8.
- Radanliev, P., De Roure, D., Nicolescu, R., Huth, M., & Santos, O. (2021). The relationship between plant growth and water consumption: A history from the classical four elements to modern stable isotopes. *International Journal of Intelligent Robotics and Applications*, 6, 171– 185. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41315-021-00180-5.
- Liu, M., Fang, S., Dong, H., & Xu, C. (2021). Review of digital twin about concepts, technologies, and industrial applications. *Journal of Manufacturing Systems*, 58(2), 346–361. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmsy.2020.06.017.
- Fuller, A., Fan, Z., Day, C., & Barlow, C. (2020). Digital twin: Enabling technologies, challenges and open research. *IEEE Access*, 8, 108952–108971. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS. 2020.2998358.
- Yang, D., Karimi, H. R., Kaynak, O., & Yin, S. (2021). Developments of digital twin technologies in industrial, smart city and healthcare sectors: A survey. *Complex Engineering Systems*, 1(3), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.20517/ces.2021.06
- Hu, W., Zhang, T., Deng, X., Liu, Z., & Tan, J. (2021). Digital twin: A state-of-the-art review of its enabling technologies, applications and challenges. *Journal of Intelligent Manufacturing* and Special Equipment, 2(1), 1–34. https://doi.org/10.1108/JIMSE-12-2020-010.
- Koulamas, C., & Kalogeras, A. (2018). Cyber-physical systems and digital twins in the industrial Internet of Things. *Computer*, 51(11), 95–98. https://doi.org/10.1109/MC.2018.2876181.
- Howard, D. A., Ma, Z., Veje, C., Clausen, A., Aaslyng, J. M., & Jørgensen, B. N. (2021). Greenhouse industry 4.0—Digital twin technology for commercial greenhouses. *Energy Informatics*, 4(37), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1186/s42162-021-00161-9.
- Nasirahmadi, A., & Hensel, O. (2022). Toward the next generation of digitalization in agriculture based on digital twin paradigm. *Sensors*, 22(2), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.3390/s22020498.

- Alaasam, A. B. A. (2021). The challenges and prerequisites of data stream processing in fog environment for digital twin in smart industry. *International Journal of Interactive Mobile Technologies (iJIM)*, 15(15), 126–139. https://doi.org/10.3991/ijim.v15i15.24181.
- 23. Knebel, F. P., Wickboldt, J. A., & de Freitas, E. P. (2022). A cloud-fog computing architecture for real-time digital twins. *Journal of Internet Services and Applications*. Preprint.
- Verdouw, C., Tekinerdogan, B., Beulens, A., & Wolfert, S. (2021). Digital twins in smart farming. *Agricultural Systems*, 189, 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2020.103046.
- Pylianidis, C., Osinga, S., & Athanasiadis, I. N. (2021). Introducing digital twins to agriculture. *Computers and Electronics in Agriculture*, 184, 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compag.2020. 105942.
- Alves, R. G., Souza, G., Maia, R. F., Tran, A. L. H., Kamienski, C., Soininen, J.-P., Aquino, P. T., & Lima, F. (2019). A digital twin for smart farming. In *Proceedings of IEEE Global Humanitarian Technology Conference (GHTC)* (pp. 1–4). Seattle, WA, USA. https://doi.org/ 10.1109/GHTC46095.2019.9033075
- Chaux, J. D., Sanchez-Londono, D., & Barbieri, G. (2021). A digital twin architecture to optimize productivity within controlled environment agriculture. *Applied Sciences*, 11(19), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.3390/app11198875.
- Cao, X., Yao, Y., Li, L., Zhang, W., An, Z., Zhang, Z., Xiao, L., Guo, S., Cao, X., Wu, M., & Luo, D. (2022). *iGrow: A Smart Agriculture Solution to Autonomous Greenhouse Control*. Preprint https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-687625/v1
- Arduino. (2022). UNO R3 Product Reference Manual. https://docs.arduino.cc/resources/ datasheets/A000066-datasheet.pdf
- Nordic Semiconductor. (2007). nRF24L01 Product Specification. Revision 2.0. https://www. mouser.com/datasheet/2/297/nRF24L01_Product_Specification_v2_0-9199.pdf
- Nordic Semiconductor. (2007). nRF24L01+ Product Specification. Revision 1.0. https:// infocenter.nordicsemi.com/pdf/nRF24L01P_PS_v1.0.pdf
- 32. Aosong. (2022). DHT11 SIP Packaged Temperature and Humidity Sensor. http://www.aosong. com/en/products-21.html
- 33. Sparkfun (2022) SEN-13322 Soil Moisture Sensor. https://www.sparkfun.com/products/13322
- AquaTech. (2022). AQT12SLT Water Valve. https://www.sparkfun.com/datasheets/Robotics/ Aqua%20Tech%20Solenoid%20Valves.pdf
- Akyildiz, I. F., & Kasimoglu, I. H. (2004). Wireless sensor and actor networks: Research challenges. Ad Hoc Networks, 2(4), 351–367. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adhoc.2004.04.003.
- Stojmenovic, I. (2007). Energy conservation in sensor and sensor-actuator networks. In S.-L. Wu, & Y.-C. Tseng (Eds.), Wireless Ad Hoc networking: Personal-area, local-area, and the sensory-area networks (pp. 107–133). Auerbach Publications. https://doi.org/10.1201/ 9781420013825.ch4
- Nordic Semiconductor. (2022). Intro to ShockBurst/Enhanced ShockBurst. https://devzone. nordicsemi.com/nordic/nordic-blog/b/blog/posts/intro-to-shockburstenhanced-shockburst
- TMRh20. (2022). RF24 Radio Driver Library. https://www.arduino.cc/reference/en/libraries/ rf24/

Digital Twin Applications for Smart and Connected Cities



Durdu Hakan Utku, Ferhat Ozgur Catak, Murat Kuzlu, Salih Sarp, Vukica Jovanovic, Umit Cali, and Nasibeh Zohrabi

1 Introduction

Cities are living systems that have many subsystems such as energy management, transportation, healthcare, waste management, communication, security, food/water and education subsystems together with the people living in them. Increasing development of computerized high technology and information/communication systems enable the citizens to reach the contemporary outputs of these subsystems in a better

D. H. Utku (🖂)

F. O. Catak Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, University of Stavanger, Stavanger, Norway e-mail: f.ozgur.catak@uis.no

M. Kuzlu · V. Jovanovic Engineering Technology, Old Dominion University, Norfolk, VA, USA e-mail: mkuzlu@odu.edu

V. Jovanovic e-mail: v2jovano@odu.edu

S. Sarp Electrical and Computer Engineering Department, Virginia Commonwealth University, Richmond, VA, USA e-mail: sarps@vcu.edu

U. Cali

Department of Electric Power Engineering, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway e-mail: umit.cali@ntnu.no

N. Zohrabi Department of Engineering, Pennsylvania State University—Brandywine, Media, PA, USA e-mail: nmz5171@psu.edu

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_6 141

Industrial Engineering, University of Turkish Aeronautical Association, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: dhutku@thk.edu.tr
way. However, it comes with the need to manage all these systems harmoniously. To manage all systems coordinated, smart cities are new solutions to cope with city problems, including accommodation, vehicle traffic, air pollution, energy demand, security, food/water management, and municipal/hazardous waste treatment.

With the outstanding development of computerized technologies and electronic devices, management strategies are changing toward using sensor-supported smart systems, enabling low-cost, highly efficient solutions for the entire city. The smart city idea is generated through the need for fast and effective resource management to solve problems arising from the modern life of crowded cities, using high technology. The idea of transforming the cities into living self-managed organisms with live data-supporting sensors may also improve competitiveness while providing new alternatives for the solution of the problems related to the cities. Smart cities can be imagined as groups of intelligent subsystems communicating while sharing data related to people and other objects [1].

With the use of Information and Communications Technologies (ICT), smart cities are becoming more efficient and sustainable. The intensive use of these technologies helps cities integrate the physical and social aspects of city life. By integrating advanced monitoring and control applications, cities can maintain a higher quality of life and sustainability. There are some specific challenges that cities need to tackle in order to achieve their full potential [2]. The benefits of a smart city are limitless, and growth should accelerate in the coming years. The Internet of Things (IoT) will transform multiple industries in the near future. Collecting and using data from connected objects and machines are essential to building a smart city. By integrating data from smart devices with smart infrastructure, cities can improve their traffic flow, increase pedestrian safety, and reduce energy costs. By pairing devices and data, communities can also improve the distribution of energy and encourage alternative transportation [3].

Smart cities also provide citizens with greater safety. They can provide information on high-crime areas, improve transportation, and prevent disasters. Smart buildings can also monitor the structural health of buildings and determine when repairs are necessary. Smart technology can help to improve the efficiency of urban farming and manufacturing. Smart cities can connect all services to ensure citizens' quality of life [4]. In concept, digital cities are defined as the virtual image of cities; cyber cities are defined as governance and control; smart cities are defined as sensors, smart devices, and smartphones; and finally, intelligent cities are defined as intelligent invention ecosystems, web-based communal intelligence, and Artificial Intelligence (AI). The layers are defined to be layers 1, 2, and 3 as physical, institutional, and digital spaces, respectively. Harmonization, extension, and instrumentation intelligence show alternative ways for spatial intelligence to create effective cities. All the harmonization of the architectures of intelligence types is integrated by various types of coordination among humans, institutions, and digital systems [5].

Although there are different definitions of DT, which cause complexity about DT's eminent characteristics and differences from the casual models and simulations [6], a common definition generally used of DT is the definition that is made by NASA "A Digital Twin is an integrated multi-physics, multi-scale, probabilistic simulation

of a complex product that uses the best available physical model, a real-time sensor data, historical data, etc. to mirror the life of its twin" [7, 8]. Despite the modeling and simulation being considered together in DT, there is a need to integrate these two components in order to fill in the necessary gap between them while developing the DT [7].

DT technology is the creation of a virtual representation of any object, device, or service in a digital environment. With smart sensors or IoT sensors, live, and continuous data from the physical environment is transferred as an input to the DT. The DT processes and analyzes this data and gives us output information that provides possible results that are seen in a very short time without any cost. Accordingly, any problem that may occur before starting the real activity or production can be detected and solved. Since 2014, the DT is utilized for every branch of the industry, including simulation, optimization, and decision support systems connected with IoT, AI, and cloud computing [9].

The benefits of using DT can be applied to different industries, including industry 4.0, smart city management, healthcare, manufacturing, aeronautical industry, energy management, etc. The application of DT to smart city technologies facilitates continuous improvement in the effectiveness of areas of applications in city life and the costs that are related to them. However, it can still be considered to be in the early phases of using DT in city applications since there are still problems in the sharing data safety, including the privacy of life. The developments in cyber security technologies, communication, computing, and IoT encourage, facilitate and foster the applicability of DT [10]. Additionally, DT modeling may differ according to the different levels of integration of the DT concepts [9]. A representation of the components of the DT for smart cities is stated in Fig. 1, including the environment in which the system is in.

In Sect. 2, the fundamental definitions, concepts of city planning, and smart city applications are discussed. The integration of digital technologies and their effects on daily life in city planning are explained. Additionally, the use of DT in city planning is broadly investigated. The benefits of using digital technologies that ease life in the smart city concept and the integration of DT applications for improving public transportation functions are discussed in Sect. 3. In Sect. 4, energy management and the use of DT in energy management in smart cities are explained. The use of DT in public healthcare and waste management in smart cities are discussed in Sect. 5 and Sect. 6, respectively. In Sect. 7, DT aspects in sustainable food/water security are discussed. In Sect. 8, one of the critical challenges of digital technologies, cyber security, and communication is outlined and investigated in communication technologies and cyber security in smart cities, respectively. Finally, the discussion of future work and outlook on the subjects covered in the chapter is presented in Sect. 9, and the summary of different DT future directions, identified challenges, and the conclusion are stated in Sect. 10.



Fig. 1 Components of digital twins for smart and connected cities

2 Digital Twin for City Planning

The industrial revolution made the people start to leave agriculture and animal husbandry and migrate from villages to cities which caused the development of the smart city structure. With the increasing number of developing high-tech sensors, cities are becoming smarter. The location/activity sensor technologies and location-based services create location-based big data [11].

DTs were first intended to evolve the processes related to manufacturing with the help of simulations that enable the managers to understand the system's behavior and obtain sensitive models of designed/actual components. Nevertheless, with the increasing development and eminence of accurate sensor-supported information systems with big data obtained from IoT systems in smart cities, it becomes real to generate DT smart cities. In this way, 3D city models can be disclosed to the citizens and be updated interactively according to the feedback of public opinion [12]. With the help of legislative rules, citizens can also provide input to all city-based problems, including solution alternatives that can be implemented to solve them. The rapid reaction can be commenced by immediately testing these alternatives with the existing ones via DT technologies.

DT has the opportunity to convert the data-driven virtual infrastructure to reallife infrastructure in order to satisfy everyday life. That is possible by managing to transform potential infrastructure resources into cyber-physical systems [13]. The DT enables the decision-makers to track the cities' real-time behavior and helps to carry out more effective control [14]. However, it has been detected that numerous smart city perspectives fail to organize the bottom-level interactions that are far from satisfying the local needs of their province while taking into account the necessary privacy and security rules.

The smart city concept should be studied in a multidisciplinary way of looking. That is, the area of interest related to the applications of smart cities includes not only architecture, urban planning, and public transportation but also the other disciplines, including the social sciences like the economy, psychology, sociology, geography, and engineering sciences like computer sciences, energy, electrical, mechanical, and civil engineering. On the other hand, there arouses to synchronize all the activities and interactions between these disciplines. In order to coordinately make every of the infrastructure physical systems more efficient and effective, there is a need to keep track of the data related to them and update them accordingly. It is possible to achieve all via the use of DT. The role of digital technologies is to make the subsystems interconnected, instrumented, and intelligent in the cities. The interconnection is achieved by joining and communicating different components [5]. In a DT smart city, there may be several layers of information: terrain, buildings, infrastructure, transportation, digital layer, and virtual layer. The data collection is achieved by the smart city digital layer, and the collected data are used by the DT virtual layer. Accordingly, the DT performs optimization procedures related to mobility, energy, city planning, etc. [12].

3 Digital Twin for Public Transportation

With the development of smart city technologies and applications, smart transportation, which is one of the components of smart city infrastructures, become a tempting interest for city management [15]. Starting from 1980 till now, smart public transportation has evolved continuously with the worldwide concept of cooperative intelligent public transport systems (C-ITS) in Smart Cities The related technologies for the application of C-ITS are 5G and 6G techno systems, big data, cloud computing, AI, and analysis engine, IoT, Autonomous Vehicles (AV), Connected and Autonomous Vehicles (CAV), DT, Building Information Modeling (BIM), the electric bus, hydrogen fuel cells, cybersecurity, Geographic Information System (GIS) spatial analysis, and global standardization, recommendation, and specifications for C-ITS [16]. A DT may also improve transportation and travel systems in general. Together with public transportation, hazardous and non-hazardous materials supply chains also need transportation and make the transportation systems more complex, including oil and Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) transportation [17, 18]. Creating DT of road infrastructure greatly aids asset management operations as well as enables new construction materials projects to be more efficient than ever before and get rid of even more complex traffic problems. It has the potential to save money and reduce emissions on all road networks.

DT technology is an innovative technology that has a lot of knowledge about vehicle and road development, operation, infrastructure maintenance, and traffic data. Due to the increasing population, the traffic is constantly getting crowded, the infrastructure is getting insufficient, causing traffic jams. Transport and transport infrastructure is one of the most fundamental building blocks in the construction of smart cities [19]. With DT, it is possible to find effective solutions to traffic getting crowded daily. Via DT technologies, it becomes possible to get rid of problems in city traffic harmoniously. Additionally, we can manage road network traffic effectively and in a contemporary way with smart and innovative transportation systems. With smart traffic monitoring methods, information transfer between vehicles and roads may be possible. These efforts can reduce traffic, increase road network capacity, mitigate accidents, save energy, and lower pollution.

When implementing DT technology, all the components and the environment need to actively communicate with each other on models. These technologies include wireless communication technology. This enables more efficient, safer, and smarter communication will take place much faster than before. Coordinated modeling with 4G, 5G, and more advanced technologies enables real-time transmission of digital twins [20].

4 Digital Twin for Energy Management

One of the most important things in smart cities is the optimal management of its resources, especially more efficient energy management related to five main intervention areas: generation, storage, infrastructure, facilities, and transport [21]. Adequate representation of urban dynamics in a DT of all five intervention areas can lead in the future to a more thorough better analysis of possible energy-policy alternatives even before the changes in the city management are implemented. According to Calvillo [21], generation provides energy, storage provides availability, and infrastructure distributes the energy and interfaces for users, with the facilities and transport (mobility) as the final component of energy intervention areas. All these five main energy smart city components provide main layers: intelligence (control/management), communication, and hardware (physical elements and devices) [21]. The next generation energy management systems are expected to utilize AI, Distributed Ledger Technology (DLT), and other advanced ICT in an interconnected and inter-operable manner with DT infrastructure.

5 Digital Twin for Public Healthcare

Public healthcare seeks to improve the health of communities through the prevention and treatment of diseases and promoting wellness with a healthy lifestyle, such as exercise and healthy eating habits. One of the critical missions of public health is to prevent people from getting sick, while personalized health focuses on the diagnosis of diseases.

Protecting and improving the health of people and their communities become more significant with the COVID-19 pandemic [22]. It taught us the importance of public healthcare data to run data analytics and implement complex city-wide precautions. Lessons learned from this pandemic, and technological advancement have the potential to accelerate the digital twin use for more digital and inclusive smart cities [23].

With the increased population of cities, the urban population represents almost 60% of the world's population [24]. The urban population generates a vast amount of data using diverse smart devices, including smartphones, watches, and apps used smart devices. Incorporating these individual data to form a digital twin for public healthcare in smart cities will provide enormous potential. The well-being of the individual depends on the health and contentment of the community that they are living with. That's why data-driven models for public safety and health could enhance lives in a smart city. The digital twin concept plays an important role to sustain connected and proactive healthcare. Public health professionals should analyze and interpret divergent factors to understand and determine public health issues to achieve this goal. DT in smart cities will enhance public health through data-driven insights.

Public health-related processes will be organized, monitored, and assessed more effectively with the adoption of DT in smart cities. Despite human DTs, DT use in public health could be adopted sooner since its benefit could be observed by infection tracking and containment. The management of public issues such as vaccination, screening, and social distancing could be arranged effectively. These population-level digital twin systems will enhance digital public health by means of data-driven models. To fight future pandemics, patients' health and historical medical data will be fully utilized with the help of artificial intelligence [25]. DT in smart cities could also transform the communities to sustain healthier lifestyles.

A real-time and data-driven DT for public healthcare can avert health crises even before it forms by predictive analysis. DT allows integrated and inter-operable public healthcare and better use of limited healthcare resources with the help of real-time IoT sensor data.

6 Digital Twin for Waste Management

Waste management is achieved by systematically implementing subsequent procedures. These procedures comprise the preventing and decreasing the waste generation, collection, classification, accumulation, storage, transporting, recycling and recovery, disposal of wastes, and checking/supervising the wastes. Waste minimization also aims to minimize the costs and risks related to generated wastes [26].

Waste management in a city may include the minimization of domestic, medical, hazardous, and non-hazardous wastes, separation of the wastes while collecting at the source, intermediate storage, the installation of transfer facilities, transportation, recovery, disposal, operating the recovery, and disposal centers, closure, after-closure maintenance.

The IoT offers new alternative solutions to create smart cities. With the IoT, smart parking guidance systems direct cars to free parking spaces, or systems can be developed that can help reduce gas emissions. Intelligent and flexible approaches provide a basis for such technologies. The next generation of waste management and recycling systems is also a result of this approach. Using a combination of data and machine learning, our technology creates a digital twin or virtual copy of the waste environment in cities. This forms the basis of optimizing the process. If we look at the DT issue in waste management in general, we can see that it is very comprehensive. The DT technologies created can show us many good aspects that are brought to nature by reproducing with more affordable, low-cost waste management materials. For smart waste management in the cities, both private waste management companies and municipalities can benefit from smart waste management technologies. With the cheaper sensors and increased prevalence, all waste management services can manage waste in cities with operational efficiency and at less cost. With the adoption of Industry 4.0, wireless technologies developed to make our business efficient and smarter are becoming more common, and their costs are decreasing. These technologies, which offer us the opportunity to produce unlimited innovative ideas, are easily applicable for controlling, recycling, and protecting our health [27].

The world population and consumption are increasing at an unprecedented rate. The increasing rate of this consumption creates tremendous waste that is serious for the survival of the world and the living. Around 2.12 billion tons of waste, mostly plastic, are produced in the world every year, and these wastes cause great harm to nature. With DT. It becomes possible to create an eco-friendly economy model based on the principle of recycling waste. Via DT technologies, as public awareness of waste increases, it becomes possible to have rapid alternative constructive solutions to the climate crisis and environmental problems, By using DT and cloud-based technologies, it is possible to make waste collection applications. Accordingly, the residents can dispose of the garbage using the recycling bins in every neighborhood by the generated rules. It becomes possible to track where the product is and in what period it can be recycled by scanning the QR codes placed in those containers and the QR code placed in the product that is discarded via smart devices [28]. By using DT, it becomes possible to manage waste generation, collection and recycling, and recovery by checking the processes of reducing waste, separating them according to categories, collecting them according to categories, recycling wastes, and recycling wastes with and evaluated data.

Using IoT technologies, many innovative applications can be developed, such as storing food at a demand-in-demand rate in grocery stores, preventing spoilage by monitoring food, or identifying waste that can be recycled. With intelligent waste management systems, the desired level of efficiency can be achieved with smarter and more robust decisions, unlike traditional waste management systems [29].

The digital twin concept is already being used by city planners to help them create environment-friendly buildings and minimize energy costs. By using the DT concept for waste management in smart cities, city planners can evolve more quickly and efficiently in response to events or the seemingly mundane daily life of traffic jams. The development of the smart city DT for waste management is supported by the intersection of smart city DT capabilities and disaster management needs. By implementing smart city DT technology to this specific need, it is possible to decrease these risks while accomplishing a better quality of life [30].

7 Digital Twin for Sustainable Food and Water Security

Access to healthy and affordable food, as a fundamental individual right, is one of the most important challenges in urban communities [31]. Beside security of food, it is also very critical to sustain the water needs of the residential areas including smart cities. [32] Utilizing Smart technologies, IoT, and data analytics techniques for addressing food insecurity is not a straightforward task because of their structural differences, and it requires careful consideration of various factors [33]. The food system consists of five main divisions: production, processing, distribution and transportation, marketing, and consumption [34]. Considering these various actors in the food system, there is no single solution to address food insecurity. Therefore, to better address food insecurity and increase transparency, there is a need to connect different areas in this system through the use of data, automation, model-based techniques, and smart technologies. Emerging digitalization technologies helps to provide secure and healthy water resources to satisfy the needs of the residents of future smart and connected communities. Smart cities solutions can be used to address food and water insecurity in different fields.

- Develop a model-based approach to analyze the food system as a dynamic system with a set of inputs and outputs [33],
- Data collection, real-time situation monitoring, and usage of data analytics techniques in both supply side and demand side,
- Controlled environment agriculture CPS [35] and smart farming [36],
- AI, machine learning, and IoT devices in food distribution and delivery (for example, for improving food traceability and safety in the food supply chain) [37],
- The use of emerging technology innovation for energy management (for example, the use of renewable energy sources) [38],
- The use of smart technologies and IoT-based devices for food waste reduction and management [39],
- Deployment of state-of-the-art smart water and irrigation techniques has a potential to reduce the impacts of climate change and increase the life quality of the residents in a society [40],

 DT technology has a considerable potential by offering new opportunities to create healthier societies supplied by sustainable food and water resources. Digital twining of municipal water supply system or agricultural processes can be counted as promising fields in this category.

8 Communication and Cybersecurity Aspects

With communication and computing technologies along with the Internet of Things (IoT), the implementation of DT has become more popular in many industries due to its cost-effectiveness, feasibility, and ease of use [41, 42]. The smart city concept may be one of the best examples, which is a very complicated and sensitive system in terms of architecture (physical and digital). DT allow the simulation of plans before implementing any subsystem in the smart city, i.e., power grid, water grid, transportation, etc., exposing problems before they become a reality. Communication and cybersecurity are two main digital components for architectural aspects that could be planned and analyzed in a smart city system [43]. It is required to evaluate the system performance in terms of communication capabilities as well as the vulnerability in terms of cyber threats.

Various sensors communicate with the digital twin. DT will be in communication with each other in the near future. We should also note that such implementations use several technologies that have different vulnerabilities. These systems are open to several attack vectors in different implementation layers. The threats and some (but not all) countermeasures are shown in Table 1 and summarized in [44]. Most threats are related to cybersecurity attacks rather than physical threats, such as data modification, software, data communication, system, data securing, and machine learning threats. Model learning attack, among them, is a new type of attack, i.e., model poisoning, which aims to reduce the model's performance by uploading "poisoned" updates. Fortunately, potential countermeasures are available to deal with each type

ThreatsCountermeasuresPhysical threatsPhysical securitySystem threatsFirewall, IDS, access control, antiwalware, system hardeningSoftware threatsSecure SDLC, software hardening, security testingMachine learning threatsData sanitization, security assessment mechanisms, privacy preserving techniques, algorithm robustness enhancementData modification threatsHash, IPFS, blockchain, tamper-proof and tamper-resistant hardwareData communication threatsCryptographic solutions, firewall, IDS, network resiliency, blockchainData storing threatsCryptographic solutions	e	
Physical threatsPhysical securitySystem threatsFirewall, IDS, access control, antiwalware, system hardeningSoftware threatsSecure SDLC, software hardening, security testingMachine learning threatsData sanitization, security assessment mechanisms, privacy preserving techniques, algorithm robustness enhancementData modification threatsHash, IPFS, blockchain, tamper-proof and tamper-resistant hardwareData communication threatsCryptographic solutions, firewall, IDS, network resiliency, blockchainData storing threatsCryptographic solutions	Threats	Countermeasures
System threatsFirewall, IDS, access control, antiwalware, system hardeningSoftware threatsSecure SDLC, software hardening, security testingMachine learning threatsData sanitization, security assessment mechanisms, privacy preserving techniques, algorithm robustness enhancementData modification threatsHash, IPFS, blockchain, tamper-proof and tamper-resistant hardwareData communication threatsCryptographic solutions, firewall, IDS, network resiliency, blockchainData storing threatsCryptographic solutions	Physical threats	Physical security
Software threatsSecure SDLC, software hardening, security testingMachine learning threatsData sanitization, security assessment mechanisms, privacy preserving techniques, algorithm robustness enhancementData modification threatsHash, IPFS, blockchain, tamper-proof and tamper-resistant hardwareData communication threatsCryptographic solutions, firewall, IDS, network resiliency, blockchainData storing threatsCryptographic solutions	System threats	Firewall, IDS, access control, antiwalware, system hardening
Machine learning threatsData sanitization, security assessment mechanisms, privacy preserving techniques, algorithm robustness enhancementData modification threatsHash, IPFS, blockchain, tamper-proof and tamper-resistant hardwareData communication threatsCryptographic solutions, firewall, IDS, network resiliency, blockchainData storing threatsCryptographic solutions	Software threats	Secure SDLC, software hardening, security testing
Data modification threatsHash, IPFS, blockchain, tamper-proof and tamper-resistant hardwareData communication threatsCryptographic solutions, firewall, IDS, network resiliency, blockchainData storing threatsCryptographic solutions	Machine learning threats	Data sanitization, security assessment mechanisms, privacy preserving techniques, algorithm robustness enhancement
Data communication threatsCryptographic solutions, firewall, IDS, network resiliency, blockchainData storing threatsCryptographic solutions	Data modification threats	Hash, IPFS, blockchain, tamper-proof and tamper-resistant hardware
Data storing threats Cryptographic solutions	Data communication threats	Cryptographic solutions, firewall, IDS, network resiliency, blockchain
	Data storing threats	Cryptographic solutions

 Table 1
 Digital twin threats and countermeasures [44]

of attack. They have been widely used for increasing security in all communication layers, especially against system threats, in the industry. It is obvious that they will be used to increase safety and security in smart cities for systems and citizens.

9 Discussion and Observation

The digital twin has become popular for smart cities along with advanced communication, computing, and cybersecurity technologies in recent years. These technologies make it easy to implement smart cities through DT. The smart city systems, from the power grid to transportation, can be evaluated in terms of performance, i.e., operation, communication, computing as well as security, in a simulated environment with digital twins. This allows the investigation of any issues before happening. It is very crucial for smart cities to have very sensitive applications for citizens. Overall, it is obvious that the importance of DTs has been increasing for smart cities along with benefits and challenges as follows:

Observation 1: DT can significantly improve citizen life standards in smart cities.

Observation 2: DT can reduce the vulnerabilities of smart city applications in terms of safety and security by exposing problems before they become a reality.

Observation 3: DT will provide more information to the city operators as well as citizens to share the resources more efficiently and effectively.

Observation 4: DT will enable smart city application planning, management, and optimization.

Observation 5: DT will allow planners to examine how new smart city applications fit into existing cities and their impact.

Observation 6: DT will allow city planners to apply environmental solutions to manage municipal problems.

10 Summary

In recent years, DTs have been playing a critical tool in realizing smarter cities and location is essential to DT. Smart cities are complex systems, including several subsystems that need to continuously control and operate properly for citizens. Also, they are constantly evolving so their corresponding DTs have to be constantly updated. These subsystems are public transportation, communication, waste management, and energy management to public healthcare. The main benefit of having up to date information in the form of DT is providing an environment to simulate the smart city to evaluate the smart city applications in terms of productivity, efficiency, availability, safety, and vulnerability. This chapter explained how we can implement DT technologies in smart city applications along with the fundamental definitions, concepts of city planning, and smart city applications. In addition, it provided a brief review of the critical challenges of the use of digital technologies in terms of cybersecurity and communication.

References

- 1. Farsi, M., Daneshkhah, A., Hosseinian-Far, A., & Jahankhani, H. (2020). Digital twin technologies and smart cities. Springer.
- Kaluarachchi, Y. (2022). Implementing data-driven smart city applications for future cities. Smart Cities, 5(2), 455–474.
- 3. Madakam, S., Lake, V., Lake, V., Lake, V., et al. (2015). Internet of things (IoT): A literature review. *Journal of Computer and Communications*, *3*(05), 164.
- 4. Al Nuaimi, E., Al Neyadi, H., Mohamed, N., & Al-Jaroodi, J. (2015). Applications of big data to smart cities. *Journal of Internet Services and Applications*, 6(1), 1–15.
- 5. Angelidou, M. (2017). The role of smart city characteristics in the plans of fifteen cities. *Journal* of Urban Technology, 24(4), 3–28.
- Julien, N., & Martin, E. (2021). How to characterize a digital twin: A usage-driven classification. IFAC-PapersOnLine, 54(1), 894–899.
- Glaessgen, E., & Stargel, D. (2012). The digital twin paradigm for future NASA and US air force vehicles. In 53rd AIAA/ASME/ASCE/AHS/ASC Structures, Structural Dynamics and Materials Conference 20th AIAA/ASME/AHS Adaptive Structures Conference 14th AIAA (p. 1818).
- Singh, S., Weeber, M., & Birke, K.-P. (2021). Advancing digital twin implementation: A toolbox for modelling and simulation. *Proceedia CIRP*, 99, 567–572.
- 9. Hyre, A., Harris, G., Osho, J., Pantelidakis, M., Mykoniatis, K., & Liu, J. (2022). Digital twins: Representation, replication, reality, and relational (4rs). *Manufacturing Letters*, *31*, 20–23.
- Ramu, S. P., Boopalan, P., Pham, Q.-V., Maddikunta, P. K. R., Huynh-The, T., Alazab, M., Nguyen, T. T., & Gadekallu, T. R. (2022). Federated learning enabled digital twins for smart cities: Concepts, recent advances, and future directions. *Sustainable Cities and Society*, 79, 103663.
- 11. Huang, H., Yao, X. A., Krisp, J. M., & Jiang, B. (2021). Analytics of location-based big data for smart cities: Opportunities, challenges, and future directions. *Computers, Environment and Urban Systems, 90*, 101712.
- 12. White, G., Zink, A., Codecá, L., & Clarke, S. (2021). A digital twin smart city for citizen feedback. *Cities*, 110, 103064.
- 13. Broo, D. G., Bravo-Haro, M., & Schooling, J. (2022). Design and implementation of a smart infrastructure digital twin. *Automation in Construction*, *136*, 104171.
- Deng, T., Zhang, K., & Shen, Z.-J.M. (2021). A systematic review of a digital twin city: A new pattern of urban governance toward smart cities. *Journal of Management Science and Engineering*, 6(2), 125–134.
- Sarp, S., Kuzlu, M., Zhao, Y., Cetin, M., & Guler, O. (2021). A comparison of deep learning algorithms on image data for detecting floodwater on roadways. *Computer Science and Information Systems*, 00, 58–58.
- Visan, M., Negrea, S. L., & Mone, F. (2022). Towards intelligent public transport systems in smart cities; collaborative decisions to be made. *Proceedia Computer Science*, 199, 1221–1228.
- 17. Utku, D. H., & Soyöz, B. (2020). A mathematical model on liquefied natural gas supply chain with uncertain demand. *SN Applied Sciences*, 2(9), 1–15.
- 18. UTKU, D. H. (2022). An application: A multi-mode natural gas and liquefied natural gas supply chain management problem. *Journal of Engineering Research*.
- Sarp, S., Kuzlu, M., Cetin, M., Sazara, C., & Guler, O. (2020). Detecting floodwater on roadways from image data using mask-r-CNN (pp. 1–6).

- Wu, J., Wang, X., Dang, Y., & Lv, Z. (2022). Digital twins and artificial intelligence in transportation infrastructure: Classification, application, and future research directions. *Computers* and Electrical Engineering, 101, 107983.
- Calvillo, C. F., Sánchez-Miralles, A., & Villar, J. (2016). Energy management and planning in smart cities. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 55, 273–287.
- Wibawa, F., Catak, F. O., Kuzlu, M., Sarp, S., & Cali, U. (2022). Homomorphic encryption and federated learning based privacy-preserving CNN training: Covid-19 detection use-case. In Proceedings of the 2022 European Interdisciplinary Cybersecurity Conference (pp. 85–90).
- Sarp, S., Zhao, Y., & Kuzlu, M. (2022). Artificial intelligence-powered chronic wound management system: Towards human digital twins.
- 24. UNICEF. et al. (2019). Advantage or paradox? The challenge for children and young people of growing up urban. United Nations.
- Sarp, S., Kuzlu, M., Wilson, E., & Guler, O. (2021). Wg2an: Synthetic wound image generation using generative adversarial network. *The Journal of Engineering*, 2021(5), 286–294.
- Utku, D. H., & Erol, S. (2020). The hazardous waste location and routing problem: An application in Marmara region in turkey. SN Applied Sciences, 2(2), 1–17.
- Kohne, T., Burkhardt, M., Theisinger, L., & Weigold, M. (2021). Technical and digital twin concept of an industrial heat transfer station for low exergy waste heat. *Procedia CIRP*, 104, 223–228.
- Ramu, S. P., Boopalan, P., Pham, Q.-V., Maddikunta, P. K. R., Huynh-The, T., Alazab, M., Nguyen, T. T., & Gadekallu, T. R. (2022). Federated learning enabled digital twins for smart cities: Concepts, recent advances, and future directions. *Sustainable Cities and Society*, 79, 103663.
- Lee, J., Cameron, I., & Hassall, M. (2019). Improving process safety: What roles for digitalization and industry 4.0? Process safety and environmental protection, 132, 325–339.
- Madni, A. M., Madni, C. C., & Lucero, S. D. (2019). Leveraging digital twin technology in model-based systems engineering. *Systems*, 7(1), 7.
- 31. Rosan, C. D., & Pearsall, H. (2017). Growing a sustainable city?: The question of urban agriculture. University of Toronto Press.
- Dickey, T. (2018). Smart water solutions for smart cities. Springer International Publishing (pp. 197–207). [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-59381-4_12
- 33. Zohrabi, N., Linkous, L., Eini, R., Adhikari, S., Keegan, B., Jones, J. C., Gooden, B., Verrelli, B. C., & Abdelwahed, S. (2021). Towards sustainable food security: An interdisciplinary approach. In 2021, IEEE SmartWorld, Ubiquitous Intelligence & Computing, Advanced & Trusted Computing, Scalable Computing & Communications, Internet of People and Smart City Innovation (SmartWorld/SCALCOM/UIC/ATC/IOP/SCI). (pp. 463–470). IEEE.
- von Braun, J., Afsana, K., Fresco, L., Hassan, M., & Torero, M. (2021). Food systems definition, concept and application for the un food systems summit. *Science Innovation*, 27.
- An, W., Wu, D., Ci, S., Luo, H., Adamchuk, V., & Xu, Z. (2017). Agriculture cyber-physical systems. In *Cyber-physical systems*. Elsevier (pp. 399–417).
- 36. Rose, D. C., & Chilvers, J. (2018). Agriculture 4.0: Broadening responsible innovation in an era of smart farming. *Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems*, 2, 87.
- Song, B. D., & Ko, Y. D. (2016). A vehicle routing problem of both refrigerated-and generaltype vehicles for perishable food products delivery. *Journal of food engineering*, 169, 61–71.
- Woods, J., Williams, A., Hughes, J. K., Black, M., & Murphy, R. (2010). Energy and the food system. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 365(1554), 2991–3006.
- 39. Muriana, C. (2017). A focus on the state of the art of food waste/losses issue and suggestions for future researches. *Waste Management*, *68*, 557–570.
- 40. Livesley, S. J., Marchionni, V., Cheung, P. K., Daly, E., & Pataki, D. E. (2021). Water smart cities increase irrigation to provide cool refuge in a climate crisis. *Earth's Future*, *9*(1), e2020EF001806.
- Zohrabi, N., Martin, P. J., Kuzlu, M., Linkous, L., Eini, R., Morrissett, A., Zaman, M., Tantawy, A., Gueler, O., & Al Islam, M. (2021). Opencity: An open architecture testbed for smart cities. In *IEEE International Smart Cities Conference (ISC2)* (pp. 1–7). IEEE.

- Kuzlu, M., Kalkavan, H., Gueler, O., Zohrabi, N., Martin, P. J., & Abdelwahed, S. (2022). An end to end data collection architecture for IoT devices in smart cities. In *IEEE Power & Energy Society Innovative Smart Grid Technologies Conference (ISGT)* (pp. 1–5). IEEE.
- 43. Wu, Y., Zhang, K., & Zhang, Y. (2021). Digital twin networks: A survey. *IEEE Internet of Things Journal*, 8(18), 13 789–13 804.
- Karaarslan, E., & Babiker, M. (2021). Digital twin security threats and countermeasures: An introduction. In 2021 International Conference on Information Security and Cryptology (ISC-TURKEY) (pp. 7–11). IEEE

Digital Twin in Industry 4.0 and Beyond Applications



Vukica Jovanovic, Murat Kuzlu, Umit Cali, Durdu Hakan Utku, Ferhat Ozgur Catak, Salih Sarp, and Nasibeh Zohrabi

1 Introduction

The digital twin concept was first introduced by Dr. Michael Grieves, who presented the idea that the physical system should be mirrored by its virtual equivalent [1–4]. The virtual model nowadays known as digital twin (DT) can be used as the base for decision-making that might mitigate multiple problematic issues that are happening

Murat Kuzlu, Umit Cali, Durdu Hakan Utku, Ferhat Ozgur Catak, Salih Sarp, and Nasibeh Zohrabi authors contributed equally to this work.

V. Jovanovic (⊠) · M. Kuzlu · S. Sarp Engineering Technology, Old Dominion University, Norfolk, VA, USA e-mail: v2jovano@odu.edu

M. Kuzlu e-mail: mkuzlu@odu.edu

S. Sarp e-mail: ssarp@odu.edu

U. Cali

Department of Electric Power Engineering, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway e-mail: umit.cali@ntnu.no

D. H. Utku Department of Industrial Engineering, University of Turkish Aeronautical Association, Ankara, Turkey

F.O. Catak

Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, University of Stavanger, Rogaland, Norway e-mail: f.ozgur.catak@uis.no

N. Zohrabi Department of Engineering, Pennsylvania State University—Brandywine, Media, PA, USA e-mail: nmz5171@psu.edu

© The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_7 155

if the various parts of the enterprise are using different data for the same system [2]. The main notion of the concept of the digital twin is centralizing the data that can be used by various stakeholders for a better understanding of system behavior [3]. The virtual model should represent the real model and, in such form, may serve as the vehicle through which we could understand all different phases in the product lifecycle management. Breaking the barriers between different departments can help companies to break down the barriers that exist among the different silos in the separate design and manufacturing departments in different companies. A more streamlined decision-making process can be obtained if the same virtual model (digital twin) would be linked to all the data that is being used in all different engineering processes and disciplines [4]. Digital twin methodologies have resided in the push from companies doing business in global collaborative environments to have one central source of data that can be shared among the various company functions and engineering ones but also the parts of the company that does not necessarily have licences for the all necessary software to access the engineering related data. One of the main issues related to accessing the most current and up to date data which is companies is related to usage of offline files, not having enough licenses for all different software that is used at various jobs, different security upgrades, cyberercuirty firewall issues, and different organization role data base management access rights.

A digital twin technology provides us the ability to transform a real system/model into its virtual imitation [5]. Additionally, Industry 4.0 has changed the manufacturing, management, and logistics industries by adding new technologies that effectively use different industrial procedures and decrease costs and necessary workforce/machinery. DT technology has become a remedy due to the rapid improvement of technology demand in Industry 4.0, which aims to provide an interactive liaison between a physical system and the imitated models of its live or near real-time interchange of data between them. This capability fosters the manufacturers to satisfy the demand trend of the customers. On the other hand, use of digital twin technology is increasing the work that has to be done in relation to data base backup, user rights management, online storage space, cybersecurity issues, and constant changes in the roles who has access to which data, migration issues when new software is being introduced, costs related to the software licensing, etc.

Section 2 discusses the concept of understanding the digital twin in Industry 4.0 and beyond applications. The main aspects of the emergence of digital technologies in daily life are discussed in this chapter. In addition, such emerging technologies are driving various industries to change the ways they run their product design, production, maintenance, and operating procedures, but also the end of the lifecycle, recycling, and disposal operations. In Sect. 3, the topic is investigated within the facility management domain. The digital twin is also integrated into the operating procedures of physical assets that are explained with their virtual counterparts. Then, the digital twin in smart cities discussion is given in Sect. 4. Digital assets in the sense of the whole network of buildings, their own utilities, HVAC systems, water distribution systems, and all other mechanical and electrical systems are part of the modern building and facility operation. In Sect. 5, the discussion about different

digital twin facets is presented. Finally, the conclusion will be given in Sect. 6, which summarizes various digital twin future directions and challenges.

2 Digitalization and Industry 4.0

Digital technologies are slowly but surely becoming a norm in daily life. Many traditional ways of doing things, such as monetary exchange, have seen completely new ways of shifting people to use different models [6]. Digitalization of various industrial verticals such as energy, healthcare, smart cities, manufacturing, transportation, and supply chain inevitably triggers massive and fundamental changes in society [7]. Artificial intelligence (AI), distributed ledger technology (DLT), cloud computing, 5G, robotics, and Internet of things (IoT) are among the most promising enabler of Industry 4.0 technologies. Extended reality (XR), as an overarching technology framework that accommodates augmented reality (AR), virtual reality (VR), and mixed reality (MR), plays an interface and gateway role between the real and the DT worlds (Fig. 1).



Fig. 1 Enabler technologies and industrial vertical spheres on digital twin

3 Industry 4.0 Technologies

Industrial 4.0 is the transformation from the traditional to the modern production along with advanced communication, cloud computing, automation technologies, the Internet of things (IoT), and cyber-physical systems.

3.1 Artificial Intelligence

The concept of digital twins can be used in various industrial applications such as transportation, healthcare, manufacturing, retail, and many other applications [8]. Digital twins are often used in the Industry 4.0 domain to demonstrate the relationship between the physical and virtual world. This virtual world can be used to monitor, predict, and optimize the performance of the physical world along with artificial intelligence (AI) methods. Some of the well-known AI applications of digital twins are as follows:

- Intelligent agents
- Predictive maintenance
- Product lifecycle management
- Personalized healthcare
- Intelligent transportation systems
- Smart buildings
- Smart grids

Various AI algorithms can be used to train digital twins to simulate the physical world more accurately. These algorithms learn the behavior of the physical world and then understand the complex patterns in the data. Various reinforcement learning algorithms can also be used to train the digital twins to take action in the physical world and to learn the optimal actions that need to be taken in the physical world.

3.2 Internet of Things (IoT)

The Internet of things (IoT) technology using Internet data communications concepts has become more popular with widely use of intelligent inputs and outputs (analog, digital, video, audio) in almost every field, such as energy, healthcare, transportation, vehicle safety, agriculture, manufacturing, and many more. The IoT uses modern wireless telecommunications technologies (e.g., Wi-Fi, NB-IoT, LoRa, Sigfox, Bluetooth, Z-Wave, ZigBee, WirelessHART, and Thread) and protocols (e.g., AMQP, MQTT, CoAP, XMPP, LWM2M, and DDS) [9]. With the use of IoT technology, the other technologies such as massive sensing and control, big data, and advanced levels of optimization and efficiency have been started to used in industry. However, it also raises security concerns [10].

IoT technology is a key technology in Industry 4.0 by significantly contributing to the advanced automation and data analytics to make the manufacturing environments more efficient. It is also called the industrial Internet of things (IIoT), which is a big transformation of legacy infrastructures and processes to a smart manufacturing and process. It has a high impact on the industry along with Industry 4.0 [11]. Many industries have already started to use IoT devices inside their systems with advanced communication technologies to assist them in collecting, monitoring, and analyzing.

3.3 Distributed Ledger Technology

Distributed ledger technology (DLT) refers to a digital system that allows recording the data and transactions of assets in a distributed, secure, and immutable manner by using certain infrastructure and protocols using cryptographic functions for validation [12]. Blockchain technology is a commonly used subset of DLT. Therefore, DLT and blockchain technology might be used in an interchangeable manner. DLT is expected to play an enabler role with the full digital ecosystems, which can link the real and virtual worlds with the scope of DT use cases. DLT-based systems do not only aim to increase economic productivity by eliminating the unnecessary third parties in various Industry 4.0 use cases but also provide a certain degree of cybersecurity due to the deployed validation mechanisms and the encryption methods behind them [13].

DLT is considered to be a very fruitful enabler technology for various industrial verticals such as energy, heath-care, logistics, transportation, and many other domains. Peer-to-peer energy trading, electric vehicle charging, renewable energy certificate trading, and energy finance use cases are the most promising implementations [14]. Logistic and supply chain are an other high potential application areas where DLT can be used to track record the route and origin of the commodities transferred. Joint use of DLT and DT offers various undiscovered play ground for the next generation Industry 4.0 applications.

3.4 Cyber-Physical Systems (CPS)

Cyber-physical systems (CPS) are smart systems composed of networked hardware and software components integrated with physical elements through sensing and actuation [15]. CPS and digital twin are two fundamental elements for Industry 4.0 to achieve fully industrial automation and smart manufacturing through model-based design, distributed control, real-time management, virtualization, AI, and environmental learning and predictions [16, 17]. While CPS and DT are not the same in many perspectives, the successful integration of them would enhance resiliency, efficiency, intelligence, transparency, and feasibility of functions in smart manufacturing systems [18].

Recent studies suggest the extended version of CPS by adding the social space and sciences to the existing convention. The extended emerging framework is named cyber-physical-social systems (CPSS). Cali et al. in [19] presented multi-layer CPSS framework for the energy domain where physical space represented the power systems, cyber space represented ICT, and data analytics-related work, and social space involves power market, energy policy, and other social science-related aspects. CPS and CPSS approaches are quite handy for DT frameworks since such work combines cyber, physical, and in some cases social domains together in a holistic way.

3.5 Cybersecurity

Industry 4.0 introduces new cybersecurity threats that did not exist in earlier industrial revolutions. The main cybersecurity threat actors in Industry 4.0 are as follows:

- Hackers: Hackers are individuals or groups who break into computer systems for malicious or criminal purposes. They can steal data, damage systems, or disrupt operations.
- **Cyber criminals**: Cyber criminals are individuals or groups who use computer networks to commit crimes such as fraud, extortion, and identity theft.
- **State-sponsored hackers**: State-sponsored hackers are individuals or groups sponsored or supported by a state or government to conduct cyberattacks against other countries or organizations.
- **Terrorists**: Terrorists are individuals or groups who use computer networks to spread fear and terrorize people. They can use cyberattacks to damage infrastructure or steal data.
- **Organized crime groups**: Organized crime groups are groups of criminals who cooperate to commit crimes such as fraud, extortion, and intellectual property theft. They often use computer networks to facilitate their activities.
- **Hacktivists**: Hacktivists are individuals or groups who use computer networks to promote a political or social agenda by breaking into systems and stealing or damaging data.
- **Cyber spies**: Cyber spies are individuals or groups who use computer networks to steal sensitive information from governments, businesses, or individuals.

Industry 4.0's cybersecurity threats Industry 4.0 is susceptible to a variety of cybersecurity threats, including:

- Malware: Malware is a broad term used to describe a variety of malicious software, including viruses, worms, and Trojan horses. Malware can damage or disable equipment, steal or corrupt data, or interfere with the operation of industrial control systems.
- **Phishing**: Phishing is a type of social engineering attack in which an attacker sends fraudulent emails or text messages in an attempt to steal sensitive information, such

as login credentials or credit card numbers. Phishing attacks can be hazardous in industrial environments, where they can be used to exploit vulnerabilities in industrial control systems.

- **Insider threats**: Insider threats are a severe concern in industrial environments, where disgruntled or careless employees can easily exploit vulnerabilities in industrial control systems.
- **DDoS attacks**: DDoS attacks are a type of attack in which an attacker floods a target system with traffic or requests, overwhelming its capacity, and preventing legitimate users from accessing the system. DDoS attacks can be hazardous in industrial environments, where they can be used to disrupt the operation of critical systems.
- Network attacks: Network attacks are a type of attack in which an attacker attempts to gain access to or disrupt the operation of a network. Network attacks can be hazardous in industrial environments, where they can be used to gain access to sensitive data or disrupt the process of critical systems.
- **Physical security threats**: Physical security threats are a severe concern in industrial environments, where unauthorized access to critical systems can result in severe damage or loss of life. Physical security threats can include everything from vandalism to theft to sabotage.
- **Cybersecurity vulnerabilities**: Cybersecurity vulnerabilities are weaknesses in industrial control systems that attackers can exploit. Cybersecurity vulnerabilities can be introduced through faulty design, insecure coding practices, or poor password management.
- **Rogue employees**: Rogue employees are employees who have been compromised by attackers and are now working for the benefit of the attackers rather than the company. Rogue employees can pose a serious threat to industrial control systems, as they may have access to sensitive data or systems and may be able to exploit vulnerabilities in those systems.
- Social engineering attacks: Social engineering attacks are attacks in which an attacker uses deception to gain access to sensitive information or systems. Social engineering attacks can be hazardous in industrial environments, where they can be used to exploit vulnerabilities in industrial control systems.
- **Third-party risks**: They are the risks associated with third-party vendors' use in industrial environments. Third-party vendors may have access to sensitive data or systems and may be susceptible to cyberattacks. As a result, it is essential to carefully vet any third-party vendors used in industrial environments.

The current state of cybersecurity in Industry 4.0 is a cause for concern. Many industrial control systems are vulnerable to various cyberattacks, and the number of attacks is increasing every year. As a result, it is essential to take steps to secure industrial control systems against cyberattacks. Some steps that can be taken to improve cybersecurity in Industry 4.0 include as follows:

• **Implementing strong security controls**: Strong security controls, such as firewalls, intrusion detection systems, and antivirus software, can help protect industrial control systems from cyberattacks.

- Educating employees: Employees need to be aware of the dangers posed by cyberattacks and the steps that can be taken to protect themselves and the organization. Employees should be trained to identify phishing attacks, protect their login credentials, and report suspicious activity.
- **Patching vulnerabilities**: Vulnerabilities in industrial control systems can be exploited by attackers, so it is important to patch these vulnerabilities as soon as they are discovered.
- Using solid passwords: Strong passwords can help to protect industrial control systems from unauthorized access. Passwords should be changed regularly and should not be shared with anyone.
- **Conducting risk assessments**: Risk assessments can help organizations identify the most likely vulnerabilities to be exploited by attackers and take steps to mitigate those risks.
- **Implementing security awareness programs**: Security awareness programs can help employees to understand the dangers posed by cyberattacks and how to protect themselves and the organization.
- Using security tools: Security tools, such as firewalls, intrusion detection systems, and antivirus software, can help to protect industrial control systems from cyberattacks.
- **Developing incident response plans**: Incident response plans can help organizations respond quickly and effectively to any cyberattacks.
- **Conducting risk assessments**: Risk assessments can help organizations identify the vulnerabilities that are most likely to be exploited by attackers and take steps to mitigate those risks.
- **Monitoring network activity**: Network activity can be monitored to help identify any suspicious or unauthorized activity.

3.6 5G and Beyond

Communication technologies have been a key driver all the time in humanity. However, it is the devices' age along with Industry 4.0, not the people. In future, more billion devices will be able to connect to each other for various purposes in the Industry 4.0 environment. The question is how do billions of devices connect at a time? It is needed advanced communication technologies to meet the requirements for each application. The answer is "next generation communication networks: 5G and beyond". With the commercialization of fifth-generation (5G) technology, the communications industry has been more visible and used in almost all areas. Especially, 5G networks can provide many new capabilities, features, and advantages to operate services and applications for the industry. For example, the automation application is widely used in many sectors, from electric and gas utilities, factories, warehouses, and farms to many others, which needs real-time or near real-time communication to monitor and control many devices at a time as well as to operate the business properly. 5G networks are one of the main actors in Industries 4.0 and beyond, which provides an all-in-one communication platform along with new business models and better capabilities than existing communication technologies [20]. With the use of 5G networks in Industry 4.0, the digital twin provides a digital profile, which represents the historical and current behavior of a physical object to improve process and business performance. Companies can create physical issues in the digital environment, predict outcomes more accurately, and build better products through the digital twin. They can also create a footprint for products from design and development to the end of the product lifecycle in a digital environment. This helps them understand the product, improve their operations, reduce defects, and emerging new business models to drive revenue using next generation communication technologies, i.e., 5G and beyond [21].

3.7 Robotics and Autonomous Driving

One of the applications of digital twins in robotics is mapping the physical world so that the 3D data points can be used as reference points for easier robotic navigation through the physical environment [22]. Important environmental data points can be pre-scanned or designed in the parametric model space and serve as a data set for collision avoidance path planning. For that purpose, the 3D laser can be integrated with different vision or distance sensors and provide triangulation methods for the robotic device to gather important information related to its environment. Also, robotic systems can have an integrated 3D laser range finder that can create a point cloud that can then be compared with predefined coordinate systems and important locations so that robot can be readjusted to the environment [22]. These volumetric models can include data from various scanners and provide 2D or 3D data that can be further digitized and used for robot navigation. However, 3D range processing will also lead to the need for higher processing power, faster data processing, and also further challenges in data retrieval, storage, and analysis. For this purpose, further developments in different data science and AI methods are needed so that optimization problems can be solved in real-time and that data can be used when needed for robotic navigation. Real-time data can further be used for dynamic collision avoidance, usually comprised of five steps: data acquisition, registration, planning, robot control, iteration, and integration [22]. At the same time, digital twin technology is also being used to plan robot trajectories in the virtual simulation environment. Also, the robots that are now working with workers in the same manufacturing cells (cobots) can also create their digital twin virtual replica so that the physical robot can be programmed in a more reliable way with less interactions and trial and error experiments during their setup [23].

3.8 Additive Manufacturing

Digital twin in additive manufacturing is used for prediction of different parameters related to the time needed, space required, and prediction of metallurgical properties of the additive manufactured component, but also to define process parameters such as solidification and cooling rates, trajectories, and determination of control programs needed for positioning and additive manufacturing equipment heating, environmental parameter regulation, and motion control [24]. Another cybersecurityrelated analysis and determination of safe and secure data sharing methods have led to the application of blockchain technology in file transaction processes so that a more controlled supply chain can be created with the needed trust embedded in the data transaction and also enable trust that the correct part is installed in a specific application, by being used for component tracking and identification [25]. Another application of digital twins can be found in cloud-based and deep learning-enabled metal AM layer defect analysis [26]. Also, the digital twin can be used as a virtual replica that can have a virtual model representing complex additive manufacturing processes that can be used to predict possible flaws in components that are about to be made with one of the additive manufacturing methods that need a complex temperature, atmosphere, and motion control regulation based on the physics-based modeling, in situ sensing, and data analytics [27]. The digital twin can be used in other additive manufacturing applications for robotic arms toolpath planning and simulation [28]. Also, the digital twin can be used to determine customized components and to avoid the trial and error approach, which is often used as a strategy for programming additive manufacturing equipment [28].

4 Industry 4.0 Application Areas

The following areas will be investigated in subsections.

- Energy
- Agriculture
- Transportation
- Healthcare
- Manufacturing
- Supply chain
- Facility management
- Smart cities and connected communities

4.1 Energy

Energy is the key resource for all industries to maintain their operations. For this reason, all industries have been trying to find ways to use and consume energy more effectively. This goal will be achieved with the use of green energy resources through Industry 4.0 [29]. Industry 4.0 will also enable decentralization, with energy coming from local renewable energy resources, such as solar photovoltaic or wind systems. This will help the integration of renewable energy resources into the existing power grid and users to manage and control their energy use.

One of the most important issues is the use of many renewable resources together due to their variable or intermittent nature. This issue is solved through Industry 4.0 by enabling virtual plants consisting of distributed energy storage and generation resources, batteries, solar farms, wind farms, CHP units, etc. The operation of a virtual plant is run through a cloud-based architecture allowing monitoring and control of many IoT devices in the units. Besides the decarbonization use cases of the energy domain, DT-based solutions such as advance maintenance and remote monitoring systems which are designed to mimic the 3D environment of the energy assets such as offshore wind farms would also reduce the potential risks and hazards related to site visits where the assets are operational in risky conditions.

4.2 Agriculture

The need for the use of digital twin arouses from the discrepancy between the scope and scale of the business problems. While a number of the digital twin studies are in the manufacturing and manufacturing-related branches, the researchers faced many challenges in supporting different integration levels through different applications of smart systems. Furthermore, maintaining quality is crucial in agriculture supply chain (ASC) to satisfy the solutions to these problems. The agricultural industry tries to satisfy this demand by integrating smart technologies into ASC [30]. In [31], study the appropriate Industry 4.0 technologies and related reference architecture models to cope with the most complex digital twin included applications. The same architecture can be applied to Agriculture 4.0 applications. The three components, such as human, process, and technology, should be appropriately harmonized through a digital transformation using a digital twin, digital clone, and digital threat. Digital clone stands for humans while digital thread for processes, and digital twin resembles the technology.

Agriculture has become one of the most crucial strategic industries with the increasing population of the world and the negative effects of global warming. To ensure food security, countries are trying to increase the productivity of agricultural areas by converting traditional agricultural applications to more effective smart methodologies. The emerging trend through the use of modern and smart technologies is the use of Agriculture 4.0. The digital twin is an instrument that companies

make use of it while switching traditional methodologies to modern ones. However, most of the current applications are still not cultivated in Agriculture 4.0 concept, and they are in the research/prototypical phase where 69 of them are carried out on open farms, and 31 of them are on indoor farms. The difference between conventional and modern agriculture is the use of digital technologies, including digital twin technologies, self-driving robotic systems, the Internet of things, and sensor technologies [32]. Additionally, [33] proposes a mission-oriented agricultural innovation systems (MAIS) method that may lead to designing the agricultural innovation systems in agriculture affects the conversion of the food supply systems. These can be classified as agroecology, digital agriculture, Agriculture 4.0, AgTech, FoodTech, and vertical agriculture.

Current conventional methods are converted to an optimized value chain via different emerging Agriculture 4.0 technologies. These technologies are classified into three groups of field states by [34]: prefield state, infield state, and post-field state. They classify all these three groups as consolidated and emerging technologies. For the prefield state, enterprise resource planning (ERP), chemistry, and nanotechnology are examples of consolidated, and agricultural Internet of things (AIoT), next generation genomics, AI, cellular agriculture, and 3D food printing are some of the examples of the emerging technologies. For infield state, geoinformatics, new hardware, software, and ERP are consolidated technologies, and cloud computing, mobile and autonomous robots, unmanned aerial vehicle (UAV), electrical agricultural machinery, and sensing technologies are some of the examples of the emerging technologies. And finally, for the last group, post-field state, radio frequency identification (RFID), information and communication technology (ICT), near field communication (NFC), and geoinformatics are examples of consolidated technologies, while blockchain, cloud computing, robotization of internal audit, traceability, and forecasting engine are the examples of the emerging technologies.

Despite some advantages of the digitalization of agriculture, there are also discussions about the difficulties, accordingly [35]. There is a need to guarantee the increase of food production unless suffering any opposite societal responses. The trade-off between digitalization and opposite societal responses is complex and needs detailed analyzes related to the results of digital farming. At this point, digital twin technologies and methodologies help to discover the discrepancies that accrue as a result of the alternative applications. Especially, the evaluation and the forecasts of the results of the external effects that smart technologies may need to be discovered through the methodologies like a digital twin. Finally, the policies that are generated must lead to the necessity to use agricultural digitalization.

Different social science, natural, and technical science methodologies and technologies promote digital agriculture to force it beyond the prototype and experimental stages. Using digital twin methodologies with social sciences, natural or technical sciences can help to improve digital agriculture while responding to the social effects to increase the advantages and decrease the disadvantages of using these emerging technologies [36].

4.3 Transportation

Transportation has an inevitable role in daily modern life in different areas, including micro and macro scale integration that satisfies all the demanding systems. Using modern technologies in transportation capabilities enables the construction of sustainability, digitalization, and information exchange. Moreover, this capability enhancement may boost ecosystem safety by integrating the outcomes of technologydense auxiliary systems into the conventional components of different moded transportation [37].

Industry 4.0 technologies connect different industrial capabilities and enable them to have smart instruments, thereby improving the effectiveness and productivity of different activities. Thus, the systems are donated with five important characteristic abilities of Industry 4.0, digitalization, optimization, and product customization; automation and adaptation; human–machine interaction (HMI); value-added services and businesses, automatic data exchange, and communication.

The Industry 4.0 concept takes advantage of DTs as the simulation of real systems for predictive analytics. DTs may include other technologies for the analysis of performance in hypothetical situations. But, the integrated use of DT with other Industry 4.0-related technologies is still developing. The DTs can also be used for the design and use of smart vehicles in the industry [38]. The essentials of DT are suitable to design with the combination of blockchain, forecasting techniques, and DT technologies. For example, a conceptual model can be applied to transportation use cases considering smart logistics and railway predictive maintenance [39]. Some other examples of DT applications may be: the use of different aspects of smart vehicles with DT technology to evolve over the years [40]; using DT to provide the companies with safe working conditions for railway workers [41] and safely benefiting automated guided vehicles [42].

4.4 Healthcare

The world population has increased at a steady state during the past two or three centuries [43]. It is expected to improve treatment methods and the quality of services in the healthcare field. In addition, the COVID-19 pandemic increased this pressure. As a result, healthcare has become one of the most critical social and economic challenges. To address these challenges, it is required a fully connected healthcare system which includes decentralized clinical trials (DCTs), mobile personal emergency response systems (mPERS), and remote patient monitoring (RPM). With the use of the Industry 4.0 concept, the healthcare system is equipped with new devices, such as smart monitoring devices, smart wearables IoT devices, RFID devices, and medical robots, as well as emerging technologies, such as, artifical intelligence, medical data analytics, cloud/edge computing, and decision support techniques for interconnected healthcare intelligence. With Industry 4.0 and related technologies, healthcare is called as Healthcare 4.0, which is the new area for the healthcare sector and advanced applications. Smart and connected healthcare consists of diverse healthcare facilities (e.g., hospitals, disease specific facilities) as well as equipment and devices. This way the patient's environment including their homes and communities are connected together. Information about the patient including electronic health records (EHR) can be securely shared. Proactive treatment and preventive approach as well as personalized medicini can be utilized by the AI techniques [44].

4.5 Manufacturing

Various manufacturing operations have the presence of digital twin methodology in their processes. One of them is using digital twins for maintenance applications in different industry sectors, mostly in energy, aerospace, and manufacturing sectors, usually in areas where the maintenance cost is higher than average [45]. The use of digital twins in maintenance and operations monitoring and optimization also provides engineers with the option to integrate not just the mechanical 3D virtual world but also the electrical and programming side, to enable easier programming and control program creation [46]. Some of the main applications of digital twins in manufacturing also mostly deal with production planning and control [47]. New requirements are placed on a typical manufacturing cell operation, driven by intelligent perceiving, simulating, understanding, predicting, optimizing, and controlling strategy [48]. In this way, knowledge is created dynamically in real-time and can provide companies with more intelligent manufacturing strategies that can keep manufacturing systems more flexible and cost-efficient [48]. Another aspect related to the use of digital twin methodology in manufacturing is the creation of big data and the need for more reliable data processing and analysis and faster decision-making methodologies [46]. The application of digital twin technology in manufacturing also leads to the development of the ISO 23247 (digital twin manufacturing framework) standard [49]. Digital twin includes various components of real assets such as data, resources, applications, and monitoring metrics [50]. Also, the digital twin is used to support monitoring, maintenance, management, optimization, and safety in manufacturing systems [46].

4.6 Supply Chain

The supply chain concept has changed with the evolution and the impact of technology due to the increase in complexity and dynamism of the systems. The necessity to adopt a responsive and agile approach has forced companies to implement Industry 4.0 technologies and fundamentals. Industry 4.0 requires digitalization and digital analytics abilities for live event capture and taking appropriate measures, which are strongly related to DTs' area of interest [51]. The DT uses a simulation model of the real systems in order to enable new and improved technologies with reduced costs. However, despite digital twins' being popular nowadays, the use of DT in logistics digital twin and supply chain management is rare. By using the same methodology as in a manufacturing system that has different shop floors which transform the raw materials via different operations, a logistic system also can be simulated through the components of the logistics facilities with different forms of the products, beginning from the suppliers to the customers, including the activities of picking, moving, sorting, and shipping [52]. The DT is a virtual imitation of the supply chain, which contains many assets, facilities, logistics capabilities, and management systems [51].

The interest in the implementation of smartness in the supply chain and sustainability is increasing through their efforts to adopt smart technologies and applications of sustainability to these companies. Simulation, big data analytics and cloud computing are some of the known smart technologies that can be used with the sustainability measures like cost, lead time, damage, and loss for the integration with Industry 4.0 technologies in supply chain management [53]. For example, [53] use the best worst method (BWM) and quality function deployment (QFD) for the development of a hybrid methodology to determine the maturity levels and the smartness of a supply chain. A twin QFD methodology is made use of to generate the main components of a supply chain and the relationship among the supply chain activities, smart capabilities, and the performance measures in the supply chain. QFD-based methodologies can be applied to the strategic-making tools to design supply chains with smart and sustainable capabilities. Best worst method (BWM) is a methodology developed by [54] as a new multicriteria decision-making technique that helps managers in the selection of different alternative systems considering the related criteria.

In Industry 4.0, the integration of information and communication should be implemented in all directions to foster the companies to increase economic earnings such as competitiveness, productivity, and profit. The integration of information and communication with end-to-end engineering through all the phases of the product lifecycle will enable the companies to apply the basic concepts and innovations to the supply chain through Industry 4.0 technologies.

4.7 Facility Management

The operation and maintenance (O&M) phase of a building's lifecycle are the most expensive [55, 56]. Various researchers are focusing on integrating the use of digital twin concepts and the building management systems (BMS) used for facility management [56]. Some examples of digital twin applications are planning and tracking the ongoing occupancy and cleaning activities in office buildings during the whole building lifecycle [56]. The rise of the digitization and computerization of various stages and processes of built environments are now driving the ways how architecture, engineering, and construction (AEC) projects are planned, built, and managed [57]. Centralized data from various systems within each building can lead to more respon-

sive decision-making processes related to more predictive space management, organization, and cleaning, all for better cost and space allocations and easier planning and delivery of customized cleaning activities and contracts [56]. Other researchers are focusing on using digital twin concepts for the future comprehensive facility management solution that can help monitor, detect, record, and communicate asset anomalous issues [58]. Another application can be related to the easier sensor fusion of different devices that are used in facilities to monitor indoor air quality (IAQ), carbon dioxide, temperature, humidity, and volatile organic compounds (VOC) levels, all for the purpose of more accurate and responsive environmental and health planning [56].

4.8 Smart Cities and Connected Communities

An increased need for Internet of things (IoT) applications in the various different areas related to the smart city management of multiple systems, operations, facilities, and processes has led to rising of the use of digital twin concepts for the large-scale replicas of actual systems that are in real cities that can serve as a base for the data that is used for a plethora of decision-making processes [59]. Some examples of the use of the digital twin concept for smart cities are the interactive planning platform for city district adaptive maintenance operations, consisting of a multilayer geographical system that receives data from the various heterogeneous data sources that are created by the multiple urban data providers. The main purpose of such integration is to provide one source of data that can be analyzed and used for more accurate predictions related to urban activity levels, and they can serve the communities as an accurate source for better and more responsive planning, scheduling urban maintenance operations, and interventions [60].

5 Discussion

It is an industry age being supported new innovations, technologies, and applications in almost every industry, from energy, agriculture, transportation, healthcare, manufacturing, and supply chain to many more. Industry 4.0 is the main driver with support for its enabling technologies, such as cloud computing, the Internet of things (IoT), and cyber-physical systems. In the industry, cost and maintenance are two important factors to operating the system properly in terms of reliability, availability, security, and efficiency. Industry 4.0 is a perfect concept to achieve these goals. However, it can be costly and complex to adopt the Industry 4.0 concept, especially the integration of real physical devices. Therefore, a virtual environment needs a digital copy of the real system to create operations and production problems, digital twins.

General observations regarding the digital twins for Industry 4.0 and beyond applications can be summarized below.

- *Observation 1*: Digital twins can significantly contribute to Industry 4.0 and beyond applications by increasing the reliability, availability, security, and efficiency.
- *Observation* 2: Industry 4.0, along with digital twins, can boost the technology industry from the Internet of things (IoT), cloud technologies, big data, data science, virtual reality, artificial intelligence. additive manufacturing, predictive maintenance, and many more.
- *Observation 3*: Digital twins will bring several challenges due to the need for rapid technology adoption.
- *Observation 4*: Digital twins will be used more in all different engineering processes and disciplines with Industry 4.0.

6 Summary and Conclusion

Data communication, processing, and computing technologies have been constantly changing with the industry demand since the early industrial revolution. Each term is called differently based on the demand or the innovation from Industry 1.0 to Industry 4.0. For instance, Industry 1.0 was a shift from a handicraft industry to a machinery industry, while Industry 4.0 promotes the computerization of manufacturing using advanced technologies, such as the Internet of things (IoT), cloud technologies, big data, data science, virtual reality, artificial intelligence, additive manufacturing, and predictive maintenance. It is crucial in industrial applications to optimize the real-time system, increasing reliability, and availability while reducing risks and maintenance costs. The digital twin is the replica of the real world in the virtual environment, which can address this issue through real-time data and information under the Industry 4.0 umbrella. Integrating the physical and digital world is one of the key features in Industry 4.0 to design, implement, test, and maintain the systems for long-run. These systems are usually costly and complex in terms of operation and testing. Digital twins can help to investigate and analyze them in a virtual environment by providing a virtual copy. This chapter discusses the applications and methodologies of the digital twin along with its importance in Industry 4.0. The digital twins will lead to significant shifts in Industry 4.0 and beyond applications for several fields, such as energy, agriculture, transportation, healthcare, manufacturing, supply chain, facility management, smart cities, and connected communities.

This book chapter is expected to give a broad vision to researchers, engineering, and experts in Industry 4.0 and beyond applications using digital twins and understand the digitalization and Industry 4.0 along with its enabling technologies.

References

- Ning, H., Wang, H., Lin, Y., Wang, W., Dhelim, S., Farha, F., Ding, J., & Daneshmand, M. (2021). A survey on metaverse: The state-of-the-art, technologies, applications, and challenges. arXiv preprint arXiv:2111.09673
- Grieves, M. (2014). Digital twin: Manufacturing excellence through virtual factory replication. White Paper, 1(2014), 1–7.
- Grieves, M., & Vickers, J. (2017). Digital twin: Mitigating unpredictable, undesirable emergent behavior in complex systems. In *Transdisciplinary perspectives on complex systems* (pp. 85– 113). Springer.
- Grieves, M. (2005). Product lifecycle management: Driving the next generation of lean thinking the mcgraw-hill co.
- Kamran, S. S., Haleem, A., Bahl, S., Javaid, M., Nandan, D., & Verma, A. S. (2022). Role of smart materials and digital twin (DT) for the adoption of electric vehicles in India. *Materials Today: Proceedings*, 52, 2295–2304.
- 6. Brunnermeier, M. K., James, H., & Landau, J.-P. (2019). The digitalization of money. National Bureau of Economic Research: Technical Report.
- Sarp, S., Kuzlu, M., Cetin, M., Sazara, C., & Guler, O. (2020). Detecting floodwater on roadways from image data using mask-r-cnn. In 2020 International Conference on Innovations in Intelligent Systems and Applications (INISTA) (pp. 1–6). IEEE.
- Sarp, S., Zhao, Y., & Kuzlu, M. (2022). Artificial intelligence-powered chronic wound management system: Towards human digital twins.
- Karaarslan, E., Babiker, M. (2021). Digital twin security threats and countermeasures: An introduction. In 2021 International Conference on Information Security and Cryptology (ISC-TURKEY) (pp. 7–11). IEEE.
- Rathinavel, K., Pipattanasomporn, M., Kuzlu, M., & Rahman, S. (2017). Security concerns and countermeasures in iot-integrated smart buildings. In *IEEE Power & Energy Society Innovative Smart Grid Technologies Conference (ISGT)* (pp. 1–5). IEEE.
- 11. Okano, M. T. (2017). IoT and industry 4.0: The industrial new revolution. In *International Conference on Management and Information Systems* (Vol. 25, pp. 26).
- Sang, Y., Cali, U., Kuzlu, M., Pipattanasomporn, M., Lima, C., & Chen, S. (2020). IEEE as blockchain in energy standardization framework: Grid and prosumer use cases. In *IEEE Power* & Energy Society General Meeting (PESGM) (pp. 1–5). IEEE.
- Cali, U., Kuzlu, M., Pipattanasomporn, M., Kempf, J., & Bai, L. (2021). Foundations of distributed ledger technology (pp. 169–195). Springer International Publishing. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-83301-5_8
- Cali, U., Kuzlu, M., Pipattanasomporn, M., Kempf, J., & Bai, L. (2021). *Energy systems meet with blockchain technology* (pp. 197–216). Springer International Publishing. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-83301-5_9
- Iqbal, R., Doctor, F., More, B., Mahmud, S., & Yousuf, U. (2020). Big data analytics and computational intelligence for cyber-physical systems: Recent trends and state of the art applications. *Future Generation Computer Systems*, 105, 766–778.
- Groshev, M., Guimarães, C., Martín-Pérez, J., & de la Oliva, A. (2021). Toward intelligent cyber-physical systems: Digital twin meets artificial intelligence. *IEEE Communications Magazine*, 59(8), 14–20.
- Lee, J., Azamfar, M., Singh, J., & Siahpour, S. (2020). Integration of digital twin and deep learning in cyber-physical systems: Towards smart manufacturing. *IET Collaborative Intelligent Manufacturing*, 2(1), 34–36.
- Tao, F., Qi, Q., Wang, L., & Nee, A. (2019). Digital twins and cyber-physical systems toward smart manufacturing and industry 4.0: Correlation and comparison. *Engineering*, 5(4), 653– 661.
- Cali, U., Kuzlu, M., Pipattanasomporn, M., Kempf, J., & Bai, L. (2021). *Introduction to the digitalization of power systems and markets* (pp. 1–16). Springer International Publishing. [Online]. Available: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-83301-5_1

- Rao, S. K., & Prasad, R. (2018). Impact of 5G technologies on industry 4.0. Wireless personal communications, 100(1), 145–159.
- 21. Evangeline, P., et al. (2020). Digital twin technology for "smart manufacturing". Advances in Computers, 117(1), 35–49.
- 22. Surmann, H., Nüchter, A., & Hertzberg, J. (2003). An autonomous mobile robot with a 3d laser range finder for 3d exploration and digitalization of indoor environments. *Robotics and Autonomous Systems*, 45(3–4), 181–198.
- Almeida, F., Santos, J. D., & Monteiro, J. A. (2020). The challenges and opportunities in the digitalization of companies in a post-covid-19 world. *IEEE Engineering Management Review*, 48(3), 97–103.
- Knapp, G., Mukherjee, T., Zuback, J., Wei, H., Palmer, T., De, A., & DebRoy, T. (2017). Building blocks for a digital twin of additive manufacturing. *Acta Materialia*, 135, 390–399.
- Mandolla, C., Petruzzelli, A. M., Percoco, G., & Urbinati, A. (2019). Building a digital twin for additive manufacturing through the exploitation of blockchain: A case analysis of the aircraft industry. *Computers in Industry*, 109, 134–152.
- Liu, C., Le Roux, L., Körner, C., Tabaste, O., Lacan, F., & Bigot, S. (2020) Digital twinenabled collaborative data management for metal additive manufacturing systems. *Journal of Manufacturing Systems*
- Gaikwad, A., Yavari, R., Montazeri, M., Cole, K., Bian, L., & Rao, P. (2020). Toward the digital twin of additive manufacturing: Integrating thermal simulations, sensing, and analytics to detect process faults. *IISE Transactions*, 52(11), 1204–1217.
- Cai, Y., Wang, Y., & Burnett, M. (2020). Using augmented reality to build digital twin for reconfigurable additive manufacturing system. *Journal of Manufacturing Systems*, 56, 598– 604.
- Ghobakhloo, M., & Fathi, M. (2021). Industry 4.0 and opportunities for energy sustainability. Journal of Cleaner Production, 295, 126427.
- Yadav, V. S., Singh, A. R., Raut, R. D., & Govindarajan, U. H. (2020). Blockchain technology adoption barriers in the Indian agricultural supply chain: An integrated approach. *Resources, Conservation and Recycling, 161*, 104877.
- 31. Aheleroff, S., Xu, X., Zhong, R. Y., & Lu, Y. (2021). Digital twin as a service (DTaaS) in industry 4.0: An architecture reference model. *Advanced Engineering Informatics*, 47, 101225.
- 32. Abbasi, R., Martinez, P., & Ahmad, R. (2022). The digitization of agricultural industry-a systematic literature review on agriculture 4.0. *Smart Agricultural Technology*, 100042
- Klerkx, L., & Begemann, S. (2020). Supporting food systems transformation: The what, why, who, where and how of mission-oriented agricultural innovation systems. *Agricultural Systems*, 184, 102901.
- 34. da Silveira, F., Lermen, F. H., & Amaral, F. G. (2021). An overview of agriculture 4.0 development: Systematic review of descriptions, technologies, barriers, advantages, and disadvantages. *Computers and Electronics in Agriculture*, 189, 106405.
- 35. Lioutas, E. D., Charatsari, C., & De Rosa, M. (2021). Digitalization of agriculture: A way to solve the food problem or a trolley dilemma? *Technology in Society*, *67*, 101744.
- Klerkx, L., Jakku, E., & Labarthe, P. (2019). A review of social science on digital agriculture, smart farming and agriculture 4.0: New contributions and a future research agenda. NJAS-Wageningen Journal of Life Sciences, 90, 100315.
- Duggal, A. S., Singh, R., Gehlot, A., Gupta, L. R., Akram, S. V., Prakash, C., Singh, S., & Kumar, R. (2021). Infrastructure, mobility and safety 4.0: Modernization in road transportation. *Technology in Society*, 67, 101791.
- Martínez-Gutiérrez, A., Díez-González, J., Ferrero-Guillén, R., Verde, P., Álvarez, R., & Perez, H. (2021). Digital twin for automatic transportation in industry 4.0. Sensors, 21(10), 3344.
- Sahal, R., Alsamhi, S. H., Brown, K. N., O'Shea, D., McCarthy, C., & Guizani, M. (2021). Blockchain-empowered digital twins collaboration: Smart transportation use case. *Machines*, 9(9), 193.
- 40. Bhatti, G., Mohan, H., & Singh, R. R. (2021). Towards the future of smart electric vehicles: Digital twin technology. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 141, 110801.

- Aksenov, V., Semochkin, A., Bendik, A., & Reviakin, A. (2022). Utilizing digital twin for maintaining safe working environment among railway track tamping brigade. *Transportation Research Procedia*, 61, 600–608.
- 42. Javed, M. A., Muram, F. U., Punnekkat, S., & Hansson, H. (2021). Safe and secure platooning of automated guided vehicles in industry 4.0. *Journal of Systems Architecture*, 121, 102309.
- 43. Cleland, J. (2013). World population growth; past, present and future. *Environmental and Resource Economics*, 55(4), 543–554.
- 44. Aceto, G., Persico, V., & Pescapé, A. (2020). Industry 4.0 and health: Internet of things, big data, and cloud computing for healthcare 4.0. *Journal of Industrial Information Integration*, *18*, 100129.
- 45. Errandonea, I., Beltrán, S., & Arrizabalaga, S. (2020). Digital twin for maintenance: A literature review. *Computers in Industry*, *123*, 103316.
- 46. Cimino, C., Negri, E., & Fumagalli, L. (2019). Review of digital twin applications in manufacturing. *Computers in Industry*, 113, 103130.
- Kritzinger, W., Karner, M., Traar, G., Henjes, J., & Sihn, W. (2018). Digital twin in manufacturing: A categorical literature review and classification. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, 51(11), 1016–1022.
- Zhou, G., Zhang, C., Li, Z., Ding, K., & Wang, C. (2020). Knowledge-driven digital twin manufacturing cell towards intelligent manufacturing. *International Journal of Production Research*, 58(4), 1034–1051.
- 49. Shao, G., & Helu, M. (2020). Framework for a digital twin in manufacturing: Scope and requirements. *Manufacturing Letters*, 24, 105–107.
- Martínez, P. L., Dintén, R., Drake, J. M., & Zorrilla, M. (2021). A big data-centric architecture metamodel for industry 4.0. *Future Generation Computer Systems*, 125, 263–284.
- 51. Niaki, S. V. D., & Shafaghat, A. (2021). A review of the concept of 'supply chain digital twin' in the era of industry 4.0.
- 52. Piancastelli, C., & Tucci, M. (2020). The role of digital twins in the fulfilment logistics chain. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, *53*(2), 10 574–10 578.
- 53. Gunduz, M. A., Demir, S., & Paksoy, T. (2021). Matching functions of supply chain management with smart and sustainable tools: A novel hybrid BWM-QFD based method. *Computers* & *Industrial Engineering*, *162*, 107676.
- 54. Rezaei, J. (2015). Best-worst multi-criteria decision-making method. Omega, 53, 49-57.
- 55. Coupry, C., Noblecourt, S., Richard, P., Baudry, D., & Bigaud, D. (2021). BIM-based digital twin and XR devices to improve maintenance procedures in smart buildings: A literature review. *Applied Sciences*, 11(15), 6810.
- Seghezzi, E., Locatelli, M., Pellegrini, L., Pattini, G., Di Giuda, G. M., Tagliabue, L. C., & Boella, G. (2021). Towards an occupancy-oriented digital twin for facility management: Test campaign and sensors assessment. *Applied Sciences*, 11(7), 3108.
- Yitmen, I., & Alizadehsalehi, S. (2021). Towards a digital twin-based SMART built environment. BIM-Enabled Cognitive Computing for Smart Built Environment, 21–44.
- Xie, X., Lu, Q., Parlikad, A. K., & Schooling, J. M. (2020). Digital twin enabled asset anomaly detection for building facility management. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, 53(3), 380–385.
- Bujari, A., Calvio, A., Foschini, L., Sabbioni, A., & Corradi, A. (2021). A digital twin decision support system for the urban facility management process. *Sensors*, 21(24), 8460.
- Bujari, A., Calvio, A., Foschini, L., Sabbioni, A., & Corradi, A. (2021). IPPODAMO: A digital twin support for smart cities facility management. In *Proceedings of the Conference on Information Technology for Social Good* (pp. 49–54).

Digital Twin and Manufacturing



Ozgu Can and Aytug Turkmen

1 Introduction

This chapter examines the concept of the DT in the context of manufacturing. The chapter's objective is to present a comprehensive review of the key enabling technologies and DT in manufacturing application domains. Therefore, the chapter focuses on the technologies that are used in the DT, DT's integration in manufacturing, and the current state of the art in the related field. Also, challenges and future directions for the DT in manufacturing are discussed.

The process of digitization was made possible by recent technological advancements and developments, including the Internet of Things (IoT), machine learning (ML), Artificial Intelligence (AI), Cloud Computing, smart sensors, and other new generation technologies. These technologies also brought new opportunities for a variety of industries. Digital technologies enable network infrastructures-based remote sensing, monitoring, and control of cyber-physical manufacturing devices and processes. This makes it feasible to connect the real and virtual worlds directly. Consequently, the digital technologies and transformation of industrial production processes from design and engineering to manufacturing lead to Industry 4.0 which refers to the fourth industrial revolution.

Industry 4.0 creates an efficient, automated, connected, and intelligent ecosystem for industry. Autonomous robots, big data, augmented reality, Cloud Computing, cyber security, IoT, system integration, simulation, and 3D printing are the nine technologies that drive Industry 4.0. Achieving digital information technology, quick design modifications, and great adaptability are all possible with Industry 4.0's sustainability and next-generation intelligent manufacturing [1]. Hence, Industry 4.0 enhances the future of industries and increases the productivity and efficiency in

O. Can (⊠) · A. Turkmen

Department of Computer Engineering, Ege University, Izmir, Turkey e-mail: ozgu.can@ege.edu.tr

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging*

Metaverse, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_8

the manufacturing. Therefore, Industry 4.0 is a combination of modern information and communication technology and industrial practices [2].

In today's competitive environment, this digital transformation in manufacturing is accepted as an opportunity to reach higher productivity levels. Therefore, operations in manufacturing systems are digitized. As a result, the global manufacturing sector has undergone industrial revolutions like mechanization, electrification, and information related to this digitalization and the ongoing development of communication, information, and automation technologies [3]. Moreover, the use of digitalization technologies enabled various industrial sectors to virtually represent their products and plan their processes in manufacturing. Thus, industrial products are produced using digital technologies and machinery throughout their entire life cycle. Therefore, different types and large volumes of data are produced.

Every step of the manufacturing process involves the collection of enormous volumes of data, which are then used for real-time planning. However, this leads to low efficiency and low utilization due to the isolated nature of these valuable data [4]. Therefore, these valuable data need to be processed and analyzed by simulation-based solutions. Simulation-based solutions are applied to optimize operations and predict possible errors during the production operations. Therefore, simulation, and optimization [4]. The idea of the Digital Twin (DT), which is regarded as the simulation of the system itself [5], has been revealed as a result of the significance of the integration of the physical world and the digital world. Therefore, DT is used to empower the manufacturing systems and various industrial sectors.

The Digital Twin is a representation of a physical thing, process, asset, system, or service in the actual world. DT reproduces the physical entity accurately in the digital world and enables an effective monitoring, prediction, and optimization of the related physical entity throughout its life cycle [6]. For this purpose, DT uses real-world data to create simulations. In the manufacturing, DT focuses on the Asset Life Cycle Management (ALM) that is shown in Fig. 1 to optimize the life cycle of an asset. Therefore, the DT can predict how a product or process will perform in the production and how this process will progress. Thereby, each life cycle phase of the manufacturing system's operations can be optimized by DT. In addition, possible outcomes are evaluated before any cost loss occurs and problems are identified before starting the production process. Thus, efficiency is provided and higher volumes of manufacturing are ensured. In this way, DT bridges the gap between physical world and cyber world and constructs cyber-physical systems in manufacturing [7]. As a result, DT has the potential to change both the present and the future of manufacturing [8].

DT transforms the future manufacturing landscape by providing the necessary technology to create smart manufacturing that is fueled by digital twins. According to market data released in [9], the size of the global DT market is anticipated to reach \$63.5 billion by 2027, growing at a rate of 41.7%. Besides, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, companies are now choosing to operate with least manpower. Also, the manufacturing has the largest share in the industry segment of the global DT market. The market research further indicates that the primary end users of DT technology



Fig. 1 Asset life cycle management

in manufacturing are the energy and power, automotive and transportation, and aerospace and defense industries. The increased demand for predictive maintenance, real-time data monitoring, real-world use cases, and improved decision-making are the prime reasons for the growth of the DT market.

The remaining parts are organized as follows. The historical context and an overview of the Digital Twin concept are provided in Sect. 2. The numerous Digital Twin components and manufacturing applications are highlighted in Sect. 3 along with its application areas. In Sect. 4, Digital Twin application examples in various industries are presented. Section 5 discusses challenges, future directions, and open problems that need to be tackled for an effective and productive adoption of Digital Twin in manufacturing. Also, conclusions are presented in Sect. 5.

2 An Overview of Digital Twin

The Digital Twin provides a digital representation of a physical object. As a result, the DT develops a living model of the physical product throughout its existence and enhances decision-making by offering data on dependability and maintenance. In order to prevent issues before they arise and to plan for the future using simulations, the physical and virtual worlds are combined.

The DT has gained significant importance due to Industry 4.0 and technologies such as machine learning, IoT, and Artificial Intelligence. The emergence of DT is a result of the development of the concept of "digital production" and the Industrial IoT [10]. The idea of DT is not new. The DT technology is based on the existing technologies such as simulation and digital prototypes. DT is stated as the next wave


Fig. 2 Digital twin as the next wave in simulation

of the modeling and simulation technologies [11] as shown in Fig. 2. Today, the DT is a more important topic and has become more widespread. Therefore, it is applied to various fields, such as manufacturing, healthcare, retail, and supply chain. As companies are now digitizing their operational processes, the market size of the DT is increasing in worldwide. The size of the global DT market was estimated at USD 3.1 billion in 2020, and by 2026, it is expected to have grown to USD 48.2 billion [12]. Hence, the DT is considered to be one of the ten most promising technical advancements for the coming 10 years [13]. Also, the DT is predicted to have a major role in the future for the defense and aerospace industry [14].

The first use of the DT concept dates back to 2003. In 2003, the DT is introduced by Michael Grieves at his Executive Course on Product Life Cycle Management (PLM). Later, Grieves classified the DT into three subtypes: (i) the DT prototype, (ii) the DT instance, and (iii) the DT aggregate [15]. In 2014, Grieves indicated three main parts for the DT in a whitepaper [16]: (i) a virtual product, (ii) a physical product, and (iii) a connection of data and information that ties the virtual and real products. Also, the development of the DT technology needs three components that are shown in Fig. 3 [8]: (i) an information model, (ii) a communication mechanism, and (iii) a data processing module. The data processing module uses information from heterogeneous multi-source data to create the live representation of the physical object, while the information model abstracts the physical object's specifications and the communication mechanism transmits bidirectional data between a DT and its physical object. These components must work together to construct a DT [8].

The five-dimension DT model is proposed in [17]. The proposed model improves the aspects of production, operations, and business processes. As shown in Fig. 4, the five-dimensional conceptual model of the DT consists of virtual models, data, physical entities, services, and connections [17].



Fig. 4 Five-dimensional conceptual model of digital twin

The physical entities represent a physical object that is tangible and visible. The DT creates the virtual model of the physical entity. Physical entities provide the collection of various parameters through sensors. Thus, the collected data is used to create the virtual state of the physical entity.

The virtual model is the digital model of a physical entity. An efficient IoT infrastructure is needed to increase the accuracy of virtual assets and to ensure the compatibility of virtual and physical assets.

The DT deals with large, multi-source, multi-temporal, multi-dimensional, and heterogeneous data [17]. This incoming data is used by various algorithms to make decisions. The data model can be obtained from multiple data sources, physical and virtual assets, services, and knowledge that is extracted from domain information.

Services include all functions of the DT. Functions that are provided by the DT are presented through interfaces. The main feature of services is to receive data from sensors and process these data. The DT offers users platform services, third-party services, and application services. Application services include simulation, verification, monitoring, and optimization (such as customized software development, and service delivery) [17].

Virtual entities, physical entities, and services connect with each other to form the structure of the DT concept. For this purpose, information flow is established between physical entities, virtual entities, and services by connections. This connection between, virtual entities, services and physical entities is crucial for accurate analysis in the DT process.

3 Digital Twin for Manufacturing

Manufacturing refers to transforming raw materials into finished goods. Manufacturing also enables more complex products to be produced by selling basic goods to manufacturers. Thus, manufacturers can produce these complex products such as cars, airplanes, or household appliances. In recent years, global competition in manufacturing has accelerated as a result of technological advancements, product diversity, and the increase in market needs. Thus, the intensification of global competition has enabled manufacturing to evolve from traditional production processes to smart production processes. Further, several sectors in manufacturing aim to reach qualified products, efficient and effective services at less cost and in less time by integrating new technological developments. Therefore, the DT is a key concept for smart manufacturing as it enables interaction between the virtual and physical worlds. The benefits of the DT technology make DT the most powerful and intelligent consultant in the industry [18]. The major utilities of the DT are given in Fig. 5 [18]. Therefore, the DT can be used to train employees, plan the innovation, identify errors and avoid them, utilize optimization and risk management, and also provide a virtual platform for learning.

Digital Twin technology enables manufacturers to better understand and analyze their products in product design, real-time simulation, tracking, and optimization. In



the real world, performing tests on complex products is costly and difficult, whereas using DT allows the product to be easily tested before presenting it to the physical world. The DT also reduces the operational costs and potential capital costs, extends the life of assets, optimizes the operational performance, and improves the optimization and preventative maintenance over the changing conditions. The product design, real-time monitoring, quality management, predictive maintenance, and production planning enable DT to improve operations in manufacturing.

3.1 Product Design

In the design and product development processes, the DT is commonly used. The DT enables to create virtual prototypes during the design phase. Thus, it is used to test different simulations or designs before investing in the final product. Therefore, deficiencies of the product are being determined before the production by analyzing whether the product designs are efficient or not, especially for a product with a complex manufacturing process. Consequently, possible results will be evaluated without any cost. Moreover, any problems that may occur will be detected before starting the production. Hence, DT saves time and money by reducing the number of iterations that are required to put the product into the production process, iteratively modeling changes, testing components and their functions, and troubleshooting malfunctions. Also, Digital Twins and XR technologies can be combined at the product modeling phase to produce high-quality designs. This makes it possible for

all stakeholders, including managers and customers of digital twins, to monitor each stage of the product design process in detail and find solutions rapidly.

3.2 Real-Time Monitoring

Digital Twin is a real-time virtual representation of a product and an operational process. Instant data flow is provided to the DT through sensors that are placed on physical objects. The production is monitored in real time with this instant data flow. Therefore, problems in the production life cycle can be identified, and strategic decisions can be made by directly intervening in the production. Thus, monitoring the DT production performance in real time helps pre-planning and optimizing workflows. In addition, the DT can also be used to analyze data retrospectively to make predictions on future productions.

3.3 Quality Management

Quality management is an essential factor in the manufacturing process. Monitoring IoT sensor data and responding to them are critical issues for maintaining quality and reducing bottlenecks during production. The usage of DT enables real-time analysis of data that comes from sensors. Thus, the product quality is improved at decreased costs by detecting the quality control problems immediately. Moreover, the DT data can also be used to detect reasons of the related problems. Therefore, in order to improve the quality of the production, the DT is used to model each part of the manufacturing process to determine which materials or processes can be used.

3.4 Predictive Maintenance

The DT determines variances that indicate the need for preventative repair or predictive maintenance before a serious problem occurs in the manufacturing process. In traditional approaches, processes of determining the malfunctioning of a machine/equipment, decision-making, and taking an action result in time loss. For this reason, the production volumes of enterprises decrease. Periodic maintenance of machine equipment can help prevent malfunctions, but it does not guarantee that the equipment will not malfunction. However, the DT collects real-time data via sensors to create a virtual representation of the machine. Thus, the status of the machine can be monitored in real time, and accurate forecasts can be done regarding the status of the machine. Also, the DT is used to optimize the load levels, tool calibrations, and cycle times of machines. Therefore, using DT enables enterprises to detect problems with machines that may arise and to implement predictive maintenance.

Businesses can predict when and where potential service breakdowns might happen and respond to them in order to stop any service interruptions by having robust predictive maintenance solutions in place. In machine learning and Artificial Intelligence, predictive maintenance refers to the ability to use a vast quantity of data to forecast and address future issues before they lead to operational breakdowns. Predictive maintenance uses sensor data to determine when maintenance is required in order to minimize downtime. Data collected initially by various sensors located on the machines are pre-processed. In a pre-processing step, significant features are retrieved from this data and used to train a machine learning and Artificial Intelligence algorithms system for predictive maintenance. Then, Artificial Intelligence (AI)-based decision support systems utilize these data. However, under normal fault circumstances, it is not always possible to collect data from field-based physical equipment. Also, equipment damage and catastrophic failures might result from allowing field failures to collect sensor data used to train AI and machine learning systems. It could be time-consuming, expensive to purposefully create errors under more regulated conditions. However, the creation of a Digital Twin of the equipment and the modeling of various failure scenarios can be used to create sensor data to address these problems. Thus, all possible fault combinations can be evaluated.

3.5 Production Planning

Production planning cannot be handled in traditional ways due to the complex nature of the manufacturing processes. Thus, planners may overlook the actual processing conditions when designing the process. The DT enables enterprises to make production planning by simulating the operation processes in a digital environment. Thus, the efficiency of the production plan that is tested in the virtual environment can be analyzed. As a result of these analyses, production volumes and profit rates can be improved by making changes in production plans. Furthermore, production time and cost can be reduced with the results of analyses. Besides, simulations that are tested in the virtual environment include parameters such as equipment failures and lack of personnel which affect the production flow. Therefore, simulations give more efficient and accurate results than plans that are done with traditional methods. Thus, businesses achieve success in today's competitive environment and gain an advantage over their competitors by creating stronger production plans.

4 Digital Twin Applications in Manufacturing and Industry

Digital Twin is evolving rapidly with the recent scientific developments in communication technologies, sensors, actuators and connected devices, big data analytics, the Internet of Things (IoT), data fusion techniques, and Artificial Intelligence algorithms. The ongoing digital transformation and smart technologies enabled the implementation of DT technology in the industry to grow exponentially. Also, the DT has an essential role in the Industrial IoT (IIoT) concept which connects machines to other machines and optimizes productivity to make smart factories. Industry 4.0 deals with two worlds: one is the "physical world" and the other is a "digital world" [18]. Industry 4.0 aims to combine the physical and digital worlds by establishing real-time communication between them. They would be able to communicate manufacturing data in real time due to this connectivity. Therefore, the usage of DT in product development and process improvement studies has increased. In addition, the global market for DT technology is also growing due to the increased need for low-cost operations, optimized control in process systems, and the shortened product time-to-market. The Digital Factory's methodologies and models are utilized for lowcost integration, and the Digital Twin is a significant future component of the Digital Factory [19]. As stated in [19, 20], Digital Factory can avoid 70% of the planning errors, increase the planning maturity by 12%, reduce 30% of the planning time and 15% of the change costs. For this purpose, several companies in various industries use DT technology for their production systems.

The DT is useful throughout a product's life span. Four stages represent the product life cycle for successful products [21]: Development/Introduction, Growth, Maturity, and Decline. The Development/Introduction phase is the awareness stage of the product, the Growth phase is the product branding and promotion strategies, the Maturity phase is the market competition stage and in the final Decline phase the product becomes obsolete [18]. The Product Life Cycle Management (PLM) improves innovation, reduces time-to-market, provides new services for products, and supports for customers [22]. The DT has a potential to solve data-driven problems that exist in PLM, such as data sharing and big data analysis. For this purpose, the stages of detailed design, conceptual design and virtual verification are used to divide the product design process into three sections [23]. In the conceptual design, the concept, esthetics, and the main functions of the new product are defined. The design and construction of the product prototype are completed in the detailed design. Finally, the DT-driven virtual verification is the evaluation and test phase to detect design defects and their causes for a fast and convenient redesign. As a result, the DT technology offers great potential for use in product design, manufacturing, and service. In the existing literature, there are various DT solutions that have been proposed for different industry examples and real-life examples in manufacturing. In manufacturing, DT technology is generally used in applications such as manufacturing schedules and management, manufacturing control optimization, cyberphysical production system (CPPS) and layout of manufacturing lines [24]. In [19, 25], the technical production planning issues in automotive industry and the automated creation of a DT of a Body-In-White (BIW) production system are presented. Similarly, a DT approach for production planning and control is presented in [26] with a case study featuring a manufacturer that provides mechanical parts to the automotive sector.

In the automotive industry, the DT technology is used for optimization purposes in the production statistics and user experiences of the product that emerges in the vehicle production processes. For example, Tesla creates the DT of each vehicle that it sells [27]. Sensors in the car are used to provide the stream data into each car's simulation in the factory. Artificial Intelligence (AI) is used to interpret these data and determine whether a car is working as intended or if it needs maintenance [27]. Therefore, Tesla constantly learns from the real world and optimize each of its cars individually in real time by merging AI and IoT with the DT. The usage of DT technology evaluates the engine life of the vehicle, mechanical aging, damage that may occur in possible accident scenarios, errors related to aerodynamic design, and makes the necessary improvements before the vehicle reaches the end user. Thereby, Tesla ensures the continuity in its customers' vehicles by regularly downloading the recent software updates to their vehicles. Another example in automotive industry that uses the DT technology is Maserati. Maserati uses DT to increase its production capacity and maintain the tailor-made production. As a result, Maserati developed the Ghibli DT using Siemens' DT technology, which was a perfect replica of the original [28]. Processes were optimized for this reason by using data from both the real and virtual models at the same time. The result was a 30% reduction in development time and a decrease in manufacturing costs. Moreover, the DT is also used in Formula 1 to improve performances and to help in making the right strategy decision. Further, the DT helps teams to prepare and optimize their operations by practicing their driving and learning things in a car simulator before hitting the racetracks [29].

Similar to the automotive industry, DT technology has also an important role in the aerospace, defense, and space industries. The DT is used to track and monitor the vital and critical parameters of aircraft, test, and evaluate tools to check the integrity of aircraft features, and also for capacity planning, real-time remote monitoring, and process optimization. Thus, DT is a vital technique for simulating, predicting, and optimizing the product and the production system over the whole product lifetime in the associated industries. Many aerospace and defense companies have started using DTs for these reasons in order to decrease unplanned downtime for engines and other systems, mitigate damages and degradations, accurately predict how long an asset will be useful, increase operational availability and efficiency of platforms by performing proactive and predictive maintenance, extend the useful life cycle of platforms, and lower the life cycle cost of platforms [30]. For example, Boeing has adopted DT to advance aircraft manufacturing and maintenance operations in both its commercial and defense businesses, and Lufthansa Technik's AVIATOR platform uses DTs and other advanced digital tools to alert customers to possible problems before they occur and to offer technical solutions to address these problems [31].

Industry 4.0 promises an improved productivity, increased flexibility, customization, and better quality in manufacturing [32]. In this context, manufacturing systems are updated to an intelligent level from knowledge-based intelligent manufacturing to data-driven and knowledge-enabled smart manufacturing [32, 33]. An important prerequisite for smart manufacturing is cyber-physical integration [33]. The cyber-physical system (CPS) is the integration of the physical world with the digital



Fig. 6 CPS and DT for smart manufacturing [38]

world [18]. As seen in Fig. 6 [33], CPS and DT transform the existing manufacturing systems and enable smart manufacturing applications. The CPS consists of autonomous and collaborative parts and subsystems that are linked based on context within and across all production levels, from processes via machines up to production and logistics networks [34]. Smartness, connectedness, and responsiveness are the three main characters of the CPS. Hence, CPS is considered as a key feature of the Industry 4.0 [35], and the DT technology is accepted as a key enabler for realizing a CPS. A detailed discussion on the correlation and the integration of CPS and DT is presented in [33]. An information modeling approach to integrate various physical resources into CPPS via DT and AutomationML is proposed in [36]. In [37], the integration of CPS and DT is proposed, and a systematic framework is offered as a set of principles for quick system configuration and simple DT-based CPS runtime.

The DT-based approaches are used in various process manufacturing industries. For example, a framework is proposed in [38] to construct a DT-based approach for the petrochemical industry. For manufacturing simulation and control, the suggested DT architecture enables convergence between the physical and digital worlds. Similarly, the DT technology is also used in the energy sector for performance improvements, preventive maintenance, and repair works. Additionally, the cutting-edge DT solutions allow for changes in energy users' behavior to attain the necessary level of energy efficiency. A content analysis of the most recent energy research is offered in [39] with the goal of increasing energy efficiency. Furthermore, new generation power systems and the adaptation of the DT technology for power supply systems are presented in [40–43]. Also, energy forecasting studies based on the DT technology are proposed in [44–47] to ensure rational energy consumption and provide smart energy management system.

As a result, there are many actual instances of smart manufacturing facilitated by the Digital Twin. By fully utilizing cutting-edge information and manufacturing technology, smart manufacturing strives to optimize production and product exchanges [32]. Additionally, the use of intelligent sensors and devices, communication technology, data analytics, and decision-making models can facilitate the complete product life cycle. As a result, the DT enables real-time analysis of the past to forecast the future, enabling smart decisions to be made at every stage of manufacturing activities. This is the setting in which the DT plays a crucial role in smart manufacturing [8]. Thus, the effectiveness of the production and the quality of the goods and services will be increased, while production time and running expenses will be decreased. Besides, environment-friendly services for users are facilitated, and the market competitiveness of the manufacturing enterprises is improved [48].

5 Future Directions and Conclusion

The use of DT is anticipated to increase tremendously in the coming decades [49]. Also, the DT has enormous potential for changing the current manufacturing paradigm to one of smart manufacturing. Consequently, the DT is referred to as the leader of Industry 4.0 [39]. In this context, the DT enables to dynamically adapt to the changing environment, optimizes the production to respond changes in a timely manner, and improves economic benefits [38]. Thus, the DT technology is being recognized as a game changer in the manufacturing industry with the recent digitization process of manufacturing. Figure 7 presents the Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats (SWOT) of the DT in manufacturing.

The DT is an emergent technology, and the widespread implementation of the DT technology is increasing in various domains. Manufacturing is one of the main application domains among the DT applications. The DT technology is crucial in converting the conventional manufacturing system into a smart manufacturing system. The DT has the potential to develop into a significant technology for both research and application in the future, despite the fact that it is still in its early stages. Besides, the DT provides a substantial motivation for the future agenda of researchers and practitioners.

In today's dynamic environment, the DT is a promising and innovative approach for smart manufacturing. Moreover, the DT technology has an essential role in Industry 4.0 and the digitalization in manufacturing processes. The digital transformation in manufacturing reduces the production costs, increases the flexibility, and improves the productivity, the quality of products, and the efficiency of production process. The usage of the DT in manufacturing along with the advanced technologies such as smart sensors, decision-making models, data fusion techniques, big data analytics, simulation, Cloud Computing, Artificial Intelligence, and the IoT enables to facilitate of the entire product life cycle. Thus, manufacturers can monitor and optimize the production. The DT also offers special opportunities for value co-creation by assisting decision-making [50]. For this purpose, the DT reasons



Fig. 7 SWOT analysis for the DT technology

why something might be happening, evaluates different alternatives, predicts the possible future outcome, and decides the action based on the objectives and preferences [51]. Thus, the DT improves the automated production planning, predictive analysis, real-time monitoring, and product optimization. Therefore, manufacturers gain an important competitive advantage against the dynamics and fluctuations of the global manufacturing market.

Several cloud service providers, such as Amazon, IBM, Microsoft Azure, provide "Container-as-a-Service" solutions for the development of Digital Twins. An Internet of Things (IoT) platform called Azure Digital Twins enables you to construct a digital representation of things, places, people, and business processes that exist in the actual world. Azure Digital Twins enables the creation of twin graphics based on digital models of all environments such as buildings, factories, farms, power networks, railways, stadiums, and even entire cities. These digital models provide better products, improved operations, reduced costs, and improved customer experiences. The "device twin" model is a component of the device management strategy used by Microsoft Azure IoT. The Device Twin is a JSON file that represents the device and provides information about its state. It changes practically quickly using data from the real system. When a device is connected to the Microsoft IoT hub, a device twin is automatically created. Azure IoT Hub is hosted in the cloud that serves as a central messaging hub for interactions between IoT applications and the connected

devices. AWS IoT TwinMaker is a different Digital Twin platform that makes it simple for developers to generate digital twins of real-world systems like factories, industrial machinery, buildings, and production lines. Building Digital Twins can help optimize building operations, boost output, and enhance equipment performance. AWS IoT TwinMaker gives users the tools to do this. Customers can import pre-existing 3D models into AWS IoT TwinMaker to develop 3D representations of the physical system, which can then be overlaid with knowledge graph data to produce the digital twin. The Digital Twin is a JavaScript Object Notation (JSON) file that contains data, metadata, timestamps, and other essential information to clearly identify the connected device and is frequently referred to by Amazon as a device shadow. MQ Telemetry Transport, Representational State Transfer (REST) calls, or Message Queue Telemetry Transport (MQTT) architecture might all be used to provide near real-time communication. Also, the IBM Digital Twin Exchange is a platform that enables sharing of digital resources as Digital Twins between manufacturers, OEMs, and third-party content suppliers [52]. IBM is now targeting this business as a way to introduce intelligence, agility, and efficiency to a variety of sectors in light of the growth of digital twins. In order to digitize the real world, the new IBM Digital Twin exchange aims to bring together businesses and a variety of service and tool suppliers to build an app store. Industries with a high concentration of assets are the focus of the IBM Digital Twin Exchange, including manufacturing, oil and gas, civil infrastructure, automotive, etc. Customers may browse, buy, and download Digital Twin materials using IBM Digital Twin Exchange, a first-of-its-kind Exchange. The user interface on the Exchange isn't all that far from a standard e-commerce purchasing experience. The IBM Digital Twin Exchange's quick integration with ERP and EAM systems is a key benefit for customers.

On the other hand, various threats arise during the implementation of the DT. The DT is continuously fed with data via sensors to optimize performance, predict errors, and simulate future scenarios. Therefore, the automated process for physical asset data collection requires an efficient and robust IoT structure. A robust IoT infrastructure enables the DT to provide greater efficiency and more accurate results. Besides, the DT needs a noiseless and continuous stream of data to produce accurate results. Insufficient, inconsistent, and incomplete data cause the DT to produce incorrect results. Consequently, this also causes the results of the analysis to be inaccurate. Therefore, data quality has a significant role in the DT technology.

Further, privacy and security issues are the main challenges for the DT technology. The DT in manufacturing deals with large amounts of data that is provided by the IoT infrastructure. Besides, risks related to security, compliance, data protection, and regulations arise with the growing connectivity [53]. Also, the rise in cyber-attacks on critical infrastructures and sensitive data raises security concerns. Therefore, the relevant IoT infrastructure must meet the security requirements and be compatible with the recent privacy regulations. Another challenge is the lack of a standardized approach for the implementation of the DT concept causes the implementation process to be more complex. Universally shared use of digital twins throughout the entire product life cycle requires a standardized coherent framework that encompasses data flows,

interfaces, etc. Thus, this is also an important research topic for future research in DT technology.

The concept of the DT has been around for a long time since it is introduced by Michael Grieves. However, in recent years DT technology has become a strategic technology trend in digital transformation. Moreover, the DT technology is working in integration with other technologies such as IoT, Cloud Computing, and Artificial Intelligence. Therefore, the DT is impacting several industries from many different areas. In smart manufacturing, manufacturers use DT to create products' designs, prototype their products, simulate their operations, and analyze production data and results. The DT enables interconnecting the physical and virtual worlds. For this purpose, the DT gathers all the interrelating data sources from an asset's entire life cycle [53]. Thus, operational processes and products that are risky and expensive in the physical world can be simulated in digital environments and analyzed and implemented in the physical world. Therefore, manufacturers improve their operational performance and business processes, save production costs and time. In addition, the Digital Twin will help to reduce IoT device development costs by accelerating the development of IoT devices. Thereby, IoT devices can be prototyped, the performances of these prototyped devices can be tested, and designs can be reshaped with the virtual world created by the DT.

Over two-thirds of businesses that have adopted IoT will have deployed at least one DT in production by 2022, predicts Gartner [54]. Furthermore, it is estimated that by 2028, the size of the global DT market would be USD 86.09 billion [55]. Additionally, the COVID-19 has accelerated the adoption of DTs in particular enduse industries and given DT adoption a boost to be better prepared for any future crises of this nature [55]. Figure 8 shows the global market size of the DT [53, 55]. Energy, automotive, transportation, aerospace, and defense industries are indicated as key industries among the end users of the DT technology [53].



Fig. 8 DT global market size

Today's digitalizing world is reshaping the manufacturing industry. The use, operation, and maintenance of products after the sale are all being altered by the digitization of production. Additionally, the management of the manufacturing supply chain is changing as a result of digitization, as are the operations, procedures, energy footprint, and management of factories [56]. In this digitalization process of manufacturing, DT is a powerful tool for manufacturers to improve production lines, downstream operations, and to gain advantages in the global manufacturing competition. The DT technology, however, is still in its infancy. The DT faces several constraints and difficulties that must be overcome in order to realize its full potential, including financial burdens, the complexity of the information, a lack of standards, upkeep requirements, and regulations, and communications and cybersecurity-related problems [57]. Therefore, the DT concept provides new opportunities and motivation for future research initiatives. In this chapter, the fundamentals of the Digital Twin are discussed, along with how they apply to manufacturing. Additionally, a comprehensive analysis of the advantages, difficulties, and potential applications of DT technology in manufacturing is presented.

References

- 1. He, B., & Bai, K. J. (2021). Digital twin-based sustainable intelligent manufacturing: A review. *Advances in Manufacturing*, 9(1), 1–21.
- 2. Haag, S., & Anderl, R. (2018). Digital twin-proof of concept. *Manufacturing Letters*, 15, 64-66.
- 3. Cheng, J., Zhang, H., Tao, F., & Juang, C.-F. (2020). DT-II: Digital twin enhanced industrial internet reference framework towards smart manufacturing. *Robotics and Computer Integrated Manufacturing*, *62*, 101881.
- 4. Liu, M., Fang, S., Dong, H., & Xu, C. (2021). Review of digital twin about concepts, technologies, and industrial applications. *Journal of Manufacturing Systems*, *58*, 346–361.
- 5. Negri, E., Fumagalli, L., & Macchi, M. (2017). A review of the roles of digital twin in CPS-based production systems. *Procedia Manufacturing*, *11*, 939–948.
- 6. Editorial. (2021). Digital twin towards smart manufacturing and industry 4.0. Journal of Manufacturing Systems, 58, 1–2.
- Zhou, G., Zhang, C., Li, Z., Ding, K., & Wang, C. (2020). Knowledge-driven digital twin manufacturing cell towards intelligent manufacturing. *International Journal of Production Research*, 58(4), 1034–1051.
- Lu, Y., Liu, C., Wang, K.I.-K., Huang, H., & Xu, X. (2020). Digital twin-driven smart manufacturing: Connotation, reference model, applications and research issues. *Robotics and Computer Integrated Manufacturing*, 61, 101837.
- Research and Markets. 2021. Global digital twin market by type, by application, by industry, by regional outlook, industry analysis report and forecast, 2021–2027, 297 pages.
- Liezina, A., Andriushchenko, K., Rozhko, O., Datsii, O., Mishchenko, L., & Cherniaieva, O. (2020). Resource planning for risk diversification in the formation of a digital twin enterprise. *Accounting*, 6(7), 1337–1344.
- 11. Boschert, S., & Rosen, R. (2016). Digital twin-the simulation aspect, mecatronic futures, Chapter 5 (pp. 59–74). Springer.
- Tansley, E. (2021). Digital twins and smart buildings—An expert's view. https://www.twinfm. com/article/digital-twins-and-smart-buildings-an-expertsview. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.

- Panetta, K. (2018). Gartner top 10 strategic technology trends for 2019. https://www.gartner. com/smarterwithgartner/gartner-top-10-strategic-technology-trends-for-2019/. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.
- Murray, L. (2017). Lockheed martin forecasts tech trends for defense in 2018. https://dallasinn ovates.com/lockheed-martin-forecasts-tech-trends-for-defense-in-2018/. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.
- 15. Grieves, M. (2005). Product lifecycle management: The new paradigm for enteprises. International Journal of Product Development (IJPD), 2(1/2).
- 16. Grieves, M. (2014). Digital twin: Manufacturing excellence through virtual factory replication. Whitepaper.
- 17. Qi, Q., Tao, F., Hu, T., Anwer, N., Liu, A., Wei, Y., Wang, L., & Nee, A. Y. C. (2021). Enabling technologies and tools for digital twin. *Journal of Manufacturing Systems*, 58, 3–21.
- Pal, S. K., Mishra, D., Pal, A., Dutta, S., Chakravarty, D., & Pal, S. (2022). Digital twin fundamental concepts to applications in advanced manufacturing. Springer Series in Advanced Manufacturing.
- Biesinger, F., Meike, D., Kra
 ß, B., & Weyrich, M. (2018). A case study for a digital twin of body-in-white production systems general concept for automated updating of planning projects in the digital factory. In *IEEE 23rd International Conference on Emerging Technologies and Factory Automation (ETFA)* (pp. 19–26).
- 20. Westkämper, E., Spath, D., Constantinescu, C., & Lentes, J. (2013). Digitale Produktion, Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg.
- 21. Cao, H., & Folan, P. (2012). Product life cycle: the evolution of a paradigm and literature review from 1950 to 2009. *Production Planning and Control*, 23(8), 641–662.
- 22. Stark, J. (2015). Product lifecycle management (volume 1): 21st century pardigm for product realisation (decision engineering). Springer.
- Tao, F., Cheng, J., Qi, Q., et al. (2018). Digital twin-driven product design, manufacturing and service with big data. *The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology*, 94, 3563–3576.
- 24. Yang, D., et al. (2021). Developments of digital twin technologies in industrial, smart city and healthcare sectors: A survey. *Complex Engineering Systems*, *1*, 3.
- Biesinger, F., Meike, D., Kraß, B., & Weyrich, M. (2019). A digital twin for production planning based on cyber-physical systems: A case study for a cyber-physical system-based creation of a digital twin. *Procedia CIRP*, 79, 355–360.
- Agostino, I. R. S., Broda, E., Frazzon, E. M., & Freitag, M. (2020). Using a digital twin for production planning and control in industry 4.0. In B. Sokolov, D. Ivanov, & A. Dolgui (Eds.), *Scheduling in industry 4.0 and cloud manufacturing, international series in operations research and management science* (Vol. 289, pp. 39–60). Springer.
- Coors-Blankenship, J. (2020). Taking digital twins for a test drive with Tesla, Apple. https:// www.industryweek.com/technology-and-iiot/article/21130033/how-digital-twins-are-raisingthe-stakes-on-product-development. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.
- Austin-Morgan, T. (2017). Maserati has fused cutting-edge digitalisation methods with Italian passion to meet customer demand. https://www.eurekamagazine.co.uk/content/Other/Mas erati-has-fused-cutting-edge-digitalisation-methods-with-italian-passion-to-meet-customerdemand. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.
- Nguyen, H. (2021). Formula 1 is leading the digital twin technology. https://dt.mdx.ac.uk/?p= 1427. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.
- Patel, N. (2019). How aerospace industry can use digital twins to improve fleet management and sustainment. https://www.einfochips.com/blog/how-aerospace-industry-can-use-dig ital-twins-to-improve-fleet-management-and-sustainment/. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.
- Careless, J. (2021). Digital twinning: The latest on virtual models. https://www.aerospacetec hreview.com/digital-twinning-the-latest-on-virtual-models/. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.
- Zhong, R. Y., Xu, X., Klotz, E., & Newman, S. T. (2017). Intelligent manufacturing in the context of industry 40: A review. *Engineering*, 3(5), 616–630.

- Tao, F., Qi, Q., Wang, L., & Nee, A. Y. C. (2019). Digital twins and cyberphysical systems toward smart manufacturing and industry 4.0: Correlation and comparison. *Engineering*, 5, 653–661.
- 34. Monostori, L., et al. (2016). Cyber-physical systems in manufacturing. CIRP Annals—Manufacturing Technology, 65, 621–64.
- Wang, S., Wan, J., Zhang, D., Li, D., & Zhang, C. (2016). Towards smart factory for Industry 4.0: A self-organized multi-agent system with big data-based feedback and coordination. *Computer Networks*, 101, 158–168.
- Zhang, H., Yan, Q., & Wen, Z. (2020). Information modeling for cyber-physical production system based on digital twin and automation ML. *The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology*, 107, 1927–1945.
- Liu, C., Jiang, P., & Jiang, W. (2020). Web-based digital twin modeling and remote control of cyber-physical production systems. *Robotics and Computer Integrated Manufacturing*, 64, 101956.
- Min, Q., Lu, Y., Liu, Z., Su, C., & Wang, B. (2019). Machine learning based digital twin framework for production optimization in petrochemical industry. *International Journal of Information Management*, 49, 502–519.
- Onile, A. E., et al. (2021). Uses of the digital twins concept for energy services, intelligent recommendation systems, and demand side management: A review. *Energy Reports*, 7, 997– 1015.
- 40. Andryushkevich, S. K., Kovalyov, S. P., & Nefedov, E. (2019). Composition and application of power system digital twins based on ontological modeling. In *IEEE 17th International Conference on Industrial Informatics (INDIN)* (pp. 1536–1542).
- Brosinsky, C., Westermann, D., & Krebs, R. (2018). Recent and prospective developments in power system control centers: Adapting the digital twin technology for application in power system control centers. In *IEEE International Energy Conference (ENERGYCON)* (pp. 1–6).
- 42. Francisco, A., Mohammadi, N., & Taylor, J. E. (2020). Smart city digital twin–enabled energy management: Toward real-time urban building energy benchmarking. *Journal of Management in Engineering*, *36*(2), 04019045.
- 43. Zhou, M., Yan, J., & Feng, D. (2019). Digital twin framework and its application to power grid online analysis. *CSEE Journal of Power and Energy Systems*, 5(3), 391–398.
- 44. Xie, X., Parlikad, A. K., & Puri, R. S. (2019). A neural ordinary differential equations based approach for demand forecasting within power grid digital twins. In *IEEE International Conference on Communications, Control, and Computing Technologies for Smart Grids* (*SmartGridComm*) (pp. 1–6).
- Kychkin, A., & Nikolaev, A. (2020). IoT-based mine ventilation control system architecture with digital twin. In *International Conference on Industrial Engineering, Applications and Manufacturing (ICIEAM)* (pp. 1–5).
- 46. O'Dwyer, E., Pan, I., Charlesworth, R., Butler, S., & Shah, N. (2020). Integration of an energy management tool and digital twin for coordination and control of multi-vector smart energy systems. *Sustainable Cities and Society*, 62, 102412.
- Nwauka, O., Telukdarie, A., & Enslin, J. (2018). Virtual power plant basic requirements for integration of distributed energy resources driven by industry 4.0. In *Proceedings* of the International Conference on Industrial Engineering and Operations Management (pp. 511–523).
- Li, B., Hou, B., Yu, W., et al. (2017). Applications of artificial intelligence in intelligent manufacturing: A review. *Frontiers of Information Technology and Electronic Engineering*, 18(1), 86–96.
- 49. Singh, M., Fuenmayor, E., Hinchy, E. P., Qiao, Y., Murray, N., & Devine, D. (2021). Digital twin: Origin to future. *Applied System Innovation*, 4(2), 36.
- West, S., Stoll, O., Meierhofer, J., & Züst, S. (2021). Digital twin providing new opportunities for value co-creation through supporting decision-making. *Applied Sciences*, 11(9), 3750.
- 51. Agarwal, A., Fischer, M., & Singh, V. (2021). Digital twin: From concept to practice. *ASCE Journal of Management in Engineering, Special Collection on Re-thinking the Benefits of Adopting Digital Technologies in the AEC Industry.*

- 52. Find a digital twin. IBM Digital Twin Exchange. (2020). Retrieved August 29, 2022, from https://digitaltwinexchange.ibm.com/
- 53. Markets and Markets. (2021). Digital Twin Market by Technology, Type (Product, Process, And System), Application (predictive maintenance), Industry (Aerospace & Defense, Automotive & Transportation, Healthcare), and Geography—Global Forecast to 2026. https://www.marketsan dmarkets.com/Market-Reports/digital-twin-market225269522.html. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.
- 54 Gartner Newsroom. (2019). Gartner survey reveals digital twins are entering mainstream use. https://www.gartner.com/en/newsroom/press-releases/2019-02-20-gartner-surveyreveals-digital-twins-are-entering-mai. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.
- 55. Grand View Research. (2021). Digital twin market size worth \$86.09 billion by 2028. https:// www.grandviewresearch.com/press-release/global-digital-twin-market. Last Accessed: April 15, 2022.
- 56. Ezell, S. (2018). Why manufacturing digitalization matters and how countries are supporting it. *Information Technology and Innovation Foundation, Technical Report.*
- Botín-Sanabria, D. M., Mihaita, A.-S., Peimbert-García, R. E., Ramírez-Moreno, M. A., Ramírez-Mendoza, R. A., & Lozoya-Santos, J. J. (2022). Digital twin technology challenges and applications: A comprehensive review. *Remote Sensing*, 14(6), 1335.

Interoperable Digital Twin Solutions for Asset-Heavy Industry



Zhicheng Hu, Amirashkan Haghshenas, Agus Hasan, Steffan Sørenes, Anniken Karlsen, and Saleh Alaliyat

1 Introduction

Innovation, digitalization, and the use of modern technology are important components to scale and speed up future production facilities that are unmanned, lighter, smaller, robotized, and designed to achieve increased autonomy. Digital twin technology is at the core of the entire Industry 4.0 development process and is seen as the foundation for industrial digitalization efforts, delivering real-time insights, accurate forecasting, and intelligent decision-making by linking a physical system with its virtual equivalent. In fact, there are a plethora of benefits and advantages a digital twin can provide that may affect the whole organization by improving operational and asset performance, improving engineering and maintenance efficiency, detecting early signs of failure, and as such contributing to the avoidance of costly failures and downtime incidents. Despite their potentials, digital twin implementations on an industrial scale are still limited due to several challenges, which include interoperability and scalability issues.

1.1 Challenges Associated with Digital Twin Implementations for Asset-Heavy Industry

According to Grieves and Vickers [1], the basic concept of a digital twin model is still based on the idea that "*a digital informational construct about a physical*

Department of ICT and Natural Sciences, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Alesund, Norway

e-mail: agus.hasan@ntnu.no

Z. Hu \cdot A. Haghshenas \cdot A. Hasan (\boxtimes) \cdot A. Karlsen \cdot S. Alaliyat

S. Sørenes Equinor ASA, Stavanger, Norway

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging*

Metaverse, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_9

system could be created as an entity on its own. This digital information would be a "twin" of the information that was embedded within the physical system itself and be linked with that physical system through the entire lifecycle of the system." The main challenge regarding digital twin adoption in asset-heavy industries is not the lack of digital representations of facilities and equipment. There are massive amounts of data around. Instead, the main challenge is that the asset data (i.e., various pieces of the digital twin) is partly locked into several different data systems/applications where the data is defined purely for an application purpose using the system'/applications' own languages, information models, interfaces, and access regimes with limited standardization [2, 3]. Examples are assets having different identifiers in different systems, different engineering unit codes for the same unit, different naming on the same type of attributes, and definitions that are hard to understand. Most asset-heavy industries are already exchanging massive amounts of data internally and externally across the value and supply chain of contractors, suppliers, service providers, partners, manufacturers, and integrators. However, very often there are human engineers in the loop doing manual translations to make things work. The integration costs are high and sometimes not technically feasible without impacting the fidelity of the data and context. Some of the information exchanged are also put into documents (for example, PDF, Word), instead of being in the form of structured machine-readable models. This is not scalable in a connected Industry 4.0 world, where we aim at increasing autonomy and cooperation between components [4].

Furthermore, current digital twins are the result of bespoke technical solutions that are difficult to scale [5]. For an industry with many assets or subsystems, performing forecasts or simulation poses a unique challenge since every subsystem has its own digital twin written in a specific software. One solution can be by using co-simulation. Co-simulation refers to an enabling technique, where different subsystems making up a global simulation are being modeled in one tool and executed in another, thus offering scalability [6]. Compared to more traditional monolithic simulations, cosimulation encourages re-usability, model sharing, and fusion of simulation domains. These are traits that serve the asset-heavy industry well, allowing the plethora of original equipment manufacturers (OEMs) and stakeholders to share content for the common good, without compromising internal knowledge in the form of black-box models, i.e., models with a known interface, but where the internal implementation details are inaccessible [7].

1.2 Elementary Aspects of Industrial Digital Twins

When physical assets are going to communicate and cooperate using the information exchanged, they need to be represented and connected in the digital world. Digital twins have been on the agenda of many companies in the last 5–6 years. These days company has a digital twin and/or a digital twin solution. The solutions are remarkably diverse and fragmented, and as such hard to grasp, because we rarely have a mutual understanding of what they are and what we are going to use them for

[8]. The recent joint whitepaper by the Industrial Internet Consortium (IIC) and the Platform Industrie 4.0 boils digital twins down to three elementary aspects [9]:

- A digital twin may contain *service interfaces/APIs* for other software to access the data, invoke commands, or run models. This enables connectivity and interactions between digital twins and various applications.
- A digital twin may contain a variety of *computational and presentational models* ranging from first principle-oriented (natural laws), data-oriented (statistical, ML, AI), geometrical (CAD) and/or visualization-oriented (AR, VR, 3D).
- A digital twin may contain *data* collected from and about its real counterpart, data that spans the full lifecycle of the asset, data on how it is designed and engineered, how it is manufactured, and how it is used in operations.

The whitepaper also highlights and illustrates the importance of interoperability to avoid information silos when implementing digital twins.

1.3 Solution Framework

In this chapter, we present interoperable digital twin solutions for asset-heavy industries based on the OPC UA and Asset Administration Shell (AAS). We illustrate in detail how to design, develop, and implement interoperable digital twin solutions with OPC UA-based AAS. We show the advantages of the proposed solutions by providing a case example from the ships industry. We describe two use cases: The first case is a robot in a shipyard, while the second case is a power train control system in a vessel.

The organization of the Chapter is as follows: We start by describing our interoperable digital twin solutions in Sect. 2. In Sect. 3, we define our work scope in asset-heavy industries. Section 4 describes the development of our interoperable solutions. In Sect. 5, we present two use cases, and Sect. 6 draws the conclusions and gives recommendations.

2 Interoperable Digital Twin Solutions Based on Asset Administration Shell

When information from a digital twin in Company A cannot be understood by applications or other digital twins in Company B, it becomes more challenging to realize use cases that involve several partners along the value chain. In the era of Industry 4.0, the data, information, and services in the digital twin shall, at any given time, be interoperable and available for exchange across the value- and supply chain in a uniform and standardized manner. This cannot be achieved if every company in each industry vertical is producing their own digital twin definition, their own digital language, and their own company-specific APIs/interfaces to access and utilize the digital twin.

A prominent definition describes interoperability as the ability of two or more objects from the same or from different vendors to exchange information and to use that information for correct cooperation [10]. Interoperability is so essential and important that it is one of the three pillars in the 2030 vision defined by Platform Industrie 4.0. Lack of interoperability in industry is a reality [11]. Many endpoints/interfaces provide data with limited context and defined in a vendor/system-specific manner. Standardized and machine-readable semantic dictionaries are key to achieve interoperability in Industry 4.0, and dictionaries like IEC Common Data Dictionary (IEC CDD) and eCl@ss are universally used [12]. Standardized APIs are the best and most acknowledged way to achieve interoperability across technical systems having different data models and formats [13].

The Asset Administration Shell (AAS) is, by Platform Industrie 4.0, being referred to as the standardized digital twin framework, the information backbone, and cornerstone of interoperability in Industry 4.0. Every asset in Industry 4.0 is surrounded by and represented in the digital world by an AAS [14]. An asset is anything having value to an organization, and it is common to differentiate between both tangible and intangible assets. The idea of the AAS is to systematically structure asset information and functionality in a uniform manner and to make information available and consumable from standardized interfaces/APIs along the lifecycle of the asset, not only within one company but across companies. The framework is applicable for horizontal integration across the value chain, to remove barriers and enable a data-driven economy between equipment manufacturer, supplier, sub-contractor, contractor, operator, and service supplier. The framework is also applicable for vertical integration connecting the plant floor with applications and services used for monitoring and optimization in the cloud, and it also enables end-to-end engineering covering the complete lifecycle with a closed loop between engineering and operations.

The AAS representing an asset is continuously updated and enriched throughout its lifecycle and supply chain starting with requirements and engineering. A manufacturer of an asset, e.g., a pump, provides a standardized digital representation, i.e., as an AAS, to the customers/end-users. The pump is then installed and starts operating on the facility, and the end-user can then derive and continue to evolve the AAS by including the usage and operational aspects. The pump asset is a part of a technical system also represented by an AAS. Different AAS will be able to reference each other.

In the era of Industry 4.0, use cases needing asset information and functionality will instead connect to the digital twin of the physical asset, which is the AAS. The use cases will be able to browse and read the relevant information using standardized APIs/interfaces and a shared digital language with semantic definitions. All the model transformation, information population, and information synchronization done between the various backend applications, and the AAS is hidden from the users of the digital twin. An AAS consists of a header (manifest, identification, etc.) and a body. The body is a "container" of digital models representing various aspects (aka. submodels) related to the asset, as can be seen from Fig. 1. The submodels gather



Fig. 1 A typical example of an Asset Administration Shell with a submodel definition

information belonging together. Examples of submodels may be (1) Identification, (2) Technical Information, (3) Maintenance, (4) Operational data, (5) Documents, (6) Energy efficiency, etc. In Industry 4.0, it is not enough with plain data; we need context and semantic interoperability. Each model element in the submodel shall therefore has a reference to its corresponding semantic definition (e.g., IEC CDD, eCl@ss).

The concept of submodels related to the same asset is beneficial to avoid an "information model war" where "my model is brighter than your model." In the AAS, there is room for all models because all models have their own purpose and use case. A process engineer, valve subject matter expert, safety engineer, maintenance engineer, integrated operations center, etc., will have different models and perspectives, and care about different data related to the same asset, e.g., a valve. What one engineer discipline thinks is a familiar model may to other disciplines be cumbersome. But, instead of keeping these perspectives disconnected in multiple information silos, the AAS is a framework that "connects the dots" and makes it consumable in a structured manner through standardized interfaces.

The AAS specification itself does not prescribe which and what content/submodels contains. An AAS is a meta-model, a framework. The content is modeled and realized through the submodels—and it should be use-case driven. The industry verticals/domains must shape and agree upon standardized submodel templates for similar aspects. If for instance each company is using proprietary semantic definitions and standards to define the maintenance submodel, we do not get cross-company interoperability even if AAS is used.

3 Scope of Asset-Heavy Industry

Engineering asset is considered a unit to reflect its economic value as a physical unit [15]. Heavy industries are commonly known as the most energy intensive, which are decisive for the realization of energy saving and emission reduction commitments. Therefore, the definition and level classification of the assets for heavy industries in the asset management system is the first step for the design of an interoperable digital twin. Here, we define five simplified asset levels referring to some existing research definitions [16, 17], which comprise our asset definition "Components to systems." In this chapter, the discussion and two related use cases are focusing on Level 3 in the following list:

- Level 1, Interfacing components like sensors and actuators
- Level 2, Core devices like drives, PLCs, computers, and switchboards
- Level 3, Single mechatronic system like wind turbines, vessels, cranes, trains, and robots
- Level 4, Single site, plant, or factory like wind farms, fleets, and ports
- Level 5, Highest asset level like smart city and metaverse.

In an asset-heavy industry, network structure and cybersecurity provide the connection between assets. They are also critical parts as well as assets to construct the work scope in an asset-heavy industry. The assets interconnect with IoT systems by communication protocols. The European Union Agency for Cybersecurity (ENISA) provides a list of main challenges in Industry 4.0 and Industrial IoT [18]. From a technology aspect, the interoperable framework is a recommended method to solve the cybersecurity challenge, in particular by integrating Industry 4.0 devices, platforms, and frameworks to existing systems. OPC Unified Architecture (OPC UA) is one promising standard in many asset-heavy industries. The OPC UA specification parts [19], which are OPC 10000-2, Part 2: Security Model and OPC 10000-18, Part 18: Role-Based Security, describe the details of the security architecture, implementation, and user management. OPC UA applications support username/password, X.509 v3 Certificate and JSON Web Token (JWT). The secure encryptions include "None," "Sign," "SignAndEncrypt" with different algorithms. In conclusion, the approaches consist of the configuration of server endpoints, secure encryptions, trusted clients, the Local Discovery Server (LDS) services, trusted servers, and digital certificates. They provide clients with sessions based on customized information within the security.

	v 1	6 1	
No	Predefined user groups	Typical defined user roles	Description
1	Designers and develop engineers	Designer, SW/HW developers,	Write and read, design view
2	Operators	Operators	Read, operational view
3	Maintenance engineers	Maintenance personnel	Read, engineering view
4	Document engineers	Assistants, test engineers	Write and read, documentation and test view
5	Operation managers	The manager of operators and maintenance engineers	Write and read, all views, the other group behavior data

Table 1 Definition of the typical five groups

4 Development of Interoperable Digital Twins

4.1 Design of an Interoperable Digital Twin

A key open issue to realize the full capacity of the IoT is interoperability. There are five facets of interoperability for an IoT system in IEC 21823 standard [20]: transport, semantic, syntactic, behavioral, and policy. Syntactic and semantic interoperability are analyzed in some papers by the transformation system use cases [21]. Furthermore, there are some typically defined user roles such as designer, SW/HW developers, test engineers, operators, and maintenance personnel for the simulation merges physical and virtual world in all life cycle phases [22]. Our interoperable design classifies several predefined data groups, which includes signals lists, access rights, and cybersecurity levels to help users access the raw data. For example, the definition of the typical five groups could be described as in Table 1.

4.2 Implementation of Asset Administration Shell

With the growing number of cyber-physical systems (CPSs) in industrial environments, the concept of industrial CPSs is evolving into a multifaceted, interdisciplinary, and comprehensive environment. This environment includes physical and computational elements combined with their digital representations. An asset administration shell (AAS) is a real-world application of the notion of a digital twin, and it can be accomplished by combining operational and information and communication technologies. It helps users, domain specialists, and system developers in converting raw data from physical assets into digitally comprehensible information. This is provided with an API through a secure communication protocol (e.g., OPC UA), which allows asset data to be accessible in the shell of an AAS. Using AAS, key assets properties, operational parameters, and technical capabilities can be defined in a standardized and interoperable manner, designed to facilitate seamless communication over standardized and secure protocols with other Industry 4.0 components.

According to the AAS model features, the submodel corresponds to a single asset piece of information. As a property, a SubmodelElement aggregates information about the assets in the submodel. The property contains definitions that are linked to a concept description and explanation, as well as a semantic specification. As a standardized implementation of a digital twin, AAS has the following strengths:

- 1. Making data more recognizable and hence decomposing information in the production process.
- 2. Providing cross-border interoperability by utilizing standardized APIs.
- 3. Serving as a foundation for future autonomous systems that do not require human input to coordinate and negotiate.

When the complexity increases in higher level assets, the interoperability is implemented by the microservice instead of by predefined user roles only. The user can freely choose the microservices only if he/she has access right. In this context, a submodel concept in AAS is a data view of information, such as an operational view, an engineering view, and a design view as well as the components collection. The consistency of the whole lifecycle makes sure that the design transfer phase knowledge to the maintenance phase with the asset signals mapping. Finally, the maintenance data is utilized for the future regular maintenance activity, to retrofit, and to optimize the product design based on the asset view. In the next section, we describe two concrete AAS implementation.

5 Experimental Case Study

In this section, we provide two case examples to show the development of an interoperable digital twin based on AAS in the maritime industry. In these case studies, we focus on a vessel in a shipyard with some existing applications and connections among all devices. We assume there are five user groups who need to customize the data service view (Sect. 4.1) and three communication standards (OPC UA, MQTT, and REST API). The two case studies are a robot in a shipyard (Sect. 5.1) and a power train control system in a vessel (Sect. 5.2) (Fig. 2).

5.1 Use Case 1: A Robot in a Shipyard

In robotic systems, digital twins can describe, control, and display the behavior of real objects. A huge part of this process involves creating a dynamic model of the object for use in simulation programs. In the case of robots, the current trend is for companies such as car manufacturers to plan, install, and program robots to perform



Fig. 2 Overview of AAS application in maritime industry

tasks on the factory floor which is costly, and it is not always certain that an optimal solution is deployed. For robotic arms to be used in manufacturing, they must not only be able to perform tasks efficiently but also be able to adapt in real time to changes in the environment. To have this ability and tap into the full potential of these devices, artificial intelligence needs to be applied and trained properly, and the implementation of digital twins is one effective way of supporting this training.

Robotic arms, as a use-case example, are simply divided into components such as controllers, base, arms, end effector, drives, and sensors. The AAS structure for this robotic arm can be implemented in AASX package explorer, an open-source application that provides a variety of functions to manipulate AAS data. Figure 3 shows an example of AAS for this use case represents an asset with its submodels and properties. Here, the submodels are component collections, which are controller, base, arms, drives, sensors, etc. The design is more suitable to make AAS for existing applications because it is just focused on the assets or functions themselves.

5.2 Use Case 2: A Power Train Control System in a Vessel

The concepts and methods noted in the previous subchapter are similarly applied to a power train control system in a vessel, as well as the typical application of robot arm in factory automation. In the marine industry, a seagoing vessel has a representation of its digital twin. It has a typical length between 45.72 m and less than 80 m, less than 500 GT (Gross Tonnage), and is not a Cruise Ship type as International Maritime Organization (IMO) defined. Until 2021, about 40% of the world fleet by principal vessel type is bulk carrier [23]. Nowadays, most of the new type zero mission, autonomous seagoing vessels are fully electric propulsion ones [24, 25].

Pack	age sciencest	
Env	wiroament	
Env	"AdministrationShells"	
- 6	AS "Robot Arm NINU No.1" [Custom, AssetAdministrationShell29F05C21]	
-	SM *Controller* [IRI, https://example.com/ids/sm/0523_9051_3022_1409]	
	→ SMC "PLC" (6 elements)	
	Prop *Tag Name* = U-103-PLC-01	
	Prop "Manufacture" - Siemens	
	Prop *Series* = 57-300	
	Prop *Model* = 6ES7331-7PF11-0AB0	
	File "Datasheet" -> 0900766b812517ab.pdf	
	SM *Base* [IRI, https://example.com/ids/sm/8233_9051_3022_6368]	
	4 SM *Arms* [IRI, https://example.com/ids/sm/9333_9051_3022_0991]	
	SMC*Joint* (4 elements)	
	Prop "Axis-Y Position" = 76 mm	
	Prop "Axis-X Position" = 135 mm	
	Prop *Axis-Z Position * = -10 mm	
	Prop *Axis-U Position * = 112.897 deg	
	SMC "Link"	
	SM "End effector" [IRI, https://example.com/ids/sm/9533_9051_3022_0993]	
	SM *Drives* [IRI, https://example.com/ids/sm/2143_9051_3022_1518]	
	SM "Sensors" [IRI, https://example.com/ids/sm/8143_9051_3022_0558]	
4 Env	"Assets"	
-	set "Robot Arm NTNU No.1" [Custom, Asset1D80D68F]	
	seet "Robot Arm NTNU No.2" [Custom, Asset600619AE]	

Fig. 3 AASX file structure for a robot arm in the shipyard

The power train control system is the core of the electrical system for an electric propulsion seagoing vessel. In our use case, a bridge, two sets of drives and motors (steering and propulsion) make up the main parts after the simplification. All these three types of devices are connected via an edge gateway (AAS hardware and software) to the AAS cloud platform like eCl@ss online [26]. The vendors VA, VB, VC are correspondingly the manufacturers for them as Fig. 4. All raw signals are approached and read and written without any delay time and disturbance.

The bridge has a lever, mainwheel, remote control system, weather station, and communication system. The drives accept the steering and propulsion command as well as the torque and speed control mode from remote control system. Afterward, it drives the corresponding motors with the power output; meanwhile, it returns the actual values and the status like currents, voltages to remote control system. The sensors of the motor will also collect the signals in parallel.

For applications, the machine learning engineer from bridge vendor VA is designing a predictive program, which could automatically calculate how much time the vessel will arrive at the destination. For user roles, the maintenance engineer from motor vendor VC is going to decide the maintenance or even retrofit schedule (the time, spare parts, etc.) for the motors. Both requests need access to the data of the whole parts of power train control system with professional and customized view. We assume they have basic knowledge of interoperable digital twins with professional data processing and programming skills. If it is a normal digital twin system, they must spend much time to filter and get access for the data of other subsystems (for example, access the motor data for the machine learning engineer, access the bridge



Fig. 4 An overview of the example application

data for the maintenance engineer). However, the interoperable digital twin could bring them the convenience of choosing the data service they granted. To protect their own raw data and avoid the inevitable misunderstanding, the asset vendors used to allow the other vendors to subscribe the data as an operator (the operational view). Examples are the running time of the brake of the motor used for maintenance is normally excluded in the operational view for the asset motor. Meanwhile, the heading of the ship used for route prediction is excluded in the operational view for the asset bridge. However, the engineers have some common data access requests like motor actual speed and the lever command for the drive. If we consider the complexity due to the variety of platforms and tools, the system scale and cybersecurity aspects, it is critical to have interoperability for asset-heavy industries digital twins with new standards.

Figure 5 demonstrates the example of the two use cases in OPC UA-based AAS. A1 and B1 are the AASX file defined on the assets. The submodels in A1 are defined as assets and functions while the ones in B1 are the user roles. A2 and B2 are the loaded OPC UA namespace in UaExpert software, which is provided by our AAS demo. A3 and B3 are sample variables with their value. This result means any OPC UA client could access the OPC UA server interface our demo automatically created by the AASX files like any other OPC UA servers. This is one typical interoperable digital twin implemented.



Fig. 5 OPC UA-based AAS implementation example, which consists of a robot (red) and a power train control system in the vessel (blue)

6 Conclusions and Recommendation

In this chapter, we have presented information about the development of interoperable digital twin solutions for asset-heavy industries. The solutions are based on industrial standards such as AAS and OPC UA. The interoperable digital twin with an OPC UA-based AAS solution provides a seamless integration approach only if the digital representations of facilities and equipment are well organized and defined. Compared with other protocols, OPC UA has the flexibility as regards cybersecurity, asset definition, data access management, etc. Two case examples in maritime industry have been presented. In future work, the interoperability aspects can be further enhanced if we take more simulation models and supply chain information into consideration. Furthermore, powerful visualization tools and physics engines can be added on top of the platform to enhance the user interface and to model the behavior of the physical system.

References

- Grieves, M., & Vickers, J. (2017). Digital twin: Mitigating unpredictable, undesirable emergent behaviour in complex systems. In: J. Kahlen, S. Flumerfelt, & A. Alves (Eds.), *Transdisciplinary perspectives on complex systems*. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-387 56-7_4
- 2. Rasheed, A., et al. (2020). Digital twin: Values, challenges and enablers from a modelling perspective. *IEEE Access*, 8.
- 3. Tao, F., et al. (2019). Digital twin in industry: State-of-the-art. *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics*, 15, 2405–2415.
- 4. Uhlemann, T. H. J., et al. (2017). Digital twin: Realizing the cyber-physical production system for Industry 4.0. *Procedia CIRP*, 61.
- 5. Niederer, S., et al. (2021). Scaling digital twins from the artisanal to the industrial. *Nature Computational Science*, *1*, 313–320.
- Hatledal, L. I., et al. (2020). Co-simulation as a fundamental technology for twin ships. *MIC Journal*, 41, 297–311.
- 7. Schweiger, G. (2019). An empirical survey on co-simulation: Promising standards, challenges and research needs. *Simulation Modelling Practice and Theory*, *95*, 148–163.
- 8. Frank, A. G., et al. (2019). Industry 4.0 technologies: Implementation patterns in manufacturing companies. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 210.
- 9. Boss, B., et al. (2020). Digital twin and asset administration shell concepts and application in the industrial internet and Industrie 4.0. In *An Industrial Internet Consortium and Plattform Industrie 4.0 Joint Whitepaper*.
- 10. The structure of the administration shell: TRILATERAL PERSPECTIVES from France, Italy and Germany. International Joint Paper by Alliance Industrie du Futur and Plattform Industrie 4.0 and Piano Nazionale Impresa 4.0, 2018.
- 11. Ozturk, G. B. (2020). Interoperability in building information modeling for AECO/FM industry. *Automation in Construction*, *113*.
- 12. Lang, D., et al. (2020). Utilization of the asset administration shell to support humans during the maintenance process. In *IEEE 17th International Conference on Industrial Informatics*, Finland.
- Datta, S. K., & Bonnet, C. (2018). Advances in web of things for IoT interoperability. In *IEEE International Conference on Consumer Electronics*, Taiwan.
- Marcon, P., et al. (2018). The asset administration shell of operator in the platform of Industry 4.0. In 18th International Conference on Mechatronics, Czech Republic.
- 15. Amadi-Echendu, J. E., Willett, R., Brown, K., et al. (2010). What is engineering asset management. In *Definitions, concepts and scope of engineering asset management.*
- Wagner, C., Grothoff, J., Epple, U., et al. (2017). The role of the Industry 4.0 asset administration shell and the digital twin during the life cycle of a plant. In 2017 22nd IEEE International Conference on Emerging Technologies and Factory Automation (ETFA) (pp. 1–8). IEEE.
- 17. Pascual, D. G., Daponte, P., & Kumar, U. (2019, Oct 01). The Industry 4.0 architecture and cyber-physical systems. In *Handbook of Industry 4.0 and SMART systems*. CRC Press.
- 18. MANNER IINAS. (2019). Industry 4.0 cybersecurity: Challenges and recommendations.
- OPC UA Online Reference [EB/OL]. OPC Foundation (2022-04-03). [2022-04-14]. https://ref erence.opcfoundation.org/
- 20. (2018). *Integration, interconnection, and interoperability of IoT systems*. Springer International Publishing.
- Platenius-Mohr, M., Malakuti, S., Grüner, S., et al. (2019). Interoperable digital twins in IIoT systems by transformation of information models: A case study with asset administration shell. In *Proceedings of the 9th International Conference on the Internet of Things* (pp. 1–8).
- Boschert, S., & Rosen, R. (2016). Digital twin—The simulation aspect. In *Mechatronic futures* (pp. 59–74). Springer.

- Review of Maritime Transport 2021 [EB/OL]. United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) (2021-11-18). [2022-04-14]. https://unctad.org/webflyer/reviewmaritime-transport-2021
- The world's first zero emission, autonomous container feeder [EB/OL]. Kongsberg (2017-09-29). [2022–04–14]. https://www.kongsberg.com/no/maritime/support/themes/autonomous-ship-project-key-facts-about-yara-birkeland/
- World's first crewless, zero emissions cargo ship will set sail in Norway [EB/OL]. CNN (2021-08-27). [2022-04-14]. https://edition.cnn.com/2021/08/25/world/yara-birkeland-norway-cre wless-container-ship-spc-intl/index.html
- 26. ECLASS standards and webservice [EB/OL]. ECLASS eV association (2017-02-03). [2022-04-14]. https://www.eclass.eu/en/licenses/eclass-webservice.html

Digital Twin in Health Care



Sabri Atalay 💿 and Ufuk Sönmez 💿

1 Background

The widespread usage of electronic health data has recently increased the use of computer systems and Artificial Intelligence (AI) in the medical field. With the use of these technologies, new options for treatment and prediction models will be developed, which are expected to be superior to conventional epidemiological and statistical methods. AI could be defined as a computer science based on the realization of performing human cognitive functions by computers. Machine learning, deep learning, "in silico" simulation models, and "digital twins" are some examples of specific AI implementations [1].

The Digital Twin (DT) can be defined in various ways; however, it is best defined as "*data integration in both directions between the physical and virtual machine.*" DT is at the fore among the implementations of the Industry 4.0 Revolution that was realized through advanced data analytics and Internet of Things (IoT) connection [2].

DT refers to a digital copy of an animate or inanimate physical entity. The aim of this virtual tool is to monitor, understand, integrate, and analyze its properties or simulate its behavior as well as to optimize its functions, design and control its process [3].

The DT terminology was first used in 2003 by Grieves and was then published as a white paper forming the basis of the developments on the subject. The National

S. Atalay (🖂)

Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, University of Health Sciences, Izmir Tepecik Training and Research Hospital, Izmir, Turkey e-mail: drsatalay@yahoo.com

U. Sönmez

Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, University of Health Sciences, Izmir Bozyaka Training and Research Hospital, Izmir, Turkey

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_10

Aeronautics Space Administration (NASA) published an article in 2012 with the title "Digital Twin Paradigm for Future NASA and US Air Force Vehicles" [4].

Chen defined Digital Twin as "It is a computer model representing all the functional characteristics and interconnections of a physical device or a system" [5]. Liu [6] introduced a more detailed definition, "A Digital Twin is a living model of a physical entity or a system, which can constantly adapt to changes and predict the future of the corresponding physical response based on collected online data and information."

The "in silico" experiment or simulation includes computer-based examples to build the models. Then, experiments based on computers can be performed to conduct research in a virtual medium without human subjects. DT combines the existing data from the object to help the decision-making process. DT has been found efficient in transportation and industry, such as railroad fleets, gas turbines, and production lines. This advantage is the ability to retrieve updates from real-world objects, which allows the model to make a correct prediction and feedback directly to the real-world state to make operational changes [1].

It is expected that DT implementation will bring significant benefits in health care. DTs of humans have the capacity to collect and analyze physical and contextual data to improve the quality of life and increase wellness. In this manner, a stroke can be predicted before the occurrence, allowing prevention. Machine and deep learning methods can also be employed to detect lifestyles and to make potential health problem predictions. Also, data on the environment, age, and emotional state can be collected and analyzed to fully understand and describe the holistic conditions of a user [3].

Although the healthcare sector is among the areas where the use of DT implementations is expected to be beneficial, the use of this technology is still premature in the field of health care and the management of patients. However, developments in technology increase in devices compatible with the Internet of Things and cheaper costs, and the development of connection technologies has increased the interest in this subject. One of the future goals is the Human Digital Twin, which will perform realtime body analysis. Another implementation is the DT used to simulate the effects of certain drugs. Another is to use the DT to plan and perform surgical operations [7].

The introduction of digital medicine into our lives mainly occurred in 2007 with the introduction of mobile phones. The first developments in this field were with the use of pedometers to monitor physical activity, followed by the development of biosensors, continuous rhythm detection and heart rate (Apple Series 4 Smart-watch), electrocardiogram (AliveCor), continuous glucose monitoring that did not require fingertip measurement (Abbott Libre and Dexcom G6 sensors), oximetry for sleep apnea detection, and smartwatches for blood pressure measurement (Omron HeartGuide Smartwatch) [8].

DTs can show the things that are going on in the bodies of their real twins and can enable the prediction of the presence of disease by analyzing the personal history and available data such as time, location, and activity of their real twins [9].

DTs can also inform patients about customized recommendations to improve their health. For instance, they can mentor a person with diabetes by following their food intake, physical activity, and daily routines and offer suggestions for improving their quality of life by researching other Digital Twins with diabetes in the virtual world. DTs can also detect stress levels and identify causes of stress with sensors, provide recommendations on how to avoid or decrease stress, and can also detect emotional changes in real twins and provide feedback, such as listening to the favorite music of the real twin or participating in their favorite activities (e.g., dancing, watching movies, walking, etc.). Besides this, they can also help guide athletes with fitness training protocols and optimized performance based on personalized physiological, psychological, and contextual data [3].

The reasons for using DT in the healthcare sector can be roughly summarized as follows: (1) The health data of individuals and societies are increasing with the help of portable smart devices, cheap sensors, communication technologies, machine learning, Artificial Intelligence, and computer hardware. (2) Secondly, human and conventional medicine will ultimately reach the limits of complexity, performance, and speed. The large and continuous increase in knowledge in medicine has made it nearly impossible for healthcare providers to deal with this in their daily routine. Furthermore, healthcare employees face human factors such as fatigue, mood, and time constraints and factors such as time pressure and cost which also affect their decision. (3) There is a growing requirement for personalized treatment. Consequently, individual treatments and simulations of treatments and various tools, which can be employed to determine the prognosis, will take their place in the field of health care over time, as will be various clinical decision support systems that are currently being used [10]. Briefly, the cooperation of computer technologies and medicine determines the basis of smarter and more connected services in the healthcare field. AI is a computer system that can incorporate relevant data, make rational and logical decisions, and achieve the best possible result based on this. Machine learning (ML) is a crucial component of DT. It can be described as "our virtual mirror allowing us to simulate our personal medical history and health status by employing the data-focused analytical algorithms and theory-focused physical data" [11]. In other words, DTs use the inductive approach (i.e., the statistical models that learn from data) and the deductive approach (i.e., the mechanical models integrating multi-scale information and data) to provide correct predictions and to maintain or restore health [12].

A DT includes many dynamic and multidimensional parameters. Dynamic data refer to the data that make up the digital image of a patient, accompanied by available data and the continuously updated and collected data from a person's life (medical condition, living environment, drug tolerability). The multidimensional status of the data stems from the fact that these data come from different sources (e.g., data from the clinical data, social environment of a patient or from sensors). The dynamic and multidimensional nature of these data separates DT from other approaches such as clinical decision support systems, which analyze the diagnosis and symptoms of a clinical manifestation, along with historical electronic health record data, to provide recommendations used to help healthcare staff make the rightful decisions

about appropriate tests and procedures. These recommendations are determined using appropriate software and rules and constitute the most important component of clinical decision support systems. However, DT is not a mere data collection method for recommendations; it also correlates these data with each other using algorithms to incorporate data into a simulation process with clinical and economic targets identified in a meaningful and purposeful way. The fact that DT provides the chance to perform a medical device trial or pharmacological treatment in a computer environment rather than in real-life conditions allows for faster and more cost-effective results also protecting the patient from possible harm [12, 13].

Computer models increase the possibilities of diagnosis and treatment. In this way, future treatments will be organized based on accurate model predictions to improve health, not on mere instant health data [12].

DT can be roughly categorized into three groups as *active*, *semi-active*, and *passive*. In this respect, a system in which a digital copy (Digital Twin) of a physical system (physical twin) is constantly updated with information and data gathered from the physical twin is an active twin; a system in which the data that change over time are collected, but analyzed after data collection rather than a continuous update, is a semi-active twin; and if the measurements of a physical twin that is not constantly updated and that includes modeling assumptions are used, it is possible to talk about a passive Digital Twin. Also, there may be hybrid systems in which only certain parts or variables of the DT are constantly updated with the data gathered from a physical twin, but some data are not updated [14].

Despite the great advances in biomedical advances recently, many patients do not respond to drug treatments, which is because genetic differences among patients who have the same diagnosis make diseases become more complex. This causes patients to remain untreated and increases relevant costs [13]. Modern medicine has difficulties dealing with this complexity because diagnostic kits are limited and have certain sensitivities and specificities. Digital and genomic medicine can fill this gap by monitoring, processing, and incorporating the large amount of information obtained from electronic medical records and wearable digital devices [8]. The purpose of DT systems is to create a computer copy of complex systems and to conduct various tests faster and more economical compared to in real life. Additionally, it improves diagnosis and treatment in the human example.

DTs enable the visualization of the virtual replica (twin) of the patient by analyzing large data with new technologies such as AI. In this way, they offer individual treatment options, providing opportunities such as seeing the treatment results and the course of the disease [10].

Recently, one of the treatment modalities discussed in medicine is the subject of individual medicine, which is based on the idea that better results can be achieved by individualizing the diagnosis and treatment and that each individual has different genetic and environmental characteristics and lifestyle. To do this, complex medical records of each individual (i.e., demographic and clinical characteristics, diet, immunological and neurobiological bioindicators, and imaging results) must be obtained, analyzed, and used in the diagnosis, treatment, and follow-up. A concept example of such an approach is given in Fig. 1. The data entered into the



Fig. 1 Concept of deep digital phenotyping and digital twin identification for precision health [15]

system by the person online or with a cell phone or other electronic tools or obtained through connected devices are called "Digitosome" [15]. We have the appropriate tools to extract complex and large numbers of data with the aid of advances in deep learning algorithms and computer systems. For this reason, today, we can move from roughly layered groups to refined and small individual groups defined by multiple characteristics.

With the help of these data, a digital copy, in other words, a DT or a replica of each individual, can be created as the same or closely similar to that individual.

DT can indicate whether a medical treatment or device is suitable for the patient by simulating dose effects or device response before selecting a particular treatment modality [12]. The Swedish Digital Twin Consortium works to achieve the following targets for personalized health care for each patient; (i) creating unlimited copies (Digital Twins) of network patterns of phenotypic, molecular, and environmental factors regarding disease mechanisms; (ii) treat these DTs with numerous drugs in computer medium to identify the ideal drug; (iii) treat the patients with the drug that is found to be effective. The Digital Twin concept for personalized medicine is presented in Fig. 2 [13].

DT implementation in health care shows great promise. A large number of medical errors associated with diagnosis and treatment, poor resource use, inadequacies in workflow, and insufficient time for patients and physicians necessitate the use of such technologies [16, 17]. Artificial Intelligence-based deep learning networks are expected to assist in interpreting medical images, dermatologic lesions, retinal images, pathology slides, endoscopy, electrocardiograms, and facial and vital signs [18]. It is also expected in the future that many healthcare professionals, from specialist physicians to paramedics, will use these systems.


Fig. 2 Digital twin concept for personalized medicine [13]

However, the fact that the human organism is more complex than any other artificial device and system poses scientific and technical challenges, which must be overcome for implementation. To do this, it is necessary to understand the mechanisms of some basic issues, such as (1) the biological and homeostatic mechanisms required for us to maintain good health, (2) the ever-evolving data capturing different determinants of our health, from genomic sequences to behavioral data, (3) the technologies to enable this cooperation, and (4) the growing cooperation between clinical and engineering sciences.

The use of the DT provides scientists, healthcare providers, and hospitals with the ability to simulate environments specific to their requirements, whether in real-time or for future developments and usage. Additionally, DT can make smarter predictions and decisions by using it simultaneously with AI algorithms [2]. It can also be used in many areas, such as hospital management and determining empty beds.

Ross et al. presented their study with Hewlett-Packard by using AI and IoT to create visual Digital Twin Avatars of humans. From a healthcare viewpoint, SR technology can be used along with AI algorithms to see the effects of certain lifestyle changes (e.g., exercise and diet) on the health and appearance of a person and suggest specific changes from AI and SR analysis. Such usage emphasizes the full integration of data from both the physical twin (Human) and the DT (Copy). It both gives

individuals the ability to see what effect their actions will have on the physical twin and shows the effects of certain lifestyle changes [19].

In the next part, examples of the use of AI, ML, and DTs in various branches of the healthcare system are presented.

2 Internal Medicine

An "artificial pancreas" was developed for patients with type 1 diabetes. This device, which resembles a smartphone, is based on the principle of measuring blood sugar instantly with its sensors, calculating the required insulin dose, and injecting it with the help of a pump. Proper blood glucose level is achieved by calibrating the glucose metabolism with mathematical modeling. In this way, it was stated that the quality of life of patients increases, and the emergency department admissions because of excessive insulin doses decrease [20].

In order for predictive alerts to be effective, they should alert clinicians before significant clinical deterioration occurs in patients. To do this, the flowing features must be present in them: (i) presenting actionable concepts about preventable conditions; (ii) being customizable for specific patients; (iii) providing adequate data to inform clinical decision-making; and (iv) being applicable among patient populations. In this respect, a model was employed to determine kidney damage by using the "deep learning" method; and a large and longitudinal electronic health record dataset was developed covering various clinical settings and consisting of a total of 703.782 adult patients, 172 of whom were inpatients and 1.062 outpatients. This application could predict 55.8% of all hospitalized acute kidney injury episodes and 90.2% of all acute kidney injuries, which required hemodialysis. This is an example of the preventive scanning algorithm methods [21].

3 Surgery

The use of DT in the surgical field may bring benefits such as the trial of the surgical procedure on the simulator before a scheduled surgical procedure, reviewing the anatomical differences and minimizing unwanted damages. It can also be used in surgical training and to apply new medical instruments, new surgical techniques, and treatments without causing any risk to patients [22].

Remote surgery implementations are another exciting area of study. For example, the ability of a surgeon to perform preoperative checkups remotely with a DT can be used to minimize vital risks [2]. An example of such a use in surgical interventions is the model that is employed in brain aneurysm operations. A 3D rotational DT of each patient is created in this model to show the aneurysm and surrounding vessels. In this way, it was reported that it is possible to perform simulations with many implants

to help surgeons choose the optimal implant in a shorter time and to understand the interaction between implant and aneurysm [23].

4 Intensive Care

Critical diseases offer advantages for AI model developers compared to chronic diseases such as the large amounts of quantitative and qualitative data and shorter time needed for the transition from a critical condition to a clinically stable state. This made it possible to conduct various simulation studies on different groups of patients. For instance, a group of clinicians and computer scientists from the UK used an AI approach to develop a decision support system that was called the "AI Clinician" [24], which was designed to assist real-time ideal therapeutic interventions for sepsis by using Reinforcement Learning (RL). e-ICU research and MIMIC-III databases were used for validation [25, 26]. With the help of this model, it was found that mortality was at the lowest level in patients for whom the intravenous fluid and vasopressor doses of clinicians matched AI decisions, and it was reported that patient outcomes could be improved with personalized and clinically interpretable treatment decisions regarding sepsis. Tools developed based on existing AI models have low levels of specificity in predicting intervention points for real-life sepsis patients. This is one of the biggest disadvantages of AI models while treating critically ill patients. Although most of the models designed at present time are based on retrospective data from databases, the performance and accuracy of such algorithms may not reach the same level on real-time data. Concerns regarding patient privacy and liability may prevent AI models from being integrated for implementing in daily ICU implementations. Patients are highly heterogeneous and have specific treatment needs, which can easily be demonstrated in mechanically ventilated patients. For example, "Smart Ventilation Modes" may be more harmful to the patient in the absence of the supervision of a specialist physician [1]. However, it was shown that it may be possible to develop and test a causal AI model prospectively for predicting the treatment response in early stages of critical diseases. The availability of quantitative and qualitative data and a short feedback time make the ICU an optimal setting for developing and testing DT models. Furthermore, the correct DT model will allow the effects of an intervention to be tested in a virtual medium before it is employed in real patients [27]. In a complex intensive care setting, clinicians find it challenging to make decisions involving high-degree uncertainty. Although data-based relational AI models promise improved prognosis and diagnostic process, they still have not yet been proven useful in bedside clinical follow-up so far. Creating actionable AI models is more complicated and requires clear consideration of causative mechanisms. Accurately predicting the response to treatment or intervention without exposing patients to potential risks is a process that can be beneficial for both patients and clinicians [1]. In a study by Teo et al. to investigate the quality and duration of sleep through wearable devices and the effects on cardiovascular and biological aging, sleep duration and sleep efficiency data from the wearable device were associated with cardiovascular risk factors such as waist circumference and Body Mass Index, and insufficient sleep was associated with early telomere damage. However, no correlation was detected between the individual feedback data and the results [28].

5 Radiology

The study by Ardila et al. can be given as an example of the use of these technologies in the Radiology and Oncology fields. The researchers used a deep learning algorithm predicting cancer based on patients' instantaneous and the previously taken thoracic Computed Tomography (CT) findings to find solutions to the evaluation differences, false positive-negative results in lung cancer screening. In this respect, the system was found to be very successful in 6.716 patients who were included in the National Lung Cancer Screening Study (Area Under the Curve was 94.4%) and exhibited a performance that was similar to the independent clinical validation set of 1.139 cases. In the absence of prior CT imaging data, the system outperformed six radiologists with reduction of false positivity by 11% and false negativities by 5%. Its performance was at the same level with the same six radiologists when prior CT imaging data were available. The authors reported that this system had the potential to be implemented in lung screening worldwide and stated that it yielded accurate and consistent results [29]. Another example in the radiology field is lung X-ray imaging, which is among the most frequently used examination modalities in daily practice, for diagnosing pneumonia. It was found that this neural network-based algorithm was more successful (76% accuracy) than four radiologists [30]. However, radiologists still have the additional benefit of being able to detect other pathologies during this examination and diagnosing pneumonia, and therefore, current findings must be compared with a larger number of radiologists. In a study that was conducted in India, where deep learning algorithms are used at present time, it was found that the system was at least as successful as radiologists in evaluating four different findings in lung X-ray imaging [31]. A total of 37.000 3D cranial CT scans were analyzed with deep learning algorithms examining 13 different anatomical regions determined by radiologists to determine the prevalence of acute neurological events such as stroke and head traumas. The simulation that was created for this purpose was tested on real cases in a randomized, double-blind, prospective study, and it was found as a result that the system could analyze 150 times faster than radiologists (1.2 vs 177 s); however, the diagnostic accuracy was lower [32]. Besides these, smart digital technologies have many other uses in the field of radiology, bone X-rays for fractures and age determination, tuberculosis classification, vertebral compression fractures, CT for liver masses, lung nodules, pancreatic cancer, coronary calcium scores, cranial images for bleeding, head traumas, ECGs, and mammography. It was found that the diagnostic accuracy rates of these samples were approximately 56–99%. Here, the point that must not be remembered is that such algorithms cannot be trusted unless they are tested in real-life situations [18]. In radiology, Artificial Intelligence implementations have many uses other than diagnostic purposes. The first among these is the X-ray stage. It was reported that the shooting time can be shortened with its use at this stage, human errors can be reduced, and better imaging results can be obtained by reducing operator dependence. Secondly, studies on the use of this in the reporting stage continue, and in this area, it will be possible to detect and define errors automatically in the images and make the necessary measurements. Thirdly, it will be possible to use it on a patient basis by integrating the clinical data of patients. The AI algorithms at this level will serve to predict specific patterns in images beyond mere measurement and identification. AI-based prediction can be in the form of predicting disease progression, risk stratification, or determining the outcome of certain treatments applied. Finally, at the fourth level, AI implementations on data incorporated at the population or cohort level can be discussed. Such data and related outcomes will become increasingly accessible with the continuing trend of consolidation in healthcare systems, especially in large institutions, which will bring the use of AI algorithms into question not only in overcoming clinical decision-making challenges but also in operational decisions resulting in efficiency and adherence to guidelines, protocols, and quality measures [33]. Failure to position the patient appropriately may result in- or over-dosage in the anatomically adjusted dosing stage. Positive results have been reported on AI-based positioning in this regard. This was achieved by an AI-based algorithm that automatically analyzes the patient's body shape from the data of a 3D depth camera placed on the patient and creates a patient-specific 3D avatar (i.e., body surface and contour). Using 3D camera data without AI-based avatar modeling cannot show the same success because the patient can be covered with blankets or s/he might lie on cushions, etc. Such AI systems can not only reduce errors because of operator dependency and standardization but also reduce exposure times and radiation doses through automatic table height and scan detection [34]. MyExam Companion (Siemens Healthcare GmbH, Forchheim, Germany), which is a recently introduced data-based CT scanning automation solution, uses a large set of patient characteristics' training datasets derived from decision trees and corresponding scanning protocols across clinical institutions. In this way, it eliminates the technical complexity and the risk of user errors, ensuring standardized image quality with specific and regional preferences for the area to be examined [33]. Among the other uses of AI in radiology, there are the visualizing of the images retaken to make it easy for the radiologist to interpret, multi-layered reorganization of CT examinations of the heart, coronary arteries, and carotid arteries (i.e., curved multiplanar reformations), detection of rib fractures with high sensitivity, detecting acute situations such as cerebral hemorrhage aortic dissection, pulmonary embolism, triage, and alerting the clinician and radiologist [33]. A machine learning-based algorithm for calculating fractional flow reserve in CT Angiography (CTA) images is reported in a cardiovascular implementation based on Digital Twin modeling. In this study, an AI algorithm was trained on a large database of synthetically generated coronary anatomical structures and corresponding flows and reported that this AI algorithm can learn hemodynamics without time-consuming and expensive computational fluid dynamics simulations [35]. This method was evaluated clinically in a multicenter study conducted with 351 patients. In this respect, CT-Fractional Flow Reserve (CT-FFR) based on Machine Learning (ML) and used with Computerized Flow Dynamics

(CFD) is performed better than CT Angiography (CTA). The diagnostic accuracy increased in each vessel from 58 to 78% with CTA and ML-based CT-FFR, and the accuracy increased for each patient from 71 to 85% with CTA when ML-based CT-FFR was added. The false positive CTA result, which was detected in 62 (73%) of 85 patients, was classified again correctly with ML-based CT-FFR. The results were validated with reference to the invasive method [36].

6 Geriatrics

An example of an application to prevent diseases can be given to the elderly. In this context, a real-time monitoring and alarm system based on the DT technology has been developed in China. The system collects information on the posture and behavior of the person with the implementation of a visual sensor, an Artificial Intelligence chip, and deep learning technology. After the calculation and analysis made by the Artificial Intelligence chip, it presents these data in the cloud with digital mapping. When the safety threshold is exceeded, the alarm can be activated to prevent or mitigate the injury caused by the fall of the elderly. The user can set alarm thresholds in different time zones and areas and achieve the purpose of the product determined before [37]. An example of implementation in the elderly is related to the use of DT in nurseries. It is predicted that the elderly in nurseries will be provided with tools that will increase their safety, optimize the results of physical and cognitive treatments, and provide a more independent and higher-quality living environment by providing solutions for a healthy lifestyle [38].

7 Chest Diseases

In a study that evaluated the time and place of inhaler use with electronic sensors in asthma patients, it was found that there was a 78% decrease in emergency inhaler use and a 48% increase in the number of symptom-free days with this method. It was also found to help make recommendations for environmental changes to be applied to reduce asthma symptoms [39].

8 Pathology

A faster and more accurate opportunity can be achieved by digitizing the pathology preparations and examining these data based on Artificial Intelligence. When the pathologist and Artificial Intelligence algorithms were compared in breast cancer cases, no differences were detected if there was no time limit; however, it was also found that the algorithms were more successful when a time limit of 1 min was set

for each slide. However, this is not a viable approach regarding real-life workflow [40]. Also, instead of comparing Artificial Intelligence and pathologists, there are cooperative models. In this way, it was possible to make the most accurate diagnosis in the shortest time [41]. The first prospective study testing the accuracy of an algorithm for classifying digital pathology slides in a real clinical setting was conducted by comparing deep learning algorithms with six pathologists for breast cancer micrometastases in the slides. Only one false positivity and two false negativities were obtained, resulting in more than 90% diagnostic success. This system is also not affected by poor staining, over-fixation, and air bubbles of the preparation that cause histological artifacts [42].

9 Dermatology

Artificial Intelligence-based algorithms that were prepared using many pictures and dermoscopy images, generally in diagnosing cancers such as melanoma and carcinoma, were compared with dermatology experts in studies that were conducted in the field of dermatology. Because of these studies, which were not conducted on patients, the system achieved more successful results than physicians, with a rate of more than 95%. Successful results have also been reported in the diagnosis of other dermatological diseases. However, real-life data are needed on this topic [43–45].

10 Eye Diseases

After AI-based algorithms were compared with ophthalmologists and 10.000 fundus images of 5.000 patients were examined, it was found that the algorithm could diagnose diabetic retinopathy with 90% sensitivity and 98% specificity [46]. An accurate diagnosis could be made between 88 and 92% with the algorithm that evaluates retinal fundus images used to detect macular degeneration related to age [47]. Again, after the evaluation of the retinal Optic Coherence Tomography (OCT) imaging to identify diseases such as age-related macular degeneration and diabetic retinopathy, which are among the most common causes of vision loss, and compared with an ophthalmologist, the accuracy rate was found to be 99.9% for emergency admission [18]. A total of 900 patients who had diabetes but not any known retinopathy were evaluated using a proprietary system that acquired retinal fundus photographs and OCT and by reading centers that had the expertise in interpreting these images in a prospective study that was conducted in primary care clinics. The algorithm was used in primary care clinics and achieved a sensitivity of 87% and specificity of 91% for 819 patients who had analyzable images. Finally, the algorithm achieved FDA approval for the autonomous detection of "more than mild" diabetic retinopathy without the need for a clinician [48, 49]. Studies are underway for the diagnosis of congenital cataracts in the eye area and retinopathy in premature newborns.

11 Cardiology

The two most commonly used diagnostic methods are Electrocardiography (ECG) and Echocardiography (ECHO) in the field of cardiology. The usability of both methods has been tested with deep learning algorithms for a long time. In a study using a retrospective dataset of 549 ECGs, sensitivity of 93% and a specificity of 90% were obtained compared with cardiologists with deep learning algorithms for diagnosing heart attack. [50]. Again, in a study in which more than 64,000 singleelectrode ECGs of more than 29,000 patients were evaluated for arrhythmia with an algorithm and board-certified cardiologist and in which 14 different electrical conduction disorders were examined, the algorithm yielded very successful results. With the help of this algorithm, it is considered that it can be used for diagnostic purposes when combined with inexpensive ECG devices to prevent erroneous evaluations, reduce the time loss to cardiologists, and in healthcare centers that have difficulty in accessing cardiologists [51]. A deep learning algorithm and cardiologists evaluated a dataset consisting of more than 830,000 still images in a study of 267 patients regarding echocardiography. The overall accuracy for single still images was found to be 92% for the algorithm and 79% for cardiologists. However, it was reported that this result may not be reliable in reflecting real life because it was obtained using still images and the ECO process was performed using moving images [52]. Ventricular Assist Devices (VADs) must be developed because of the increase in the number of patients and the lack of sufficient donors to meet the requirement for heart transplantation in end-stage congestive heart failure patients. For this purpose, a new extravascular VAD technology was developed to provide biventricular and epicardial pressure support for the heart. This new concept also prevents blood contact, which causes complications such as clotting and infections. In this concept, a personalized functional DT of the heart, vascular system, and new VAD technology was created with a calibrated and customized computational model. It was reported in previous studies that this model can (a) validate in vivo experimental data, (b) predict healthy and pathological ventricular function, and (c) evaluate the benefits of the new VAD concept. The model fits very well with in vivo data and predicts increases in stroke volume and left ventricular pressure with increased ventricular support reliably. DT also provides information about the insufficient data or impossible to measure in any experimental study. This model is deemed as an important tool for future treatment modalities for treating heart failure [53]. In a randomized, controlled, and prospective study that was conducted in Germany, web-based remote treatment and standard treatment were compared in heart failure patients. As a result, decreases were detected in unplanned cardiovascular admissions to hospital (p: 0.046) and all-cause mortality rates (p: 0.028) with remote patient management. No significant differences were detected in mortality rates because of cardiovascular reasons [54]. It is predicted that such implementations will take an important place in the future. They can be used to treat patients as well as to prevent them from being ill. DT implementations can be used not only for the whole human body but also for some specific organs and tissues. For example,

Siemens Healthineers transferred the electrical and physical features and structure of the heart to a 3D image with an AI-based DT model by using the data collected in a database of more than 250 million images and reports. This method was tested for 6 years in the Digital Twins of 100 patients who were treated for heart failure. It was found that the preliminary results of the comparisons between the actual results and the predictions that were made by the computer after analyzing the DTs were positive. A pilot scheme, which was called "Cardiac Resynchronization Treatment (CRT)," is underway to identify patients who may benefit from this treatment early and to administer treatment more individually [10, 55]. Pulsatile blood flow causes a slight head movement in the carotid arteries, which is presumed to be a potential indicator of the severity of carotid artery stenosis. To detect this, an algorithm was created which determined different degrees of occlusion with many head movements virtually by using a computerized visual algorithm with in vivo videos of the human face. In this respect, in vivo vibrations were compared with virtual vibration data that were generated from the computational blood flow/vibration model. Preliminary results in healthy subjects and one patient showed that the model was accurate and had the potential to detect the severity of carotid artery stenosis [14].

12 Gastroenterology

With colonoscopy, it can be extremely difficult for gastroenterologists to find small (< 5 mm) sessile or adenomatous polyps. In a prospective study, Artificial Intelligence was used in routine colonoscopy in 325 patients who had 466 small polyps, and accuracy of 94% and a negative predictive value of 96% were reported. The diagnostic speed was found to be 35 s with Artificial Intelligence, and the algorithm provided similar results with new and experienced gastroenterologists without the need for use of staining [56, 57].

13 Psychiatry

One of the most common mental illnesses in the world is depression. Various studies have been conducted to diagnose, monitor, and treat depression. Keyboard interactions, voice–face recognition, various sensors, chats through interactive bots, which will be implemented through Artificial Intelligence, can be used for these purposes. It has been reported that depression can be predicted through social media posts. There are studies predicting the success of depression treatment and predicting suicidality and attacks in patients with schizophrenia with machine learning [18].

14 Infection Epidemiology

A simulation study was conducted on the current COVID-19 pandemic to evaluate the short- and long-term effects of the pandemics on the supply chain. In this respect, it was determined that the most important parameter that affected the supply chain during the pandemic was the timing of closing-opening of the facilities at different stages. Besides, supply time, the rate of spread of the pandemic, and upstream-downstream interruptions in the supply chain were listed among other important factors. The risks that might occur in preparing pandemic plans can be prevented or reduced by using such models [58]. One of the most important hospital-acquired infections is *Clostridium difficile*-related infections. It was reported that approximately 300,000 infections cause an annual scale in the USA. Early identification and treatment of people who are at risk of these infections are critical. For this purpose, a model was created by compiling the electronic records of adult patients admitted to two large hospitals. In this respect, it was found that the patients who were at risk could be detected at a rate of 82% and 75%, respectively, with the method used. It was also determined that this method could be applied to other hospitals or specifically to one hospital if desired, so that people who are at risk of such an infection can be detected more accurately and earlier [59]. A model that included the complaints of patients at admission, nurse observations, and vital signs was found to be successful for diagnosing infection in the emergency department [60]. Sepsis is one of the most important mortality reasons. It is extremely important to diagnose and treat sepsis earlier so that morbidity and mortality rates can decrease. Henry et al. developed an early warning system, which was called "TREWScore" for septic shock, based on the existing recorded data and monitoring records of patients. With this system, it was possible to make a diagnosis with 67% specificity and 85% sensitivity before the development of major damage because of sepsis (median 28.2 h before). Two-thirds of the patients were diagnosed before the organ damage had occurred [61]. Another system that used electronic health records, which could provide 24 h of notice before the onset of severe sepsis, was also used in this respect [62].

15 Orthopedics

Rehabilitation implementations in spinal cord injury patients can be given as an example of the use of the DT in orthopedics and physical treatment. In this respect, data are collected from patients with the help of EEG, EMG, and sensors, which are evaluated in the DT of the patient, and the optimal muscle and skeletal tension and the amount of mechanical or electrical support needed are calculated and implemented to the supporting device and then to the patient [63]. A schematic representation of this model is given in Fig. 3.



Fig. 3 Schematic representation of the interaction between real-world devices and Digital Twin [63]

16 Neurology

It was reported previously that DT technology can be used in a large amount of accurate data to be collected from patients during the diagnosis (collection of data on the type and stage of the disease, related symptoms, comorbidities, the time between the first presentation to the neurologist and MRI results), follow-up (disease activity markers), and treatment of acute attacks and symptomatic treatment of the long-term and complex diseases such as Multiple Sclerosis (MS). In the treatment decision, the purpose will be to select the most appropriate drug for the individual considering his/her medical history, the stage of the disease, the degree of disability, initial symptoms, age, gender, child desire, and comorbidities. It will also be possible to monitor possible drug reactions and side effects [10]. In a study that was based on predicting the efficacy of various treatments in relapsing MS attacks, it was determined that this method made strong and accurate predictions and could be generalized to new patients [64]. In another similar study, the purpose was to predict six different clinical responses of seven different treatments based on the demographic, clinical, and paraclinical data of patients. At the end of the study, it was successfully predicted which factors and treatments could increase/decrease physical disability and disease recurrence [65].

17 Barriers to the Use of DTs in Healthcare Systems

Although DTs have many benefits in the healthcare system, such as prevention, prognosis, and treatment selection, and increasing the quality of patient care, there are also some challenges and hesitations about their use. For example, missing or incorrect data may result in incorrect modeling and recommendations. It has great importance that these data are high quality and are standardized and reliable so that DTs are not separated from their true twins and can be fully represented [2, 66]. The presence of data in digital media rather than paper media is important in terms of accelerating data flow and data analysis.

18 Data Privacy

Before a DT is created, it must be determined who can access the data, for how long, for what purpose, and under which conditions. To do this, it is necessary to make appropriate regulations by the state authority. Efforts must be made to protect the data against hacker attacks and to prevent data losses, which may cause damage to patients, who, in such a case, must also ensure that their data are kept secure, transparent, and accessible to them. Or else, collecting patient data may increase distrust rather than trust in healthcare systems. It is inadequate merely to provide technological advances, and it is also necessary to ensure that such technological advances serve to improve the well-being of patients. For this reason, data privacy and transparency in data use must be respected with the full consent of the patients. Informed consent forms must be obtained, and the purpose of the data collection must be clearly stated to patients [10].

19 Ethical Issues

It has been argued that DT may cause inequality in the healthcare system because of the possibility of underrepresentation of some racial or patient groups. If a group is underrepresented in an established model, it is likely that such a group will receive suboptimal treatment [67]. For example, patients who have a history of asthma and pneumonia were classified in a computer model as patients who had a lower risk of mortality than those diagnosed with pneumonia alone. When this condition was evaluated, it was found to be because of the earlier and more aggressive treatment of asthma patients by clinicians [68].

Another crucial ethical issue about predicting the course of a disease is how the prognosis will be communicated to a patient. How does a patient cope with the information that they will soon be in a wheelchair as the medical prediction says? Do patients have the right to "*not to know*" about their disease? Can patients decide

on a treatment that will be good or bad for them based on the results at hand? For this reason, patients must develop an appropriate relationship with their personal DT and can make informed decisions with data-based personalized models [9].

20 Human Factors and Other Issues

The importance of AI users must not be overlooked. Trust is one of the most important factors in such new implementations. Clinicians who do not know enough about algorithms and AI implementations may not have adequate confidence in the results and treatment recommendations. Also, there are concerns that the use of Artificial Intelligence in the healthcare system may cause unemployment or disqualification of healthcare employees. For one thing, automated blood pressure measurement and automated blood cell counts eliminate the requirement for healthcare staff to perform these tasks. However, there is a key function of physicians in patient care, such as the role of "god physician" in the historical process. Therefore, physicians must proactively guide, supervise, and monitor the adoption of AI as a partner in patient care. When collaborates with Artificial Intelligence, human intelligence can save valuable time by being a well-informed, empathetic clinician, who is armed with good predictive tools, and is freed from the burden of clerical work. In this way, such a clinician will have the opportunity to work more efficiently [69, 70]. AI-based decisions will assist the clinician in making accurate decisions, providing that they keep human intelligence up-to-date and consider social, clinical, and personal characteristics [69]. If DT recommendations conflict with clinician recommendations, the clinician must develop a new action plan to make an accurate decision, or else, more data may add to the uncertainty of medical considerations [10]. It must not be ignored that the results obtained by DT can be complex and, therefore, complicate the patient follow-up. For this reason, it must be considered which data contribute at the highest level to predictability, how this predictability can be used, and how this method can be applied and incorporated into the healthcare system in a cost-effective manner. It is considered that the large amount of data at hand will bring benefits such as providing accurate and fast information to clinicians in the field of health care, improving workflow for healthcare systems, reducing medical errors, and improving the health status of patients by obtaining their own data with the help of advanced computer technology and cloud systems. Today, some limitations of such implementations are bias, personal security and privacy, and data transparency [18]. Despite all above-mentioned difficulties, there are countries such as Estonia, which have been able to successfully implement the concept of DT. To achieve this, efforts must be made to establish guidelines, gold standards, benchmarks, and government legislation [12, 18]. Studies must be published in peer-reviewed journals, and this must be validated clinically in real life before using DTs in patient care.

21 Conclusion

Although the use of computer-based technologies such as DTs and AI in health is new, it offers great hope for the future. It is expected to provide benefits such as diagnosis, medical and surgical treatment, protecting and improving the health status of people, and predicting the health problems. In this chapter, examples of its use in different fields of medicine are given and it is expected that these will increase over time. In order for the Digital Twin to fully represent the real twin, it is of great importance that the data are of high quality, standardized, and reliable. Therefore, it is necessary to develop appropriate data collection tools. The complexity of the human organism, genetic, environmental and mental factors are other problems that need to be considered. Finally, it is extremely important to establish legal regulations and ensure data security.

References

- Lal, A., Pinevich, Y., Gajic, O., Herasevich, V., & Pickering, B. (2020). Artificial intelligence and computer simulation models in critical illness. *WJCCM*, 9, 13–19. Available https://www. wjgnet.com/2220-3141/full/v9/i2/13.htm. Accessed May 24, 2021.
- Fuller, A., Fan, Z., Day, C., & Barlow, C. (2020). Digital Twin: Enabling technologies, challenges and open research. *IEEE Access*, 8, 108952–108971. Available https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/9103025/. Accessed May 24, 2021.
- El Saddik, A. (2018). Digital Twins: The convergence of multimedia technologies. *IEEE Multi-Media*, 25, 87–92. Available https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/8424832/. Accessed June 16, 2021.
- 4. 1411.0_Digital_Twin_White_Paper_Dr_Grieves.pdf (n.d.).
- Chen, Y. (2017). Integrated and intelligent manufacturing: Perspectives and enablers. *Engineering*, 3, 588–595. Available https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S20958099173 07105. Accessed May 28, 2021.
- Liu, Z., Meyendorf, N., & Mrad, N. (2018). The role of data fusion in predictive maintenance using digital twin Provo, Utah, USA. 020023. Available http://aip.scitation.org/doi/abs/10. 1063/1.5031520. Accessed May 28, 2021.
- Gahlot, S., Reddy, S.R.N., & Kumar, D. (2019). Review of smart health monitoring approaches with survey analysis and proposed framework. *IEEE Internet Things Journal*, 6, 2116–2127. Available https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/8473683/. Accessed May 28, 2021.
- Topol, E. J. (2019). A decade of digital medicine innovation. *Science Translational Medicine*, 11, eaaw7610. Available https://stm.sciencemag.org/lookup/doi/10.1126/scitransl med.aaw7610. Accessed June 10, 2021.
- Bruynseels, K., Santoni de Sio, F., & van den Hoven, J. (2018). Digital twins in health care: Ethical implications of an emerging engineering paradigm. *Frontiers in Genetics*, 9, 31. Available: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fgene.2018.00031/full. Accessed May 24, 2021.
- Voigt, I., Inojosa, H., Dillenseger, A., Haase, R., & Akgün, K., et al. (2021). Digital twins for multiple sclerosis. *Frontiers in Immunology*, *12*, 669811. Available https://www.frontiersin. org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2021.669811/full. Accessed May 24, 2021.
- 11. Alber, M., Buganza Tepole, A., Cannon, W. R., De, S., Dura-Bernal, S., et al. (2019). Integrating machine learning and multiscale modeling—Perspectives, challenges, and opportunities in the

biological, biomedical, and behavioral sciences. *npj Digital Medicine*, 2, 115. Available http://www.nature.com/articles/s41746-019-0193-y. Accessed June 2, 2021.

- Corral-Acero, J., Margara, F., Marciniak, M., Rodero, C., Loncaric, F., et al. (2020). The 'Digital Twin' to enable the vision of precision cardiology. *European Heart Journal*, 41, 4556–4564. Available https://academic.oup.com/eurheartj/article/41/48/4556/5775673. Accessed May 24, 2021.
- Björnsson, B., Borrebaeck, C., Elander, N., Gasslander, T., et al. (2020). Digital twins to personalize medicine. *Genome Medicine*, 12, 4. Available: https://genomemedicine.biomed central.com/articles/10.1186/s13073-019-0701-3. Accessed May 24, 2021.
- Chakshu, N. K., Carson, J., Sazonov, I., & Nithiarasu, P. (2019). A semi-active human digital twin model for detecting severity of carotid stenoses from head vibration—A coupled computational mechanics and computer vision method. *International Journal for Numerical Methods in Biomedical Engineering*, 35, e3180. Available https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10. 1002/cnm.3180. Accessed June 16, 2021.
- Fagherazzi, G. (2020). Deep digital phenotyping and digital twins for precision health: Time to dig deeper. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 22, e16770. Available https://www.jmir. org/2020/3/e16770. Accessed June 1, 2021.
- Singh, H., Meyer, A. N. D., & Thomas, E. J. (2014). The frequency of diagnostic errors in outpatient care: Estimations from three large observational studies involving US adult populations. *BMJ Quality and Safety*, 23, 727–731.
- 17. Berwick, D. M., & Hackbarth, A. D. (2012). Eliminating waste in US health care. JAMA, 307, 1513–1516.
- Topol, E. J. (2019). High-performance medicine: The convergence of human and artificial intelligence. *Nature Medicine*, 25, 44–56. Available http://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-018-0300-7. Accessed July 12, 2021.
- Ross, D. (2016). Digital twinning [virtual reality avatars]. Engineering & Technology, 11, 44–45. Available https://digital-library.theiet.org/content/journals/10.1049/et.2016.0403. Accessed May 28, 2021.
- Masison, J., Beezley, J., Mei, Y., Ribeiro, H., Knapp, A. C., et al. (2021). A modular computational framework for medical digital twins. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* of the United States of America, 118, e2024287118. Available http://www.pnas.org/lookup/ doi/10.1073/pnas.2024287118. Accessed May 24, 2021.
- Tomašev, N., Glorot, X., Rae, J. W., Zielinski, M., Askham, H., et al. (2019). A clinically applicable approach to continuous prediction of future acute kidney injury. *Nature*, 572, 116– 119.
- Ahmed, H., & Devoto, L. (2020). The potential of a digital twin in surgery. *Surgical Innovation*, 155335062097589. Available http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1553350620975896. Accessed May 24, 2021.
- Barricelli, B. R., Casiraghi, E., & Fogli, D. (2019). A survey on digital twin: Definitions, characteristics, implementations, and design implications. *IEEE Access*, 7, 167653–167671. Available https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/8901113/. Accessed June 17, 2021.
- Komorowski, M., Celi, L. A., Badawi, O., Gordon, A. C., & Faisal, A. A. (2018). The Artificial Intelligence Clinician learns optimal treatment strategies for sepsis in intensive care. *Nature Medicine*, 24, 1716–1720. Available http://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-018-0213-5. Accessed May 26, 2021.
- Johnson, A. E. W., Pollard, T. J., Shen, L., Lehman, L. H., Feng, M., et al. (2016). MIMIC-III, a freely accessible critical care database. *Scientific Data*, *3*, 160035. Available http://www.nat ure.com/articles/sdata201635. Accessed May 26, 2021.
- Pollard, T. J., Johnson, A. E. W., Raffa, J. D., Celi, L. A., Mark, R. G., et al. (2018). The eICU Collaborative Research Database, a freely available multi-center database for critical care research. *Scientific Data*, 5, 180178.
- Lal, A., Li, G., Cubro, E., Chalmers, S., Li, H., et al. (2020). Development and verification of a digital twin patient model to predict specific treatment response during the first 24 hours of sepsis. *Critical Care Explorations*, 2, e0249. Available https://journals.lww.com/10.1097/ CCE.00000000000249. Accessed May 24, 2021.

- Teo, J. X., Davila, S., Yang, C., Hii, A. A., Pua, C. J., et al. (2019). Digital phenotyping by consumer wearables identifies sleep-associated markers of cardiovascular disease risk and biological aging. *Communications Biology*, 2, 361.
- Ardila, D., Kiraly, A. P., Bharadwaj, S., Choi, B., Reicher, J. J., et al. (2019). End-to-end lung cancer screening with three-dimensional deep learning on low-dose chest computed tomography. *Nature Medicine*, 25, 954–961. Available http://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-019-0447-x. Accessed June 3, 2021.
- Wang, X., Peng, Y., Lu, L., Lu, Z., Bagheri, M., et al. (2017). ChestX-Ray8: Hospital-scale chest X-ray database and benchmarks on weakly-supervised classification and localization of common thorax diseases. In 2017 IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR) (pp. 3462–3471). IEEE. Available http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/8099852/. Accessed July 16, 2021.
- Singh, R., Kalra, M. K., Nitiwarangkul, C., Patti, J. A., Homayounieh, F., et al. (2018). Deep learning in chest radiography: Detection of findings and presence of change. *PLoS ONE*, *13*, e0204155. Available https://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0204155. Accessed July 16, 2021.
- Titano, J. J., Badgeley, M., Schefflein, J., Pain, M., Su, A., et al. (2018). Automated deepneural-network surveillance of cranial images for acute neurologic events. *Nature Medicine*, 24, 1337–1341.
- Sharma, P., Suehling, M., Flohr, T., & Comaniciu, D. (2020). Artificial intelligence in diagnostic imaging: Status quo, challenges, and future opportunities. *Journal of Thoracic Imaging*, 35(Suppl 1), S11–S16.
- 34. Saltybaeva, N., Schmidt, B., Wimmer, A., Flohr, T., & Alkadhi, H. (2018). Precise and automatic patient positioning in computed tomography: Avatar modeling of the patient surface using a 3-dimensional camera. *Investigative Radiology*, 53, 641–646. Available http://journals.lww. com/00004424-201811000-00001. Accessed June 9, 2021.
- Itu, L., Rapaka, S., Passerini, T., Georgescu, B., Schwemmer, C., et al. (1985). A machinelearning approach for computation of fractional flow reserve from coronary computed tomography. *Journal of Applied Physiology (1985), 121*, 42–52.
- Coenen, A., Kim, Y.-H., Kruk, M., Tesche, C., De Geer, J., et al. (2018). Diagnostic accuracy of a machine-learning approach to coronary computed tomographic angiography-based fractional flow reserve: Result from the MACHINE consortium. *Circulation: Cardiovascular Imaging*, *11*, e007217.
- 37. [Implementation and Research of Digital Twin Technology in Safety and Health Monitoring of the Elderly.pdf (n.d.).
- Calderita, L. V., Vega, A., Barroso-Ramírez, S., Bustos, P., & Núñez, P. (2020). Designing a cyber-physical system for ambient assisted living: A use-case analysis for social robot navigation in caregiving centers. *Sensors*, 20, 4005. Available https://www.mdpi.com/1424-8220/20/ 14/4005. Accessed June 3, 2021.
- Barrett, M., Combs, V., Su, J. G., Henderson, K., Tuffli, M., et al. (2018). AIR Louisville: Addressing asthma with technology, crowdsourcing, cross-sector collaboration, and policy. *Health Affairs*, 37, 525–534. Available http://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2017. 1315. Accessed June 16, 2021.
- 40. Ehteshami Bejnordi, B., Veta, M., Johannes van Diest, P., van Ginneken, B., Karssemeijer, N., et al. (2017). Diagnostic assessment of deep learning algorithms for detection of lymph node metastases in women with breast cancer. *JAMA*, *318*, 2199. Available http://jama.jamanetwork. com/article.aspx?doi=10.1001/jama.2017.14585. Accessed July 16, 2021.
- Steiner, D. F., MacDonald, R., Liu, Y., Truszkowski, P., Hipp, J. D., et al. (2018). Impact of deep learning assistance on the histopathologic review of lymph nodes for metastatic breast cancer. *American Journal of Surgical Pathology*, 42, 1636–1646.
- 42. Liu, Y., Kohlberger, T., Norouzi, M., Dahl, G. E., Smith, J. L., et al. (2019). Artificial intelligence-based breast cancer nodal metastasis detection: Insights into the black box for pathologists. *Archives of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine*, *143*, 859–868.

- 43. Esteva, A., Kuprel, B., Novoa, R. A., Ko, J., Swetter, S. M., et al. (2017). Dermatologist-level classification of skin cancer with deep neural networks. *Nature*, *542*, 115–118.
- 44. Haenssle, H. A., Fink, C., Schneiderbauer, R., Toberer, F., Buhl, T., et al. (2018). Man against machine: Diagnostic performance of a deep learning convolutional neural network for dermoscopic melanoma recognition in comparison to 58 dermatologists. *Annals of Oncology*, 29, 1836–1842.
- 45. Han, S. S., Kim, M. S., Lim, W., Park, G. H., Park, I., et al. (2018). Classification of the clinical images for benign and malignant cutaneous tumors using a deep learning algorithm. *The Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, 138, 1529–1538.
- 46. Gulshan, V., Peng, L., Coram, M., Stumpe, M. C., Wu, D., et al. (2016). Development and validation of a deep learning algorithm for detection of diabetic retinopathy in retinal fundus photographs. *JAMA*, *316*, 2402. Available http://jama.jamanetwork.com/article.aspx?doi=10. 1001/jama.2016.17216. Accessed Aug 10, 2021.
- 47. Burlina, P. M., Joshi, N., Pekala, M., Pacheco, K. D., Freund, D. E., et al. (2017). Automated grading of age-related macular degeneration from color fundus images using deep convolutional neural networks. *JAMA Ophthalmology*, *135*, 1170–1176.
- 48. Keane, P. A., & Topol, E. J. (2018). With an eye to AI and autonomous diagnosis. *NPJ Digital Medicine*, *1*, 40.
- Abràmoff, M. D., Lavin, P. T., Birch, M., Shah, N., & Folk, J. C. (2018). Pivotal trial of an autonomous AI-based diagnostic system for detection of diabetic retinopathy in primary care offices. *npj Digital Med*icine, *1*, 39. Available http://www.nature.com/articles/s41746-018-0040-6. Accessed Aug 11, 2021.
- Strodthoff, N., Strodthoff, C. (2019). Detecting and interpreting myocardial infarction using fully convolutional neural networks. *Physiological Measurement*, 40, 015001. Available https:// iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1361-6579/aaf34d. Accessed Aug 11, 2021.
- Hannun, A. Y., Rajpurkar, P., Haghpanahi, M., Tison, G. H., Bourn, C., et al. (2019). Cardiologist-level arrhythmia detection and classification in ambulatory electrocardiograms using a deep neural network. *Nature Medicine*, 25, 65–69.
- Madani, A., Arnaout, R., Mofrad, M., & Arnaout, R. (2017). Fast and accurate classification of echocardiograms using deep learning. arXiv:170608658 [cs]. Available http://arxiv.org/abs/ 1706.08658. Accessed Aug 11, 2021.
- Hirschvogel, M., Jagschies, L., Maier, A., Wildhirt, S. M., & Gee, M. W. (2019). An in silico twin for epicardial augmentation of the failing heart. *International Journal for Numerical Methods in Biomedical Engineering*, 35. Available https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10. 1002/cnm.3233. Accessed June 9, 2021.
- 54. Koehler, F., Koehler, K., Deckwart, O., Prescher, S., Wegscheider, K., et al. (2018). Efficacy of telemedical interventional management in patients with heart failure (TIM-HF2): A randomised, controlled, parallel-group, unmasked trial. *The Lancet*, 392, 1047–1057. Available https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0140673618318804. Accessed June 16, 2021.
- 55. Meder, P. B. (2019). Deputy Medical Director and Head of the Institute for Cardiomyopathies, Heidelberg University Hospital, Germany (p. 4).
- Mori, Y., Kudo, S.-E., Misawa, M., Saito, Y., Ikematsu, H., et al. (2018). Real-time use of artificial intelligence in identification of diminutive polyps during colonoscopy: A prospective study. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 169, 357–366.
- Holme, Ø., & Aabakken, L. (2018). Making colonoscopy smarter with standardized computeraided diagnosis. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 169, 409–410.
- 58. Ivanov, D. (2020). Predicting the impacts of epidemic outbreaks on global supply chains: A simulation-based analysis on the coronavirus outbreak (COVID-19/SARS-CoV-2) case. *Transportation Research Part E: Logistics and Transportation Review, 136*, 101922.
- Oh, J., Makar, M., Fusco, C., McCaffrey, R., Rao, K., et al. (2018). A generalizable, data-driven approach to predict daily risk of clostridium difficile infection at two large academic health centers. *Infection Control and Hospital Epidemiology*, 39, 425–433.
- 60. Horng, S., Sontag, D. A., Halpern, Y., Jernite, Y., Shapiro, N. I., et al. (2017). Creating an automated trigger for sepsis clinical decision support at emergency department triage using

machine learning. *PLoS ONE*, *12*, e0174708. Available https://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0174708. Accessed Aug 20, 2021.

- Henry, K. E., Hager, D. N., Pronovost, P. J., & Saria, S. (2015). A targeted real-time early warning score (TREWScore) for septic shock. *Science Translational Medicine*, 7, 299ra122–299ra122. Available https://stm.sciencemag.org/lookup/doi/10.1126/scitranslmed. aab3719. Accessed Aug 20, 2021.
- Culliton, P., Levinson, M., Ehresman, A., Wherry, J., Steingrub, J. S., et al. (2017). Predicting severe sepsis using text from the electronic health record. arXiv:171111536 [cs]. Available http://arxiv.org/abs/1711.11536. Accessed Aug 20, 2021.
- Pizzolato, C., Saxby, D. J., Palipana, D., Diamond, L. E., Barrett, R. S., et al. (2019). Neuromusculoskeletal modeling-based prostheses for recovery after spinal cord injury. *Frontiers in Neurorobotics*, 13, 97. Available https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fnbot.2019.00097/full. Accessed June 16, 2021.
- 64. NeuroTransData Study Group, Stühler, E., Braune, S., Lionetto, F., Heer, Y., et al. (2020). Framework for personalized prediction of treatment response in relapsing remitting multiple sclerosis. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 20, 24. Available https://bmcmedresmethodol. biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12874-020-0906-6. Accessed June 17, 2021.
- Kalincik, T., Manouchehrinia, A., Sobisek, L., Jokubaitis, V., Spelman, T., et al. (2017). Towards personalized treatment for multiple sclerosis: Prediction of individual treatment response. *Brain*, 140, 2426–2443. Available http://academic.oup.com/brain/article/140/9/2426/4061515. Accessed June 17, 2021.
- Walsh, J. R., Smith, A. M., Pouliot, Y., Li-Bland, D., Loukianov, A., et al. (2020). Generating digital twins with multiple sclerosis using probabilistic neural networks (Preprint). *Bioinformatics*. Available http://biorxiv.org/lookup/doi/10.1101/2020.02.04.934679. Accessed July 12, 2021.
- Nordling, L. (2019). A fairer way forward for AI in health care. *Nature*, *573*, S103–S105. Available http://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-02872-2. Accessed July 12, 2021.
- Caruana, R., Lou, Y., Gehrke, J., Koch, P., Sturm, M., et al. (2015). Intelligible models for healthcare: Predicting pneumonia risk and hospital 30-day readmission. In *Proceedings of the 21th ACM SIGKDD International Conference on Knowledge Discovery and Data Mining* (pp. 1721– 1730). ACM. Available: https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/2783258.2788613. Accessed 12 July 2021.
- Verghese, A., Shah, N. H., & Harrington, R. A. (2018). What this computer requirements is a physician: Humanism and artificial intelligence. *JAMA*, *319*, 19. Available http://jama.jamane twork.com/article.aspx?doi=10.1001/jama.2017.19198. Accessed July 12, 2021.
- Bhattad, P. B., & Jain, V. (2020). Artificial intelligence in modern medicine—Evolving necessity of the present and role in transforming the future of medical care (Preprint). JMIR Preprints. Available http://preprints.jmir.org/preprint/18829. Accessed July 12, 2021.

Digital Twin in Chronic Wound Management



Salih Sarp, Murat Kuzlu, Yanxiao Zhao, Ferhat Ozgur Catak, Umit Cali, Vukica Jovanovic, and Ozgur Guler

1 Introduction

Wound management has been studied for many years since its healing requires dedicated care [1]. The economic burden of wound care in the USA reached US\$25 billion yearly with an increasing trend [2]. Even spending on wound care products outstretches to US\$30 billion per year [3]. Wound care gets the highest share among any other skin diseases [4]. Wounds can be classified into two groups; the first is acute wounds, which follow an orderly healing process, whereas the second group, chronic wounds, does not progress in an orderly manner. One of the recent studies

S. Sarp (🖂) · Y. Zhao

Y. Zhao e-mail: yzhao7@vcu.edu

M. Kuzlu · V. Jovanovic Engineering Technology, Old Dominion University, Norfolk, VA, USA e-mail: mkuzlu@odu.edu

V. Jovanovic e-mail: v2jovano@odu.edu

F. O. Catak Electrical Engineering and Computer Science, University of Stavanger, Stavanger, Norway e-mail: f.ozgur.catak@uis.no

U. Cali Department of Electric Power Engineering, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway e-mail: umit.cali@ntnu.no

O. Guler eKare Inc., Merrifield, VA, USA e-mail: oguler@ekare.ai

233

Electrical and Computer Engineering, Virginia Commonwealth University, Richmond, VA, USA e-mail: sarps@vcu.edu

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_11

indicates that mortality rates from chronic wounds are also on par with cancer for some patients [5]. That's why proper and continuous care is critical for hard-to-heal or non-healing wounds.

Wounds or injuries result from disruptions in the normal architecture of any body tissue, especially on the skin [6]. Wounds are historically examined through visual inspection, which is still broadly in use today. Advanced image processing and artificial intelligence (AI) techniques enormously contribute to the diagnosis and management of chronic wounds [7, 8]. Recent studies use deep learning methods on images with transfer learning techniques to distinguish different wound types [9–11]. Taking advantage of previously learned features enhances the performances of models with small datasets. Other AI techniques are also used to segment wound images to analyze the distribution of wound tissues [12–16], where tissue distribution provides essential information about the healing status of the wounds. Wound assessment is also investigated using machine learning techniques to measure the physical dimensions of hard-to-heal wounds [17, 18].

Besides diagnosis and management, prognosis and decision support systems for chronic wounds could be developed using AI and the recently adopted digital twin (DT) concept in healthcare [19]. Digital twins are essentially virtual replications of physical objects and processes. They use the Internet of Things (IoT), artificial intelligence, and complex data in models that create insights and support (real-time) decision making. It is perhaps healthcare that holds the greatest potential for Digital Twins. Healing chronic wounds take weeks, maybe months which requires periodical examinations and continuing care. DT application in wound care is feasible as longer and slower healing pace of hard-to-heal wounds will provide flexibility to handle surfacing health conditions. In this paper, chronic wounds and the digital twin concept are examined to develop a framework for DT for chronic wound management. Contributions of this study two folds: (1) investigation of chronic wounds and DT technologies, (2) development of DT for chronic wound management.

The remaining sections of this paper are organized as follows. Exploration of digital twin use in healthcare with implementations and proposals is provided in Sect. 2. Section 3 provides a review of current chronic wounds and underlying tissues as well as treatment methods, followed by enabling technologies to further understand the application of the digital twin concept on chronic wounds. A general chronic wound management framework using the digital twin is investigated in Sect. 4. Section 5 provides details about the methodology and the implementation of the proposed image-based digital twin model. Results, opportunities, and challenges are discussed in Sect. 6. The paper is concluded with Sect. 7.

2 Digital Twin in Healthcare

The digital twin concept in healthcare is still in its infancy due to privacy concerns and the vulnerable nature of healthcare. The security aspect of DT usage in healthcare is studied by the authors in [20]. Blockchain-based secure DT framework is

proposed, and a case study covering the recent COVID-19 pandemic is discussed to provide security of the shared data. Another study that emphasizes vulnerability detection for cyber resilience in healthcare digital twins is explored by the authors in [21]. One of the prior works proposes cloud-based digital twin healthcare (Cloud-DTH) for elderly patients [22]. The cloud-based healthcare service platform is proposed for real-time monitoring, crisis warning, medication reminder, and disease diagnosis. One of the case studies utilized DT is proposed for an electrocardiogram classification framework to diagnose heart disease and detect heart problems using machine learning techniques [23]. An ischemic heart disease (IHD) recognition DT architecture is also proposed by the authors in [24]. The presented DT model works on the edge and utilizes convolutional neural networks (CNN) to classify myocardial conditions with an accuracy of 85.77%. Authors in [25] integrate DT with multi-agent systems as mirror worlds in a case study. This case study digitalizes to support the process of trauma management. An augmented DT is proposed to lay the foundations of the full life cycle DT of a human being [26]. In addition to these, the potential of the digital twin technology in health is reviewed by Erol et al. [27].

These studies indicate that the utilization of the DT concept has great potential. More case studies should be done to unleash this potential since the needed technology is available. To overcome privacy and security issues in DT, new methods and technologies should be adopted as well.

3 Review of Chronic Wound Management

Chronic wound management requires special care in order to heal [1]. Treatments and the lengthy healing course are tracked with long-established visual methods. This section examines the tissue types, treatment methods, and evaluation metrics for building digital twins.

3.1 Types of Wounds and Tissues

There have been various diseases and incidents that could harm and break the integrity of the skin. Wounds could be classified into two groups regarding their healing process, i.e., acute and chronic. Acute wounds follow an orderly path during the healing and tend to heal in a short period of time. Whereas chronic wounds distinguish by their complicated and challenging healing process. These kinds of wounds are also called hard-to-heal wounds. Along with hardship in healing, some of them could pose serious risks like loss of limbs and mortality.

Some hard-to-heal wounds are pressure injury, burn, venous, diabetic, and surgical. Pressure injury wounds are caused by stress or force on the surface of the skin, which are the result of limited mobility. Prolonged inpatient stays and lack of movement at hospitals also pose a greater risk of pressure ulcer [28, 29]. Diabetes is one of the largest epidemics in this century, and around half a billion people suffer from it [30]. One of the complications of diabetes is nerve damage and neuropathy [31]. Studies showed that patients with diabetes have around a 20% risk of developing an ulcer that costs more than US\$10 billion in the USA [32, 33]. Vascular or arterial wounds, another major wound type, are caused by poor blood flow below the knee, which can affect both legs. A similar wound type, venous ulcers, is developed as a result of damaged veins from high blood pressure [34]. Both wounds share similar characteristics, but different approaches are required to cure them. Burn wounds are also very common and caused by heat which damages the tissues and underlying structure of the body [35]. These are some of the notable wound types.

The wound tissues are tracked for centuries as visual inspection of the wounds plays utmost importance to determine the status of the wounds. There is a red-yellow-black (RYB) tissue classification methodology that was introduced by Cuzzell in 1988 [36]. This tissue classification provided a simpler and universally accepted system that red areas can be granulated, yellow areas can be slough, and black areas contain eschar (necrotic) tissue [37]. Eschar (Black) and slough (Yellow) are tissues, not ready to heal. These tissues will be removed to accumulate a swift healing process.

3.2 Continuum of Wound Healing

After the incident, injury breaks the blood circulation and causes bleeding. Granulation tissue (Red tissue) plays an important role in healing. There are four phases for the healing of wounds. The hemostasis phase is the first step of healing. In this phase, the wound is sealed with various molecular binding agents. The inflammatory phase will cause swelling due to the production of a transudate. With this phase, infections are prevented. The proliferative phase will form new tissues and blood vessels to circulate enough oxygen and nutrients. The remodeling or maturation phase will provide the required materials so as to heal a wound completely. These phases follow a planned healing procedure that chronic wounds do not follow any order.

3.3 Treatment Methods and Evaluation

The healing endeavor has been discussed and practiced for many centuries since wounds are easily recognized visually, and their track depends on visual assessment in the first place. Cleansing the wound and removal of the dead tissue, also called debridement, is critical in some cases. After the application of debridement, readyto-heal tissues emerge, and healing is sped up with the living tissue. Ultrasound, laser surgery, or irrigation are some debridement methods used in current wound management. Another essential method to treat and heal wounds is dressing, which could be dry or wet [38].

Each wound type has its own characteristics and requires distinct treatment methods. Pressure injury wounds are treated using various dressing hydrogels (waterbased gels), hydrocolloid dressing, and foam dressings. Diabetic ulcers are treated with a silver ion foam dressing. Besides this, this type of wound care requires a care team to manage the wound appropriately. Improving blood circulation is one of the essential methods to cure arterial or vascular wounds. Compression stockings could be used to prevent blood pressure to cure venous ulcers. Burn wounds could benefit from dressings as well, severe burns could require skin grafting from other healthy parts of the body,

Various ointments and dressings could be used to fight infection, as well as oral medicines. The aforementioned techniques are some of the traditional treatment methods used to cure wounds. There are also dressing-free therapies, skin grafting, and 3D bioprinting techniques. Emerging therapy solutions are investigated and proposed continuously to improve the healing procedures and patients' quality of life.

Evaluation of the wounds is carried out by surface area measurement, which is a simple and least expensive method. Previously utilized methods are rulers mathematical models, manual planimetry, digital planimetry, stereophotogrammetry, and digital imaging [39]. The latter methods have been adopted as it is non-invasive and provide better results. There are also near-infrared methods such as angiography, laser speckle contrast imaging, and optical coherence tomography [40].

4 Enabling Technologies

4.1 High-Performance Computing

High-performance computing (HPC) is essential for developing the digital twin in healthcare [41]. The digital twin requires efficient data management, processing, and analysis. These tasks are demanding in terms of speed and accuracy. For instance, the digital twin requires a large amount of data to model the patient, which is impossible with a single computer. Therefore, HPC is required to manage and analyze this data. In addition, HPC will help to take advantage of the data collected from various sources, such as electronic health records (EHRs), clinical trials, sensors, and imaging devices [42]. In the healthcare field, HPC can be used to develop new treatments, diagnostic tools, personalized medicine, and clinical trials.

4.2 Internet of Things

Internet of Things (IoT) is a network of physical devices, vehicles, buildings, and other items embedded with electronics, software, sensors, actuators, and connectivity, enabling these objects to connect, collect, and exchange data.

IoT in healthcare can provide many benefits, such as improving patient care, reducing costs, and improving clinical outcomes. In addition, IoT can be used for remote patient monitoring, patient engagement, and disease management. IoT can monitor patients' vital signs and wound healing progress in chronic wound management. For instance, IoT can collect data from sensors placed on the patient's skin to monitor the wound's healing progress. In addition, IoT can be used for remote patient monitoring. For instance, patients with chronic wounds can be monitored remotely using IoT devices. These devices can collect data from patient's health and provide the necessary care.

4.3 Artificial Intelligence

Artificial intelligence (AI) is the ability of a computer system to perform tasks that require intelligence. AI can be used for various tasks, such as decision making, pattern recognition, and natural language processing. AI has been used in many fields, such as manufacturing, automotive, and healthcare. AI in healthcare can provide many benefits, such as improving patient care, reducing costs, and improving clinical outcomes [43].

In chronic wound management, AI can be used for various tasks, such as wound classification, segmentation, and healing prediction. AI can be used for wound classification to classify wounds into different categories, such as burns, ulcers, and cuts. AI can also be used for wound segmentation to segment wounds into different parts, such as the edges, center, and surrounding tissue. AI can also be used for wound healing prediction to predict the healing progress of wounds.

4.4 Edge and Fog Computing

Edge computing is a distributed computing paradigm that brings computation and data storage closer to the location needed to improve response times and save bandwidth. Edge computing is used in many applications, such as video streaming, virtual reality, and autonomous vehicles. In healthcare, edge computing can be used for various tasks, such as patient monitoring, disease management, and decision support [44].

4.5 Cloud Computing

Cloud computing is a type of computing that provides computing resources over the Internet. Cloud computing can be used for various tasks, such as storage, data analysis, and machine learning. Cloud computing can be used for multiple tasks in healthcare, such as patient data management, disease management, and clinical decision support. Cloud computing has many benefits, such as scalability, flexibility, and cost-effectiveness.

4.6 Data Privacy Concerns and Privacy Enhanced Techniques for Electronic Health Records

The data generated by chronic wound patients is confidential and must be protected. Data privacy concerns and privacy-enhanced techniques protect the data. In particular, data privacy concerns and privacy-enhanced techniques are used to protect the data in electronic health records. There are two different approaches to protect the privacy of sensitive health records where the first approach is to encrypt the EHRs using homomorphic encryption techniques before storing them in the cloud and the second approach is to use federated learning techniques to train the machine learning models on the EHRs without sharing the EHRs with the central server.

Homomorphic encryption is a type of encryption that allows mathematical operations to be performed on ciphertexts, which results in an encrypted result that, when decrypted, matches the result of the operations as if they had been performed on the plaintext. There are three subcategories of homomorphic encryption: partially homomorphic encryption, somewhat homomorphic encryption, and fully homomorphic encryption. Partially homomorphic encryption algorithms allow mathematical operations to be performed on ciphertexts, which results in an encrypted result that, when decrypted, matches the result of the operations as if they had been performed on the plaintext. However, the number of operations performed on the ciphertext is limited. Somewhat homomorphic encryption algorithms allow an unlimited number of mathematical operations to be performed on ciphertexts. However, the number of operations performed on the ciphertext is limited. The partially homomorphic encryption algorithms such as Paillier, ElGamal, and RSA can be used to encrypt the EHRs before storing them in the cloud. They can be only additive homomorphic or multiplicative homomorphic. The homomorphic property of the Paillier cryptosystem is that it supports the multiplication of ciphertexts while preserving the multiplicative property of the underlying message. That is, if $C_1 = E(M_1)$ and $C_2 = E(M_2)$ are ciphertexts, then the product of the ciphertexts, $C_1 \cdot C_2 = E(M_1 \cdot M_2)$. The homomorphic property of the ElGamal cryptosystem is that it supports the multiplication of ciphertexts while preserving the multiplicative property of the underlying message. That is, if $C_1 = E(M_1)$ and $C_2 = E(M_2)$ are ciphertexts, then the product of the ciphertexts, $C_1 \cdot C_2 = E(M_1 \cdot M_2)$. The homomorphic property of the RSA cryptosystem

is that it supports the multiplication of ciphertexts while preserving the multiplicative property of the underlying message. That is, if $C_1 = E(M_1)$ and $C_2 = E(M_2)$ are ciphertexts, then the product of the ciphertexts, $C_1 \cdot C_2 = E(M_1 \cdot M_2)$. Another subcategory in homomorphic encryption is fully homomorphic encryption algorithms. The main drawbacks of fully homomorphic encryption are that it is very slow and not practical for real-world applications. However, it can be used for theoretical purposes. And the last subcategory is somewhat homomorphic encryption algorithms. A limited number of operations can be performed on the ciphertexts. The main advantage of somewhat homomorphic encryption is that it is much faster than fully homomorphic encryption. The main drawback of somewhat homomorphic encryption is that the number of operations performed on the ciphertexts is limited.

The second approach to protecting sensitive EHR privacy is federated learning [45]. Federated learning is a machine learning method that allows multiple devices to train a machine learning model without sharing their data or with a central server. The devices train the machine learning model on their local data and send the model parameters to the central server. The central server then aggregates the model parameters from all the devices and updates the global model. The devices then download the updated global model and continue training the model on their local data. This process is repeated until the global model converges. The main advantage of federated learning is that it allows the machine learning model to be trained on the data of multiple devices without sharing the data or with a central server.

4.7 Blockchain

Distributed ledger technology (DLT) is one of the emerging Industry 4.0 technologies, which was implemented as Bitcoin in 2009. Blockchain technology is a subcategory of DLT and a more popular terminology. Thus, DLT is used manner interchangeably in the industry and academy. DLT is offering new opportunities for the challenging nature of digital twins in healthcare. Collected data in digital twin applications in healthcare require utmost security to eliminate any breach or modification. Corrupted data could bear a high risk for the digital twins as it will lead to wrong decisions [46]. Many functions in digital twins could also be realized using smart contracts. After a triggering event happens, the smart contract could initiate a default behavior [47]. Having secure, immutable, and robust characteristics, DLT enables reliable and automated digital twins. Figure 1 characterizes the use of blockchain in digital twins.

4.8 Communication Networks

As communications technology evolves rapidly from 4G to 5G and beyond networks, a large number of technologies are expected to benefit from these networks in terms



Fig. 1 Blockchain implementation on the digital twin

of high speed, latency, accuracy, and security. The complexity of services such as digital twin is not an incremental increase but an exponential leap. In addition, the implementation of digital twin applications often demands always-on service and near real-time solutions. All these factors pose grand challenges in developing digital twin models utilizing 5G and beyond networks.

To overcome these challenges, advancement in communications is a promising and potential solution that is able to facilitate the data acquisition (DAQ) for digital twins with less complexity, less cost, and more timely. From the collection of data to its storage, network technologies such as Bluetooth, Wi-Fi, NextG, LoRa, 5G, and beyond will be employed for digital twins.

5 Chronic Wound Management System Using Digital Twin

Wounds generally heal between 4 and 6 weeks and show signs of healing within this time frame. However, the chronic wound fails to heal through the normal phases of wound healing in an orderly and timely manner. Although there are many studies and efforts to develop therapeutic ways to effectively treat chronic wounds, it is limited clinical success in chronic wound healing. One of the main reasons is the lack of effective chronic wound management systems or their limitations in terms of technology integration and adaptation [48]. Fortunately, the advanced data communication and computing technologies, along with new concepts, e.g., digital twin, can overcome all these issues and provide a perfect wound management system



Fig. 2 Proposed system architecture for chronic wound management using the digital twin

beyond expectations. A digital twin is a digital replica of anything from people and processes to systems. A proposed general system architecture is shown in Fig. 2 for chronic wound management using the digital twin. The proposed architecture consists of four main components: data collection, data management, analysis & model management, and digital twin. Each component is briefly explained below.

5.1 Data Collection

The data collection is the starting point of the proposed platform by collecting data from several resources, such as IoT based-devices, i.e., the Internet of Medical Things (IoMT), and healthcare systems. The primary IoMT sensors are pressure, temperature, blood oxygen, image, and flow sensor. This list can be extended as well. IoMT-based devices enable healthcare systems to interact more and connect with the patients. This type of patient care leverages connected devices with IoT sensors to offer providers a continuous stream of real-time health data such as heart rate, blood pressure, and glucose monitoring. Data collected from IoMT devices can also help to find out the best treatment process for patients. IoMT-based applications are also promising in the healthcare sector. These applications include remote patient monitoring, glucose monitoring, heart-rate monitoring, hand hygiene monitoring, depression and mood monitoring, Parkinson's disease monitoring, connected inhalers, ingestible sensors, connected contact lenses, robotic surgery, and many more [49]. In addition to the data collected from IoMT sensors, patient information is crucial in healthcare applications, especially wound management, such as age, gender, smoking, drug, previous condition, chronic wound type, and diabetes.

5.2 Data Management

The second component of the proposed architecture is data management using cloud sources. This component consists of two steps, cloud integration and data processing. Cloud-based systems provide enhanced interoperability and consolidation of the data. Without a uniform data management system, data transmission, processing, and model development tasks suffer from the asynchronous and complex data flow. Cloud services provide real-time data collection and monitoring, which pave the way for the digital twin concept. Without cloud sources, the required infrastructure for data processing and model deployment will cause a burden to many health organizations [22]. Monitoring patients with chronic wounds at home is possible by using cloud services. This will increase the treatment outcomes by providing real-time data. The collected data also needs processing, i.e., data processing, to produce meaningful information for robust analysis and decision and digital twins. This process includes removing or filling in the missing values, detecting outliers, and normalizing the data.

5.3 Analysis and Model Management

The third component of the proposed architecture is the analysis and model management. The proposed architecture offers a prescriptive analytic, where AI and big data combine to help predict outcomes and identify actions to take. In the proposed architecture, the prescriptive analytics allow taking a deeper look into the data and answering "what" and "why" questions for wound data, such as healing stages, and wound size details.

Model management is a sub-component of the proposed architecture. A model should be consistent and accurate in terms of performance metrics. Therefore, a logical, easy-to-follow policy for model management is crucial for the model management. The main purpose of model management is to provide a system for model development, training, versioning, and deployment. It is expected that the models to be developed will be AI-based models. Model management makes it easier to manage the model life cycle from creation, configuration, experimentation, and tracking of the different experiments all the way to model deployment. Under model management, models are also monitored, trained, or retrained with different deployment & deployment strategies. Tracking, comparing, and deploying a model without model management would be very difficult.

5.4 Digital Twin

The last component of the proposed architecture is the digital twin. In wound management systems, digital twins are utilized to build digital representations of those wound data through computer models. Digital twin technology can be used to generate a virtual twin of a wound to review healing stages, size, and type details, to identify the improvement and challenges. Collected tabular data from both sensors and patient information could be utilized for forecasting tasks such as wound closure or healing times. By estimating patient discharge time, used resources could be arranged more effectively. In addition, required treatments or operations could also be forecasted using various information gathered from patients' health history and current status with the help of AI models. In addition, digital twin and its corresponding real-time database can be used to track all necessary data to provide future history of the wound healthcare management plan and provide necessary data for the future decision making. It could also be used for billing purposes, and for further research exploration of what kind of treatment led to improved results. In this way, medical doctors can access this data and make decisions about are surgeries needed or not. Also, they could access the information about the history of previous patients that had similar wound features and what were the future steps in their treatment plan at the time, if they were discharged and when or they needed further medical intervention.

The digital twin in the proposed architecture provides a software-as-a-medical service. The digital twin of wounds is generated from the developed model using collected data. It is also expected that the proposed systems embedded in digital twins can help optimize the software in medical devices as well as caregivers capture and find information shared across physicians and multiple specialists. A proposed image-based digital twin system for chronic wound management is depicted in Fig. 3. Images of the wound are used to construct the digital twin of the chronic wound. The wound image is segmented to understand underlying tissue distribution then a wound healing prediction model forecasts the healing progress of the chronic wound using AI models trained on similar cases. A lifelike wound is generated to visualize the wound itself. The status of the real wound is assessed, and an appropriate treatment method is chosen accordingly.

6 Discussion

The application of the digital twin concept into chronic wound management will ease the overwhelming burden that cumbered the healthcare system. Required continuous clinic visits and care will be reassessed since real-time monitoring, and virtual twin of the wound could detect and flag any imminent health issues. The more digitalized wound care could bring many benefits and challenges as follows:



Fig. 3 Proposed framework for chronic wound management using the digital twin

- *Observation 1*: Digital twins can significantly enhance the track and care of wounds by increased monitoring and forecasting capabilities.
- *Observation 2*: Personalized care could be achieved with data-driven approaches that could lead to more efficient and effective care as well as improved outcomes.
- *Observation 3*: Digital twins will provide more information to the patients and encourage them to take more action on their wellbeing.
- *Observation 4*: Digital twins will increase the use of telehealth applications as a result of synchronous track of the wounds. Any medical issue could be detected, and appropriate medical attention could be sought right away.
- *Observation 5*: Newly emerging technologies such as augmented reality and metaverse could be utilized with the digital twin concept.

7 Summary and Conclusion

Chronic wounds or hard-to-heal wounds require special care as their healing course is out of order and takes longer times in comparison with acute wounds. In order to alleviate the heavy cost of constant care and tracking, new technologies should be adopted. The digital twin is one of the key technologies that could lift this burden with improved data management and machine learning techniques.

In this chapter, the adoption of digital twins in healthcare, i.e., chronic wound management, is examined thoroughly to reach optimal treatment and management of wounds. Pieces of the digital twin are reviewed to further increase the opportunities and awareness. Chronic wounds and enabling technologies of the digital twin are explored. A framework for the proposed chronic wound management system is detailed using the digital twin concept. The proposed image-based model gathers images of wounds and processes them to feed into an ML model. ML model then

predicts the healed version of the current wound to enhance wound management. In addition to an image-based system, a hybrid model that utilizes both tabular data from IoMT devices and visual data could realize a more comprehensive digital twin formation.

This chapter sheds light on the digital twin concept adaptation into chronic wound management. It is expected that this chapter will provide comprehensive knowledge that can enhance the researchers, engineers, and institutions' vision to reshape their approaches for more efficient and effective wound management systems.

References

- 1. Han, G., & Ceilley, R. (2017). Chronic wound healing: A review of current management and treatments. *Advances in Therapy*, *34*(3), 599–610.
- Brem, H., Stojadinovic, O., Diegelmann, R. F., Entero, H., Lee, B., Pastar, I., Golinko, M., Rosenberg, H., & Tomic-Canic, M. (2007). Molecular markers in patients with chronic wounds to guide surgical debridement. *Molecular Medicine*, 13(1), 30–39.
- Sen, C. K., Gordillo, G. M., Roy, S., Kirsner, R., Lambert, L., Hunt, T. K., Gottrup, F., Gurtner, G. C., & Longaker, M. T. (2009). Human skin wounds: A major and snowballing threat to public health and the economy. *Wound Repair and Regeneration*, 17(6), 763–771.
- Bickers, D. R., Lim, H. W., Margolis, D., Weinstock, M. A., Goodman, C., Faulkner, E., Gould, C., Gemmen, E., & Dall, T. (2006). The burden of skin diseases: 2004: A joint project of the American academy of dermatology association and the society for investigative dermatology. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, 55(3), 490–500.
- Armstrong, D. G., Wrobel, J., & Robbins, J. M. (2007). Guest editorial: Are diabetes-related wounds and amputations worse than cancer? (pp. 286–287).
- Nwomeh, B. C., Yager, D. R., & Cohen, I. K. (1998). Physiology of the chronic wound. *Clinics in Plastic Surgery*, 25(3), 341–356.
- Anisuzzaman, D., Wang, C., Rostami, B., Gopalakrishnan, S., Niezgoda, J., & Yu, Z. (2021). Image-based artificial intelligence in wound assessment: A systematic review. *Advances in Wound Care*.
- Dabas, M., Schwartz, D., Beeckman, D., & Gefen, A. (2022). Application of artificial intelligence methodologies to chronic wound care and management: A scoping review. *Advances in Wound Care*.
- Anisuzzaman, D., Patel, Y., Rostami, B., Niezgoda, J., Gopalakrishnan, S., & Yu, Z. (2021). Multi-modal wound classification using wound image and location by deep neural network. *arXiv preprint* arXiv:2109.06969.
- Sarp, S., Kuzlu, M., Wilson, E., Cali, U., & Guler, O. (2021). The enlightening role of explainable artificial intelligence in chronic wound classification. *Electronics*, 10(12), 1406.
- 11. Aguirre Nilsson, C., & Velic, M. (2018). Classification of ulcer images using convolutional neural networks [Master's thesis].
- Chitra, T., Sundar, C., & Gopalakrishnan, S. (2022). Investigation and classification of chronic wound tissue images using random forest algorithm (RF). *International Journal of Nonlinear Analysis and Applications*, 13(1), 643–651.
- Sarp, S., Kuzlu, M., Pipattanasomporn, M., & Guler, O. (2021). Simultaneous wound border segmentation and tissue classification using a conditional generative adversarial network. *Journal of Engineering*, 3.
- Wannous, H., Lucas, Y., & Treuillet, S. (2010). Enhanced assessment of the wound-healing process by accurate multiview tissue classification. *IEEE Transactions on Medical Imaging*, 30(2), 315–326.

- Zahia, S., Sierra-Sosa, D., Garcia-Zapirain, B., & Elmaghraby, A. (2018). Tissue classification and segmentation of pressure injuries using convolutional neural networks. *Computer Methods* and Programs in Biomedicine, 159, 51–58.
- Niri, R., Douzi, H., Lucas, Y., & Treuillet, S. (2021). A superpixel-wise fully convolutional neural network approach for diabetic foot ulcer tissue classification. In *International Conference on Pattern Recognition* (pp. 308–320). Springer.
- Wang, C., Anisuzzaman, D., Williamson, V., Dhar, M. K., Rostami, B., Niezgoda, J., Gopalakrishnan, S., & Yu, Z. (2020). Fully automatic wound segmentation with deep convolutional neural networks. *Scientific Reports*, 10(1), 1–9.
- Rania, N., Douzi, H., Yves, L., & Sylvie, T. (2020). Semantic segmentation of diabetic foot ulcer images: Dealing with small dataset in DL approaches. In *International Conference on Image and Signal Processing* (pp. 162–169). Springer.
- Sarp, S., Zhao, Y., & Kuzlu, M. (2022). Artificial intelligence-powered chronic wound management system: Towards human digital twins.
- EL Azzaoui, A., Kim, T. W., Loia, V., & Park, J. H. (2021). Blockchain-based secure digital twin framework for smart healthy city. In *Advanced Multimedia and Ubiquitous Engineering* (pp. 107–113). Springer.
- Zhang, J., Li, L., Lin, G., Fang, D., Tai, Y., & Huang, J. (2020). Cyber resilience in healthcare digital twin on lung cancer. *IEEE Access*, 8, 201 900–201 913.
- Liu, Y., Zhang, L., Yang, Y., Zhou, L., Ren, L., Wang, F., Liu, R., Pang, Z., & Deen, M. J. (2019). A novel cloud-based framework for the elderly healthcare services using digital twin. *IEEE Access*, 7, 49 088–49 101.
- Elayan, H., Aloqaily, M., & Guizani, M. (2021). Digital twin for intelligent context-aware IoT healthcare systems. *IEEE Internet of Things Journal*, 8(23), 16 749–16 757.
- 24. Martinez-Velazquez, R., Gamez, R., & El Saddik, A. (2019). Cardio twin: A digital twin of the human heart running on the edge. In *IEEE International Symposium on Medical Measurements and Applications (MeMeA)* (pp. 1–6). IEEE.
- 25. Croatti, A., Gabellini, M., Montagna, S., & Ricci, A. (2020). On the integration of agents and digital twins in healthcare. *Journal of Medical Systems*, 44(9), 1–8.
- 26. Shengli, W. (2021). Is human digital twin possible? *Computer Methods and Programs in Biomedicine Update, 1,* 100014.
- Erol, T., Mendi, A. F., & Doğan, D. (2020). The digital twin revolution in healthcare. In 4th International Symposium on Multidisciplinary Studies and Innovative Technologies (ISMSIT) (pp. 1–7). IEEE.
- Graves, N., Birrell, F., & Whitby, M. (2005). Effect of pressure ulcers on length of hospital stay. *Infection Control & Hospital Epidemiology*, 26(3), 293–297.
- 29. Borojeny, L. A., Albatineh, A. N., Dehkordi, A. H., & Gheshlagh, R. G. (2020). The incidence of pressure ulcers and its associations in different wards of the hospital: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *11*.
- Tabish, S. A. (2007). Is diabetes becoming the biggest epidemic of the twenty-first century? International Journal of Health Sciences, 1(2), V.
- Feldman, E. L., Callaghan, B. C., Pop-Busui, R., Zochodne, D. W., Wright, D. E., Bennett, D. L., Bril, V., Russell, J. W., & Viswanathan, V. (2019). Diabetic neuropathy. *Nature Reviews Disease Primers*, 5(1), 1–18.
- Cavanagh, P. R., Lipsky, B. A., Bradbury, A. W., & Botek, G. (2005). Treatment for diabetic foot ulcers. *The Lancet*, 366(9498), 1725–1735.
- Gordois, A., Scuffham, P., Shearer, A., Oglesby, A., & Tobian, J. A. (2003). The health care costs of diabetic peripheral neuropathy in the us. *Diabetes care*, 26(6), 1790–1795.
- Greer, N., Foman, N. A., MacDonald, R., Dorrian, J., Fitzgerald, P., Rutks, I., & Wilt, T. J. (2013). Advanced wound care therapies for nonhealing diabetic, venous, and arterial ulcers: A systematic review. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 159(8), 532–542.
- 35. Oryan, A., Alemzadeh, E., & Moshiri, A. (2017). Burn wound healing: Present concepts, treatment strategies and future directions. *Journal of Wound Care*, *26*(1), 5–19.

- 36. Cuzzell, J. Z. (1988). Wound care forum the new ryb color code. *AJN The American Journal* of Nursing, 88(10), 1342–1346.
- 37. Krasner, D. (1995). Wound care how to use the red-yellow-black system. *The American Journal* of Nursing, 95(5), 44–47.
- Shi, C., Wang, C., Liu, H., Li, Q., Li, R., Zhang, Y., Liu, Y., Shao, Y., & Wang, J. (2020). Selection of appropriate wound dressing for various wounds. *Frontiers in Bioengineering and Biotechnology*, 8, 182.
- Jørgensen, L. B., Sørensen, J. A., Jemec, G. B., & Yderstræde, K. B. (2016). Methods to assess area and volume of wounds—a systematic review. *International Wound Journal*, 13(4), 540–553.
- Sowa, M. G., Kuo, W.-C., Ko, A. C., & Armstrong, D. G. (2016). Review of near-infrared methods for wound assessment. *Journal of Biomedical Optics*, 21(9), 091304.
- Zhang, Y., Sun, Y., Jin, R., Lin, K., & Liu, W. (2021). High-performance isolation computing technology for smart IoT healthcare in cloud environments. *IEEE Internet of Things Journal*, 8(23), 16 872–16 879.
- Zhang, R., Cavallaro, G., & Jitsev, J. (2020). Super-resolution of large volumes of sentinel-2 images with high performance distributed deep learning. In *IGARSS 2020—2020 IEEE International Geoscience and Remote Sensing Symposium* (pp. 617–620)
- 43. Sarp, S., Kuzlu, M., Wilson, E., & Guler, O. (2021). Wg2an: Synthetic wound image generation using generative adversarial network. *The Journal of Engineering*, 2021(5), 286–294.
- 44. Gumuskaynak, E., Toptas, F., Aslantas, R., Balki, F., & Sarp, S. (2022). Realization of a real-time decision support system to reduce the risk of diseases caused by posture disorders among computer users. In *Conference on Multimedia, Interaction, Design and Innovation* (pp. 122–130). Springer.
- 45. Wibawa, F., Catak, F. O., Kuzlu, M., Sarp, S., & Cali, U. (2022). Homomorphic encryption and federated learning based privacy-preserving CNN training: Covid-19 detection use-case. In Proceedings of the 2022 European Interdisciplinary Cybersecurity Conference (pp. 85–90)
- Raj, P. (2021). Empowering digital twins with blockchain. Advances in Computers, 121, 267– 283.
- Hasan, H. R., Salah, K., Jayaraman, R., Omar, M., Yaqoob, I., Pesic, S., Taylor, T., & Boscovic, D. (2020). A blockchain-based approach for the creation of digital twins. *IEEE Access*, 8, 34 113–34 126.
- 48. Mahmoudi, M., & Gould, L. J. (2020). Opportunities and challenges of the management of chronic wounds: A multidisciplinary viewpoint. *Chronic Wound Care Management and Research*, 7, 27.
- MS Windows NT kernel description. http://web.archive.org/web/20080207010024/http:// www.808multimedia.com/winnt/kernel.htm. Accessed: 2010-09-30.

Digital Twin in Construction



Muhammet Yıldırım and Omer Giran

1 Introduction

On average, the construction sector contributes about 8–10% to the economy of various countries, encourages growth, offers mass employment, and serves as a means of connecting other industries and the economy [19]. The industry drives growth by facilitating services and goods between sectors [7]. The worldwide construction business produced more than \$10 trillion in 2017 [10].

Construction is one of the most informative businesses where information needs to be immediate, accurate, thorough, timely, and in a prominent style that the recipient understands [78]. Throughout the life cycle of a construction project, massive amounts of data are generated, from conceptual planning to decommissioning. The ability to manage the flow of information, evaluate the massive amount of data, and derive relevant insights is critical to project success [12].

Although the construction sector is often criticized for being conservative in technological breakthroughs and applications, it has made tremendous strides in improving information management through Building Information Modeling (BIM) in the last few decades [51]. According to Arayici et al. [6], the traditional paradigm of the construction industry has shifted from 2D-based drawings to 3D-based information systems using BIM. BIM has been an effective innovation tool for more than a decade to address building design holistically, strengthen communication and collaboration among key stakeholders, increase productivity, improve overall product quality, reduce fragmentation, and improve efficiency in the construction industry [67, 72].

249

M. Yıldırım · O. Giran (⊠) Istanbul University-Cerrahpasa, Istanbul, Türkiye e-mail: ogiran@iuc.edu.tr

M. Yıldırım e-mail: mohammad.alfaouri@ogr.iuc.edu.tr

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_12

While comprehensive research studies have been undertaken to study BIM's use cases and analyze its benefits over the life cycle of a construction project, BIM does not capture data created throughout the operational and usage phase [35]. BIM is faced with substantial issues, with Big Data, Internet of Things (IoT), and Artificial Intelligence (AI) being touted as viable answers to automate and incorporate broader environmental conditions [13]. Thus, in an era of rapid change [11], BIM's evolution ought to be precisely planned within a framework that encompasses all participants and technology [29]. Construction needs to incorporate new technologies as part of the fourth wave of technological innovation (Industry 4.0) [31]. Digital Twin (DT), a digitalization technique used to monitor and improve the operational efficiency of a physical asset by collecting real-time data that enables predictive maintenance and leads to well-informed decision-making, is a crucial component of the Industry 4.0 roadmap [35]. Investments in DTs are expected to balance with increased productivity as a result of predictive analytics [40] or even the supply of value-added services [73]. However, these objectives are frequently not achieved through the collection of data alone but rather through the use of data-driven decision-making [17]. Therefore, this chapter aims to review the use of DTs in construction projects and provide an overview of how to increase their use to improve the quality and productivity of construction projects.

2 The Concept and Origin of DT

Dr. Michael Grieves of the University of Michigan presented what he dubbed the Conceptual Ideal for Product Life Cycle Management (PLM) in 2002, and the notion of DT was born [32]. The PLM idea, which includes all parts of the DT, assumes that each system comprises two systems: a physical system that has always existed and a virtual system that stores all the information linked to the physical system. Since these two systems are interconnected, information can move between the physical and virtual worlds [23]. Other studies have also provided a simplified definition of DT. For example, according to Tao et al. [73], the idea and concept of DT are made up of the physical product, the virtual product, and the connected data that connects the physical and virtual products. The physical space, the virtual space, and the connected data are the three components of the many DT definitions. The twin concept was first used in NASA's Apollo space program. The initiative created two identical spacecrafts so that conditions in space could be mirrored, simulated, and predicted by the vehicle on Earth. The vehicle that stayed on the base was the spacecraft's twin that completed the mission [15]. Hernandez and Hernandez's phrase "DT" was first used in their study [16]. According to Schleich et al. [64], NASA provided the first formal definition of DT in draft version of its technological roadmap in 2010 [59, 68]: "an incorporated multi-physical science, multiscale, the probabilistic reenactment of an as-built vehicle or framework that utilizes the best accessible actual model, sensor refreshes, armada history, and so forth, to reflect the existence of the comparing flying twin."
3 Level of Integration and DT Paradigm

In any situation, one might establish a common understanding of DTs as digital counterparts of physical items based on the above definitions of a DT. The phrases digital model (DM), digital shadow (DS), and DT are frequently used interchangeably in these descriptions. However, the extent of data integration between the physical and digital counterparts differs between the offered descriptions. Some digital representations are created by hand and have no physical connection to the real world, while others are fully linked with real-time data exchange [38]. As a result, the authors propose that DTs can be divided into three subgroups based on their amount of data integration.

A DM is a digital depiction of an existing or projected physical object that does not include any automated data transfer between the physical and digital objects. A more or less detailed description of the physical object could be included in the digital depiction [38]. Suppose there is also an automated one-way data flow between the state of an existing physical object and the state of a digital item. In that case, this combination is referred to as DS, according to the concept of a DM. A change in the physical thing causes a change in the digital item, but not the other way around. It is referred to as a DT if the data flow between an existing physical thing and a digital entity is fully integrated with both directions. The digital item could likewise operate as a controlling instance of the physical thing in this scenario.

Figure 1 shows the data flow, where (a) mentions the data flow in DM, (b) mentions the data flow in DS, and finally, (c) presents the data flow in DT.

The DT paradigm necessitates a more significant level of detail and accuracy from unassuming manufactured resources, buildings, city locale, and ultimately statewide DTs [14]. Grieves [23] proposed a DT method that provided a holistic perspective on the complex system that a DT represents. Therefore, the primary DT units considered here, as illustrated in Fig. 2, are physical components, virtual clones, and data that connect each other.

"Data" in its different forms provide the connection loop between the system's "Virtual-Physical" duality. Such as, Grieves [23] recognizes data from "Physical" to "Virtual" to be raw and in need of processing. In contrast, data from the "Virtual" to the "Physical" are dependent upon a few changes that can be handled data and put away information through digital models—with higher levels of significance. Nevertheless, the data are eventually reflected in the "Physical" via actuators. As a result,



Fig. 1 Data flow in DM, DS, and DT (adapted from: Kritzinger et al. [38])



Fig. 2 DT paradigm (adapted from: Boje et al. [13])

the "Physical" portion collects real-world data before sending it to be processed. In exchange, the "Virtual" part uses its embedded engineering models and AI to find information used in the "Physical."

4 The Technologies for Applying DT

DT applications use a variety of data-related, high-devotion displaying, and modelbased simulation advancements. Sensors, radio-frequency identification (RFID) tags, gauges, readers, scanners, cameras, and other data-related technologies are used to create data, which are the foundation of the DT. These gadgets generate massive amounts of unstructured, semi-structured, and structured data regularly. Because transmitting the relevant data to the DT in the cloud server is complex and expensive, edge computing preprocesses the data acquired. 5G technology is used to exclude the chance of data leaks and provide real-time data communication [44]. He et al. [28] explored how IoT and signal processing algorithms and approaches can be used in DTs to collect real-time data from many sources.

The adoption of high-fidelity modeling technologies necessitates the construction of DT models. Physical or semantic data models can be used to create DT models [44]. Semantic data models are educated using AI approaches using known data sources and yields, while actual models require an exhaustive comprehension of their actual characteristics and current connections. A multi-physics approach is required for the high-fidelity simulation of DTs [44]. Negri et al. [52] created simulation modules that mimic particular industrial equipment behavior. The primary simulation model used

standard interfaces to connect with the modules and facilitated simulation throughout the production system's life cycle [54]. As a result, DT can be constructed using various modeling levels.

Simulation is an unavoidable feature of DTs when model-based simulation technologies are used. The DT simulation allows the virtual model to interact with the physical entity two-way in real-time. Schroeder et al. [66] recommended using Automation Markup Language to design attributes connected to the DT to determine the two-way interaction with the physical side. The model proved effective at sharing data among the DT's many systems [54]. Despite the gradual reception of DT in the assembling industry, the idea's contextualization in different areas, such as the construction sector, is as yet in its early stages [53]. As a result, significant efforts should be made to use DT in the construction sector to address the industry's complicated difficulties.

Most of the technology used in the industry could be affected by DT. For instance, as-built BIM for facilities' management [75], designed to offer information on the condition of buildings when they are commissioned, cannot offer an updated depiction of the building's present state, and DT can help with this situation. Several data-collecting technologies create information used in isolation for construction monitoring [54]. There are only a few circumstances in which more than one technology is used. The difficulty is maintaining a unified and integrated strategy in which numerous monitoring systems may feed data into a project data to serve numerous administrative activities. DT can propose a comprehensive and incorporated utilization of these advances to give a fruitful method of construction managing and controlling.

5 DT Implementations in the Construction Sector

As interest in DT grew, the construction sector began to follow suit in this area. While DT and BIM definitions may appear identical, construction experts have pointed out the differences between the two ideas. Although BIM and DT have certain similarities, according to Khajavi et al. [35], they differ in several aspects, including the objective, technology, end-users, and facility life stage. In the body of knowledge of construction, the applications of BIM have been thoroughly researched. The architects and engineers do not operate BIM with real-time data [35]. However, they use BIM to perform clash detections and material simulation during the project design phase and contractors to perform production controls, construction analysis, site management, and security management [76].

On the other hand, by analyzing real-time parameters, the DT monitors the physical asset and optimizes its operational efficiency [35]. For example, a building's DT can be utilized for operation and maintenance by allowing facility managers to undertake what-if analysis, improving energy efficiency and inhabitants' comfort [35]. The data gathered by a DT during the facility's operation and maintenance phase could be recorded in a database, and architects would use it on future designs [60].



Fig. 3 Trend of DT publications in the construction sector

Most of the DT uses in construction are in the facility's operation and maintenance phase, whether the project is residential or industrial. The phrase "DT" is not explicitly addressed in most articles and is sometimes referred to as BIM or BIM-based facility management system (BIM-FM), existing literature on DT in construction is challenging to find [31].

However, from the notion began to shift from its contextualization stage to an initial stage in the construction business, there has been a constant rise of 191 papers in 2020 and 226 in 2021. Figure 3 shows that the increase of research papers focused on the DT within the construction field depends on research done through Google Scholar using keywords such as construction digital twin, digital twin and construction, and digital twin technologies within construction sector. Researchers have begun to look into the real-world uses of DTs in the construction sector. Some of the publications covered more than one step of the lifespan and were thus counted multiple times in each phase [54]. The majority of DT implementations in the construction sector were preoccupied with the architectural and construction part of the project, but they overlooked the use of the DT concept throughout the demolition and recovery phase.

6 DT Application in the Life Cycle Phase of Construction Projects

The initiation, design, implementation, operation and maintenance, and demolition of construction projects are all parts of the life cycle. A holistic approach is required to manage the project lifespan from design to maintenance, operation to recycling, logistics to monitoring [21, 47, 58, 80]. Throughout the project lifespan, data are abundant. As a result, massive amounts of data gathered from design, production, procurement, resource management, logistics, utilities, and maintenance data sources have a ton of potential for further developing structure life cycle management operations as far as predictive and preventive information feed [34, 58]. With ongoing data use bringing

about excellent, further developed precision, unsurprising cycles, superior execution, further developed information concentrated frameworks and services, and different advantages, extensive data might turn into the establishment of construction organizations' upper hand in expanding proficiency in design, production, operation, and maintenance [56, 69].

6.1 Design and Engineering Phase

The iterative optimization of the models shortens the whole design phase and eliminates the risk of extra costs during rework [41]. A construction project progresses through a series of stages [25]. Inception, brief, design, and engineering are all included in the design and engineering stage [20].

By permitting data to be added, changed, and checked against real-life scenarios, BIM models aid in the resolution of problems among various construction parties and decrease conflict among project stakeholders [62]. BIM use has seen significant advancement in terms of maturity in technology, process, and policy [72]. Hardin and McCool [27] stated that in addition to 3D models, BIM requires remarkable changes in project delivery and workflow operations. For DTs, BIM can allow visual, threedimensional communication. The use of the sensors that monitor and collect data and BIM together creates an active model that can be used to implement DT in the construction industry [42]. The point at this issue supplies designers with helpful knowledge during the project's design. Designers can use DTs to get a complete digital footprint of a project and make informed judgments [74]. Data gathered with DT can be saved in a dataset and utilized by architects in ensuing ventures [60]. Collected data can aid in material and supplier selection, energy and supply chain management, and others. Furthermore, early design decisions regarding project feasibility, sustainability issues, and more topics could be informed using BIM and serve as guidelines for pre-construction [30].

Lin and Cheung [42] proposed advanced monitoring and control systems for underground garage environment management using BIM and Wireless Sensor Network (WSN) technologies. WSN has been used to monitor and record physical conditions, and they discovered that their suggested system was an effective system for environmental monitoring. Lu et al. [45–47] argued the use of semiautomatic geometric digital twinning depends on images and CAD drawings for existing buildings. Moreover, a case study on a portion of an office building has been conducted. They discovered that DT-conducted applications are a practical approach in the building's operations phase. It was also explored the gap between geometric digital twinning and existent structures. For the initial product development and study of multiple design ideas, the authors used high-resolution models. Using a DT help with digital fabrication planning has been discovered by the study as well.

6.2 Construction Phase

The construction phase, also known as the production phase, is where the finished product is created. The majority of studies using DT technology throughout the project's construction period has zeroed in on deciding the object's primary framework respectability. The notion of the DT is utilized to analyze the structural system integrity in historical masonry buildings [4]. The authors created a simulation model for a historic masonry building for DT applications. The study found that employing DT technology, structural behaviors at various stages of the building may be easily comprehended. In addition, the authors found that DT models, particularly in complicated portions of the masonry building, can be regularly updated utilizing the knowledge gained. At the point when forces are applied to the structure, the object's structural systems guarantee that the item does not fizzle [54]. For example, significant damage to the Milan Cathedral was reported throughout the last century, demanding significant restoration efforts [50].

Shen et al. [70] demonstrated a system integrating facility life cycle information via an agent-based web service. The goal of this approach was to use data collected throughout the project life cycle, from planning to design to construction, to help facility managers make better decisions. BIM and real-time asset tracking and real-time assessment monitoring technologies like wireless sensors and RFID were used to create the suggested information integration framework. It is worth noting that this integrated method has been successfully used in two industrial projects, however, the authors were unable to publish the results due to the nature of the industries.

6.3 Operation and Maintenance Phase

The project is typically out of the constructor's control during the operation and maintenance phases. As a result, managing and gaining access to the object's data become complicated. The virtual model could be a replica of the thing, but it has no connection to the actual project [3]. At this stage of the project, the project's users are concerned about its reliability and convenience. Several stakeholders are involved in the project, which prohibits data from being integrated between processes and stakeholders. DT can improve information flow between diverse stakeholders. DT is used in monitoring, logistics operations, facilities, and energy management during the project's operation and maintenance phase.

Lin et al. [43] developed a novel mobile-automated BIM-FM for usage by facility management technicians during the operation and maintenance phases. A commercial building project was used to test the mobile BIM-FM system. The results confirmed the system's performance, opening the door for facility management workers to be more efficient and more accessible data updates from facility management to the BIM environment. Peng et al. [57] investigated an airport terminal and demonstrated the value of combining data mining, data analysis, and BIM for building

operation and maintenance. Using BIM and sensor data in facility operation and maintenance provides a massive amount of data that facility managers may examine. Facility managers are frequently confronted with increasingly non-intuitive datasets as well as error-prone human data entry, posing a variety of issues. The authors proposed a BIM-based data mining approach to evaluate the accumulated data, extract essential rules and patterns, and detect erroneous records to address this issue. The BIM database is initially connected to a data warehouse in this proposed approach. The database is then cleaned using three different data mining methods: cluster analysis to uncover associations of similarity among records, outlier identification to clean the database, and advanced pattern mining algorithm to find deeper logic links among records. Rather than going over an overwhelming number of individual entries, facility managers deal with a few high-quality data records. Chen et al. [18] proposed a framework for automating maintenance work orders to improve Facility Maintenance Management (FMM) and decision-making. The FMM framework was built by providing an IFC extension for maintenance tasks that linked data from BIM and Facility Management Systems (FMSs). When BIM and FMS data were combined, component errors were shown, and geometrical and semantic information about the dialed component could be derived from BIM models. A modified Dijkstra algorithm can be used to construct the maintenance work order schedule automatically. The algorithm considers four factors: the type of problem, the level of emergency, the distance between complements, and the location. The suggested framework's viability was tested in both indoor and outdoor 3D situations.

Kaewunruen and Lian [34] demonstrated the 6D BIM for managing the life cycle of a railway turnout system. The authors used Revit-2018 software to create a 3D model of the system and discovered that the 6D aims at carbon footprint throughout the whole project life. According to the findings, DTs can be used to visualize and prioritize maintenance alternatives. Antonino et al. [5] found that real-time and historical data on usage of a building are precious to building managers. They can improve building maintenance and services as well. The authors employed image recognition to monitor people's walks in an office building and provide real-time usage statistics. The authors discovered that real-time data on the flow of individuals traveling through a monitored location could be used to create smart contracts. On the other hand, the authors found no problems in integrating real-life data collected with image sensors to the BIM model.

Moreover, in various case studies, the authors did not test the suggested approach to improve their application in facilities management. By creating DTs for bulk silos, Greif et al. [22] looked into possibilities for construction site logistics. They created and deployed a decision-making system for silo replenishment and dispatch. The authors discovered that a successful decision assistance system requires a structural and visual display of insights. According to the study, silos can serve as both transport units and temporary storage facilities, allowing products to be transported to large urban areas for free.

6.4 Deconstruction and Recovery Phase

Researchers usually disregard the inactive phase when the facilities lose their functions [44]. In terms of using DT technology in the construction sector, the deconstruction and recovery phase, identical to the inactive phase, has also been overlooked. Knowledge of an object's behavior is generally lost during the deconstruction and recovery phase [54]. Grieves and Vickers [24] stated that as the things may share similar qualities, knowledge about the precursor of the next generation of the object might be utilized to tackle comparable issues that would arise. Liu et al. [44] stated that a low cost might be maintained in the virtual environment because the deconstruction and recovery phase provides information on the complete life cycle phases. Barazzetti et al. [9] described how to create detailed Historic Building Information Modeling (HBIM) utilizing augmented reality and virtual reality to increase user interest in cultural tourism. Integrating DT and HBIM procedures helps improve data management efficiency. The combination of DT and HBIM processes can also assist building managers in identifying potential dangers, technical solutions, and possible measures to take, as well as their actual implementation, in terms of asset conservation [33].

7 DT for Construction

By superimposing perceived DT skills and features from neighboring domains onto construction site multidimensional BIM usage, Boje et al. [13] emphasized the significant considerations related to deploying and using a DT during the construction stage.

Table 1 lists some recurring themes in the literature related to DT, which are divided into three categories using the Virtual–Data–Physical paradigm. Each subpart is regarded as a feature or "ability" of the DT that is thought necessary to facilitate various services. These competencies are applicable throughout the building life cycle, but the technologies and techniques employed at each stage vary.

DT is considered to contain all "valuable" information throughout the whole product life cycle in the manufacturing industry [15]. This valuable information holds for building and infrastructure life cycles as well, but on a much bigger scale and with essentially different dynamics, it affects how the built environment is designed and managed through the use of digital assets [46]. The construction DT's (CDT) capabilities are based on several processes and data layers aimed at facilitating smart construction services and applications [73]. These might benefit from DT integration on numerous levels, assuming that a solid framework is in place to accommodate the different heterogeneous systems and technologies encountered in research [63].

Current construction site detection efforts are restricted to routine laser scanning, manual management updates, and a variety of forms and papers human inputs. This hinders the ability of BIM and ultimate DT to accurately mimic and anticipate in

Part	Ability	Description
The physical	Sense	The capacity to notice the actual world progressively through the utilization of sensors
	Monitor	The capacity to follow along, illuminate, and issue admonitions on significant actual adjustments
	Actuate	The capacity to change/initiate/deactivate actual parts dependent on virtual choices/boosts
The data	BIM	The capacity to incorporate and devour BIM explicit informational indexes in its different arrangements and norms
	IoT	The capacity to incorporate and share data imparted by the Internet of Things gadgets
	Data linking	The capacity to coordinate and share data by means of Semantic Web conventions
	Knowledge storing	The capacity to store realities about the framework, support rules, and reasoning abilities
The virtual	Simulate	The ability to apply engineering simulation models from various application domains
	Predict	The capacity to foresee the conduct of the actual dependent on advanced recreations and detecting
	Optimize	The capacity to apply streamlining strategies and suggest savvy distribution of assets progressively
	Agency	The capacity to designate AI specialists fits for overseeing (and inciting) the actual dependent on advanced data, following distinct practices, conventions, and targets

 Table 1
 Identified DT abilities and their roles within the virtual-data-physical paradigm (adapted from: Boje et al. [13])

terms of multidimensional modeling, as the information is out of date and out of sync with the physical twin [61].

The researched 4D BIM use cases demonstrated the emergence of trends and technology for capturing site data and automating BIM during construction. These technologies use a variety of site scanning procedures and reflect them in BIM [26, 37]. Several research projects have previously referred to the issue of interpreting the massive volume of data transferring through a building site to its digital model and the difficulties of fitting and retaining construction site sensors [1]. As a result, problems persist in verifying data (completeness and accuracy), appropriately interpreting it (using semantics), and processing it in a way that allows for real-time responses [13]. Automated site monitoring approaches would initially help site logistics [26] and safety [79].

Furthermore, visualization is crucial in the construction industry, as it is at the heart of intercommunication and decision-making. The utterance "drowning in data" [71] may be crossed with proven methods of visualization of data for managing projects by

using actual, real-time feeds from multiple sources if holistic and enhanced real-time site surveillance is provided.

The dynamics of a construction site revolve around properly organizing work, keeping expenses within budget, and judiciously employing resources. Suppose that a more integrated complicated structure, the DT should dynamically update schedule and cost information in response to rapidly changing site operations, activate the appropriate estimating algorithms, and notify management by delivering timely warnings on interruptions and their likely causes [13].

Construction sites have long been seen as one of the most hazardous places to work. Various studies and professionals understand the benefits of adopting 4D modeling and believe that it has a built-in benefit for improving health and safety. However, given the way data are collected in the field, the process of applying safety management through systematic and relevant procedures with definite indicators is still absent. The existence of workers on-site, their numbers, and positions should be recorded by construction DTs. It could even catch potential anomalous behaviors like immotility, falls, or also monitor their exhaustion and attentiveness during dangerous activities [77], in addition to monitoring compliance with safety requirements.

Building practitioners are typically hesitant to adopt such innovations despite the added value since they cannot rely on the completion or validity of BIM data all through construction. The related personal endeavor required to achieve suchlike BIM utilization is a significant obstacle that automated detection can overcome. As a result, Boje et al. [13] deemed sensing along with semantic enrichment of BIM models as a foundation for n-dimensional clash detection simulations. Therefore, the DT would demonstrate the current situation and allow construction teams to execute alternative planning simulations, such as tasks, logistics operations, or equipment allocation plans.

Moreover, construction productivity is hampered by a lack of integration between on-site and off-site operations and supply-chain actors. While micromanagement may improve on-site daily operation, these tasks are also considered to be carried out if there are prerequisite tasks (including material/equipment delivery from off-site production systems) related to the entire supply chain. Lean construction approaches, such as the Last Planner System [8], typically rely on forms, data collecting from all parties, and planning ahead of time. On all levels, however, there is still a lack of practical information integration. Semantic DT applications promise the capacity to interconnect diverse datasets as well as connect various planning systems [36]. In such negotiation-intensive management approaches, AI may also provide value to human agents by counseling experts on optimal duration, sequencing, and other factors. Construction processes and related off-site and on-site resources should be modeled, tracked, and optimized using the Semantic DT [36].

As-planned BIMs can change drastically during the structure stage; for instance, determining equipment for a specific manufacturer might change during purchase orders, diminishing expenses, or guaranteeing that equipment is accessible inside the project's timetable. Project supplier information, products, and order modifications can be linked over the web to assist in lessening the impact of such disruptions on production [13]. Additionally, transmitting a broad context of essential suppliers and

items for use during future maintenance and prospective upgrades would improve the transition from handover to the operation of the supplied facility. As evidenced by the literature, web-based IoT integration is in demand across the board in the urban environment. As a result, the shift from construction to operation must consider the needs of the larger urban environment [2].

8 Value and Benefits

Boje et al. [13] suggested a development paradigm of the CDT. Other industry perspectives have been considered [14], laying out a five-step approach for developing a DT during the construction stage. However, due to the absence of application and research at specific degrees of complication, there is still a problem on understanding of the prospective technologies for higher levels. They believed that CDT implementation efforts should be gradual but constant throughout the life cycle of a building, considering supply chain integration and the complication of technologies used. Virtual models and sensing might eventually mix to establish a well-formed web platform. Adoption of traditional tools and formats is dependent on the application domains and current models, but it would be a crucial step toward interoperability and further life cycle phases. Implementing advanced types of AI is the last step that is predicted to happen after enough training and verification of AI behavior have been completed, this marks the transition of some tasks from human expert control and guidance to limited DT agency [13].

When examining the importance of a construction company's value chain management, the gains of implementing a CDT must be thoroughly evaluated for each type of project (basis of scope, customer needs, procurement methods, etc.). In comparison, increasing its earnings and adding value to its clients also reduce its costs of implementation [13]. While BIM is a part of the initial procurement and demolition phases, CDT's focus should be on building the "Physical Twin" during pre-construction and construction phases [48]. While BIM procedures and models can enhance cooperation with the application of uniform standards and size, the BIM paradigm for IoT and dynamic site data is restricted. A CDT presupposes cohesive, synchronicity-enhanced integration of models, sensors, and services. The implicit advantage would be gained in enhanced constructional services, which would enable the building processes to better assigning resources for activities that are completed better using robots, drones, and sensors and for those requiring human resources [13].

The value of DTs is quantified in the extra benefit to society they provide by supporting lower carbon emission and clean energy objectives [49]. The ability to adapt to the various systems that dwelling around the man-made environment is now a research challenge. Many intelligent building management systems, which must better adapt and react to inhabitant requirements while also optimizing resource consumption, are limited by the dynamics of human interaction with constructed assets [55]. Applying this to the construction site, a CDT should access all of the project's data, understand the overall context, and provide relevant insights [39]. In

addition, the use of the CDT, which varies according to the applications' domain over the life cycle [65], should be possible for users of different social and educational backgrounds.

9 Conclusion and Limitations

Interoperability, inefficient integration, inadequate information management, operational issues, a lack of data in facility management, and hurdles to knowledge usage and management all afflict the deployment of DTs throughout the life cycle of a building project. This chapter provides an overview of the implementation of the DT in construction projects through their life cycle. The framework's examination revealed that while the construction industry has made tremendous progress by moving beyond the digital model, the implementation of DT is still not fully realized in the industry. However, it may be stated that the study focus is currently shifting to DT. Since the inception of BIM, the construction industry has made tremendous progress, gaining enough awareness and momentum to permit a change from a static, closed information environment to a dynamic, web-based one that embraces IoT connectivity, and a higher degree of AI application. Increased automation and cohesion of information would help provide better construction services.

The impact of DTs on the construction sector has been demonstrated in this review through the many life cycle phases of the object. DTs offer the possibility of proactively addressing problems before they arise. The use of DTs during the design and engineering stages can aid in determining elements and information that should be acquired or wiped out during the object's redesign and re-engineering. Further studies will necessitate in-depth investigation into the use of DTs during the design and engineering phases of a construction project. In the construction phase, the job of the DT is to minimize construction costs efficiently and effectively while also improving quality, which is something that the old method cannot deliver. The structural system completeness of the entity during the implementation phase has been the topic of some extant literature. More research into stakeholder management, quality management, cost management, and value management is required during the project's building phase. In the long term, the building project stakeholders will benefit from DT's application to an intelligent project life cycle management by innovative and lean building processes. Furthermore, the chapter specifies the number of DT capabilities or characteristics that allow for real-time, web-based, intelligent CDTs.

This study has some limitations despite its contributions. Only the databases Scopus, Web of Science, and ScienceDirect have been used for organizing the research. Despite the rigorous selection of relevant publications, it can be possible that not all keywords were captured in the literature search. Subjective judgments may have influenced the selection of relevant articles and the identification of applications in the various life cycle phases during the literature study. The abovementioned limitations provide fertile ground for future study and should be addressed when evaluating the research findings. This study suggests using a wider range of datasets and conducting more comprehensive literature research.

Future studies should analyze the construction industry's readiness to integrate digital twins into its operations completely. This will increase practitioners' grasp of the idea of digital twin. Additionally, future studies should look at the crucial success factors and challenges to effective digital twin adoption in the construction sector. This will increase the urge to use digital twin to solve the construction sector's difficulties. Furthermore, this study investigated the use of digital twins in the various life cycle phases of a construction project. This can help practitioners grasp and accept the notion of digital twins. However, further study is required to investigate the potential uses of digital twins.

References

- Akanmu, A., & Anumba, C. J. (2015). Cyber-physical systems integration of building information models and the physical construction. *Engineering, Construction and Architectural Management.*, 22, 516–535. https://doi.org/10.1108/ECAM-07-2014-0097
- Aljohani, K., & Thompson, R. G. (2016). Impacts of logistics sprawl on the urban environment and logistics: Taxonomy and review of literature. *Journal of Transport Geography*, 57, 255–263. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.JTRANGEO.2016.08.009
- Anderl, R., Haag, S., Schützer, K., & Zancul, E. (2021). Digital twin technology—An approach for Industrie 4.0 vertical and horizontal lifecycle integration. *IT—Information Technology*, 60, 125–132. https://doi.org/10.1515/ITIT-2017-0038/MACHINEREADABLECITATION/RIS
- Angjeliu, G., Coronelli, D., & Cardani, G. (2020). Development of the simulation model for Digital Twin applications in historical masonry buildings: The integration between numerical and experimental reality. *Computers and Structures*, 238, 106282. https://doi.org/10.1016/J. COMPSTRUC.2020.106282
- Antonino, M., Nicola, M., Claudio, D. M., Luciano, B., & Fulvio, R. C. (2019). Office building occupancy monitoring through image recognition sensors. *International Journal of Safety and Security Engineering*, 9, 371–380. https://doi.org/10.2495/SAFE-V9-N4-371-380
- Arayici, Y., Coates, P., Koskela, L., Kagioglou, M., Usher, C., & O'Reilly, K. (2011). Technology adoption in the BIM implementation for lean architectural practice. *Automation in Construction*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autcon.2010.09.016
- Arditi, D., & Mochtar, K. (2010). Trends in productivity improvement in the US construction industry. *Construction Management and Economics*, 18, 15–27. https://doi.org/10.1080/014 461900370915
- 8. Baldwin, A., & Bordoli, D. (2014). Handbook for construction planning and scheduling. Wiley.
- Barazzetti, L., Banfi, F., Brumana, R., Oreni, D., Previtali, M., & Roncoroni, F. (2015). HBIM and augmented information: towards a wider user community of image and range-based reconstructions. In 25th International CIPA Symposium 2015 (pp. 35–42)
- 10. Barbosa, F., Woetzel, J., & Mischke, J. (2017). *Reinventing construction: A route of higher productivity*. McKinsey Global Institute.
- 11. Batty, M. (2018). Digital twins.
- Bilal, M., Oyedele, L. O., Qadir, J., Munir, K., Ajayi, S. O., Akinade, O. O., Owolabi, H. A., Alaka, H. A., & Pasha, M. (2016). Big Data in the construction industry: A review of present status, opportunities, and future trends. *Advanced Engineering Informatics*, 30, 500–521. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aei.2016.07.001
- Boje, C., Guerriero, A., Kubicki, S., & Rezgui, Y. (2020). Towards a semantic Construction Digital Twin: Directions for future research. *Automation in Construction*, 114, 103179.

- Bolton, A., Butler, L., Dabson, I., Enzer, M., Evans, M., Fenemore, T., Harradence, F., Keaney, E., Kemp, A., Luck, A., Pawsey, N., Saville, S., Schooling, J., Sharp, M., Smith, T., Tennison, J., Whyte, J., Wilson, A., & Makri, C. (2018). *Gemini Principles (CDBB_REP_006)*. Britain.
- Boschert, S., & Rosen, R. (2016). Digital Twin—The simulation aspect. In P. Hehenberger & D. Bradley (Eds.), *Mechatronic futures: Challenges and solutions for mechatronic systems and their designers* (pp. 59–74). Springer International Publishing.
- Bradley, D., & Hehenberger, P. (2016). Mechatronic futures. In P. Hehenberger & D. Bradley (Eds.), *Mechatronic futures: Challenges and solutions for mechatronic systems and their designers* (pp. 1–15). Springer International Publishing.
- Brynjolfsson, E., Hitt, L. M., & Kim, H. H. (2011). Strength in numbers: How does datadriven decisionmaking affect firm performance? SSRN Electronic Journal. https://doi.org/10. 2139/ssrn.1819486
- Chen, W., Chen, K., Cheng, J. C. P., Wang, Q., & Gan, V. J. L. (2018). BIM-based framework for automatic scheduling of facility maintenance work orders. *Automation in Construction*, *91*, 15–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autcon.2018.03.007
- Dixit, S., Mandal, S. N., Sawhney, A., & Singh, S. (2017). Relationship between skill development and productivity in construction sector: A literature review. *International Journal of Civil Engineering and Technology*, 8, 649–665.
- Doumbouya, L., Gao, G., & Guan, C. (2016). Adoption of the Building Information Modeling (BIM) for construction project effectiveness: The review of BIM benefits. *American Journal* of Civil Engineering and Architecture, 4, 74–79.
- Götz, C. S., Karlsson, P., & Yitmen, I. (2020). Exploring applicability, interoperability and integrability of Blockchain-based digital twins for asset life cycle management. *Smart and Sustainable Built Environment. ahead-of-print*. https://doi.org/10.1108/SASBE-08-2020-0115
- Greif, T., Stein, N., & Flath, C. M. (2020). Peeking into the void: Digital twins for construction site logistics. *Computers in Industry*, 121, 103264. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compind.2020. 103264
- 23. Grieves, M. (2014). Digital Twin: Manufacturing excellence through virtual factory replication.
- Grieves, M., & Vickers, J. (2017). Digital Twin: Mitigating unpredictable, undesirable emergent behavior in complex systems. In F.-J. Kahlen, S. Flumerfelt, & A. Alves (Eds.), *Transdisciplinary perspectives on complex systems: New findings and approaches* (pp. 85–113). Springer International Publishing.
- Häkkinen, T., Kuittinen, M., Ruuska, A., & Jung, N. (2015). Reducing embodied carbon during the design process of buildings. *Journal of Building Engineering*, 4, 1–13. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.jobe.2015.06.005
- Han, K. K., & Golparvar-Fard, M. (2017). Potential of big visual data and building information modeling for construction performance analytics: An exploratory study. *Automation in Construction*, 73, 184–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autcon.2016.11.004
- Hardin, B., & McCool, D. (2015). BIM and construction management: Proven tools, methods, and workflows. Wiley.
- He, Y., Guo, J., & Zheng, X. (2018). From surveillance to digital twin: Challenges and recent advances of signal processing for industrial internet of things. *IEEE Signal Processing Magazine*, 35, 120–129.
- 29. Howell, S., & Rezgui, Y. (2018). *Beyond BIM: Knowledge management for a smarter future*. BRE Electronic Publications.
- Ilhan, B., & Yaman, H. (2016). Green building assessment tool (GBAT) for integrated BIMbased design decisions. *Automation in Construction*, 70, 26–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aut con.2016.05.001
- el Jazzar, M., Piskernik, M., & Nassereddine, H. (2020). Digital twin in construction: An empirical analysis. In *Proceedings of EG-ICE 2020 Workshop on Intelligent Computing in Engineering* (pp. 501–510).
- 32. Jia, W., Wang, W., & Zhang, Z. (2022). From simple digital twin to complex digital twin Part I: A novel modeling method for multi-scale and multi-scenario digital twin. *Advanced Engineering Informatics*, *53*, 101706. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aei.2022.101706

- 33. Jouan, P., & Hallot, P. (2020). Digital twin: Research framework to support preventive conservation policies. *ISPRS International Journal of Geo-Information*, 9, 228.
- Kaewunruen, S., & Lian, Q. (2019). Digital twin aided sustainability-based lifecycle management for railway turnout systems. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 228, 1537–1551. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.04.156
- Khajavi, S. H., Motlagh, N. H., Jaribion, A., Werner, L. C., & Holmström, J. (2019). Digital Twin: Vision, benefits, boundaries, and creation for buildings. *IEEE Access*, 7, 147406–147419. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2019.2946515
- Kor, M. (2021). Integration of digital twin and deep learning for facilitating smart planning and construction: An exploratory analysis.
- Krämer, M., & Besenyői, Z. (2018). Towards digitalization of building operations with BIM. IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering, 365, 022067. https://doi.org/10. 1088/1757-899x/365/2/022067
- Kritzinger, W., Karner, M., Traar, G., Henjes, J., & Sihn, W. (2018). Digital Twin in manufacturing: A categorical literature review and classification. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, 51, 1016–1022. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifacol.2018.08.474
- Lee, D., Lee, S. H., Masoud, N., Krishnan, M. S., & Li, V. C. (2021). Integrated digital twin and blockchain framework to support accountable information sharing in construction projects. *Automation in Construction*, 127, 103688. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autcon.2021.103688
- Lee, J., Lapira, E., Bagheri, B., & Kao, H. (2013). Recent advances and trends in predictive manufacturing systems in big data environment. *Manufacturing letters*, 1, 38–41. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.mfglet.2013.09.005
- Li, J., Greenwood, D., & Kassem, M. (2019). Blockchain in the built environment and construction industry: A systematic review, conceptual models and practical use cases. *Automation in Construction*, 102, 288–307. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autcon.2019.02.005
- Lin, Y.-C., & Cheung, W.-F. (2020). Developing WSN/BIM-based environmental monitoring management system for parking garages in smart cities. *Journal of Management in Engineering*, 36, 4020012. https://doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)ME.1943-5479.0000760
- Lin, Y.-C., Su, Y.-C., & Chen, Y.-P. (2014). Developing mobile BIM/2D barcode-based automated facility management system. *The Scientific World Journal*, 2014, 1–16. https://doi.org/ 10.1155/2014/374735
- Liu, M., Fang, S., Dong, H., & Xu, C. (2021). Review of digital twin about concepts, technologies, and industrial applications. *Journal of Manufacturing Systems*, 58, 346–361. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jmsy.2020.06.017
- Lu, Q., Chen, L., Li, S., & Pitt, M. (2020a). Semi-automatic geometric digital twinning for existing buildings based on images and CAD drawings. *Automation in Construction*, 115, 103183. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autcon.2020.103183
- Lu, Q., Parlikad, A. K., Woodall, P., Don Ranasinghe, G., Xie, X., Liang, Z., Konstantinou, E., Heaton, J., & Schooling, J. (2020b). Developing a digital twin at building and city levels: Case study of West Cambridge Campus. *Journal of Management in Engineering*, 36. https:// doi.org/10.1061/(ASCE)ME.1943-5479.0000763
- Lu, Q., Xie, X., Parlikad, A. K., & Schooling, J. M. (2020c) Digital twin-enabled anomaly detection for built asset monitoring in operation and maintenance. *Automation in Construction*, *118*, 103277. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autcon.2020.103277
- 48. Mertala-Lindsay, T., & Strålman, J. (2021). Construction digital twin: From early design to project delivery.
- Miehe, R., Waltersmann, L., Sauer, A., & Bauernhansl, T. (2021). Sustainable production and the role of digital twins—Basic reflections and perspectives. *Journal of Advanced Manufacturing and Processing*, *3*, e10078. https://doi.org/10.1002/amp2.10078
- 50. Modena, C., da Porto, F., & Valluzzi, M. R. (Eds.) (2016). Brick and Block Masonry. In *Proceedings of the 16th International Brick and Block Masonry Conference*. CRC Press.
- Nassereddine, H., Veeramani, D., & Hanna, A. (2019). Augmented reality-enabled production strategy process. Presented at the May 24.

- Negri, E., Fumagalli, L., Cimino, C., & Macchi, M. (2019). FMU-supported simulation for CPS Digital Twin. *Procedia Manufacturing*, 28, 201–206. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.promfg. 2018.12.033
- Negri, E., Fumagalli, L., & Macchi, M. (2017). A review of the roles of digital twin in CPSbased production systems. *Procedia Manufacturing*, 11, 939–948. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pro mfg.2017.07.198
- Opoku, D. -G. J., Perera, S., Osei-Kyei, R., & Rashidi, M. (2021). Digital twin application in the construction industry: A literature review. *Journal of Building Engineering*, 40, 102726. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jobe.2021.102726
- Pallonetto, F., de Rosa, M., D'Ettorre, F., & Finn, D. P. (2020). On the assessment and control optimisation of demand response programs in residential buildings. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 127, 109861. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2020.109861
- Pan, Y., & Zhang, L. (2021). A BIM-data mining integrated digital twin framework for advanced project management. *Automation in Construction*, 124, 103564. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aut con.2021.103564
- Peng, Y., Lin, J. -R., Zhang, J. -P., & Hu, Z. -Z. (2017). A hybrid data mining approach on BIM-based building operation and maintenance. *Building and Environment*, *126*, 483–495. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.buildenv.2017.09.030
- Peng, Y., Zhang, M., Yu, F., Xu, J., & Gao, S. (2020). Digital twin hospital buildings: An exemplary case study through continuous lifecycle integration. *Advances in Civil Engineering*, 2020, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/8846667
- Psarommatis, F., & May, G. (2022). A literature review and design methodology for digital twins in the era of zero defect manufacturing. *International Journal of Production Research*, 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207543.2022.2101960
- Qi, Q., & Tao, F. (2018). Digital twin and big data towards smart manufacturing and industry 4.0: 360 degree comparison. *IEEE Access*, 6, 3585–3593. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS. 2018.2793265
- Rausch, C., & Haas, C. (2021). Automated shape and pose updating of building information model elements from 3D point clouds. *Automation in Construction*, 124, 103561. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.autcon.2021.103561
- Rokooei, S. (2015). Building information modeling in project management: Necessities, challenges and outcomes. *The Procedia—Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 210, 87–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.11.332
- Sacks, R., Brilakis, I., Pikas, E., Xie, H. S., & Girolami, M. (2020). Construction with digital twin information systems. *Data-Centric Engineering*, *1*, e14. https://doi.org/10.1017/dce.202 0.16
- Schleich, B., Anwer, N., Mathieu, L., & Wartzack, S. (2017). Shaping the digital twin for design and production engineering. *CIRP Annals*, 66, 141–144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cirp. 2017.04.040
- Schluse, M., Priggemeyer, M., Atorf, L., & Rossmann, J. (2018). Experimentable digital twins—Streamlining simulation-based systems engineering for industry 4.0. *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics*, 14, 1722–1731. https://doi.org/10.1109/TII.2018.2804917
- 66. Schroeder, G. N., Steinmetz, C., Pereira, C. E., Espindola, D. B. (2016). Digital twin data modeling with automation ML and a communication methodology for data exchange. *IFAC-PapersOnLine*, 49, 12–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifacol.2016.11.115
- 67. Schweigkofler, A., Monizza, G. P., Domi, E., Popescu, A., Ratajczak, J., Marcher, C., Riedl, M., & Matt, D. (2018). Development of a digital platform based on the integration of augmented reality and BIM for the management of information in construction processes. In P. Chiabert, A. Bouras, F. Noël, & J. Ríos (Eds.), *Product lifecycle management to support industry 4.0* (pp. 46–55). Springer International Publishing.
- Shafto, M., Conroy, M., Doyle, R., Glaessgen, E., Kemp, C., LeMoigne, J., & Wang, L. (2012). Modeling, simulation, information technology and processing roadmap. *National Aeronautics* and Space Administration, 32, 1–38.

- Shahat, E., Hyun, C. T., & Yeom, C. (2021). City digital twin potentials: A review and research agenda. *Sustainability*, 13. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13063386
- Shen, W., Hao, Q., & Xue, Y. (2012). A loosely coupled system integration approach for decision support in facility management and maintenance. *Automation in Construction*, 25, 41–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autcon.2012.04.003
- Strother, J. B., Ulijn, J. M., & Fazal, Z. (2012). Drowning in data: A review of information overload within organizations and the viability of strategic communication principles. In *Information overload: An international challenge for professional engineers and technical communicators* (pp. 231–250). IEEE.
- Succar, B. (2009). Building information modelling framework: A research and delivery foundation for industry stakeholders. *Automation in Construction*, 18, 357–375. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.autcon.2008.10.003
- Tao, F., Cheng, J., Qi, Q., Zhang, M., Zhang, H., & Sui, F. (2018). Digital twin-driven product design, manufacturing and service with big data. *The International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology*, 94, 3563–3576. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00170-017-0233-1
- 74. Tao, F., Sui, F., Liu, A., Qi, Q., Zhang, M., Song, B., Guo, Z., Lu, S.C.-Y., & Nee, A. Y. C. (2019). Digital twin-driven product design framework. *International Journal of Production Research*, 57, 3935–3953. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207543.2018.1443229
- 75. Teicholz, P. M. (2013). BIM for facility managers. IFMA Foundation, Wiley.
- Volk, R., Stengel, J., Schultmann, F. (2014). Building Information Modeling (BIM) for existing buildings—Literature review and future needs. *Automation in Construction*, 38, 109–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autcon.2013.10.023
- Wang, D., Chen, J., Zhao, D., Dai, F., Zheng, C., Wu, X. (2017). Monitoring workers' attention and vigilance in construction activities through a wireless and wearable electroencephalography system. *Automation in Construction*, 82, 122–137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autcon.2017. 02.001
- Xu, X., Ma, L., & Ding, L. (2014). A framework for BIM-enabled life-cycle information management of construction project. *International Journal of Advanced Robotic Systems*, 11, 126. https://doi.org/10.5772/58445
- Yuan, X., & Anumba, C. J. (2020). Cyber-physical systems for temporary structures monitoring. In C. J. Anumba & N. Roofigari-Esfahan (Eds.), *Cyber-physical systems in the built environment* (pp. 107–138). Springer International Publishing.
- Zaballos, A., Briones, A., Massa, A., Centelles, P., Caballero, V. (2020). A smart campus' digital twin for sustainable comfort monitoring. *Sustainability*, *12*. https://doi.org/10.3390/su1 2219196

An Interactive Digital Twin Platform for Offshore Wind Farms' Development



Agus Hasan, Zhicheng Hu, Amirashkan Haghshenas, Anniken Karlsen, Saleh Alaliyat, and Umit Cali

1 Introduction

During the last two decades, modern power systems are rapidly decarbonizing toward higher market shares of renewables by using wind and solar energy. Especially, wind farms are attractive solutions to handle energy crisis and to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, whereby offshore wind farms are particularly appealing due to their minimum environmental effects and the abundance of wind. According to the GE Renewable Energy Report [1], it is expected that the offshore wind industry will grow from 17 to 90 GW in the next decade and that offshore wind power will account for 15% of the global wind industry going forward. Such an expectation seems not exaggerated, noting that the Global Wind Report concludes that 2020 was a record year for the global wind power industry despite the impacts of COVID-19 with 93 GW of new capacity installed—a 53% year-on-year increase [2]. In addition to the decarbonization aspects, power systems, including the offshore wind industry, are using the advantage of digitalization technologies to increase efficiency, to provide safer solutions, and to reduce the cost of existing conventions. The offshore wind sector accommodates a very fruitful playground for the joint use of decarbonization and digitalization practices. In other terms, offshore wind applications can be considered as one of the most important drivers toward the Digital Green Transition of the entire energy sector.

Offshore wind farms are usually located hundreds of kilometers from their control centers. To operate the wind farms, sophisticated Supervisory Control and Data

Department of ICT and Natural Sciences, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Alesund, Norway e-mail: agus.hasan@ntnu.no

U. Cali

A. Hasan (🖂) · Z. Hu · A. Haghshenas · A. Karlsen · S. Alaliyat

Department of Electric Power Engineering, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_13

Acquisition (SCADA) systems are used to give operators complete control and to collect and analyze data. For several years, SCADA systems have been successfully implemented in the wind farm industry, providing valuable information about the present status of individual wind turbines. In the era of Industry 4.0, where data from physical assets like wind turbines can be accessed via the internet, disruptive technologies such as digital twins can potentially be used to support or replace the SCADA system. A digital twin offers a much more advanced level of information and perspective since it can provide not only the present status but can also depict the past and the future. According to Subhankar [3], the digital twin concept has started to revolutionize wind operations.

A wind farm can be considered as a cyber-physical system, in the sense that the system can be controlled or monitored by computer-based algorithms. Digital twins can be used not only for monitoring the conditions of offshore wind farms, but also to simulate different scenarios for operational purposes. A digital twin can be defined as "a virtual representation of a physical asset enabled through data and simulators for real-time prediction, optimization, monitoring, controlling, and improved decision making" (Rasheed et al. [4], p. 21980) or simply as the current digital representation of a product or a system that mimics a company's machines, controls, workflows, and systems [5]. Pal [3] emphasizes an important benefit of a digital twin when he defines it as a digital "mirror" of a physical asset allowing users to see what's going on "under the hood" without the need for being physically present. The latter is enabled by placing sensors that can collect real-time data and operational status on the physical asset, for example, a turbine, that can then be sent to a computer program for interpretation in the form of raw data or a three-dimensional (3D) representation [6]. Figure 1 illustrates such a setup.

Besides augmented reality frameworks, digitalization and digital twining of wind farms and associated energy systems consist of various building blocks such as communication technology, blockchain technology, data analytics, and visualization methodologies. There are several types of digital twins that exist in literature, such as digital twin prototype, digital twin instance, and digital twin aggregate [7]. Each of these digital twin types serves different purposes. In this chapter, we introduce the concept of an interactive digital twin. *We define an interactive digital twin as a digital twin that can be used to assist asset development and optimization through interactive simulation based on augmented reality.* The importance of the interactive simulation is emphasized in the review of digital twin solutions [8], especially by applying VR, AR, and MR technology in heavy industries [9]. The Unity3D platform is evaluated to provide good performance to visualize the interactive simulation [10].

In what follows, the potential use and need of digital twins in the field of wind power will be discussed. In addition, we present insight to the development of an interactive digital twin platform for offshore wind farms and its associated electromechanical components. The digital twin platform is combined with augmented reality to enhance user experience. The interactive digital twin platform is based on the OPC UA (Unified Architecture) for communication, Unity3D for simulation and visualization, and Vuforia for augmented reality. We use the Hywind Tampen wind farm as a use case. The digital twin enables users to simulate different wind



Fig. 1 Typical digital twin setup

speeds and wind directions, as well as the associated geometry and capacity of each wind turbine. These features additionally enable users to simulate different scenarios related to further development and optimization of the wind farm.

2 Digital Twins of Offshore Wind Farms

Digitalization has been on the agenda of the offshore wind industry in the past fifteen years. Digital twin technology is expected to lower the Levelized Cost of Energy (LCoE) for offshore wind farms so that they can compete with fossil-based energy resources. In the offshore wind industry, digital twins can be used to reduce design, construction, and operational costs. In the design phase, digital twin powered by high-performance computing shorten analysis time. Furthermore, digital twins also enable automated and interoperable design workflows. Within the construction phase, if we introduce 4D construction simulation on the physical assets, then we can achieve improved sequence planning and scheduling of the project. As regards operational and maintenance phase, we can improve risk management by using digital twins from



Fig. 2 Wind farm (left) and its digital twin (right)

the design to operation stages. Moreover, we can also leverage augmented reality models for digital retrofit and maintenance. Figure 2 shows an illustration of a digital twin for an offshore wind farm. By having a digital representation of the physical wind farms, the operator can simulate different scenarios and predict component failure that may occur in the future.

To demonstrate the value of interactive digital twins for the wind industry, in the next sections, we design an interactive digital twin for the Hywind Tampen floating wind farm. The wind farm, upon its completion, will be the largest floating wind farm in the world and consists of 11 wind turbines with a combined capacity of 94.6 MW (8.6 MW each). The wind farm is intended to provide electricity for the Gullfaks and the Snorre oil field and is estimated to meet about one-third of the annual electricity power demand. Furthermore, it is expected to reduce 200,000 tons of carbon emission per year.

3 Development of an Interactive Digital Twin Platform

In this section, we describe the structure of our proposed interactive digital twin platform. The platform was developed at the Department of ICT and Natural Sciences, Norwegian University of Science and Technology (NTNU). It has been used for teaching and research purposes. The platform is continuously improved by students and researchers. The functions marked in gray color in Fig. 3 are customized options, while the remaining functions are classified as standard functions provided by the interactive digital twin platform. Figure 3 also shows the schematic diagram of the platform, which consists of three component layers: the data source layer, the simulation layer, and the visualization layer. These three layers are all connected by a communication protocol based on OPC UA.



Fig. 3 Schematic diagram of the interactive digital twin platform

3.1 The Data Source Layer

Digital twins require data from various sources with different data types to facilitate the creation of a virtual model that can represent the behavior of real physical assets and their operation. Once we have a digital twin in place, it can be used to create simulations and to predict and analyze how the physical twin will perform. Data sources to be used in a digital twin can be of many types, such as visual data, measurement data, and historical data. In the interactive digital twin platform that we have developed, data sources are classified into three main types: static data source, semi-real data source, and real data source.

- The static data source includes data files which are normally created automatically when we set up a simulation scenario. It can be configuration files for parameters and scenarios or just logs data for sample scenarios.
- The semi-real data source is the simulation model file, which involves the model equations or constrains to create the simulated data.
- The real data source is normally provided by the control system. This includes the output of the sensor systems at run time to control the behavior of the physical assets.

3.2 The Simulation Layer

Model-based simulation can be used in the engineering design and optimization phase. Simulation is usually performed to do "what if" scenarios based on dynamic models of the system. In practice, complex systems such as wind farms can be simulated at their component level by using different software. To capture the dynamic behavior of the overall system, each simulated component needs to be simulated at the same time. This process is called co-simulation. Using a Functional Mock-Up Interface (FMI) is one way to exchange data between dynamic models. It is an independent standard, which includes Model Exchange (ME) and co-simulation (CS). It defines a container and a combination of XML files, model files, etc., into a single file. The model file is called Functional Mock-Up Unit (FMU). The difference between an FMU-ME and an FMU-CS is whether the simulation tool includes solver (FMU-CS) or not (FMU-ME). FMI Version 1.0 was released in 2010. It consists of all the basic FMU concepts such as ME and CS. In 2014, FMI Version 2.0 was published. It adds some functionality compared to the previous version, such as support for directional derivatives, and clarifies ambiguities in the 1.0 standard. On February 19, 2022, the FMI Version 3.0 Beta.4 was pre-released, supporting two kinds of clockbased simulations: Synchronous Clocked Simulation and Scheduled Execution. This version is designed for real-time co-simulation. In our development, we used FMU 2.0 CS since the original model file for wind turbine is in MATLAB and since it only supported FMU-CS. The simulation layer has one core mission into controlling functions as playback, manage data service and data tags in the engineering mode, as well as, among others, management of data bank and user accounts. It also includes connections to static, semi-real, and real data sources.

3.3 The Visualization Layer

The visualization layer has one primary objective in supporting the operator mode and the editor mode with the user role. The editor can freely configure different scenarios with inventory (wind turbine, oil rig, etc.) and dashboard widgets (slider, button, input fields, charts, gauges, etc.), while the operator can access them during daily operation, labeled as "Customized scenario online view" in Fig. 3. The functions "Visualization toolbox and library" and "AR visualization" are essential for the interactive digital twin, while the others are optional. For example, machine learning (ML) in the analysis toolbox can be added for data prediction.

3.4 The Communication Protocol

There are several communication protocols that can be used as our solution. To simplify the development and easier deployment of clients, we choose to use Node-RED to act as a bridge, as shown in Fig. 4, to synchronize serial port data to OPC UA server namespace. Node-RED is a flow-based programming tool, originally developed by IBM's Emerging Technology Services team, now being part of the OpenJS Foundation. Node-RED has leveraged a robust API platform that provides a wide variety of online services for securing and programming hardware devices to connect physical assets to digital assets. It is perceived highly efficient and easy to understand for rapid prototyping, especially if the number of variables is less than 100. OPC UA and serial communication blocks from Node-RED are deployed to connect sensor data into the digital platform.

4 Experimental Case Study

The experimental setup consists of physical asset and its digital twin. The physical asset includes wind turbines, a fan to generate the wind, and sensor systems to measure temperature, wind speed, and wind direction. The schematic diagram for the experiment is provided in Fig. 5. The commissioning site consists of physical assets. Data from the sensor systems will be transmitted into the server.

The experimental setup is based on our proposed solution. It has been implemented in Unity3D providing a customized interactive 3D visualization platform, MATLAB Simulink and Simscape as model simulator, FMU/FMI for co-simulation, OPC UA as communication protocol, and using the Node-RED tool offering APIs and online services, all providing standardization of interfaces and data format. The following subsections describe steps in the experiment.



Fig. 4 Overview of the Node-RED logic with drag and drop, simple scripts

4.1 Data Source

In this experiment, the data files are the project data format defined to save the log data, scenario configuration, and parameters for the behavior model. It connects the builtin script in the Unity3D platform pertaining to the simulation layer. The simulation model file in MATLAB works as the data simulator to export the simulated data from more complex physical models to the simulation layer by FMU/FMI (Sect. 3.3). The control system is the core of the physical twin, which is implemented by the use of Arduino UNO and a group of sensors and motors. It is connected to OPC UA protocol by the use of typical industrial serial port.





4.2 Simulation

The Unity script includes a simplified wind turbine power calculation model, while the simulation layer supports the critical FMU/FMI support. The package Unity-FMI-Addon is imported to auto compile the corresponding .dll file and function definition codes. Afterward, all port variables could be read and write during the simulation process, while the .dll file has been converted as a Unity asset file (.asset). The execution of the simulation is strictly controlled by the time step function with the given time value and input variable values. The output variables marked as data tags are parts of the data sources of the visualization layer, such as output power, power coefficients, wake loss.

4.3 Visualization

The visualization layer reflects the reality using the visualization toolbox and libraries. In our solution, Unity3D is chosen as the development tool due to its powerful technologies for efficient and high-quality visual effects and AR support (Sect. 5). The Universal Render Pipeline is used for wave and wind simulation. The visualization layer includes parameters and configuration of visual effects for different users. To get a good balance between quality and render speed, design engineers normally conduct experiments by using different parameters. For example, wind effects could be implemented by the use of a particle system, Unity3D, or other third-party packages.

Finally, in an operator mode, the wind farm and wind condition can be controlled and set by parameters through sliders, input fields, and buttons. Output results are displayed both on gauges and line charts on the user interface and on 3D bar graphs on the top of each wind turbine. The editor mode gives the user access to more detailed data and configuration options based on requirements and applications.

5 Interactive Digital Twin Based on Augmented Reality (AR)

Augmented Reality (AR) provides an easy and more understandable visual representation of digital assets for users to interact. The AR technology is supported by a growing trend of mobile application developments. The option allows users to immediately access the digital assets from common gadget such as tablets and smartphones to obtain data and to adjust physical assets via technologies like Internet of Things (IoT), without requiring special tools or hardware or making use of a specific software. There are several solutions that can be used to implement this technology in the industry. In this chapter, we address AR solutions based on Unity3D and Vuforia. Unity3D provides its own AR toolkit for which most digital platform-related solutions can be easily integrated. Unity's AR toolkit is a framework that enables developers to create an application and then deploy it to different mobile and wearable AR devices. Another alternative solution for AR is PTC Vuforia which is a powerful AR platform commonly used in industry. It offers different SDKs to build applications through Android, iOS, Windows platforms, and Unity3D equipped with a variety of features and trackable targets such as images, objects, and environments.

The Vuforia engine Unity3D SDK is the solution that we choose for applying and experiencing with the AR landscape on the experimentally implemented Unity3D wind farm platform. The AR scene in Unity3D implemented in the Vuforia plugin can be exported into different platforms such as Android, iOS, Windows, and macOS. Since it is easy to export and install, the Android system was considered as chosen as the preferred option for this experiment. Regarding the implementations, the .apk application can be created and exported by Unity3D and installed easily on mobile devices. After opening the application, the phone camera needs to be projected into a recognizable image considered as the target in Unity3D. The result is a unique intuitive landscape to be used to connect and interact with the created Unity3D visualization platform. It is easy to use and accessible from anywhere without requiring specific devices and tools.

Per se, the platform provides real-time data exchange and a bidirectional communication flow that gives the users the capability of processing wind farm data from the physical assets, as well as giving commands and getting feedback from both sides. All features available in the Unity3D platform are accessible in the AR scene, such as interacting with the wind farm by adding and removing objects, adjusting all settings, connecting to real-time data through the OPC UA. Any modifications by the user result in changes in the Unity3D and physical platform and vice versa. Figure 6 shows our interactive digital twin platform installed in Android, enabling users to simulate different scenarios and to predict energy output in the future.



Fig. 6 Interactive digital twin platform based on augmented reality

6 Conclusions and Future Works

Wind power have proved its maturity as an industrial segment and has become one of the most popular energy resources. Recent digitalization advancements such as digital twins are gaining momentum in the wind energy industry. This chapter has provided insight into some of the potential of digital twin development of wind farms by looking into the nuts and bolts of an interactive digital twin platform we developed by the use of Industry 4.0 standards combined with augmented reality to enhance user experiences. To increase the readers' understanding, a schematic diagram of the platform was provided, followed by descriptions of the data source layer, the simulation layer, and the visualization layer.

As regards the status of the platform, future work aims to improving the accuracy of the dynamic models of the individual wind turbines. It is expected that more advanced and diversified applications of digital twin will be observed in the future. Correspondingly, various other use cases and features are expected to be tested, whereby data management, data protection, and cybersecurity concerns will be covered accordingly.

References

- 1. Liang, J., Feng, G. E., & Renewable Energy. (2022). Growth and potential. The offshore wind farm and wind power industry. Online: https://www.ge.com/renewableenergy/wind-energy/off shore-wind
- GWEC. (2021). Global wind report. Global wind energy council. Brussel, Belgium. Downloaded 17th of March at: https://gwec.net/global-wind-report-2021/
- 3. Pal, S. (2020). How digital twins could transform the wind energy industry. WPED. Online article, downloaded 16th of March 2022 at https://www.windpowerengineering.com/how-dig ital-twins-could-transform-the-wind-energy-industry/
- Rasheed, A., San, O., & Kvamsdal, T. (2020). Digital twin: Values, challenges and enablers from a modelling perspective. *IEEE Access*, 8, 21980–22012. https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/doc ument/8972429 In Norway, wind energy is only 10% of electricity production.
- Miskinis, C. (2018). What does a digital thread mean and how it differs from digital twin. Insights. Challenge Advisory. Downloaded 6th of January 2022 at https://www.challenge.org/ insights/digital-twin-and-digital-thread/
- Liang, J., Feng, C. M. (2015). 13—Advanced AC and DC technologies to connect offshore wind farms into electricity transmission and distribution networks. In: J.-L. Bessède (Ed.), *Eco-friendly innovation in electricity transmission and distribution networks* (pp. 263–290). Woodhead Publishing. ISBN 9781782420101, https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-1-78242-010-1. 00013-6
- 7. Grieves, M., Vickers, J. (2017). Digital Twin: Mitigating unpredictable, undesirable emergent behavior in complex systems. Springer.
- Thelen, A., Zhang, X., Fink, O., Lu, Y., Ghosh, S., Youn, B. D., & Hu, Z. (2022). A Comprehensive review of digital twin—Part 1: Modeling and twinning enabling technologies. arXiv preprint arXiv:2208.14197
- Vidal-Balea, A., Blanco-Novoa, O., Fraga-Lamas, P., Vilar-Montesinos, M., & Fernández-Caramés, T. M. (2022). A collaborative industrial augmented reality digital twin: Developing the future of shipyard 4.0. In *International summit smart city* 360° (pp. 104–120). Springer.

An Interactive Digital Twin Platform for Offshore Wind Farms' ...

 Fernandes, S. V., João, D. V., Cardoso, B. B., Martins, M. A., & Carvalho, E. G. (2022). Digital twin concept developing on an electrical distribution system—An application case. *Energies*, 15(8), 2836.

Digital Twin Applications in Spacecraft Protection



Hande Yavuz and Enis Konacaklı

1 Introduction

Spacecrafts are the most valuable assets for the space operations. They are the core technology which carries the dreams of humanity over the new horizons. Despite the importance and astronomical costs of the spacecraft operations, they face various challenges during their missions. A tiny error may trigger a chain of events that may cause the total failure of whole spacecraft operation.

Digital twin is the artificially designed digital copy of a physical being, in response to data gathered from this real object. Not only various decision-making and simulation technologies but also space technologies are benefiting from digital twins for enhancing its capabilities for the recent years.

These applications basically aim to improve structural design and analysis of spacecrafts. They also bring better quality both in manufacturing of components and in assembly process and secure the space travel as well as reduce the cost of those issues. While dealing with the complexity associated with the spacecraft function through the available heuristic methods and intelligent tools, data acquisition, data processing, and data analysis would provide feasible solutions using numerous features of the digital twin concept. In line with the scenarios and simulations prepared with the data got using *the digital twin technology*, the spacecrafts can successfully complete their missions.

In this chapter, technological development of spacecrafts is explained. The segmentation of spacecrafts is detailed into structural aspects, impact dynamics.

H. Yavuz (🖂)

E. Konacaklı

e-mail: enisk@hvkk.tsk.tr

Department of Aerospace Engineering, Ostim Technical University, Ankara, Turkey e-mail: hande.yavuz@ostimteknik.edu.tr

Hezârfen Aeronautics and Space Technologies Institute, National Defense University, Istanbul, Turkey

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_14

Spacecraft protection against traceable and nontraceable objects like space debris and micrometeoroids in different orbits is examined under the main contributions of digital twin technology in space operations.

2 Spacecraft Structure and Impact Dynamics

The scale savings, costs, investments, manufacturing and intellectual property rights, government regulations, consumer preferences, and distribution channels could realize the evaluation of spacecraft technology. The product types, applications, and their end industries have a driving force on the development of spacecraft technology. Noteworthy, risks and obstacles, solutions, and key products, revenue history, and prediction size of the spacecraft market maintain the spacecraft ecosystem.

Not only material technologies, engineering, and design but also structural aspects and impact dynamics strengthen the resilience of the spacecraft. The enhancements at these techniques built up the future of the spacecraft ecosystem. Thus, the spacecraft impact dynamics should have been understood to evaluate the use of digital twin technology for spacecraft protection.

2.1 Structural Aspects of Spacecrafts

Spacecrafts are in general composed of primary, secondary, and tertiary structures. Among those structures, stiffened shell semi-monocoque structural configuration is used in primary structures of spacecrafts such as in the body structure and launch vehicle adapter [35]. Primary structures provide the major load path between spacecraft's components and launch vehicle. They are usually designed for stiffness or natural frequency as well as they readily withstand loading due to the steady-state accelerations and transient loading during launch [19]. Especially, launch vehicle is vulnerable to severe aerodynamic loading besides launch loads. There are numerous secondary structures such as flexible appendages and solar panels, which may be adversely affected due to elastic vibrations, further considered as a primary cause for the instability, especially in the absence of active vibration suppression controller to the overall control algorithm [33, 40]. Most severe loading on tertiary structures such as on control boxes is caused by high-frequency vibration [35].

Structures of spacecrafts are not only designed to survive on Earth, during launch, and in space, but also preserve the function of non-structural components before and during the mission. Spacecraft structural design is mostly concerned with the space environment that varies in terms of thermal radiation, charged particle radiation, solar radiation pressure, neutral atomic and molecular particles, gravity gradient torque, aerodynamic torque, vacuum environment as well as impact of micrometeoroids and space debris [1, 8, 27]. Materials to be used to construct spacecrafts must also survive against time-varying forces, high internal pressure, radiation, thermal loading, and

Static external	Weight of components with regard to gravity and steady acceleration
Static self-contained	Pressure of mechanical preloads due to mechanical joints
Dynamic external	Load caused by repositioning of space vehicle and engine thrust
Dynamic self-contained	Mass loading of a vibrating craft, after the force that caused the excitation is removed

 Table 1
 Sources of structural loading

humidity as well. Moreover, the positional instability which usually arises due to plastic deformation, thermoelastic distortions as well as mechanical joint mispositions has to be considered in the frame of typical structural design. Cost-effective design solutions are indispensable since the growing interest not only focuses on crashworthiness issues but also on reusable parts [6]. Those are all in relation with the proper definition of the requirements, identification of options, performing structural and functional analyses together with trade-off studies in order to deliver a system suitable for launch and mission.

Structural design of spacecrafts requires clear identification of the sources of structural loading. Those are at first classified into four parts: static external, static selfcontained, dynamic external, and dynamic self-contained [35]. Sources of structural loadings are summarized in Table 1.

Static external loads basically include the weight of components with regard to gravity and steady acceleration. Static self-contained loads come onto stage with the pressure of stored propellant, mechanical preloads due to mechanical joints such as bolts and springs. Dynamic external loads are caused by acoustic pressure, gust loading during launch, pulsed thrust because of repositioning of space vehicle, and engine thrust [12]. Dynamic self-contained loads can be referred to as vibrating spacecraft mass loads during environmental testing or in space after the force caused by the excitation has been removed. Among those structural loadings, launch generates the highest and most severe loading for most spacecrafts. Since spacecrafts have their specific launch stages, axial acceleration profiles may vary in different launch vehicles until payload separation. Those are designed in consideration with their mission profiles in terms of planetary, extra planetary, interplanetary, or lunar missions as well as their use and type could be referred to as unmanned and manned spacecrafts.

2.2 Impact Dynamics and Spacecraft Protection

Historical background of impact dynamics goes back to Galileo Galilei regarding his observations on lunar craters in the seventeenth century. Heretofore, there have been enormous contributions realized by many researchers which bring the impact dynamics phenomena to its current state of knowledge. Stress wave propagation beyond steady-state conditions, the inertia effects based on fundamental conservation of mechanics and physics as well as the material behavior under high strain rate of loading are included in the features of impact dynamics [36]. Conservation laws in terms of mass, momentum, and energy apply here accordingly [24].

To solve impact problems, using purely empirical approach requires large amount experimentation, data withdrawal, and processing using correlational methods. Quantitative and qualitative assessments are likely to be performed by using different methods in order to comprehensively characterize high-speed phenomena. Laser Doppler velocimetry for the research in solid-state shock wave physics and terminal ballistics as well as SIM-X UHS for study of the hypervelocity impact on lunar materials are some of the tools to be used together with those assessments [25]. Numerical approaches are frequently concerned within the computation of complex impact phenomenon supported by experimentation. General modes of failure are gathered upon experiments where stress fields are analyzed through numerical modeling. Apparently, those are used to verify engineering models in order to provide reliable results to investigate various impact cases. However, gathering the experimental data in the dynamic-low region by using high-velocity hydraulic/pneumatic machines or cam plastometer is performed with caution due to mechanical resonance. Moreover, at high strain rate testing, the effect of wave propagations as well as the inertial forces will increase with strain rate accordingly.

The classification of impact events roughly provides the velocity range of impact event. Hypervelocity impact events are referred as to micrometeoroid and orbital debris (MMOD) impact that are higher than 1500 km/h. Spacecrafts are vulnerable to MMOD impact during operation in Earth orbit if basically unshielded. Upon collision avoidance maneuvering, spacecrafts may prevent severe damages where the objects are as large 10 cm in diameter. However, microscopic objects may pose severe damages due to their large number of existences in Earth orbit [26]. Hence, effective prevention of spacecraft damaging as well as human protection for manned spacecrafts is the main concerns in spacecraft design to safely complete operation [19].

Spacecrafts, rocket bodies, fragmentation debris as well as mission-related debris are considered in Earth orbit. Those fragments may either be generated by collisions or explosions of satellites. Currently, number of those objects have been increased and reached roughly more than hundred thousand level [13]. Once the number of objects in Earth orbit was considered according to the available statistical data, fragmentation debris was found to be the largest companion in the total objects in Earth orbit compared to mission-related debris, rocket bodies, and spacecrafts. Among those objects, MMOD may cause damage and further lead to failure of components/parts when a spacecraft encounters such an impact. Hence, impact sensitivity assessment has been carried out by numerous researchers using various simulation software that run on different methodologies including theoretical assumptions. The orbital parameters of spacecraft such as orbital altitude, orbit inclination angle, eccentricity as well as launch year and time range play important role in the spacecraft protection. Space debris flux, environmental engineering model of space debris, and sensitivity analysis are provided in the survivability analysis of spacecraft components. In this regard, impact sensitivity analysis has been performed using NASA BUMPER, ESABASE2/DEBRIS, QinetiQ Shield, EMI PIRAT. Besides, the promising methods proposed by Trisoloni and Di-Qi Hu are also available in literature [13]. Concurrently, there are commercial firms which may help to reduce the amount of space junk by developing specific collectors as well.

Damage prevention of spacecrafts due to hypervelocity impact of MMOD threats could be realized by using various shielding structures. Conventional protection of spacecrafts, especially operating in the near-earth space environment, has been realized using bumper wall mounted basically on outer wall of a spacecraft called Whipple Shield [22]. Whipple Shield and their derivatives such as dual-wall Whipple Shield are developed to reduce perforation because of small and extremely high-speed projectile impact. MMOD impact at hypervelocity regime may cause the protective wall and further debris even to liquefy and vaporize. Dynamic tensile fracture strength of the inner structures of spacecraft could be exceeded due to possible rarefaction stresses created by the debris impact as well. Internal components such as electronic boxes, radiator linings, and cables may receive damage upon ejection of spall fragments. Except Whipple shield and its dual-wall derivative, multi-wall systems including intermediate blankets are developed. Those systems may include composite materials rather than aluminum sheets for the structural protection purposes.

Structures designed and built of metallic materials are well understood by means of three-dimensional solid finite element analysis and novel reduction methods to three-dimensional beam element and three-dimensional shell elements developed [18, 37, 38]. These can be easily understood as the materials are normally homogeneous and isotropic in nature. However, the composite materials that are used to construct spacecraft sections such as liquefied gas vessels are far from being homogeneous and isotropic and are essentially an assembly of fibers and the matrix in different orientations to balance the loads imposed on them. To date, most design approaches for composites are based upon layers of plates or shell composite models where the ply materials are based on smeared or averaged material properties that assume some homogeneous effect, although the layers themselves make the material assembly anisotropic through its depth [2, 3]. The strength of each layer depends on the volume fraction of fiber to the matrix and the orientation of the fibers in that layer. Hence, it is needed to bridge the gap between averaged material properties and computational structural analysis starting from the detailed statistical analysis [39].

Structural sections such as inter-stage structures of spacecrafts are made from diverse manufacturing methods like filament winding, fiber placement, additive manufacturing, or cellular/sandwich composite structures [4, 9, 17, 21]. Conventional sizing methods for these structures maintain the ultimate load limit prior to the initiation of any damage and consider manufacturing and operational defects with adverse factors on composite material properties to corroborate the damage tolerance [15, 28]. Damages such as matrix cracking, delamination, fiber breakage may induce a considerable depression in the mechanical properties and a loss of strength. Furthermore, these damages, which may further cause ultimate failure even unintendedly during the service life of a component/section, may propagate in composite structures and lead to the ultimate failure. More complex methods may be used to

evaluate the impacts of defects such as in the form of dimples, but those methods could be implemented in order to assure the validity scope of the structure. Those methods are not suitable for quick sizing issues realized during a typical design cycle to ensure the best sectional and dimensional values by considering damage effects from the initiation of the structural design.

3 Digital Twin Applications in Space Operations

3.1 What is Digital Twin

A digital twin is a virtual copy of a physical system. It can benefit from machine learning and reasoning and simply can be used to create better simulation environment to support decision-making processes, enhance performance, and generate possible improvements. It was the space industry who pioneered the digital twin technology. The US space agency NASA first used digital twin technology, during space missions in the period of 1960s. David Gelernter wrote the idea in 1991, and digital twin software concept was first created by Michael Grieves in 2002. Although the concept was not specific enough at the time, it was suggested that the digital twin should include the physical product, the virtual product, and their interconnections [10].

There are numerous use cases of digital twins. Use cases of digital twins are listed in Table 2.

Digital twins enable more effective research and design environment, can be used to span the lifecycle sustainment of the physical systems, can help mirror and monitor production systems, and can enable greater efficiency throughout the entire manufacturing process. They have potential to benefit engineering, automobile and aircraft production, building construction, various manufacturing processes, and power installations.

Physically large objects	Buildings, spacecrafts comparatively more complex objects
Complex objects	Large mechanical systems, automobiles, complicated machinery
Power equipment	Systems for generating and transmitting power
Manufacturing projects	Helping streamline process efficiency

Table 2Use cases of digitaltwins
Five dimensions of digital twins			
Physical part	Physical system, machine		
Virtual piece	Enables the simulation environment and empowers decision-making and control		
Connection	Communications and connections between physical and virtual dimensions		
Data	Major issue of digital twins, prerequisite for knowledge		
Service	Established services		

 Table 3
 Dimensions of digital twins

3.2 Digital Twins for Spacecraft Protection

Digital twins support industry with lots of benefits by driving innovation and improving performance. This technology ensures cheaper methods, predicts, simulates, and get insight in a complete system, and enables operational overview into an operation using 3D simulation. The greatest benefits of digital twin technology for space operations are to secure space travel, to improve space shuttles through virtual twinning, and to maximize the accuracy of space surveillance operations. Based on the three-dimensional model, researchers proposed that a complete digital twin should contain five equally important dimensions. These dimensions are physical part, virtual piece, connection, data, and service as summarized in Table 3 [29].

Virtual twin part enables the simulation environment and empowers decisionmaking and control of the physical system. Data are the major issue of digital twins since it is a prerequisite for creating new knowledge. In addition, digital twins lead to new services that can increase the use, solidity, and fertility of an engineered system. Finally, the connector associates the physical system, the virtual twin, the data, and the service. In such engineering applications, compared to the conventional production system, the digital twin in a broad sense has many distributed smart devices, a more complete information system, a more perfect data collection and transmission system, and a more comprehensive product monitoring and control network. It can realize systematic, comprehensive, and real-time control of items and optimize all activities within the system. It can meet the potential demand of product management throughout the lifecycle; hence, product design, manufacture, service, and other product lifecycle activities can be performed efficiently [41]. According to Grieves, if virtual models of physical objects are created digitally to simulate their behavior in real-world environments, the digital twin consists of three dimensions: physical assets in the physical world, virtual models in the virtual world, and linked data that connect the two worlds. Three dimensions of a digital twin are demonstrated in Fig. 1.

Digital twin technology has been providing a new paradigm in data processing, simulation, and engineering research [11]. A virtual object defined in digital space that has a mapping relationship with a real object in physical space in multiple dimensions, including but not limited to geometry, material, functionality is referred to as a digital twin. In an ideal case, any information that could be obtained from inspecting a physically manufactured product can be obtained from its digital counterpart [30].



Fig. 1 Three dimensions of a digital twin

It can be represented in the digital world in near real time using feedback from sensors in the system [5]. Hence, the digital model provides valuable results in terms of simulation and analysis, which in turn can be used to control the manufacturing process as well. Due to the rapid development of data collection issues, creation of virtual technology stimulates digital twin technology. With the help of smart manufacturing enhancements, the digital twin brings forth the restructuring of structural life prediction and its management [34]. Digital twin information production process is shown in Fig. 2.



Fig. 2 Process from physical to digital twin for supporting space operation

The widespread adoption of information and communication technologies by manufacturing companies around the world, together with the growth and developments in digital technologies, enables easy integration of interconnected smart components. Devices can be remotely sensed and controlled over network infrastructures, allowing for a more direct integration between the physical world and virtual systems, resulting in higher efficiency, accuracy, and economic benefits [20]. Once the development of information technology meets with advanced engineering technologies, the digital twin comes onto stage including the use of simulation and data acquisition technologies [41]. The system has data-driven, intelligent perception, virtual reality mapping, and collaboration interactive features. However, according to some researchers, evolution of digital twin technology would be identified with the integration of simple coding counting virtual reality interaction [16].

Significant efforts are needed to synthesize, test, and experimentally validate the various component models to create the integrated digital twin. The advantages of creating a digital twin are the core elements in terms of minimizing expensive trial and error optimization to save time and money, shortening the product qualification path, and it has many advantages such as reducing/mitigating defects [7]. The benefits of digital twin technology, according to other researchers, may be reflected as follows. The digital twin product may store data on product state, environmental usage data, operational parameters [34]. It records continuously, and the product in use is monitored in real time. Moreover, users can follow the latest status of the product. The virtual model can simulate the operating conditions of the product in different environments. Thus, in order to control the state and behavior of the physical product (e.g., changing the operating parameters), different environmental parameters and operating behaviors can be combined with health, lifespan, and performance which can confirm what effect it will have on.

Based on real-time data from physical product and historical data, product digital twin, product remaining life, and failures can accurately predict. The digital twin brings together data from all aspects of the product lifecycle, laying the data foundations for innovative product design and quality traceability. It enables iterative optimization by promoting efficient synergies between different phases of the product lifecycle. It shortens the product development cycle, improves production efficiency, and ensures accuracy, stability, and quality [23]. By promoting smart manufacturing, the digital twin increases production efficiency, customer satisfaction, and management precision, while reducing cost in its own way. It also extends the life of products and equipment, reducing the development cycle [23].

Among aerospace applications of digital twin concept, landing gear case could be considered as follows: landing gear mainly provides basic support to the vehicle which consists of shock absorber, wheel, brake system, rotation system, undercarriage that is activated at the time of landing. Landing gears are used to absorb impact energy in order to keep the loads transmitted to the body of the vehicle at a minimum level [14]. During landing, heavy loads are exerted on the landing gear. The landing gear is designed to carry these dynamically changing loads and the impact energy accordingly [31, 32]. Flight control system during landing in flight operation covers items such as displacement sensor, pressure sensor, accelerometer. It acquires data through embedded sensors like temperature sensor and strain gauges. Design documents, user manuals, and a digital map of the field are usually created with models at various levels. Digital twin collects both data from the real vehicle to estimate the landing impact load (e.g., angle and vertical velocity at the time of landing, the speed of the vehicle, the weight of the vehicle) and the data from its virtual copy (e.g., the drag impact and friction coefficient of the shock absorber) since it is difficult to measure. The digital twin is not intended to replace experiments. It would help reduce the total number of tests required for part qualification, minimize defects, and provide structurally sound, reliable parts.

4 Conclusion

Digital twin is one of the most important innovative technologies currently available. This technology is crucial for innovative concepts of vehicle active control systems. Using digital twins guarantees online decision-making by using qualified predictions and real-time optimization. We focus, therefore, digital twin technology on the data-driven machine learning approach for benefiting the space industry. This technology is more dependent on computing manual and experience than conventional methods. According to digital twin, systems can be designed by combining simultaneously variable multidimensional data in problem solving. Digital twin-based spacecraft security and safety systems should ensure impeccable predictions results. The use case of ML techniques also is very important for better simulation and prediction.

When the characteristics of the virtual counterpart are like its physical entity, the data obtained through the neural network in the physical and virtual form of the system can be combined. By using digital twin concept, designers can predict the expected load under severe operational conditions. If the load and strength of the structures can be predicted, the designers can reduce the diameter or length of the parts on the system to be lighter and cost-effective. However, this process must be verified accordingly. In case the component dimensions are changed, simulation-based tests should be carried out on system to determine if the revised component causes damage to physical entity. Thanks to the use of digital twin, virtual verifications could be provided in production, where both reliability and healthy production are ensured. Any sorts of knowledge obtained from examining a physically produced product may also be obtained from its digital equivalent. The digital twin concept is demonstrated to be useful and valuable in the aerospace field.

The benefits and use of digital twin technology in the space industry are presented and summarized in this work. Researchers who would like to work in this field may focus on collection and process of data, the use cases of prediction and ML techniques, and information security, which can be ensured by the use of by new techniques such as blockchain technology.

References

- Arroyo-Chávez, G., & Vázquez-Semadeni, E. (2022). Evolution of the angular momentum during gravitational fragmentation of molecular clouds. *The Astrophysical Journal*, 925, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.3847/1538-4357/ac3915
- 2. Bathe, K. J. (2006). Finite element procedures. Pearson Education.
- 3. Boulbes, R. J. (2020). *Troubleshooting finite-element modeling with Abaqus: With application in structural engineering analysis.* Springer.
- Centea, T., Grunenfelder, L. K., & Nutt, S. R. (2014). A review of out-of-autoclave prepregs— Material properties, process phenomena, and manufacturing considerations. *Composites Part* A: Applied Science and Engineering, 70, 132–154.
- Coronado, P. D. U., Lynn, R., Louhichi, W., Parto, M., Wescoat, E., & Kurfess, T. (2018). Part data integration in the shop floor digital twin: Mobile and cloud technologies to enable a manufacturing execution system. *Journal of manufacturing systems*, 48, 25–33.
- Czysz, P. A., Bruno, C., & Chudoba, B. (2018). Overview. In *Future spacecraft propulsion* systems and integration. Springer Praxis Books, Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-54744-1_1
- Debroy, T., Zhang, W., Turner, J., & Babu, S. S. (2017). Building digital twins of 3D printing machines. *Scripta Materialia*, 135, 119–124.
- Durin, C., Mandeville, J. C., & Perrin, J. M. (2022). Active detection of micrometeoroids and space debris SODAD-2 experiment on SAC-D satellite. *Advances in Space Research*, 69, 3856–3863. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.asr.2022.02.045
- 9. Frketic, J., Dickens, T., & Ramakrishnan, S. (2017). Automated manufacturing and processing of fiber reinforced polymer (FRP) composites: An additive review of contemporary and modern techniques for advanced materials manufacturing. *Additive Manufacturing*, *14*, 69–86.
- Grieves, M. (2014). Digital twin: Manufacturing excellence through virtual factory replication. White paper, 1, 1–7.
- Grieves, M., & Vickers, J. (2016). Digital twin: Mitigating unpredictable, undesirable emergent behavior in complex systems. In F. J. Kahlen, et al. (Eds.), *Transdisciplinary perspectives on complex systems: New findings and approaches* (pp. 85–114). Springer.
- Hastings, D. E., Putbrese, B. L., & La Tour, P. A. (2016). When will on-orbit servicing be part of the space enterprise? *Acta Astronica*, 127, 655–666. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actaastro. 2016.07.007
- Hu, D.-q, Chi, R.-q, Liu, Y.-y, & Pang, B.-j. (2021). Sensitivity analysis of spacecraft in micrometeoroids and orbital debris environment based on panel method. *Defence Technology In-Press*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dt.2021.11.001
- Imran, M., Ahmed, R. M. S., & Haneef, M. (2015). FE analysis for landing gear of test aircraft. *Material Today: Proceeding*, 2, 2170–2178.
- 15. Irving, P., & Soutis, C. (2015). Polymer composites in the aerospace industry. Woodhead Publishing.
- Li, L., Lei, B., & Mao, C. (2022). Digital Twin in Smart Manufacturing Journal of Industrial Information Integration, 100289.
- Liu, Y., & Chou, T. W. (2020). Additive manufacturing of multidirectional preforms and composites: From three dimensional to four dimensional. *Materials Today Advances*, 5, 100045.
- McLuckie, I. (2010). Predictive methods for tribological performance in internal combustion engines. In H. Rahnejat (Ed.), *Tribology and dynamics of engine and powertrain* (pp. 284–340). Woodhead Publishing.
- Musgrave, G. E., Larsen, A. M., & Sgobba, T. (2009). Safety design for space systems. Butterworth-Heinemann. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-7506-8580-1.X0001-2
- Negri, E., Fumagalli, L., & Macchi, M. (2017). A review of the roles of digital twin in CPS-based production systems. *Procedia Manufacturing*, 11, 939–948.
- Oromiehe, E., Prusty, B. G., Compston, P., & Rajan, G. (2019). Automated fibre placement based composite structures: Review on the defects, impacts and inspection techniques. *Composite Structures*, 224, 110987.

- Pai, A., Divakaran, R., Anand, S., & Shenoy, S. B. (2022). Advances in the whipple shield design and development. *Journal of Dynamic Behavior of Materials*, 8, 20–38. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s40870-021-00314-7
- Qi, Q., & Tao, F. (2018). Digital twin and big data towards smart manufacturing and industry 4.0: 360 degree comparison. *IEEE Access*, 6, 3585–3593.
- 24. Rao, C. L., Narayanamurthy, V., & Simha, K. R. Y. (2016). Applied impact mechanics. Wiley.
- Ringrose, et al. (2017). A hypervelocity impact facility optimised for the dynamic study of high pressure shock compression. *Procedia Engineering*, 204, 344–351. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. proeng.2017.09.756
- Schonberg, W. P. (2017). Studies of hypervelocity impact phenomena as applied to the protection of spacecraft operating in the MMOD environment. *Proceedia Engineering*, 204, 4–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proeng.2017.09.723
- Schwadron, N. A., et al. (2013). Solar radiation pressure and local interstellar boundary explorer low energy hydrogen measurements. *The Astrophysical Journal*, 775, 1–14. https://doi.org/10. 1088/0004-637X/775/2/86
- 28. Sierakowski, R. L., & Newaz, G. M. (1995). Damage tolerance in advanced composites. Technomic Publishing.
- Tao, F., & Zhang, M. (2017). Digital twin shop-floor: A new shop-floor paradigm towards smart manufacturing. *IEEE Access*, 5, 20418–20427. https://doi.org/10.1109/ACCESS.2017. 2756069
- Tao, F., Cheng, J., Qi, Q., Zhang, M., Zhang, H., & Sui, F. (2018). Digital twin-driven product design, manufacturing and service with big data. *International Journal of Advanced Manufacturing Technology*, 94, 3563–3576.
- 31. Tao, F., et al. (2019). Five-dimension digital twin model and its ten applications. *Computer Integrated Manufacturing Systems*, 25, 1–18.
- 32. Tao, F., Zhang, M., & Nee, A. Y. C. (2019). *Digital twin driven smart manufacturing*. Academic Press.
- Tantawi, K. H. M., Alazard, D., & Cumer, C. (2008). Linear dynamic modeling of spacecraft with various flexible appendages. *IFAC Proceeding*, 41, 11148–11153. https://doi.org/10.3182/ 20080706-5-KR-1001.01889
- Tuegel, E. J., Ingraffea, A. R., Eason, T. G., & Spottswood, S. M. (2011). Reengineering aircraft structural life prediction using a digital twin. *International Journal of Aerospace Engineering*.
- 35. Wijker, J. J. (2008). Spacecraft structures. Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-540-755 53-1
- Yavuz, H. (2021). Cylindro-conical mild steel projectile impact on e-glass fiber reinforced laminated composite plate including delamination analysis. *European Mechanical Science*, 5, 21–27. https://doi.org/10.26701/ems.822502
- 37. Yavuz, H. (2019). Materials selection for aircraft skin panels by integrating multiple constraints design with computational evaluations. *Procedia Structural Integrity*, *21*, 112–119.
- Yavuz, H., & Bai, J. (2018). Plasma polypyrrole coated hybrid composites with improved mechanical and electrical properties for aerospace applications. *Applied Composite Materials*, 25, 661–674.
- Yavuz, H., & Utku, D. H. (2021). Parametric and non-parametric tests for the evaluation of interlaminar fracture toughness of polymer composites. *Journal of Reinforced Plastics and Composites*, 40, 450–462.
- Zhang, J., Kong, X., Liu, C., Deng, Q., & Shi, K. (2022). Agile attitude maneuver with active vibration-suppression for flexible spacecraft. *Journal of Franklin Institute*, 359, 1172–1195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfranklin.2021.12.009
- 41. Zheng, Y., Yang, S., & Cheng, H. (2019). An application framework of digital twin and its case study. *Journal of Ambient Intelligence and Humanized Computing*, *10*(3), 1141–1153.

Emerging Metaverse

Context Before Technology: The Possible Utopian/Dystopian Elements of the Metaverse with Examples from Great Literature



Ozan Sönmez

1 Putting Metaverse on Its Pillars

The "Metaverse" as a futuristic *phantasmagoria*¹ has been the dominant topic of technology circles ever since the company formerly known as Facebook changed it parent company's name to Meta in October 2021. As a result of this hype, there had been a plethora of books and articles written on the concept ever since. I want to take you beyond and before this hype and connect the META VERSE concept to multiple pillars that should establish our understanding of the future of the metaverse. From the pillars, I will give examples from science fiction and utopian/dystopian literature that the future that will arrive with a virtual world and metaverse is actually here today and the train has already left the station to arrive at a station where life will be experienced quite differently than today.

Metaverse is seen mostly as a domain inside or adjacent to the web, software, and technology. However, as discussed in detail in multiple papers [2] and represented in Fig. 1, technology cannot be left alone in its domain without the proper historical contextualization. Much like the internet has not only been a limited technological phenomenon and its inception, wide adoption, and expansion had a profound impact on business, every type of human relation, and general societal pillars like family, religion, culture, and ecology, Metaverse has the potential to become a transformative force post internet era.

¹ See Merriam-Webster [1], according to the dictionary, the word has the following meanings: (1) an exhibition of optical effects and illusions. (2a) a constantly shifting complex succession of things seen or imagined. (2b) a scene that constantly changes. (3) a bizarre or fantastic combination, collection, or assemblage.

O. Sönmez (🖂)

UC Berkeley SCET Ambassador, Serial Entrepreneur & Angel Investor, Ümraniye, Istanbul, Turkey

e-mail: ozan@yellowx.co

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_15



Fig. 1 Informal metaverse architecture [2]

Metaverse is defined from a purely technical standpoint "...describes a hypothetical synthetic environment linked to the physical world that can be accessed using a virtual reality headset, or an augmented reality goggle, enabling one to visualize a virtual environment and create an enthralling experience" [3]. However, when described from a broader perspective is the next bridge between relations and perceptions that humans have value for ages like Philosophy, Religion, Intellect, and Time.

1.1 Pillars of "Meta"

The term Meta is an interesting one. It creates a shape-shifting effect depending on what it is used before. For example, we use morphosis, which mean a change of form, but *meta*morphosis brings the quality and quantity of the process of change to a new level. Statis means stability, whereas metastasis means a stage beyond stability. The same applies to physics and *meta*physics. So, the Meta as a term simply elevates and reinforces the concept "beyond" its original stage and meaning [4]. We can try and understand this stage of being beyond, by using other associations that have similar quantities and associations.

1.1.1 Philosophy

The first pillar of our understanding of the "Meta" part of the metaverse should include the deep history of the search for the meaning of human existence. Not to get into the technicalities and history of philosophy, we should nevertheless include the search for meaning and existence by homo sapiens to uncover the deep impacts and questions the metaverse will create. Simple questions that modern philosophers started to ask long before the technical possibilities of the metaverse are: "Where am I (What am I) if I exist simultaneously on both the physical and virtual worlds? Can my "soul", if it exists, multiply in two places at the same time? Can my existence duplicate itself infinitely virtually? Which one of me is more "real"? The future discussions on these and many more questions will contribute to the *reason d'etre* of our virtual selves and therefore are required to be involved in our building.

We must not forget that these perspectives on philosophy must account for both spheres of influence on human societal development: the Western world and the Eastern world. "The dialectics of philosophical Daoism may further provide a conceptual framework through which to view the metaverse, both in China and abroad. Overall, the perception of the metaverse may be shaped and influenced by Chinese philosophical concepts related to space, being, time, relativity, identity, and the body" Warner [5].

1.1.2 Religion/Divinity

After philosophy, the practical elements of life on the metaverse will be associated with and seen through the eyes of religious beliefs. One way or another, either by prevailing established monotheist religions or by man-made belief sets (like humanism), the discussion of metaverse will spark curiosity in the domain of theism. The perception of the "body" reflected as a mere transport shell to the sacred "soul" in many religions, the dualism of "this life and afterlife", "heaven and hell", brought about by many belief systems around the globe will need to involve various interpretations that are required by the emergence of metaverse as a way of life. These conversations will need to go deeper this time compared to their initial interactions at the beginning of the internet age because this time we are not just going to be agents of actions of an anonymous alter ego, keeping the original person accountable, but an autonomous actor existing and acting through a self-configuring figure with the use of personalized Artificial Intelligence.

The concept of God as the almighty creator of this physical world may be at odds with other entities now playing God in virtual worlds as more and more people will immerse themselves into possible worlds of sin made available with wide adoption. Those who are indifferent to Metaverse are pointing out the balanced benefits of the internet in bringing larger numbers of believer communities in the age of technological advancement. Especially, during the pandemic, the strict perspectives on the necessity of conducting Sunday Church or Friday Mosque congregations had eased and remain eased in most communities. When believers see the places of worship inaccessible, they moved on masse to the internet sermons and still did feel connected to their beliefs and the promises of a rewarding afterlife. Jeff Reed's question "Who is to say that God is not working within the metaverse in order to grow the kingdom"? Rose [6] is a pretty accurate expression of those in favor of any technology moving into the societal domains. True belief is independent of gimmicks, and therefore, anything that has the potential to create mass impact will benefit the believers and challenge those who have diverted from the ways of the true path. There are already movements that have started to call for a placeless practice of religions with hashtags like #hybridchurch and #phygitalchurch.

1.1.3 Intellect/Intelligence/Consciousness

The last pillar of the META elements of the new emerging virtual reality first world should be based on our understanding of the intellect and consciousness. The simple principles of evolution had not been enough to explain the complexity of human consciousness. Neuroscience had been piecing out the functions of the brain piece by piece and connecting the physical infrastructure of the brain to the emergence of thoughts and the mind as well as the actions of the body; however, little progress had been made. Even the comparatively tiny mammal brains had been proven difficult to map and manage. Although there are experiments that managed to transfer data from one mice brain to another and allow them to get out of mazes, the human brain is a much sophisticated maze [7]. Where does decision-making happen? Where do emotions arise from within the mind? How do our virtually active intellect and Artificial Intelligence modeled after our self-impact the second lives we will have in the metaverse?

Artificial Intelligence is at the core of the whole metaverse concept. There cannot be a single governing body to decide on all the behavioral risks of a possibly multiheaded un-governed metaverse. Even remembering the debate between Joe Rogan and Mark Zuckerberg [8] makes it clear that moderation in today's social media tools is difficult to handle at scale. When the metaverse goes to scale, the only tools available to manage crypto fraud, virtual identity theft, and NFT copyright issues will be determined by how the algorithms are functioning. These algorithms will not remain in the background for so long. The non-player characters (NPCs) that are ever abundant in the movie adaptation of Ready Player One and Ready Player two, gave us a glimpse of life in the virtual world.

1.2 Pillars of the "VERSE"

When the universe is defined as "all of space, and all the matter and energy that space contains. It even includes time itself and, of course, it includes all beings (you)". Metaverse can be defined as "A collection of all the virtual universes that we will be able to create, enter, exist and destroy" [9]. From these lenses of description, we have to expand our understanding to explain the pillars of the universe to be included in the metaverse as well and uncover the right questions.

1.2.1 Time and Other Dimensions

It may be puzzling at first to those who learn that the official definition of a "second" is only agreed at the 13th General Conference on Weights and Measures.² It does not mean that time did not exist before, and it was calculated by man; however, the concept of time as a sequence of things happening one after the other is a critical pillar for our understanding of upcoming virtual existence. When the time was proven to be relative to the acceleration of the observer, revisiting all the Newtonian concepts of absolute time, brought upon a new understanding of the universe around us. How will time move within the virtual world? Will days, months, and years have different cycles in the metaverse, much like they are calculated differently in other planets or will the metaverse prove to be timeless blending past present, and future all in one, or be motionless?

1.2.2 Space

The discussion about space is an integral part of the time pillar and questions we have raised in that segment are also valid for this segment. Our interaction with the physical world and its three dimensions has clear boundaries. Adding time as a fourth dimension to our physical existence does not change the boundaries it feeds right into the Cartesian way of thinking established by Descartes. In fact, the principle of Descartes is the closest ally any discussion on Metaverse should include. The struggle to understand where the body (physical) and the mind (metaphysical) interact and how consciousness arises from the interaction had been a key research area for Cartesians [11]. Understanding the individual and the indivisible mind will propose a great challenge in our search for the impacts of immersing ourselves into the Metaverse where the body is divided into being in the real world and in the virtual world.

1.2.3 Species

This is probably where the physical and philosophical discussions of time and space will give way to a solid discussion about where we will need to focus on and predict from the known realities of the homo sapiens: Evolution through Natural Selection via Reproduction. Even before Charles Darwin and Alfred Russel Wallace³ turned evolution into a theory with scientific evidence in the nineteenth century, mankind had been trying to understand how we "became" what we are. Before modern humans

 $^{^{2}}$ See *Caesium standard* [10], the second is the duration of 9192631770 periods of the radiation corresponding to the transition between the two hyperfine levels of the ground state of the caesium 133 atom.

³ See National Geographic Society [12], Wallace has played a significant role in building the theory of Evolution but goes mostly missing from in the general public's view compared to Darwin.

began believing that various gods created earth and humans from different ingredients, philosophers like Anaximander had reached the conclusion that we, as a species, must be coming from some other animal. The simple reason was that human babies were born completely dependent on others to take care of themselves for a very long time and could not survive independently. This led to the conclusion that other animal species (especially, fish) whose babies can have simple functions to survive on their own should be our ancestors [13]. A species that would require so much care could not have survived in nature for this long to grow into an adult human; therefore, we must have other origins as a species.

This is where it will get interesting in the Metaverse: as gender identity becomes part of a political and social agenda severing its ties from the biological sense, how will humans experience and organize sex, reproduction, and thus evolution? Will there be sexless generations growing without the need to establish romantic relations in real life and engage in acts of reproduction? As technology evolves, will our virtual self also reproduce and evolve or will the metaverse be a place where we can have our alter ego live the fantasies through our physical body?

2 What Will Get Built on Top of the Pillars?

Now, we have our footing and baseline questions through the pillars of Meta (Philosophy, Religion, Intellect) and Verse (Time, Space, Species). We are going to use these questions to hypothesize how the Metaverse might change the interactions between mankind and various elements of life built on these pillars. These will be:

- Tangible realities like corporations, nation-states, ownership of assets.
- World views like liberalism, socialism, totalitarianism, and religions.
- Emotional states of being like happiness, freedom, security, love, and sex.

We will trace how these realities, religions/belief systems, and emotional states were portrayed in utopian/dystopian and Science Fiction genres and propose that how they will impact us when a virtual world prophesized by the emergence of metaverse emerges.

3 Following the Breadcrumbs of Utopia and Dystopia to Metaverse

We will build our base estimations on what the Metaverse will include, exclude, build, and destroy in our future lives, by following the Sci-Fi and utopian/dystopian genre. As an avid reader of the genre, I take great pleasure in using the imagination of the genre's legendary names: Ursula K. Le Guin, Aldous Huxley, George Orwell,

Table 1 Author names and their birth and death years	Author name	Birth and death years		
then onth and death years	Yevgeni Zamyatin	18	1884–1937	
	Aldous Huxley	18	1894–1963	
	George Orwell	19	1903–1950	
	Ursula K. Le Guin	19	1929–2018	
	Kim Stanley Robinson	19	1952–	
	Neal Stephenson	19	1959–	
	Ernest Cline	19	1972–	
Table 2 List of books and	Book name		Publishment year	
their publishment years	We		1920	
	Brave New World		1931	
	1984		1949	
	The Dispossessed		1974	
	The Ministry for the Future		2020	
	Snow Crash		1992	
	Ready Player 1 & 2		2011 and 2020	

Yevgeni Zamyatin as well as its upcoming thought leaders like Neil Stephenson, Ernest Cline, and Kim Stanley Robinson (Tables 1 and 2).

3.1 Snow Crash: The Nation-States and Corporations in the Metaverse

Neal Stephenson [14] coined the term "metaverse" in his book *Snow Crash.* He borrowed the term "avatar", which represents the actual players' online and virtual self from game makers F. Randall Farmer and Chip Morningstar, both terms are now commonly used in describing the distinction between the real and virtual. Without giving too many spoilers about the book, we will dive into the most novel idea in the book that we should expect to be included in the future of the Metaverse: the blended Nation-States and Corporations.

In the book, the land of the current USA (and possibly other nations) is divided among corporations and mega entities rather than the sovereign and united nationstate of the USA. Large swaths of land are owned, managed, and operated by independent and semi-autonomous corpora-states. There are still reflections of historical national and racial elements in these corpora-states; however, their actions are planned and executed in the best interest of their subscribers (not exactly citizens) by the owners of these entities. Democracy does not seem to be working in the sense that elections and the free will of the people are not reflected in the administration; however, the individuals of this quasi corpora-state are free to choose to remain a subscriber and value creator or move to another part of the world.

This idea of mega corpora-states is not new, but the interactions between the individual and these entities are explained in detail in the book making it unique to read. One might find the idea that corporates issuing visas, managing borders, and exploit resources of the land ludicrous through experiments. The metaverse is owned and managed by private establishments which may also be a little off-putting to think about considering the massive infrastructure that needs to be operated, but we are actually not that far away from this reality of massive corporates managing the majority of the world's resources and future.

The mega companies of today, usually referred to as GAFAM in the West: Google, Apple, Facebook, Amazon, and Microsoft, are managing significant portions of e-commerce, advertising, entertainment, software, and hardware businesses. No startup, large corporation, or nation-state for that matter is free of their impact and decisions. These private entities, which have a limited number of decision-makers, can inflict massive economic shifts, create, or enable political directions and influence the lives of billions of people around the world on a scale not observed at any time in the history of mankind. The net worth of these five companies is more than 4.5 trillion US dollars and the net profit is around 320 billion US dollars [15]. To put the numbers in perspective, if the net profit can be considered akin to GDP of a country, the bottom 79 countries of the world according to ranking per GDP by the World Bank reports have a cumulative GDP of 318 billion US dollars [16]. Any of these companies from the most profitable Apple to the highest revenue-generating Amazon could at any day acquire a country with its loyal citizens. One wonders if they have not purchased any nation-state so far because it would create more bureaucratic issues and reduce productivity or because they can control more legislation power by just providing critical economic incentives and building relations with countries and states enabling them to pay less tax (Fig. 2).

Whatever the reasons might be now, it is no doubt that these large companies have only preferred to remain private entities because of today's context, even though they have amassed fortunes to be able to do so, if and when they choose fit. That is exactly what *Snow Crash* builds upon and gives us an imaginary world where corporations reign supreme. In a world that is expected to become more connected through the lenses of the metaverse, we must remember the possibility that nation-states, some existing for hundreds of years where others are younger, can be turned on their heads to be the mediators of corpora-states.

A more eastern look to fortune building is also necessary to evaluate this possibility. What GAFAM is in the West becomes BATX in the East: Baidu, Alibaba, Tencent, and Xiaomi. To make it easier to contextualize you can assume, Baidu is Google's eastern reflection, Alibaba is Amazon's, Tencent is Facebook's, and Xiaomi is Apple's. These corporations are privately owned on paper but are highly politicized and operated with Chinese national interests in mind [17]. The Liberal and Communist belief systems (one might go as far as Yuval Noah Hariri to call them religions) have created equally strong influential powerhouses. Where the West has



Fig. 2 GDP per capita by countries, 2020

taken advantage of the fall of the USSR to push its liberal agenda to most of the world, China has built an economic miracle by taking only the necessary elements of liberalism without adopting its cultural individualism but remaining a collective idealistically socialist entity. Therefore, the nation as a whole still possessed a much more integrated influence than the West on how the next virtual world will be left to unfold in its society. Nevertheless, the current authoritarian surveillance mode that we will touch upon in one of the next chapters is a clear indication of how China will manage its transition to the virtual world.

3.2 Ready Player One and Ready Player Two: The Connected Metaverse Where Living Becomes Fully Virtual

The challenge for me in writing these sub-sections is to avoid giving a lot of spoilers for the reader who might have not read the *Ready Player One* [18] and *Ready Player Two* [19] but rather watched only the Spielberg Movie. Without giving specifics of the script and scenarios, I would only say that readers might wait to see what happens in the Oasis next.

If you have neither read nor watched the movie though, I need to give a bit of a context. In the year 2045, humanity is either living on stacks, trailers built on top of each other, or in high-performing cities with excellent connectivity to the Oasis, a single dominant metaverse, created by a company (Gregarious Simulation Systems) built by few people (James Halliday and Ogden Morrow). Everyone is prioritizing their virtual life over their reality, to the point of spending fortunes in gear, time, and intellect. It leads to many people owing to one of the Internet Service Provider's (ISP's) Innovative Online Industries large sums of money and time. These two companies connected back to our previous chapter, act and operate like quasi-independent corpora-states with their own infrastructure, defense, and development arms. Long story short, the social challenges that are created with the total immersion in a virtual world are taken into a new level and multiplied because of a competition to win control over the Oasis.

The books have visualized how critical elements of the future of living might change: Living standards, Education, and Entertainment. One of the transformations that the book prophesized was the elimination of physical teaching and learning spaces we call schools today. It gave a pretty accurate reflection of what happened to education all over the globe during the covid pandemic. Billions of people have realized that if you can overcome infrastructure problems (connectivity) and income inequality issues that limit access (to hardware) and educate the teachers to design and deliver courses remotely, there is a great incentive for students to study from home in a virtual environment. The critics of the transition to virtual or hybrid models fall short of understanding how the next generation would want to learn and what learning is at the first place. I will not advocate for this transition under the current circumstances; however, social and physical interaction that is cherished by educators needs not be in a class setting to make young adults learn better. In a world that should strive to provide growth opportunities to all kids regardless of the place of birth, race, religion, or gender, it is very easy to advocate for a better distribution of opportunities via online and virtual means globally.

We might see the Oasis only as an entertaining idea with limited real-life examples to masses, but we would be mistaken. Today, this virtual shift in entertainment is already happening in the virtual world and it is called e-sports. In 2018, the last tournament of League of Legends before the pandemic hit the world was watched by almost 100 million people worldwide and by 44 million people at the same time, making it one of the most viewed live events in entertainment history [20]. In comparison, Superbowl, the American Football finals, who attract only an American Audience and thus have much less impact on shaping the global attitude, has had very close audience numbers [21]. When you consider that the audience is not watching the real people behind their computers but how their avatars perform, the total digital virtual immersion capacity becomes apparent.

A key element of this virtual world is not just how the individuals play and give life to avatars, but how the non-player characters (NPC's) interact with the human-controlled characters. The sheer size of the metaverse created under Oasis required self-sustaining, self-regulating avatars that do not even have to operate under Asimov's "Three Laws of Robotics". Oasis is representing real live, with good and ill-intentioned human players, as well as non-human counterparts. It actually is the real trick for us to understand and plan for in order to build the actual metaverse and predict the scenarios. How will we interact with an almost organic life-form existing

in the complicated algorithms of AI? How will the ebb and flow of evolutionary principles impact the development of the Oasis counterparts and NPCs in the real world?

We are already experiencing a shift toward AI, which makes decisions for us in the real world whether that is represented with self-driving cars or optimized ad placements. We are not yet interacting with a "virtual life-form" and there is still time; however, as we will talk about a species' reproductive choices perspective soon, the reality of virtual immersion is here, now, today.

3.3 Brave New World: Is the Metaverse the New Soma?

Aldous Huxley (born in 1894) started writing the Brave New World in 1931 when he was 37. He had witnessed wars and societal change in his homeland, England. The influence of war and the following post-war decade of depression and transformation seeded in him the creation of a model London where science has taken over in the future [22]. Trying not to give too many spoilers, one might argue that, in Brave *New World*, Huxley [23] has predicted most of what we are experiencing in today's world. Technology has enabled a perfect ground for societal change in the last two decades with the widespread growth of connectedness primarily via social media tools. New generations are experiencing a connected loneliness as well as an evergrowing purposelessness. What some people call as the "snowflake" generation, this age of young individuals always wants to have more, keep searching for their true selves, are raised with the idea that they are unique and continuously protected from any harm or hardship. They are becoming more addicted to the façade of pleasant experiences they consume on social media. Sex has almost become in demand with the rise of hookup applications, and there seems to be less time to build meaningful relationships. Marriage keeps getting delayed, career expectations of women and men supersede the establishment of families, and childbirth is put on hold if not altogether dismissed in the modern world. The impact of lockdowns over the past three years during the pandemic had only a temporary and limited positive effect for birthrates in Huxley's homeland, but it is probably not enough to put the birth rates above the accepted replacement fertility rate of two [24]. People are living longer and keeping their health under management for a longer time with anti-aging treatments both mentally and physically.

What Huxley described in the *Brave New World* is an almost perfectly accurate reflection of this status. In *Brave New World*, people are kept "happy", with medication they do not age, they are given a purpose and job to fulfill by the genetic design of their brain functions in incubation and reproduction centers (hatcheries). Sex is a casual act to be enjoyed by anyone and everyone at any anytime, in the new London, "Everyone belongs to everyone else". Marriage, fatherhood, and motherhood are truly extinct and despised. Partners shift and no one has a deep connection or a ceremonially sanctioned relationship.

Life in the *Brave New World* is a by-product of the perfectionism of two leading figures: Ford and Freud. Fordist production methodologies created the perfectly functioning material world, and thus, Ford is revered almost like a messiah. Freud is also an equally critical character. Where Ford perfected the design of the material world of production, Freud has perfected the design of the spiritual world of character and perfected conditioning for human caste systems. Both these predictions have almost been 100% accurate, and what led to today's economical ideals and liberal philosophy is the general pursuit of growth through economic efficiency and control of the mind through drugs and social media. In this sense, our world is eerily like the one in *Brave New World*.

What has been missing from these predictions is the connection of Metaverse to what is about to come. What we lived through over the past 20 years of the twentyfirst century was still mostly analog and partially digital but not yet virtual. Will the next generation of technologies to be developed around the metaverse provide us the tools enabling us to experience the perfect utopia of the Brave New World? Has the pandemic accelerated the transition to more virtual worlds, increasing the digital footprint of technological innovations to conquer the last habitats of the analog world? The transformation of healthcare, education, entertainment and mostly service sectors from their analog versions to their digital twins has created a fertile ground for more data-driven solutions to be created. Caste systems that we did not realize existed to this extent were made more visible to us during the pandemic: global nomads who can work anywhere in the world with their laptops run supreme, whereas production workers were forced to work as if nothing has changed and service sector suffered great losses and faced unemployment with the lockdowns. Will the metaverse deepen this divide in the workforce, increase the virtual availabilities to find pleasures and avoid pain, and reduce the ability of humans to step away from the habits of social media consumption and focus on things like love, family, and children?

For sure, the utopia of the New London (World State in the book) is appealing to some already, a world that excludes pain from life and offers pleasure on demand, a world where everyone is perfectly manufacturing physically and mentally. Let us hope that humanity will remember that hardships and crises give meaning and new potential to innovate in life and that the Metaverse will not be a Fordist/Freudian tool to engineer society further socially and chemically.

3.4 Bringing in the Big Guns: What if Metaverse Becomes a Tool for Authoritarianism

The fear is very valid. The outcry of the tech world, except for people working in Meta/Facebook, had almost been unanimous, and Metaverse *should not be* owned by Meta. Even Keanu Reeves, the famous lead character in the Matrix series, recently vocalized the same concern in an interview [25]. You know something must be off

when there is almost a common enemy in the tech world that is targeted by so many different groups. What that "something" is clearly articulated by experts: the data owned and influence created through that data should not be owned by a single company without the necessary checks and balances provided by regulators. The fear is very justified, the big tech has been reported and investigated many times for breach of personal data, and even the presidential elections in the USA had been tilted in favor of a candidate by spreading targeted misinformation to swing voters. If big tech can play a role in mass manipulation to swing votes and convince us to buy goods and services, can it also be used to social engineer a society, control dissidents, regulate the flow of information, and avoid truths while posing to have a neutral capitalist agenda?

The same fears were in the minds and hearts of many writers, most notably in the minds of Yevgeni Zamyatin (Born in 1884) and Eric Blair better known as George Orwell (Born in 1903). Both Zamyatin's and Orwell's worlds had been shaped by revolutions and World Wars. The post-war and revolutionary catharsis of WWI in Russia have shaped Zamyatin, and the post-war and revolutionary catharsis of WWII England have shaped Orwell. We [26] was published in 1924, and 1984 [27] was published in 1949. Both are set in a world where dissent and differences are not tolerated and cruelly "cured". Both are set in world under constant surveillance through new technology. All are under the control and mercy of absolute rulers, Benefactor in the We, and Big Brother in the 1984. The expansionist policies of both the One State (in We) and Oceania (in 1984) are authoritarian and ruthless, and they create nothing less than carnage. To be honest, they are the mostly the same novel with minor changes in details and time perspective. Orwell would probably not have written 1984 exactly in this fashion, at exactly these years, unless he had not been given a task to write a review of, We in the Tribune in 1946. The same similarities had also been noticed and reported for Huxley as well. Kurt Vonnegut had not been shy about it, when he said, "I cheerfully ripped off the plot of Brave New World, whose plot had been cheerfully ripped off from Yevgeny Zamyatin's We" [28]. In short, the authoritarianism and the realities of authoritarian policies and practices, which we will focus on here, as a utopian/dystopian element is well established into the genre mostly through the work of Zamyatin, are followed by Huxley and Orwell.

As 1984 had been a much more popular read, I will not shy away from pointing out some similarities between the fictional world of the book and the real world. The connection is not hard to make between what the worlds depicted in the shape of One State/Oceania and the present-day USA/Great Britain/China. We do not need Hollywood scripts and movies like *Black Mirror* or *Person of Interest* to visualize the realities of the surveillance mentality. China is becoming a techno-state with the help of super applications, tracking every move, purchase, travel, and communication. They managed to increase their superiority and efficiency during the pandemic with CCTV cameras integrated with the mobile networks tracked each infected citizen and sent stay-at-home orders. London is fast becoming the world's number one city in the West, in terms of CCTV networks per capita, and all set up and operated under the pretense of national security against terrorism. The USA was (probably still is)

on its way to perfecting the surveillance system before exposed by Edward Snowden of the NSA's strategy and technology.

Not much has changed in the last almost 70 years about the fears of authoritarian regimes. If any writer now wants to write a follow-up to both novels, they would surely be similarities between the story than and story now. This is one reason why 1984 is almost never out of print, spiking in popularity in the recent years in the USA, where President Trump made a great "bad character" as if he is playing a role from a movie. It is as easy to say " 2×2 equals 5" and categorize his new enterprise (Truth Social) as "Double Speak".⁴ In today's fears, the technology had advanced so much that almost perfection is achieved in categorization, dissemination, and prediction algorithms that identify individuals' deepest desires and fears. This bare fact creates the very fear we talked about in the beginning of the chapter. Both We and 1984 have predicted a world dominated by single entities, and both have caused great suffering to its people on a global scale. What makes us safe against the same predictions now? We have much-advanced technology without proper control and governance, and we have masses of people who very happy in giving away their data and decision-making abilities to predictions. What the technology enables the masses to do for free, also create gaps in the systems that can be exploited by state entities and not just private corporations.

Metaverse is promising a deeper connection to virtual worlds where we act more "freely" and create more honest data about ourselves. Wearables not only track our keyboards but also our hormones. Smart tools promise to build more accurate digital twins of us and enable them to operate fully automated in these virtual worlds. We love these promises that come almost free, but with one caveat: you need to log in to your Facebook account to gain access to this promised land. There is no *free* lunch in the world of tech, but today we need to inquire about the price tag, more than ever before. How can we make sure to keep our actual freedom of choice and build what we want to build, say what we want to say, do what we want, and buy what we can afford? How can we make sure the Big Brother or the Benefactor that lurks in the dark becomes visible and we protect ourselves where they become all virtual in a beautifully designed dystopian Metaverse?

3.5 The Ministry for the Future: "Coin"ization of the World Economy for Our Own Sake

The world is in flames. Much like we have seen in the worlds of *Ready Player One* and *Ready Player Two*, the ecological balance has been altered to a point of no return, and now, it is fighting back. The homo sapiens as a species is facing imminent danger of extinction because of climate change. As more and more disasters strike humanity, an age-old institution built to defend global unity during the cold war is now at the forefront to defend global existence during the hot war. *The Ministry for the Future*

⁴ See Orwell [27], both are direct references to 1984.

by Kim Stanley Robinson [29] is depicting a world where what we fear today comes to reality in the not-so-distant future. There is strong scientific accuracy built into the book, a common feature of Robinson's world creation that we also witnessed in *New York 2140* and *The Mars trilogy*. The accuracy of the book and the stories built by the strong characters lead us to the only plausible solution to our "tragedy of the commons", which is basically an old economic theoretical dilemma.

When there is no one in charge of determining who will use which common free resource and how much would be allocated to each, what can stop us from overexploiting the resource to a point of extinction? If anyone is allowed to graze their cattle in a common pasture, if anyone is allowed to cut a tree in a forest, if anyone is allowed to use the water in a reservoir, how will we make sure the earth, the forest, and the reservoir get enough time to recover? If anyone's self-interest is not limited or regulated by the interest of the common, what stops the individual to take as much as they could? The answer is simple: individuals are selfish and do value the certainty of today more than they discount the value of an uncertain tomorrow.

The result of the dilemma is obvious as the name suggests: "Tragedy". The pasture, forest, and water are exploited to point that they cannot renew themselves. The practice hurts the future generation's ability to enable sustainable production and predict or continue economic activities, and most of the time population is forced to abandon the once flourishing scene. One might ask how is this related to Metaverse and technology. Well, the book suggests that the only viable solution to this tragedy would come from coinizing the resources and creating a universally accepted Web3.0-based carbon coin. When all the resources are measured and coinized, much like bitcoin having a finite totality, the total capacity will still be open to the commons but not unexploitable since the price of carbon will be increasing and production will be capped; therefore, no tragedy will be possible. A neat solution to a wicked problem and only possible, actually doable with today's technologies.

Not sure if Satoshi (or Satoshi's) thought that his invention of the decentralized currency would be a possible solution to the environmental crisis, but we know at least he was trying to solve a crisis, the financial crisis of 2009 for sure. While conceptualizing the solution to the endless crisis that is driven largely because of the liberal capitalist growth hysteria, Satoshi has built the foundations of the crypto revolution. The slow adoption of the movement has sparked heated debates, large institutions, and governments ridiculing the attempts to sever ties of official money from their control, where occupy wall street'ers cherished the possibilities of an independent, mass protected, and managed governance of economic realities. Today, the debate is not over: Crypto is here to stay and the adoption pace is increasing against the volatility of the transactional market. The real benefits and impact of the virtual currency generation as well as the cost of mining to energy infrastructure is still discussed, and it may be long before it becomes carbon neutral to mine and transact crypto currencies. However, the true benefit of the movement could be lying in its power in building a common decentralized consensus for goods that are owned by the "commons".

We do not need to repeat the proverb that goes as such: "When the last tree has been cut down, the last fish caught, the last river poisoned, only then will we realize that one cannot eat money". Today we might have a fighting chance using the virtual money and build a carbon coin, to make sure that the last tree is not cut, the last fish remains and last river stays clean. What Kim Stanley has visioned is close to becoming a reality and we just hope we have enough time and move fast enough to give mother nature the time to rejuvenate.

3.6 Transition from Possession to Dispossession: What Does Ursula K. Le Guin Foresee?

I will be doing *The Dispossessed* [30] a disservice by talking only about the elements of ownership and avoiding the details around feminism and anarchism, but we must draw a connecting line for the purpose of the book from the context to Metaverse, and that context is the example of dispossession (of material wealth in Anarres). It is hard to explain the delicate relations that the conflicting neighbors (Anarres and Urras) are divided by philosophy rather than physical borders. In Anarres, you do not have ownership, your time belongs to the society, and you are dispossessed from the stress and preservation of material wealth and freed from the accumulation of goods. The limitations of this sort of arrangement is totally foreign to any of us here on earth. It may even be shocking to think about "not owning" anything for the ordinary twenty-first century citizen. Most of (you) the readers feel closer to life on planet Urras, where the protagonist goes to publish his work. In Urras, where the possessions are prioritized, the protagonist finds himself more lost and in the end returns to his homeland and gets us closer to understanding the underlying principles of both worlds. The operational principles of both worlds had been told by Le Guin without giving too many options either way. In one society, you have possessions; in the other, even the idea is absurd. Let's not connect this to our society today where are struggling somewhere between our versions of Urras and Anarres.

Both in today's liberal capitalist economies as well as in the socialist–communist ones, there are (supposedly) no limits to ownership except for one's own talent, connections, and abilities in theory. This belief is well established in the post-World War and post-cold war eras and is cheered and symbolized by the "American Dream". Working hard to have the bigger, better, larger items is the driving force of the economies of most Western developed and Eastern developing countries. This mentality worshiped and promoted by the baby boomers had been unshaken for many generations until the newborn digitals arrive. This new generation is born with more items that they can use and more entertainment than they can consume with the advent of the internet, online shopping, and streaming. When they had this many alternatives, it is no surprise that a new generation of young adults, born mostly after 2001, has been acting "weird". They do not dream about securing a well-paid job at a hundred-year-old company to give them enough to possess but never enough to break free. They go after "experiences" rather than "ownership". They rent ondemand cars, stay at on-demand houses, share what little they have through online

renting platforms, build a side hustle even when they are fully employed, and dream of an eternal early retirement where they will use their skills demanded anywhere on the planet where they can just hop off and nomad into. This generation is valuing social contribution and the meaning of work through helping others as well. They take gap years, volunteer for organizations like "Teach for America" or "Doctors Without Borders (Médecins sans frontières)", travel to underdeveloped countries and do back-breaking work, sleep in a tent or in the open air to erect schools, build hospitals or provide relief efforts in disaster zones. They are seeking the meaning of work in helping others and making a direct, observable, quantifiable impact on others, much like Shevek searches for meaning in his work on Abbernay; they search for meaning via volunteering at community farms while using couch surfing. The new generation is looking into the world through their smartphone screens or through silent yoga retreats, and they behave quite differently than their grandparents and parents in many senses. They do not want to work hard to leave their grandchildren secure inheritances, they want to spend as much of their parents' resources by not renting out apartments themselves but moving back to their parents' empty nests, and they search for a gig work to sustain their bare minimum lifestyle.

So, this new understanding of life, prioritizing the meaning, joy, and happiness of the individual without much regard for a career or family should be highlighted. It is happening today, and for most people +40, it seems like a curse from hell. There will be fewer things to be owned but more to be rented in the near future. The "Share, Rent, Recycle/Upcycle" mode for textiles, cars, travel, and many others is going to inflict huge losses to companies selling these items unless they turn their inventory upside down and start operating their own secondhand stores and rental services. The success of the Gig-Economy, as well as the Rental-Economy, had been built around the principles of the decentralized economy and a decentralized system focusing on providing local solutions instead of global ones. Now that all bets are off, one should assume less and less will be owned, and much more free time will become available to not just the Born Digitals but to Baby Boomers as well. As GitHub and Reddit grow their base and many of the open-source players plan to start building Web3.0 versions to encourage share-to-earn models, as mobile game companies (Axie Infinity) start offering games a play-to-earn mode, as browsers (like Brave) are created to share the fortunes directly from advertisers, the people of Annares rejoice.

Le Guin has shown us that what a generation of people who are dispossessed should expect from life and how they will find meaning in their work. What we can predict is that this generation of born digitals will have the potential to embrace the Metaverse and try to make it their own no matter what. They will still need basic infrastructure provided to them; however, they cannot care less about the physical representations of ownership. They will probably own and/or hide in the Metaverse, earn, and spend in the Metaverse while having the bare minimum of three-dimensional tangible products.

4 Conclusion: The Questions that Breed More Questions

We have examined the works of writers that built the utopian/dystopian genre and how these great literary examples touched on a few of the critical aspects of the future (of Metaverse). Humans' relations to religion, beliefs, sex, and reproduction on the one hand and accessing to education, to the means of production, distribution, and money on the other are quite different in these works of art and fiction. All these writers and even more of those who touched upon the subject had presented us with quite different opportunities, risks, and rewards. The technical details of the matter discussed and detailed in the remaining chapters are the day-to-day realities of the tech world which have been treating the emergence of Metaverse (and web3.0) with enthusiasm, criticism, joy, and fear. We do not know how the reality will unfold, but we believe that we must go deeper into the topics by analyzing what was imagined in the utopian/dystopian genre and asking as many questions as possible. We might never know the right answers unless we find the right questions.

We had been witnessed the birth of a lot of micro-gods over the past two decades. Bezos, Zuckerberg, Page and Brin, Gates, Jobs, Jack Ma, Pony Ma, Robin Li are a few critical ones. Most of the time, we want to believe that they were aware of the "playing god" syndrome with the outreach and global impact of the companies they built. The customers and consumers of these technologies were happy to see the internet take off and connect with goods, services, and people almost for free. The next generation of consumers and customers however are more varieties of problems accruing due to the principles and choices of this handful of individuals and their boards. They want a wider if not totally equally distributed and decentralized ownership of data and protection against monopolies. The freedom to choose where to get news, services, and goods and how they would want to be portrayed, profiled, and interacted with is going to largely change as a result of Web3.0 and real-world metaverse applications that will go beyond the land grab and coin trading. It is up to the new generation of customers and founders to build the new realities, whether they will be utopian or dystopian, time will tell.

References

- 1. Merriam-Webster. (n.d.). Phantasmagoria. In *Merriam-Webster*. Retrieved August 26, 2022, from https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/phantasmagoria
- Faraboschi, P., Frachtenberg, E., Laplante, P., Milojicic, D., & Saracco, R. (2022). Virtual worlds (metaverse): From skepticism, to fear, to immersive opportunities. *Computer*, 55(10), 100–106. https://doi.org/10.1109/MC.2022.3192702
- Bale, A. S., Ghorpade N., Hashim, M.F., Vaishnav, J., & Almaspoor, Z. (2022). A comprehensive study on metaverse and its impacts on humans. *Advances in Human-Computer Interaction*, 2022(3247060).
- 4. Oglesby, N. D. (2021, November 15). *Facebook and the true meaning of "meta.*" www.bbc. com. https://www.bbc.com/future/article/20211112-facebook-and-the-true-meaning-of-meta

- 5. Warner, D. S. (2022). *The metaverse with Chinese characteristics: A discussion of the metaverse through the lens of Confucianism and Daoism.* Master's Thesis, University of Pittsburgh. (Unpublished)
- 6. Rose, G. (2022). How will god and the church fit into the metaverse? *Comm-entary*, Vol. 18: Iss. 1, Article 4. Available at: https://scholars.unh.edu/comm-entary/vol18/iss1/4
- Tang, Y.-P., Shimizu, E., Dube, G. R., Rampon, C., Kerchner, G. A., Zhuo, M., Liu, G., & Tsien, J. Z. (1999). Genetic enhancement of learning and memory in mice. *Nature*, 401(6748), 63–69. https://doi.org/10.1038/43432
- 8. Taken from Joe Rogan Experience Episode #1863 w/Mark Zuckerberg: Mark Zuckerberg Answers to Facebook's Moderation of Controversial Content.
- 9. NASA. (2022). What is the Universe? | What is an exoplanet? Exoplanet exploration: Planets beyond our solar system. https://exoplanets.nasa.gov/what-is-an-exoplanet/what-is-the-universe/#:~:text=The%20universe%20is%20everything.
- 10. Caesium standard. (2020, May 1). Wikipedia. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Caesium_standard
- Descartes, R. (1996). Meditations on first philosophy. In *Internet encyclopedia of philosophy*. https://yale.learningu.org/download/041e9642-df02-4eed-a895-70e472df2ca4/H2665_ Descartes%27%20Meditations.pdf
- 12. National Geographic Society. (2022, May 20). Alfred Wallace | National Geographic Society. Education.nationalgeographic.org. https://education.nationalgeographic.org/resource/alfred-wallace
- 13. Evans, J. (2019). Anaximander | Greek philosopher. In *Encyclopedia Britannica*. https://www. britannica.com/biography/Anaximander
- Stephenson, N. (2001). Snow crash. Audible Studios. https://www.audible.com/pd/Snow-Crash-Audiobook/B002UUKWCY?qid=1661691549&sr=1-1&ref=a_search_c3_lProduct_ 1_1&pf_rd_p=83218cca-c308-412f-bfcf-90198b687a2f&pf_rd_r=ZD1FAC5WH8JDY0S RCTGZ (Original work published 1992).
- Mitchell, C. (2020, October 7). GAFAM stocks definition and uses. Investopedia. https://www. investopedia.com/terms/g/gafam-stocks.asp
- The World Bank. (2010). GDP (current US\$) | Data. Worldbank.org. https://data.worldbank. org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD?year_high_desc=true
- 17. Marielle, C. (n.d.). *GAFA, BATX and operators on the hunt for data and AI*. Sofrecom—The know-how network. Retrieved August 26, 2022, from https://www.sofrecom.com/en/news-ins ights/gafa-batx-and-operators-on-the-hunt-for-data-and-ai.html
- Cline, E. (2011). *Ready player one*. Random House Audio. https://www.audible.com/ pd/Ready-Player-One-Audiobook/B005FRGT44?action_code=ASSGB149080119000H& share_location=pdp&shareTest=TestShare (Original work published 2011).
- Cline, E. (2020). *Ready player two*. Random House Audio. https://www.audible.com/pd/ Ready-Player-Two-Audiobook/0593396960?action_code=ASSGB149080119000H&share_ location=pdp&shareTest=TestShare (Original work published 2020).
- 20. League of Legends World Championship. (2022, August 22). Wikipedia. https://en.wikipedia. org/wiki/League_of_Legends_World_Championship#cite_note-69
- NFL. (2022, March 1). Super Bowl LVI total viewing audience estimated at over 208 million. NFL.com. https://www.nfl.com/news/super-bowl-lvi-total-viewing-audience-estima ted-at-over-208-million#:~:text=event%20every%20year.%22-
- Aldous Huxley. (2019, April 30). Wikipedia; Wikimedia foundation. https://en.wikipedia.org/ wiki/Aldous_Huxley
- Huxley, A. (2003). Brave new world. BBC Audiobooks America. https://www.audible.com/ pd/Brave-New-World-Audiobook/B002V1BVK4?action_code=ASSGB149080119000H& share_location=pdp&shareTest=TestShare (Original work published 1932).
- Berrington, A., & Ellison, J. (2022, April 21). Effect of lockdowns on birth rates in the UK. The Conversation. https://theconversation.com/effect-of-lockdowns-on-birth-rates-in-the-uk-181472
- 25. Morse, J. (2021, December 10). *Keanu Reeves on Facebook's metaverse: "Can we just not."* Mashable. https://mashable.com/article/keanu-reeves-facebook-metaverse

- Zamyatin, Y. (2011). We. Tantor. https://www.audible.com/pd/We-Audiobook/B004TB QWV2?action_code=ASSGB149080119000H&share_location=pdp&shareTest=TestShare (Original work published 1924).
- Orwell, G. (2007). 1984. Blackstone Audio Inc. https://www.audible.com/pd/1984-Audiob ook/B002V19RO6?action_code=ASSGB149080119000H&share_location=pdp&shareTest= TestShare (Original work published 1949).
- 28. Stodola, S. (2015, June 16). *We: The novel that inspired George Orwell's 1984*. Mental Floss. https://www.mentalfloss.com/article/64492/we-novel-inspired-george-orwells-1984
- Robinson, K. S. (2020). *The ministry for the future*. Orbit. https://www.audible.com/pd/The-Ministry-for-the-Future-Audiobook/1549186434?action_code=ASSGB149080119000H& share location=pdp&shareTest=TestShare (Original work published 2020).
- Le Guin, U. K. (2010). *The dispossessed*. HarperCollins Publishers. https://www.audible.com/ pd/The-Dispossessed-Audiobook/B0041PD25K?action_code=ASSGB149080119000H& share_location=pdp&shareTest=TestShare (Original work published 1974).
- 31. Our World in Data. (2011). *GDP per capita*. Our World in Data. https://ourworldindata.org/ grapher/gdp-per-capita-worldbank

Cross-platform and Personalized Avatars in the Metaverse: Ready Player Me Case



Sercan Altundas and Enis Karaarslan

1 Introduction

After the Internet revolution, technological advances in telecommunication technologies increased, and online networks spread rapidly. These advances reduced the cost of hardware; helping computers and computer-related products become more available and affordable [1]. After being used in universities and offices, computers and online networks became inseparable parts of our daily lives as personal computers (PCs). In today's world, we work, spend leisure time, socialize, and learn through the Internet using our PCs and mobile devices. The speed and utility brought to us by these technologies are the reason for their vast adoption. We produce and consume more information every day. We use this data to improve our lives in many ways.

Especially after 2019, during the global lockdown due to coronavirus (COVID-19), we had to change our way of life. Many people who perform their jobs mainly at an office had to adopt a remote way of work. Some products and technology that utilize online work, communication, and education have become much more demanded. And this demand caused a jump-start effect in virtual reality (VR) hardware adoption. Institutions and corporations decided to adopt and test VR work software on a larger scale. 3D work environments with avatars started to promise lifelike gamified digital working environments to make remote collaboration feel more immersed [2].

Machine learning (ML) and blockchain technologies gained popularity and found use in the average Internet user's life. Development in machine learning and image processing methodologies gave us a chance to have fast augmented reality (AR) applications. We can now use AR for face tracking, body tracking, face filters,

Ready Player Me, Tallinn, Estonia e-mail: sercan@readyplayer.me

E. Karaarslan (🖂)

317

S. Altundas

Department of Computer Engineering, Mugla Sitki Kocman University, Mugla, Türkiye e-mail: enis.karaarslan@mu.edu.tr

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_16

object scanning, games, sport, and other similar applications with the support of better ML models and hardware sensors [3, 4]. Most of these use cases are available through mobile browsers with the hardware/sensor capability of smartphones. Similarly, cheaper, smaller, and more affordable VR headsets are being produced and sold to the average consumer. Big game companies are taking steps to make VR games, an area in the games industry that they hesitated to enter before [5]. The thought-provoking idea of digital economic freedom captured the attention of millions with cryptocurrencies and non-fungible tokens (NFTs). The promise of owning and trading digital goods without intermediaries is became a reality.

In 2021, another subject started to get attention, the metaverse. The resurrection of the idea of a metaverse caused debates about where our digital future is heading. And soon after, many big tech companies unveiled their metaverse ambitions [6]. Mark Zuckerberg made the boldest move by rebranding Facebook as Meta, which became the parent company, and it meant pivoting in this direction to become the pioneer of the metaverse industry [7]. A \$10B investment decision by Meta in the related fields followed this bold move. It was a no-way-back move and a big risk that encouraged other established brands and companies [8].

We are at the beginning of a new digital era fueled by all these recent advancements in software and hardware technology. We are augmenting the way we live and adding a digital layer to our real life. The combination of the digital and the real world will be the metaverse at the core. We need entities that encapsulate our digital identity and visually represent us in this digital layer of life. These proxies of our personalities are called avatars. Our avatars persist in the digital world to represent our digital memory and collection of experiences.

At this stage, Ready Player Me (RPM) (https://readyplayer.me), the crossplatform avatar creator for the metaverse, provides personalized avatars generated from a single selfie. RPM users can transfer their avatars from one experience to another without any friction, and developers can easily integrate avatars into their applications with the software development kits (SDKs) RPM provides.

The remainder of this book chapter is organized into six sections as the following: Section 2 discusses the main paradigms and definitions of some terms that are used in this chapter, such as metaverse, decentralization, and cross-platform. The avatar concept is explored, and 3D avatar styles are classified in Sect. 3. The authors describe "Ready Player Me" (RPM) as a case study of an interoperable avatar solution in Sect. 4. The technologies, which enable cross-platform implementation, are given briefly. Section 5 discusses the future of avatars. A summary is given in Sect. 6, which summarizes the main points. The questions and challenges are also discussed.

2 Fundamentals

We start with exploring the metaverse, decentralization, and cross-platform concepts before we dive into the cross-platform 3D avatars.



Fig. 1 Metaverse characteristics [10]

2.1 Metaverse

Neal Stephenson, who coined the metaverse term, had dreamed of an open metaverse concept; a single connected universe. The users of that metaverse will be able to interact with each other regardless of the platform they are using [9]. The characteristics of such a metaverse can be summarized in Fig. 1. Full working economy, persistency, and interoperability will require decentralization technologies such as blockchain [10].

There will be several virtual worlds (verses) or platforms, but there will be only one metaverse. It will be a mesh or a net of social and spatial software that connects the physical world to the digital world just like the Internet. In this context, we can describe it like this:

Physical world + Digital world = the Real augmented world.

The digital world in this description is the metaverse, which works as a layer on top of the physical world to complete and augment it with more utility. The need for a metaverse is an evolutionary step in human development. From the ancient times of the humanity to this day, we have been augmenting our bodies and environments to increase our capabilities in different areas of our lives. Especially after the industrial revolution, the speed of technological developments skyrocketed, and the first machinery and later electronic devices made life even much easier. We augmented our ability to communicate wherever we are by using mobile phones. These devices slowly turned into handheld computers which help us be connected and perform many different tasks. However, there is still a barrier between the digital and the physical world. The metaverse is also the ambition to merge these two dimensions.

2.2 Decentralization

Blockchain technology is an immutable registry of transactions which will ensure the integrity of the records and trust. Cryptocurrency and tokens enable one to own and trade digital assets without intermediaries. Smart contracts, the autonomous codes, enable us to create dapps (decentralized applications) and systems such as decentralized autonomous organizations (DAOs).

Metaverse will need a full working economy for the sustainability of the system. The creator economy will ensure the created digital assets to be traded easily. Tokens can be used for such purposes. Tokens are different from cryptocurrencies as their main usage is adding functionality in decentralized applications. Smart contracts can define who can use that functionality and how. Non-fungible token (NFT) is a special type of token which is a unique digital asset. Money and cryptocurrencies are fungible. However, NFT is non-fungible and can be used for identifying an asset uniquely. Specified standards [11, 12] define how NFTs are created on the blockchain. NFT can be traded with customized values according to the rarity, liquidy, etc. [13]. However, the intellectual property rights of NFTs can be misleading [14] and should be used with care.

2.3 Cross-Platform

Software is called cross-platform when it can be deployed and run across multiple different operating systems. This software can have multiple codebases with feature parity for each supported system. This software can have a single codebase with a build and deployment pipeline targeting each supported platform. Cross-platform development or applications are not only for mobile applications. Standalone devices are still in focus (such as PCs, Gaming Consoles), especially for the application of 3D content for performance and usability reasons. These usability reasons are controller support, keyboard/mouse, larger screens, etc.

One app should be able to perform most of its abilities on many different devices to be called cross-platform. It should also be noted that different applications have different needs. As an example, it would not be possible to run graphics-heavy games on old mobile devices. Some old games will need emulators to run on new mobile devices. Some good examples of cross-platforms are Rocket League [15] and Dauntless [16]. These are supported on seven different gaming consoles, enabling

users with different devices to play the same game and progress together. These games are graphics-heavy and cannot run on browsers and older devices. However, its category covers larger ground than its peers do.

3 Avatars

Avatars are always on focus as virtual worlds become a part of our lives. Several works have so far studied the different aspects of avatars. The theory of avatar is discussed in [17]. Designing avatars is investigated in [18]. Focus groups discussion is conducted to learn the considerations from the user's point of view. These considerations are based on the appearance, functionality, context, governance, and ownership of the avatars. Another interesting study has discussed the research issues and challenges of 3D social virtual worlds (SVWs) in [19]. Avatar and metaverse subject foundations were given in [20]. The relationship between a person and an avatar is investigated in terms of appearance and behavior in [21]. Another interesting study [22] has demonstrated that the appearance of avatars might have psychological effects on the user. The number of experiments on human subjects in the virtual worlds has increased, and this study [23] addresses it in terms of legal matters. We should find alternative ways of preserving the privacy and reputation of users. A research model for evaluating virtual worlds is given in [24]. This study claims that there is a direct correlation between the attractiveness of the virtual worlds and the identification of its users with virtual communities. Therefore, avatars play a critical role in this identification process. The behaviors and motivations behind the avatar creation in virtual worlds is given in [25]. Protecting the rights and liabilities of avatars is discussed in a recent study [26].

Today, almost all tech giants have their avatar solutions so that they can prepare their users for the metaverse. Oculus by Meta has used avatars in VR since 2016 [27], and later in 2021, they made an update with Meta Avatars used in Horizon Worlds and Workrooms [28] The company also leads research in photorealistic avatars [29]. Microsoft had avatars in the gaming space with Xbox 360 avatars since 2008 [30]. The company has revealed its plans for the metaverse with its new stylized avatars for Microsoft Mesh for Teams in 2021 [31]. Apple acquired animoji face-tracked 3D emojis on iPhone X in 2017 [32], which then turned into personalized animojis called Memoji the following year [33]. Most recently, the video social media platform TikTok entered the space with avatars [34]. In the game industry, Epic games introduced their photorealistic avatar MetaHuman in 2021 [35], which can be used in Unreal Engine. Unity acquired Ziva Dynamics, a company that is an expert in anatomical simulations and lifelike character creation [36]. Roblox as a platform had blocky lego-like avatars since the start, and in 2021, company announced its new avatar system with a set of modern features to make more complex avatars [37]. Many other companies are working on metaverse and avatar-related subjects at the moment. The examples above already exhibit the shift in the tech industry and social game and media software to metaverse and avatars.

Avatars can be two-dimensional (2D) or three-dimensional (3D). Humanoid 3D avatars can be classified according to their body parts such as:

- Head only avatars (Memoji),
- Bust avatars (RPM VR Avatars) with shoulders and hands,
- Half body avatars (Meta Avatars) with head, upper body, and arms,
- Full body avatars (RPM Avatars).

For performance and locomotion-related reasons, some implementations prefer avatars without legs. However, the technologies around avatars are constantly improving. For example, there are some successful implementations and leg-tracking devices [38] that could solve the locomotion problem of avatars [39].

So far, there has been no serious attempt of classifying the avatars in terms of their specific visual styles. Different solutions have used Humanoid 3D avatars in different art styles, which might impact the way the users perceive and relate themselves to their avatars as shown in Fig. 2. We can classify 3D avatar styles as the following:

- Cartoony Avatars: These have low texture and mesh details, and they lack realistic body and head proportions. The representative examples are Meta avatars, Animestyle avatars, and Roblox.
- Stylized Avatars: These have higher texture and mesh quality than their counterparts. The meshes and textures are stylized, and the textures are mostly hand painted. The representative examples are Ready Player Me and Fortnite.
- Photo Face Avatars: These mainly have low to middle-level mesh detail. They try to capture realism by using a face texture generated from a photo. However, this type of avatar looks uncanny, especially when they are animated. This is mainly due to the lack of detail in the mesh and texture. Video games of 2000–2010 are good examples of them.
- Photo-realistic Avatars: These have texture and mesh details with realistic body and face proportions. The representative examples are MetaHuman characters and the video games of 2010 to present.

The uncanny valley is the amount of realism when the observer develops an unsettling feeling toward a humanoid object when it is not convincingly realistic [40]. Yet, the designer can avoid the uncanniness of an avatar with the right style choices [41]. We illustrate the point with a realism and affinity graph (see Fig. 2) to show which style falls into the category of the uncanny valley. RPM provides avatars by using stylized meshes and textures on the facial proportions extracted from the user selfies. This solution aligns RPM avatars in the center of the realism scale with high affinity.

The "Metaverse avatar" phrase has also started to be used in several studies [42, 43]. It is described as the "Manifestation of a user within the metaverse" in [42]. Metaverse avatars should also be cross-platform. We compare such avatars with RPM as in Table 1. RPM avatars can be used cross-platform. They are stylized and suitable for auto-generation. They also have NFT support.



Fig. 2 3D avatars' uncanny valley

Feature	Meta avatars	MetaHuman	RPM
Cross-platform	Meta only	Unreal Engine only	Open
Style	Cartoony	Realistic	Stylized
Auto generation	No	No	Yes
Virtual goods	Yes	No	Yes
NFT support	No	No	Yes

Table 1 Comparison of avatar features

4 Case Study: Ready Player Me

We will show proof of the concept of avatars by introducing the Ready Player Me (RPM) platform. It (https://www.producthunt.com/products/wolf3d#ready-playerme) was launched in May 2020. Ready Player Me is a Web-based cross-platform avatar creator that can create a personalized avatar from a single selfie. This avatar can be used in any games and other applications which can host human characters. The user can download the created avatars in GLB format free of charge. Signed-up members can manage multiple avatars in the system and connect their avatars to partner applications.

RPM architecture is given in Fig. 3. RPM comes with a set of SDKs and integrations for developers who want to integrate it into their system. It can be embedded in applications and games via a mobile WebView, an in-engine browser, or an HTML iframe. This way character creator is delegated to RPM, and once avatar creation is completed, the URL of the avatar model in GLB format is sent to the host application.



Fig. 3 Ready Player Me architecture

4.1 Cross-Platform Web Technologies

A developer needs to work on the very same application on various tech stacks to make an app cross-platform. So far in mobile application development, the biggest issue has been publishing the same application for Android and IOS markets. Now, it is possible to wrap and publish apps for different operating systems, mobile markets hardware, and consoles with Web Suite-based apps and larger build support options than current game engines. Developers can have a single codebase and different build pipelines then. One of the largest coverage belongs to Web Suite technologies (HTML/JS/CSS). Currently, all mobile devices have a native browser and are connected to the Internet. The same applies to PCs and gaming consoles. Web Pages can be run via WebViews depending on native browsers of mobile devices and can be easily integrated into game engines.

4.2 Cross-Platform Avatars

Cross-platform avatars enable us to use the avatar platform and avatars on various platforms. There are two components: avatar creator and avatar. RPM the avatar creator is a Web site that can run on any platform. It has a native browser with WebGL 2.0 support. An avatar is a GLB model that contains the mesh, texture, bone structure, and material data in a binary file. This file can be rendered similarly on any platform that loads the model.





4.3 glTF/GLB

gITF (https://www.khronos.org/gltf) is an open and free specification for transmission and loading of 3D models and scenes in various applications and platforms. It minifies the size of the 3D assets and shortens the time to unpack and load these assets in runtime. gITF 2.0 released as an ISO/IEC 12113:2022 International Standard [44]. GLB, the binary file format of gITF specification, packs the 3D asset into a single file and serves it in a compact way. gITF performs better in general compared to other formats [45].

One of the most important features of gITF for RPM is that gITF supports physically based rendering (PBR) materials. This ensures avatars visually look the same given similar light and environment settings wherever they are loaded. FBX can also be used to support Phong shading materials. FBX can embed textures in it only with the support of FBX SDK and does not support it by default. Texture and material handling should be done on the platform FBX are displayed and that adds big friction to the whole process [46]. It is easier to develop tools and extensions for gITF as it is an open specification. Development such as texture replacements and merging multiple meshes can be done easily even in a Web backend. This process will not even need 3D software to run on a dedicated server.

Using GLB format to transfer avatars enables the use of interoperable avatars which look the same on any platform they are transferred. gITF specification position sees itself as the enabler for 3D content creation and deployment (https://www.khronos.org/gltf/). Ready Player Me can be considered to be one of the next platforms to carry the flag in making 3D content on the Web a daily part of the Web. As shown in Fig. 4, GLB can contain both reflective and rough surfaces in the same material unlike the FBX format. This is due to the metalness/roughness texture support of PBR. Comparing the same avatar exported as an FBX and GLB loaded in Online 3D viewer in Chrome browser is shown in Fig. 5.


Fig. 5 Avatar in FBX (left) and GLB (right) format

4.4 Avatar API/Render API

Along with the Web platform to create and manage avatars, RPM provides a set of application programming interfaces (APIs) for developers to configure their avatars for their product's needs. When RPM Avatar API is used, avatars can be called with a configuration that in return delivers the same avatar in different Levels of Detail (LOD), texture quality, texture atlas, blend shape options, compression options, and poses.

Not every product needs 3D avatars. There is still a need for avatars as 2D images just like any mainstream product of the current era of the Web. RPM Render API provides quick 2D renders of an avatar to satisfy the needs of these applications and ensure the interoperability of the avatars even in 2D. Similar to the Avatar API, a configuration payload can be sent along with the request to receive a PNG result of the render.

4.5 **RPM NFT Implementations**

RPM supports NFT (https://readyplayer.me/nfts) in different ways. The company brought EDM musician Deadmau5 mask NFTs to RPM as headwears. The owners of this NFT could connect their wallets to use their NFTs on their avatars and visit all the supported platforms wearing their NFTs. The company also collaborates with a digital fashion company called DressX and designer and NFT artist Pixelord to support their NFT outfits. More and more wearable NFTs will be available in RPM, and this is also how RPM provides actual utility to the NFT projects that integrate with it.

RPM also produced its NFT set Ready Player Me Punks for the owners of CryptoPunks. This provided a 3D avatar body to pixel art image NFTs to be used in digital worlds.

Many blockchain metaverse projects use RPM avatars to provide utility to their projects. RPM shares half of the revenues from the NFTs to the NFT-enabled partner projects to help these projects grow. RPM partners can opt-in to letting their partners use their NFTs in their worlds, which makes use of NFTs in partner projects purely optional.

5 The Future of Avatars

Every year more and more of our lives are moving into digital space, and at some point, we will need our digital proxy to be the point of contact for others. Like how people had physical home addresses, then phone numbers, then email addresses, the social media accounts; everyone will have an avatar of themselves acting as a single source of identity of a person. The avatars will represent them in the metaverse. Users will use VR and VR authentication methods [47] more widely.

Mobile devices and IoT devices on different gadgets are now connected to the Internet. Robots and several different devices will soon join this crowd, and they will offer personalized usage and even will have characters. Avatars will also find their usage on these devices. We will be able to create avatars with more fidelity, detail, and complexity with these improvements.

Avatars will be associated with the identity of the user and will be the entry point of our data in the digital world. We will be able to add, update, share, and remove certain assets into its context. The cloud of information associated with the avatar will probably be kept in a digital wallet. These will have meaning depending on the context of the digital space it visits. Today, we use sports trackers to keep our training information, apps to keep track of the books we read, movies and TV series we follow, places we visited, games we played, and friends we made. Even more, we have digital wallets and other places where we keep our digital possessions such as in-game items or digital gifts we receive. All this info will be contained and owned by the person to whom this personal avatar belongs. The user will share only the required information with the applications. The applications will be able to display and process but not store these data. These will probably be done with zero-knowledge proof (ZKP) based algorithms. Humanity will probably grant separate legal personalities to avatars, will also develop different types of rights and liabilities [26]. This will hopefully bring us to an open and free metaverse.

6 Conclusion

Avatars will be more widely used in our lives as an identity. These avatars will be linked to digital assets and information. As shown in the chapter, "Ready Player Me" made a promising solution that serves as a cross-platform personalized avatar. The interoperability of the metaverse will be possible with evolving solutions like it.

We will see the digital identity and digital assets linked to the avatars in the future. Proper running of the future metaverse will require decentralization technologies like blockchain for keeping digital assets and interoperability. However, we are still in the early stages of this technological progress. The intellectual property rights of NFTs and the rights and liabilities of avatars should also be studied.

References

- 1. Giovannetti, E., Kagami, M., & Tsuji, M. (Eds.). (2003). *The internet revolution: A global perspective* (Vol. 66). Cambridge University Press, p. 1.
- Ball, C., Huang, K. T., & Francis, J. (2021). Virtual reality adoption during the COVID-19 pandemic: A uses and gratifications perspective. *Telematics and Informatics*, 65, 101728.
- 3. Augmented reality (AR) market size worldwide in 2017, 2018 and 2025 (in billion U.S. dollars). https://www.statista.com/statistics/897587/world-augmented-reality-market-value
- Global augmented reality and mixed reality market—Analysis and forecast (2018-2025). https://bisresearch.com/industry-report/global-augmented-reality-mixed-reality-market-2025.html
- 5. The global virtual reality in gaming market is projected to grow from \$7.92 billion in 2021 to \$53.44 billion in 2028 at a CAGR of 31.4% in forecast period. https://www.fortunebusinessinsights.com/industry-reports/virtual-reality-gaming-market-100271
- 6. Top seven companies developing the metaverse in 2022. https://insidetelecom.com/top-sevencompanies-developing-the-metaverse-in-2022
- 7. Introducing meta: A social technology company. https://about.fb.com/news/2021/10/ facebook-company-is-now-meta
- Facebook expects metaverse project will cost at least \$10 billion-in 2021 alone. https://www. forbes.com/sites/abrambrown/2021/10/25/facebook-expects-metaverse-project-will-cost-atleast-10-billion-in-2021-alone
- Mastropietro, B. Open vs closed metaverse: Complete guide. https://www.coinspeaker.com/ guides/open-vs-closed-metaverse-complete-guide/
- Karaarslan, E., & Yazici Yilmaz, S. (2022). Metaverse and decentralization (Metaverse ve Merkeziyetsizlik). In Esen, F. S. (Ed.), *Metaverse Geleceğin Dünyalarını İnşaa Edecek Teknolojiler, Fırsatlar ve Tehditler* (pp. 46–61). Nobel Akademik Yayıncılık.
- ERC-721 non-fungible token standard. https://ethereum.org/en/developers/docs/standards/ tokens/erc-721/
- ERC-1155 multi-token standard. https://ethereum.org/en/developers/docs/standards/tokens/ erc-1155/
- Wang, Q., Li, R., Wang, Q., & Chen, S. (2021). Non-fungible token (NFT): Overview, evaluation, opportunities and challenges. arXiv preprint arXiv:2105.07447.
- 14. Thorn, A., Marcantonio, M., & Parker, G. (2022). A survey of NFT licenses: Facts & fictions. https://www.galaxy.com/research/insights/a-survey-of-nft-licenses-facts-and-fictions/
- 15. Yes, Rocket League is a cross-platform game—Here's how to play with friends on any system. https://www.businessinsider.com/guides/tech/rocket-league-cross-platform

- 16. Dauntless arrives on next-gen consoles. https://playdauntless.com/news/next-gen/#:~: text=DauntlesslaunchesnativelyonPlayStation,visualsandfasterloadtimes. https://doi.org/10. 17705/1jais.00183. Available at: https://aisel.aisnet.org/jais/vol10/iss2/1
- 17. Castronova, E. (2003). Theory of the avatar. Available at SSRN 385103.
- Boberg, M., Piippo, P., & Ollila, E. (2008, September). Designing avatars. In *Proceedings of* the 3rd international conference on Digital Interactive Media in Entertainment and Arts (pp. 232–239).
- 19. Hendaoui, A., Limayem, M., & Thompson, C. W. (2008). 3D social virtual worlds: Research issues and challenges. *IEEE Internet Computing*, *12*(1), 88–92.
- Davis, A., Murphy, J., Owens, D., Khazanchi, D., & Zigurs, I. (2009). Avatars, people, and virtual worlds: Foundations for research in metaverses. *Journal of the Association for Information Systems*, 10(2). https://doi.org/10.17705/1jais.00183. Available at: https://aisel.aisnet. org/jais/vol10/iss2/1
- 21. Messinger, P. R., Ge, X., Stroulia, E., Lyons, K., Smirnov, K., & Bone, M. (2008). On the relationship between my avatar and myself. *Journal For Virtual Worlds Research*, 1(2).
- 22. Merola, N., & Pe, J. (2009). The effects of avatar appearance in virtual worlds. *Journal For Virtual Worlds Research*, 2(5).
- 23. Fairfield, J. A. (2012). Avatar experimentation: Human subjects research in virtual worlds. UC Irvine L. Rev., 2, 695.
- Kim, C., Lee, S. G., & Kang, M. (2012). I became an attractive person in the virtual world: Users' identification with virtual communities and avatars. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 28(5), 1663–1669.
- Lin, H., & Wang, H. (2014). Avatar creation in virtual worlds: Behaviors and motivations. Computers in Human Behavior, 34, 213–218.
- Cheong, B. C. (2022). Avatars in the metaverse: Potential legal issues and remedies. *Interna*tional Cybersecurity Law Review, pp. 1–28.
- 27. A closer look at oculus avatars, oculus first contact, and asynchronous spacewarp. https:// www.oculus.com/blog/a-closer-look
- New day, New you: Avatars are more expressive and customizable starting today. https:// www.oculus.com/blog/new-day-new-you-avatars-are-more-expressive-and-customizablestarting-today
- Facebook is building the future of connection with lifelike avatars. https://tech.fb.com/ar-vr/ 2019/03/codec-avatars-facebook-reality-labs
- 30. Xbox 360 gets a makeover and avatars. https://www.nbcnews.com/id/wbna27811886
- 31. Mesh for Microsoft Teams aims to make collaboration in the 'metaverse' personal and fun. https://news.microsoft.com/innovation-stories/mesh-for-microsoft-teams
- 32. *The future is here: iPhone X*. https://www.apple.com/newsroom/2017/09/the-future-is-here-iphone-x
- 33. Apple previews iOS 12. https://www.apple.com/newsroom/2018/06/apple-previews-ios-12
- 34. Express yourself through TikTok Avatars. https://newsroom.tiktok.com/en-us/expressyourself-through-tiktok-avatars
- 35. A sneak peek at MetaHuman creator: high-fidelity digital humans made easy. https://www. unrealengine.com/en-US/blog/a-sneak-peek-at-metahuman-creator-high-fidelity-digitalhumans-made-easy
- 36. Welcome, Ziva dynamics. https://blog.unity.com/news/welcome-ziva-dynamics
- 37. The future of avatars. https://developer.roblox.com/en-us/videos/the-future-of-avatars-2021
- 38. These researchers came up with a solution for one of VR's biggest issues: Tracking your legs. https://edition.com/2022/05/12/tech/vr-leg-tracking-research/index.html
- Why you can't have legs in virtual reality (yet). https://edition.cnn.com/2022/02/15/tech/vrno-legs-explainer/index.html
- 40. Shin, M., Kim, S. J., & Biocca, F. (2019). The uncanny valley: No need for any further judgments when an avatar looks eerie. *Computers in Human Behavior*, *94*, 100–109.
- Schwind, V., Wolf, K., & Henze, N. (2018). Avoiding the uncanny valley in virtual character design. *Interactions*, 25(5), 45–49.

- 42. Metaverse avatar guide; Embody yourself in the metaverse. https://metamandrill.com/ metaverse-avatar/
- 43. Yang, J., Zhou, Y., Huang, H., Zou, H., & Xie, L. (2022). Metafi: Device-free pose estimation via commodity wifi for metaverse avatar simulation. arXiv preprint arXiv:2208.10414.
- ISO/IEC 12113:2022 Information technology—Runtime 3D asset delivery format—Khronos glTFTM 2.0, https://www.iso.org/standard/83990.html
- 45. Lee, G. H., Choi, P. H., Nam, J. H., Han, H. S., Lee, S. H., & Kwon, S. C. (2019). A study on the performance comparison of 3D file formats on the web. *International Journal of Advanced Smart Convergence*, 8(1), 65–74.
- 46. Autodesk FBX. http://docs.autodesk.com/FBX/2014/ENU/FBX-SDK-Documentation/
- 47. Kürtünlüoğlu, P., Akdik, B., & Karaarslan, E. (2022). Security of virtual reality authentication methods in metaverse: An overview. *ArXiv Preprint*. ArXiv:2209.06447.

Security Issues in Artificial Intelligence Use for Metaverse and Digital Twin Setups



Utku Kose D

1 Introduction

The wind of technological changes has been affecting not only daily life but also people. In especially the twentieth century, revolutionary developments changed the rules and making life practical was associated with the ways for the transformed society. Among the developed technologies, computer and communication technologies had the most influential role for newer technological tools. Today, the humanity faces the fact that the twenty-first century brings intense collaborative interactions of different technologies to build the future. Thanks to rapidly evolving data processing capabilities, daily life objects are now common smart tools, which are helpful to plan human actions. In terms of data processing capabilities, Artificial Intelligence (AI) makes it possible to run adaptive, automated/autonomous systems, which are able to deal with complex problems with even big data [1, 2]. AI has been seen among the most important inventions in the twentieth century, as it is even currently evolving and shaping the future of technology [3, 4]. Except from the AI, advancements in computational resources (in terms of both software and hardware) have resulted to rise of technological solutions such as Internet of Things (IoT) and distributed systems. While IoT has made it possible to use smart daily life (and even wearable sometimes) objects, distributed systems like blockchain allowed decentralized data sharing as meeting with the critical need for ensuring data security [5]. Eventually, every new kind of technological solution made it better to improve data communication and support the real world with the limitless virtual worlds. Although the concept of virtual world is associated with video games and Virtual Reality (VR) of the twentieth century [6, 7], the humanity started to improve the role of human in such virtual worlds, by developing more advanced software environments. Except from multiuser social media platforms for extended communication, a better way for

U. Kose (🖂)

Suleyman Demirel University, Isparta, Turkey e-mail: utkukose@sdu.edu.tr

[©] The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2023 E. Karaarslan et al. (eds.), *Digital Twin Driven Intelligent Systems and Emerging Metaverse*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-99-0252-1_17

an entertaining virtual world has been multiplayer games with deep character interactions [8]. However, the digital transformation (for especially business operations) triggered the rise of Metaverse and Digital Twin concepts.

Thinking about the users spending most of their life over the web, the Metaverse is one of the trendiest topics nowadays. By using advanced capabilities of computer graphics (in especially 3D view), Metaverse is the new way of building alternative, virtual worlds where people are able to not only communicate, but also shop, work, and play [9, 10]. The popularity of the Metaverse has increased rapidly in last five years because of intense interest by the society for remote, virtual work opportunities, and the COVID19 period, which forced people to run their tasks over computers. Additionally, advancements within VR and Augmented Reality (AR) and better data security through blockchain affected the way of Metaverse development. The momentum of the Metaverse development was intensively supported by also software giants [11]. As a result, Metaverse has been the solution of a complete, virtual world, which is similar to the real world in terms of people's actions and the corresponding results. In addition to the Metaverse, the concept of Digital Twin has been another innovative way for meeting the real world with the digital one. As corresponding to the fact of creating digital copies of physical components, Digital Twin allows instant control of physical components, by interacting with the digital copies in specific platforms. Such interaction includes extended methods for deriving more information from the present state and predicting the future states [12, 13], that allowed the Digital Twin to be an effective technology for especially industrial devices and factories [14]. However, the Digital Twin has a bigger potential as it can be connected with the Metaverse where people and the objects they interact can be all represented with digital copies. The IoT already shows the potential for creating digital copies of smart devices, via wearables, which is possible for also making connections between people and their digital copies (avatars). Moreover, a possible combination of Metaverse and Digital Twin seems to be a requirement of the society for the future interactive platforms. However, both Digital Twin and Metaverse are intensively subjected to security challenges [15, 16]. Such interactions require use of smart data processing tools, which can be built by using AI. Especially, adaptive processing of the data by Machine Learning (ML) already shows its advantages in today's digital platforms (e.g., social media, video streaming applications, e-trade websites). So, it is just an adaptation to create the smart Metaverse environments where the virtual life can be supported/managed/controlled. However, that use of AI rises another question: how to ensure the security for AI? As it is already known, the latest usage of AI is often associated with malicious intensions (e.g., Deep Fake, AI-generated fake images/data) and AI-based systems are under pressure of hacking possibilities [17-19]. The malicious actions threatening the AI layer may result to hacking of digital twins, data leaks, and break down of the Metaverse platform. So, that scenario should be discussed carefully for understanding the potential threats for the Digital Twinsupported Metaverse platforms.

The aim of this chapter is to provide a discussion for possible security issues in AI use within Metaverse (and Digital Twin)-powered environments. In this sense, the chapter ensures a general overview regarding how AI can be employed in present and

future versions of Metaverse platforms and discusses about AI safety risks by giving some solution suggestions. The content focuses on possible usage scenarios for AI and ensures that these scenarios may be under attack of some AI-based hacking actions. It is believed that the chapter will be a recent reference work for understanding the AI potential within Metaverse and Digital Twin setups and running further research for effective defensive actions for well-being of the future virtual worlds.

Considering the aim of the chapter, the remaining content is organized as follows: Sect. 2 provides information about how to use AI for Digital Twin and in Metaverse platforms. The section considers especially potential of ML and intelligent optimization from a general perspective. After that, Sect. 3 discusses about possible security issues caused by AI layer. Following to that, Sect. 4 provides some solution suggestions to deal with the expressed security issues. Finally, the chapter is ended by Sect. 5 where concluding explanations and some future research perspectives are all provided accordingly.

2 Usage Scenarios for Artificial Intelligence in Metaverse and Digital Twin Platforms

It is remarkable that the AI technology has enough flexibility for applying it to different problem domains. As long as the data are the specific material of the digital era, advanced technologies such as AI intensively use the data for ensuring the desired outcomes. In the context of both Metaverse and Digital Twin applications, use of AI gives the advantages of running smart analytics and inferencing to enable a more comfortable using experience for the enrolling users. A comfortable using experience may belong to not only speed and effectivity but also efficiency and automated infrastructure for stability of the actions over the platform. These can be ensured thanks to active use of AI components. Because a Metaverse and Digital Twin blend requires strong connection between physical and virtual world, use of AI is an essential requirement to build a strong virtual platform for the future.

2.1 Components of Metaverse–Digital Twin Collaboration

In order to understand how the AI can be used accordingly in Metaverse and Digital Twin setups, it is better to explain the flow starting from the physical world. Here, Digital Twin plays an active role to replicate the physical components into digital versions and locate them in the virtual scenes. So, a collaboration of Metaverse– Digital Twin is the expected result for the stable Metaverse. However, since Digital Twin is a specific approach developed also separately, the synergy regarding the Metaverse is considered as a collaboration in today's conditions. That is also a good way to define the roles of AI separately in Digital Twin and the Metaverse.

Thinking about the Metaverse, a proper view for the enrolling components can be drawn by listing technological components and creating architectural overviews for the Metaverse. A survey work by Lee et al. [20] provides a brief list for the essential technological components of a typical Metaverse. By considering that view and also including the Digital Twin, the related components are explained in Table 1.

As long as use of Digital Twin is associated with abstract, software modeling (through connections with physical side), their dynamic mechanisms tend to have strong relation with AI. Actually, all digital contents having connections with the physical components are digital copies (twins) in the Metaverse environment. So, they are somehow software representations having life cycle, interactive behaviors, adaptive features, etc., in a virtual world. Although AI has critical role for their functions, existence of these digital copies cannot be thought without active participation of all the technological components listed in Table 1. In detail, employment of

Component	Role/contribution
Artificial Intelligence	Ensuring intelligent infrastructure in terms of automated and/or autonomous inferencing and flexible, smart data analytics
Distributed systems	Ensuring data security through decentralized communication, and building safe data storage, usage, and interoperability functions
IoT and robotics	Building interactive connections between physical and virtual worlds. Enabling sensible feedback by virtual components to the physical world side
Digital Twin	Employing digital copies of physical objects so that smart analytics and predictions for future states can be done. Also, mutual effects of physical and virtual worlds can be reflected to each other, thanks to the created Digital Twins
Reality tools	Using VR, AR, and even Extended Reality to design deeper interactivity, and making it possible to usage of advanced visualization capabilities (e.g., holograms)
Computer vision	Supporting the reality tools and ensuring smart scene creations, sensing physical movements (of the user in the physical world), combining GPS capabilities with virtual mapping/localization
Network communication	Ensuring the communication through TCP/IP, IoT, or newer network protocols, performing load balancing and the desired adaptivity in communication share
Interactive tools	Improving users' interaction capabilities via mobile devices, haptic devices, any other kinds of input devices, and telepresence channels
Edge computing	Collaborating with network communication tools and the corresponding technologies to have edge-based, cloud-oriented data management, privacy-preserving infrastructure

 Table 1
 Technological components of a typical Metaverse with the corresponding roles and contributions

Digital Twin and the exact interactivity in a Metaverse are all done thanks to intense collaborations among these technological components.

When the Metaverse setup is analyzed from the functional perspective, Duan et al. define three different layers [21]. These are the **Ecosystem Layer**, which employs events and logical occurrences in the virtual world; the **Interaction Layer**, which is the middle interface for creation of digital content as well as the interactive mechanisms; and finally, the **Infrastructure Layer**, which belongs to the technological components making the Metaverse running. When the existence of users (human factor) is included, these layers were extended to the following seven-layer architecture [22, 23]:

- Layer 1—Experience: The layer is for user interactions of playing, working, buying, etc. The main role of that layer is eliminating technical details from user sight and just providing the exact experience.
- Layer 2—Discovery: Mostly interacted by third party sides, service providers, and creators, this layer is for providing information, interactive content, messages, etc., to the users enrolling in the Metaverse environment.
- Layer 3—Creator: As associated with the Layer 2, this layer employs the creators, who are responsible for Metaverse data creation from static content to highly interactive elements.
- Layer 4—Spatial computing: This layer is for the computational existence of visual elements in the Metaverse environment. In order to ensure the desired virtual environment, the layer takes support from 3D engines, specific algorithms to define spatial relations between information of physical world and the data (in terms of everything from user avatars to scenes, objects, etc.) in the virtual side.
- Layer 5—Decentralization: Taking the support from distributed systems, this layer carries the decentralized computational technologies such as blockchain, tangle, holochain. So, data security, safe sharing, and interoperability are done accordingly for the Metaverse.
- Layer 6—Human interface: The layer is for ensuring interaction between the physical and the virtual worlds. That layer includes use of VR/AR tools, input/output devices, and all the associated tools for making data flow between two worlds.
- Layer 7—Infrastructure: The layer corresponds to technological components, which are for sustainable communication.

It is important that each layer of the Metaverse architectures may be examined in detail as long as the Metaverse is a mosaic of advanced technological methods and tools. Defining a Metaverse with layers is actually a logical opening to the user side, for understanding the collaborations among the technological components. Additionally, an alternative view can be done by explaining the technology and human interaction in ecosystems. In the literature, there are several definitions for the ecosystems [20, 24, 25]. By considering them and re-creating a clearer view, ecosystems in a Metaverse can be defined as follows (Fig. 1):



- Avatar: The ecosystem where virtual representations and functions are associated with the virtual character (avatar) of the user is included. This ecosystem employs all required interactive connections for replicating the physical person (as a Digital Twin) and making it sustainable in the Metaverse.
- **Sociality**: The ecosystem is running all mechanisms to ensure sociality and communication among avatars in the Metaverse environment.
- **Content**: The ecosystem is running all representations and Digital Twins made for virtual scenes, static/dynamics objects of the Metaverse.
- Virtual economy: The ecosystem is making it possible for the avatars to work, buy, and perform actions resulting to economic value.
- Security and trust: The ecosystem is responsible for data security, privacy, and the associated mechanisms for ensuring the trust factor in the Metaverse environment.
- Legality: The ecosystem is for tracking the legal and illegal actions, which will result to lawful outcomes for both virtual and physical worlds.

All definitions/views made so far point intense use of software and hardware-based actors in a synchronous manner. Such intense use may be done via only advanced and flexible enough, a computational solution. It seems that AI is the most influential and the most effective solution to meet with that. So, AI has the critical role in ensuring both present and future versions of Metaverse platforms. Even today's definitions may be limited to predict the exact potential of AI in the future Metaverse (or maybe new technological versions/concepts following the Metaverse approach). But still, it

is possible to explain present existence of AI and the future enrollments by thinking about the promised computational abilities.

2.2 Using the Artificial Intelligence for Digital Twin Components and the Metaverse

AI is used effectively to add smart analytical and predictive abilities to the Digital Twin technology. As long as Digital Twins are for designing software-oriented views for physical objects, user interaction is not about only tracking the objects. By using AI, Digital Twins can allow users to predict the future or ensure autonomous characteristics in the digital world. Of course, outcomes in the digital world will reflect to the physical side, if the necessary setups can be built properly. After inclusion of Digital Twins in the Metaverse, the AI can support the Metaverse mechanisms by expanding the synergy among all other technological components, architectural layers, and even ecosystems. So, AI for the Metaverse is actually the triggering factor for the dynamism in the components of Metaverse–Digital Twin collaboration.

Because AI is the field hosting many methods and techniques, usage scenarios in an advanced virtual environment require hybrid solutions or more generic AI approaches including several pipelines to perform all data processes on the background. However, employment of AI can be explained with some solo ways (blending them is another topic associated with the design of technical details of the AI support). In the default form of the Metaverse and the Digital Twin (inside it), there is a loop between them and the AI, because support by the AI results to a limitless data exchange in the live Metaverse life cycle (Fig. 2).

When a typical Metaverse environment is thought, employment of the AI can be in the following solution ways:



Fig. 2 Using Artificial Intelligence for Digital Twin and the Metaverse

- Employing intelligent agents: Metaverse is a world where multi-users and multiobjects are interacting. In order to build the interactivity, user avatars and the dynamic objects (having interaction abilities) need to be modeled from the view of intelligent agent-based modeling. That modeling allows designing virtual objects (including avatars and even bots), which can interact with the environmental factors, perform reasoning, and provide feedback/actions. Use of intelligent agents corresponds to also interactive Digital Twins. Bots, which are supportive AI-based avatars, are built to behave by using intelligent agent approach. As default, multiagent usage [26] is the only application way for intelligent agent approach existing in the Metaverse.
- Using Machine/Deep Learning: Machine Learning (ML) and its current advanced version, Deep Learning (DL), can be effectively used for all descriptive and predictive operations, which are for the problems in reason-result (input-output) balance. ML/DL usage is critical because dynamically updated/changed Metaverse factors often need probabilistic and scalable (flexible) directives. In Metaverse setups, different ML/DL models can be used for different types of data. Their usage is important for also outcomes obtained regarding Digital Twins. ML/DL employment has a wide spectrum from Metaverse infrastructure to environmental dynamism and even bot decision-making. In the typical Metaverse setup, big data is essential for ML/DL, because the platform will include data with all characteristics (e.g., variety, velocity, volume, value) [27] of the big data. An effective way to employ Machine/Deep Learning for the Metaverse is also designing hybrid formations, which are dealing with multi-channel data and/or shaping the Metaverse data step by step.
- Running recommendation systems: Because recommendation systems are common in today's user-oriented platforms (e.g., social media, video streaming, e-trade), Metaverse highly requires using recommendation algorithms on the background. By using AI-based recommendation systems, objects and avatars of Metaverse can be provided with the smart matches for triggering socialization, buying, and many different tasks to do. Since Metaverse includes both characters (user avatars, bots) and dynamic objects, both collaborative filtering [28] and content filtering [29] of recommendation system methods will be applicable effectively.
- Ensuring intelligent optimization: Intelligent optimization of the AI field is effective for the mathematically modeled real-world problems under some objectives as well as constraints. By using intelligent optimization algorithms, it is possible for the Metaverse environment to find out optimum parameters for the actions and dynamic occurrences. Additionally, load balancing and role share for the technological components and ecosystems of the Metaverse can be modeled mathematically so that they are controlled through the way of optimization. In terms of intelligent optimization methods, continuous optimization [30] will be effective for solving numerical issues while combinatorial optimization [31] will be applicable to many NP-hard problems regarding complex interactions in the Metaverse environment. Because of the complexity in the Metaverse, majority of optimization problems should be multi-objective [32] in terms of modeling.

• Using rule-based AI: Except from probabilistic problems, Metaverse environments may come with also deterministic problems, which do not require advanced ML/DL usage. In this case, the related problems can be effectively solved with rule-based AI techniques since such use of AI corresponds to only determined rule and facts [33]. Use of such techniques is useful for the cases needing immediate action in the system flow. Also, distributed system infrastructure (e.g., blockchain) benefits from rule-based AI for extended security or creating advanced smart contracts.

2.3 Scenarios for Artificial Intelligence in the Metaverse

For a live Metaverse platform, use of AI can be understood better by thinking about scenarios. AI support for Digital Twins and the Metaverse framework has complicated connections among the employed technologies as well as objects. But by eliminating details, AI support can be explained by analyzing a Metaverse platform in terms of two parts: **infrastructure platform** and **action platform** (Fig. 3). Infrastructure platform uses AI for sustainability of the system and performing any required operations not visible to the user side. On the other hand, action platform is the actual environment where all the virtual lives are happening with smart touches by the AI. Existence of Digital Twins is in the related AI solution ways expressed before.

Employment of Digital Twins and the virtual life in the Metaverse has endless combination of scenarios for AI usage. But, for both present and future states of the Metaverse, some scenarios can be thought practically. That is the way to see how AI can be used in the Metaverse accordingly. Each scenario can be associated with ecosystem(s) (Fig. 1), one of the platforms (Fig. 3), and possible AI solutions (Fig. 2). Table 2 provides a wide list of AI usage scenarios in detail.

As it is shown in Table 2, AI has an intensive role on creating the desired interactivity and smart cycles within the Metaverse framework. Although the dynamic nature of the virtual life and synchronously happening events, present and future version Metaverse platforms employ complicated, mostly hybrid AI solutions. These are done by deriving outputs from ML/DL models and making these inputs for the next AI components like intelligent agents. In detail, chaotic nature of the Metaverse has the potential of uncontrollable wide Metaverse setups, but the most alarming issue is with the AI-oriented security issues. As AI systems are already under attack of



Fig. 3 Artificial Intelligence support for the two-part Metaverse

Scenario	Ecosystem(s)	Platform	AI solution ways
'Avatars receive recommendations for new contacts, tasks, works, tradeetc.'	Sociality, avatar	Action	Recommendation systems, ML/DL models
'Avatars interact, socialize each other, meets somewhere, perform something together.'	Sociality, avatar	Action	Intelligent agents, ML/DL models, intelligent optimization
'Avatars perform automated actions, adapt themselves to the bought objects, enrolled tasks, buildingsetc.'	Avatar, content	Action	Intelligent agents, ML/DL models
'Bots created by the system interact with the Avatars (users), other objects, scenesetc.'	Avatar, content	Action	Intelligent agents, ML/DL models
'The virtual world adapts physical objects to their digital twins and/or creates virtual assets to be interacted.'	Content	Action	ML/DL models, intelligent agents, intelligent optimization
'Data creation and balancing of the virtual content is managed by the system.'	Content	Infrastructure	ML/DL models, intelligent optimization, rule-based AI
'Legal/illegal actions are tracked and the necessary actions are taken in case of any problem.'	Legality, avatar, sociality	Infrastructure	Rule-based AI, ML/DL models
'Avatars buy, sell something, work/earn money, perform bank operations.'	Avatar, virtual economy, content, sociality	Action	Rule-based AI, intelligent optimization, ML/DL models
'The system processes money operations, control transactions, ensure decentralized data management.'	Security and trust	Infrastructure	Rule-based AI, intelligent optimization, ML/DL models

 Table 2
 Artificial Intelligence usage scenarios for the Metaverse platforms

(continued)

Table 2	(continued)
---------	-------------

Scenario	Ecosystem(s)	Platform	AI solution ways
'The system is kept sustainable with new content creations, virtual life cycles in the environment, triggering interactions among avatars, objectsetc.'	Content, avatar, sociality	Infrastructure	Intelligent agents, ML/DL models, intelligent optimization

malicious methods, AI use in Digital Twin technology and the resulting Metaverse environments should be discussed widely.

3 Artificial Intelligence-Oriented Security Issues

In Metaverse and Digital Twin technologies, cybersecurity is associated with availability, accessibility, integrity, and confidentiality [34]. Any problem in one or more of these factors may result break downs and loses of data, money, and prestige in terms of stakeholders. Specifically, AI components in Metaverse and Digital Twins are very sensitive in causing problems. Because availability and accessibility may be affected badly if AI software/hardware interfaces are unreachable, integrity may be missing if attacks cause errors in data or bias in AI decisions, and confidentiality may be lost when sensitive, critical data may be made open by AI models. In the Metaverse case, there are complex data processing aspects causing AI to be beyond the human control often. That is too important when the attacks for AI are taken into consideration. In recent years, there has been a great increase in malicious actions against AI-based systems. That is because smart tools take place at all parts of the daily life and the twenty-first century has been already dominated by the AI. Since AI is used in different platforms, hacking of such platforms may be done through AI medium. That is similar for the technologies of Metaverse and Digital Twin. As having a futuristic value, the Metaverse seems to be in the center of malicious intentions because it will host digital representations of people actions. Except from the security issues associated with other technological components of the Metaverse, the AI factor needs more elaborate evaluation to help building robust Metaverse of the future. From a general perspective, AI-oriented security issues may be examined under three titles as follows:

3.1 Attacks

Attacks to AI-based systems is a trendy malicious action in the context of AI security. In detail, any kind of AI technique is under risk but majority of attacks are related to ML/DL models. Attacking ML/DL models are done in order to manipulate their outputs. So, Metaverse objects, which are connected directly or indirectly with ML/DL effects, can be manipulated with the designed attacking methods. From a general perspective, attacks for ML/DL can be classified according to targets:

- Attacks to the data: This type of attack affects ML/DL models indirectly. Because ML/DL models are capable of learning the target problem from the data, any manipulated data can change the decisions of ML/DL. Such changes can allow malicious users to hack virtual life in the Metaverse environment. That is also critical for Digital Twins as attacks to the data can cause false predictions or manipulated directives for the employed ML/DL infrastructure. In the literature of AI safety, attacks to the data are examined under the topic of **adversarial attacks** [35–38]. In this context, manipulated (hacked) data are called as **adversarial example**. Considering the big data in Metaverse platforms, it is difficult to detect data attacks. But as a result of advancements in defensive AI methods, there are different types of solutions to detect and eliminate adversarial attacks [39–41]. Actually, the data-oriented attack causes the model to be attacked as manipulated input data affect the ML/DL model mechanisms. In other terms, if the attacker knows about details of the ML/DL model, the data attack can be designed with very high success rates.
- Attacks to the model: Except from attacks to the data, ML/DL models can be directly under attack. In this type of attack, the main purpose is to affect parameters of the ML/DL model so that the learning and inferencing mechanisms work false (or at least in the direction of malicious outputs). That can be possible with malicious parameters directly used by the ML/DL model. Actually, this is possible when the ML/DL model receives input for the parameters from the user side. However, that is not seen often in today's complex smart software systems. In the case of Metaverse, ML/DL models can use parameters, which are not open to the user side. However, manipulations over avatars, bots, virtual objects, and even methods for Metaverse tasks (e.g., coded functions for buying, playing, working actions) can be turned into data attacks or change the parameters for ML/DL training. A typical Metaverse may employ flexible model architecture where total number of layers, learning rates, etc. are determined according to the dynamic state in the Metaverse. Eventually, the changed parameters can break the proper working mechanisms of the ML/DL models. As a result of butterfly effect, the whole Metaverse environment can be affected by the unstoppable break downs in the AI infrastructure.

Considering data attacks and model attacks, the literature of AI safety classifies the whole attack techniques into two types: **white-box attacks**, which means that the attacker knows about parameters, architecture, and working mechanism of the

target ML/DL model, and **black-box attacks**, which is for ML/DL model without any information about their details [38]. Some essential white-box attack techniques are known as Additive Adversarial Perturbations based on dL/dx, Fast Gradient Sign Method (FGSM), Basic Iterative Method (BIM), L-BFGS Attack, Carlini and Wagner Attack (C&W), and Adversarial Transformation Network (ATN) [42–46]. It is remarkable that especially ATN is a type of ML model, which produces adversarial examples. So that means a Metaverse may receive a virus, which is a variation of ATN to conquer the castle from the inside. Although black-box attacks seem having lower success rate, there is still chance to try some tricks like feeding ML/DL with some specific data to see the feedback and understanding the underlying mechanisms. In the literature, there is Heuristic Search for Boundary Attack and Substitute Attack, which uses the related tricks [47, 48]. For the Metaverse scenario, the highest priority is with black-box ML/DL models since there is a great complexity of smart interactions. So, it is certain that the black-box attack is the only model attack for the ML/DL infrastructure of Metaverse platforms. When the attacks are considering from the cybersecurity perspective, the ML/DL attacks are associated with the methods such as **poisoning**, evasion, impersonation, and inversion [49]. Of course, these methods include even hybrid data and model attacks with considerations white-box and blackbox approaches.

3.2 Vulnerabilities and Bugs

Vulnerabilities and bugs are typical security issues for software systems. So, these issues are visible in even the most advanced AI-based software systems. Specifically, vulnerabilities may be seen because of hardware architectures, software codes with logical/technical drawbacks, and even mistakes by users. On the other hand, bugs are seen in software codes. Although detection applications can be applied over software systems to have information about level of vulnerabilities/bugs, the scenario is not same for AI infrastructure.

Vulnerabilities in AI in the Metaverse can appear as a result of wrong data or attacks. Because especially ML/DL models are evolving in terms of learning, vulnerabilities may appear in longer time period and as beyond of human control/sight. However, bugs may be detected easier if proper human-side tracking can be applied over AI infrastructure of Metaverse platforms. For Digital Twins in Metaverse platforms, vulnerabilities and bugs may be reason for wrong AI-based analyses in the digital copies. Such wrong AI-caused analyses may affect physical components badly.

For possible AI vulnerabilities inside the Metaverse, attacks by developed malicious AI attacks are too critical, because such attacks designed by AI may be difficult to be detected and the power of AI can be used for even creating vulnerabilities or specific bugs, which will simplify attacking processes. Complex data communication in Metaverse may hide AI attacks, and at the end, AI-based components such as bots, smart objects, scenes may start to act as mediums for common data communication security issues like spoofing, replay attack, or man-in-the-middle.

3.3 User-Based Issues

In terms of cybersecurity, the weakest factor is human. For even the strongest cyber system with all advanced defensive technologies and precautions, a simple human mistake may be cause for the breakdown of the system. Because the Metaverse is a technology built for the human activity in a virtual life, it is certain to see user-based security issues.

Thinking about the AI inside a Metaverse, intentional or unintentional actions by avatars (users) may confuse the AI resulting to easier attacks and vulnerabilities. Especially, intentional actions by avatars may be for manipulating the Metaverse objects, bots to gain advantages in the virtual life. However, such actions may cause problems in terms of AI security. As a result of interactions between avatars and smart components like bots, interactive objects/scenes, AI models of the Metaverse platform may start to create adversarial examples mistakenly, that may be because of unexpected avatar actions trying to trick the environment. So, whether their actions are intentional or unintentional, users can easily start negative butterfly effects on the whole Metaverse AI pipelines. User-based issues affecting the Metaverse AI is actually a problem of awareness and the literacy (of data, informatics, AI, and even Metaverse) (Fig. 4).



Fig. 4 General overview of Artificial Intelligence-oriented security issues in the Metaverse

4 Solution Recommendations

As it can be seen, there is a variety of AI security issues with the safety risks in the context of Metaverse technology. Because the Digital Twin technology seems to be essential for present and future versions of the Metaverse, the risk surface is even bigger. However, there is still chance to apply some solutions to deal with AI-caused security issues. As a result of evolving Metaverse, different measures may be required to derive more advanced solutions in the future, but now it is possible to think about some general solutions ways. In terms of solutions, it is possible to think about technical and societal aspects. Because the human factor is in the center of the Metaverse, analyses regarding human-based functions and auditing of the Metaverse technology (and the associated components) are important [50, 51]. By including the Digital Twin aspect, some solution suggestions are expressed in Table 3. In the table, different security issues are matched with solutions, explanations, and the associated solution aspect.

Table 3 shows a general guidance for possible actions to deal with AI-caused security issues. Security issues may be changed in time as a result of rapidly changing AI field and the applied techniques/models. But especially, human control over the technological tools is essential to draw the safe future of the Metaverse, with a sustainable virtual life inside it. Moreover, awareness and the technological literacy are too essential for the future societies.

5 Conclusion

This chapter provided a general overview about use of Artificial Intelligence (AI) in the context of Digital Twin supporting Metaverse. The first consideration was given to understanding how AI is applied for both Digital Twins and Metaverse platforms. After that, security issues regarding AI use and some solution suggestions were discussed accordingly. As the future of people socialization, working, trading, and entertaining are highly associated with the Metaverse technology; using AI-based systems and taking care of security issues for such systems are important topics to be analyzed elaborately. The concept of Digital Twin can be evaluated in a separate framework, but since Digital Twins are essential elements of the Metaverse, the discussion was expanded by considering a collaboration between Metaverse and Digital Twin.

As it is seen from the reached points, complexity of Metaverse needs use of advanced AI technology. However, use of AI brings security risks, which should be managed in the context of AI domain. As long as even the most recent smart technologies can be examined from the same view of AI security, Metaverse has more critical value as it will shape the future life of the society. Attacks performed through data and the AI models have the highest priority while vulnerabilities, bugs, and user-side problems are also rising as AI becomes a blurred technology for the

AI-based security issue	Solution	Solution aspect
Data attacks and model attacks	Using defensive techniques: There are many defensive techniques against the attacks. These can be applied successfully for Digital Twins and the Metaverse	Technical
Data attacks	Creating smart, synthetic data against data with issues : It is possible to create synthetic data in order to ensure balance in the data with bias, malicious content	Technical
Model attacks	Developing robust ML/DL models : Detailed design and development of robust ML/DL models will be effective to deal with possible security issues	Technical
Model attacks	Developing safe bots within safety forces : Metaverse platforms can be supported with AI safety forces including safe bots, which are tracking all avatar actions, dynamic changes within Digital Twins and the Metaverse platform	Technical
Data attacks and model attacks	Training experts on secure AI development : Effective training programs can be realized to have expert people, who have high awareness for AI safety in the Metaverse	Societal
Vulnerabilities and bugs	Developing additional components to eliminate vulnerabilities as well as bugs: Different types of modular components against AI vulnerabilities and bugs can be built. Since these components are modular, they can be integrated to current AI infrastructure in the Metaverse	Technical
Vulnerabilities and bugs	Applying detailed tests for vulnerabilities and bugs: Tests for detecting vulnerabilities/bugs can be done to prevent from possible risks/issues	Technical
User-based issues	Training people with awareness of vulnerabilities: Training programs to educate people for possible AI-caused vulnerabilities will be an effective solution for robust Digital Twins and Metaverse with AI support	Societal
Data attacks	Data scientists with high awareness of safe data analytics: Data scientists having strong knowledge and abilities on safe data analytics can be grown up for having safe data support for the AI of Metaverse platforms	Societal

 Table 3
 Some solution suggestions for the security issues of Artificial Intelligence in the Metaverse

(continued)

AI-based security issue	Solution	Solution aspect
All issues	Establishing world-wide regulations, control mechanisms, and councils:	Societal
	Advanced technologies such as AI, Digital Twin, and Metaverse require worldwide management mechanisms. Such solution will be highly effective for all possible AI-based security issues in terms of the Metaverse technology.	

Table 3 (continued)

humanity [52, 53]. Considering solutions against malicious intentions toward the AI, scientific and technical research has many defensive methods. Except from that, awareness in using Metaverse platforms, preparing the necessary worldwide regulations, establishing control mechanisms and councils take remarkable role when the societal side of the Metaverse is thought. By considering possible scenarios, different counter actions can be taken and sample guidance's can be designed to deal with the AI-caused issues. The remaining security actions except from AI factor are connected with the field of cybersecurity.

This chapter provided a general, recent overview to understand the AI in terms of Metaverse platforms. Research for the Metaverse and the included Digital Twin factor still needs more steps to go. So, detailed analyses from both natural and social sciences should be gaining momentum immediately. The technological flow in the twenty-first century requires interdisciplinary sight, that may be a good starting point to move. In addition to the contributions by the Computer Science and Engineering, societal, lawful, educational, and even psychological aspects may be blended in common discussion for creating better awareness on not only Metaverse but also employment of AI in it.

References

- Duan, Y., Edwards, J. S., & Dwivedi, Y. K. (2019). Artificial intelligence for decision making in the era of Big Data—Evolution, challenges and research agenda. *International Journal of Information Management*, 48, 63–71.
- 2. Jackson, P. C. (2019). Introduction to artificial intelligence. Courier Dover Publications.
- 3. Li, D., & Du, Y. (2017). Artificial intelligence with uncertainty. CRC Press.
- 4. Haenlein, M., & Kaplan, A. (2019). A brief history of artificial intelligence: On the past, present, and future of artificial intelligence. *California Management Review*, *61*(4), 5–14.
- Daneshgar, F., Ameri Sianaki, O., & Guruwacharya, P. (2019, March). Blockchain: A research framework for data security and privacy. In Workshops of the International Conference on Advanced Information Networking and Applications (pp. 966–974). Springer.
- 6. Leonard, D. (2003). Live in your world, play in ours: Race, video games, and consuming the other. *Studies in Media and Information Literacy Education*, *3*(4), 1–9.
- 7. Mandal, S. (2013). Brief introduction of virtual reality and its challenges. *International Journal of Scientific and Engineering Research*, 4(4), 304–309.

- 8. Winget, M. A. (2011). Videogame preservation and massively multiplayer online role-playing games: A review of the literature. *Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology*, 62(10), 1869–1883.
- Wang, Y., Su, Z., Zhang, N., Xing, R., Liu, D., Luan, T. H., & Shen, X. (2022). A survey on metaverse: Fundamentals, security, and privacy. *IEEE Communications Surveys and Tutorials* (*Early Access*). https://doi.org/10.1109/COMST.2022.3202047
- 10. Narin, N. G. (2021). A content analysis of the metaverse articles. *Journal of Metaverse*, *1*(1), 17–24.
- 11. Kim, J. (2021). Advertising in the metaverse: Research agenda. Journal of Interactive Advertising, 21(3), 141–144.
- Mashaly, M. (2021). Connecting the twins: A review on Digital Twin technology and its networking requirements. *Proceedia Computer Science*, 184, 299–305.
- Jones, D., Snider, C., Nassehi, A., Yon, J., & Hicks, B. (2020). Characterising the Digital Twin: A systematic literature review. *CIRP Journal of Manufacturing Science and Technology*, 29, 36–52.
- 14. Cimino, C., Negri, E., & Fumagalli, L. (2019). Review of digital twin applications in manufacturing. *Computers in Industry*, 113, 103130.
- 15. Far, S. B., & Rad, A. I. (2022). Applying digital twins in metaverse: User interface, security and privacy challenges. *Journal of Metaverse*, 2(1), 8–16.
- Di Pietro, R., & Cresci, S. (2021). Metaverse: Security and privacy issues. In 2021 Third IEEE International Conference on Trust, Privacy and Security in Intelligent Systems and Applications (TPS-ISA) (pp. 281–288). IEEE.
- 17. Blauth, T. F., Gstrein, O. J., & Zwitter, A. (2022). Artificial intelligence crime: An overview of malicious use and abuse of AI. *IEEE Access*, *10*, 77110–77122.
- Pantserev, K. A. (2020). The malicious use of AI-based deepfake technology as the new threat to psychological security and political stability. In *Cyber defence in the age of AI, smart societies* and augmented humanity (pp. 37–55). Springer.
- Kose, U., Cankaya, I. A., & Yigit, T. (2018). Ethics and safety in the future of artificial intelligence: Remarkable issues. *International Journal of Engineering Science and Application*, 2(2), 65–70.
- Lee, L. H., Braud, T., Zhou, P., Wang, L., Xu, D., Lin, Z., et al. (2021). All one needs to know about metaverse: A complete survey on technological singularity, virtual ecosystem, and research agenda. *arXiv preprint* arXiv:2110.05352.
- Duan, H., Li, J., Fan, S., Lin, Z., Wu, X., & Cai, W. (2021). Metaverse for social good: A university campus prototype. In *Proceedings of the 29th ACM International Conference on Multimedia* (pp. 153–161).
- Ning, H., Wang, H., Lin, Y., Wang, W., Dhelim, S., Farha, F., et al. (2021). A survey on metaverse: The state-of-the-art, technologies, applications, and challenges. *arXiv preprint* arXiv: 2111.09673.
- 23. Ludlow, P., & Wallace, M. (2007). *The second life herald: The virtual tabloid that witnessed the dawn of the metaverse*. MIT Press.
- Nica, E., Poliak, M., Popescu, G. H., & Pârvu, I. A. (2022). Decision intelligence and modeling, multisensory customer experiences, and socially interconnected virtual services across the metaverse ecosystem. *Linguistic and Philosophical Investigations*, 21, 137–153.
- Jung, S. H., & Jeon, I. O. (2022). A study on the components of the Metaverse ecosystem. Journal of Digital Convergence, 20(2), 163–174.
- Dorri, A., Kanhere, S. S., & Jurdak, R. (2018). Multi-agent systems: A survey. *IEEE Access*, 6, 28573–28593.
- 27. Shi, Y. (2022). Advances in big data analytics: Theory, algorithms and practices. Springer Nature.
- Tang, H., Zhao, G., Bu, X., & Qian, X. (2021). Dynamic evolution of multi-graph based collaborative filtering for recommendation systems. *Knowledge-Based Systems*, 228, 107251.
- Pujahari, A., & Sisodia, D. S. (2022). Item feature refinement using matrix factorization and boosted learning based user profile generation for content-based recommender systems. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 206, 117849.

- Stein, O., Oldenburg, J., & Marquardt, W. (2004). Continuous reformulations of discretecontinuous optimization problems. *Computers and Chemical Engineering*, 28(10), 1951–1966.
- Ausiello, G., Crescenzi, P., Gambosi, G., Kann, V., Marchetti-Spaccamela, A., & Protasi, M. (2012). Complexity and approximation: Combinatorial optimization problems and their approximability properties. Springer Science & Business Media.
- 32. Gunantara, N. (2018). A review of multi-objective optimization: Methods and its applications. *Cogent Engineering*, 5(1), 1502242.
- Liu, H., & Gegov, A. (2016). Rule based systems and networks: Deterministic and fuzzy approaches. In 2016 IEEE 8th International Conference on Intelligent Systems (IS) (pp. 316– 321). IEEE.
- Karaarslan, E., & Babiker, M. (2021). Digital twin security threats and countermeasures: An introduction. In 2021 International Conference on Information Security and Cryptology (ISCTURKEY) (pp. 7–11). IEEE.
- 35. Kong, Z., Xue, J., Wang, Y., Huang, L., Niu, Z., & Li, F. (2021). A survey on adversarial attack in the age of artificial intelligence. *Wireless Communications and Mobile Computing*.
- Kose, U., & Deperlioglu, O. (2019). Adversarial examples as a threat for artificial intelligence safety in biomedical engineering problems. In *International Conference on Data Science and Applications (ICONDATA 2019)* (pp. 107–115).
- Akhtar, N., & Mian, A. (2018). Threat of adversarial attacks on deep learning in computer vision: A survey. *IEEE Access*, 6, 14410–14430.
- Kose, U. (2019). Techniques for adversarial examples threatening the safety of artificial intelligence based systems. In *International Science and Innovation Congress 2019 (INSI 2019)* (pp. 643–655).
- Qiu, S., Liu, Q., Zhou, S., & Wu, C. (2019). Review of artificial intelligence adversarial attack and defense technologies. *Applied Sciences*, 9(5), 909.
- 40. Tian, S., Yang, G., & Cai, Y. (2018). Detecting adversarial examples through image transformation. In *Proceedings of the AAAI Conference on Artificial Intelligence* (Vol. 32(1)).
- Meng, D., & Chen, H. (2017). Magnet: A two-pronged defense against adversarial examples. In *Proceedings of the 2017 ACM SIGSAC Conference on Computer and Communications Security* (pp. 135–147).
- Wiyatno, R. R. (2018). Tricking a machine into thinking you're Milla Jovovich. Medium.com. Online. https://medium.com/element-ai-research-lab/tricking-a-machine-into-thinking-youremilla-jovovich-b19bf322d55c. Retrieved Sept 20, 2022.
- 43. Goodfellow, I. J., Shlens, J., & Szegedy, C. (2014). Explaining and harnessing adversarial examples. *arXiv preprint* arXiv:1412.6572.
- 44. Kurakin, A., Goodfellow, I. J., & Bengio, S. (2018). Adversarial examples in the physical world. In *Artificial intelligence safety and security* (pp. 99–112). Chapman and Hall/CRC.
- Carlini, N., & Wagner, D. (2017). Towards evaluating the robustness of neural networks. In 2017 IEEE Symposium on Security and Privacy (SP) (pp. 39–57). IEEE.
- Baluja, S., & Fischer, I. (2017). Adversarial transformation networks: Learning to generate adversarial examples. arXiv preprint arXiv:1703.09387.
- Papernot, N., McDaniel, P., Goodfellow, I., Jha, S., Celik, Z. B., & Swami, A. (2017). Practical black-box attacks against machine learning. In *Proceedings of the 2017 ACM on Asia Conference on Computer and Communications Security* (pp. 506–519).
- Brendel, W., Rauber, J., & Bethge, M. (2017). Decision-based adversarial attacks: Reliable attacks against black-box machine learning models. *arXiv preprint* arXiv:1712.04248.
- 49. Liu, Q., Li, P., Zhao, W., Cai, W., Yu, S., & Leung, V. C. (2018). A survey on security threats and defensive techniques of machine learning: A data driven view. *IEEE Access*, 6, 12103–12117.
- 50. Williams, A. (2022). Human-centric functional modeling and the metaverse. *Journal of Metaverse*, 2(1), 23–28.
- 51. Al-Gnbri, M. K. A. (2022). Accounting and auditing in the metaverse world from a virtual reality perspective: A future research. *Journal of Metaverse*, 2(1), 29–41.
- 52. Kose, U. (2022). The philosophy of artificial intelligence. Dogu Press.
- 53. Bridle, J. (2018). New dark age: Technology and the end of the future. Verso Books.